EXAMINING THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN MENSTRUAL CYCLE PHASE WITH METABOLIC CONTROL AND ADIPOSE TISSUE MICRORNA EXPRESSION

by

KIRSTIN ANN MACGREGOR

A thesis submitted to the University of Stirling in partial fulfilment for the

degree of DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY.

Physiology, Exercise and Nutrition Research Group

Faculty of Health Sciences and Sport

University of Stirling

November 2021

Declaration

I declare that the contents of this thesis are entirely my own work. The thesis document was composed by myself and under the supervision of Dr. Colin N. Moran and Dr. Iain J. Gallagher, with the following exceptions:

- i. Data analysed in Chapter 2 was obtained from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES).
- ii. Data analysed in Chapter 3 was obtained from the UK Biobank.
- iii. Dr. Frederick K. Ho and Dr. Carlos A. Celis-Morales provided statistical advice for data analysis in Chapter 3.
- iv. Dr. Nicholas Barwell delivered formal training in the adipose tissue biopsy technique required for sample collection in Chapter 4.
- v. Dr. Nidia Rodriguez-Sanchez, Dr. Thomas G. Di-Virgilio, Dr. Iain J. Gallagher and Dr. Colin N. Moran undertook the adipose tissue biopsies for Chapter 4.
- vi. Ms. Phoebe Lloyd-Evans provided assistance during the experimental trials in Chapter 4.

Neither the thesis, nor the original work contained therein have been submitted to this or any other institution for a higher degree. This thesis does not infringe upon anyone's copyright and any material from the work of others included in this thesis are fully acknowledged in accordance with common reference practices.

Signed:

Kirstin A MacGregor

The copyright of this thesis belongs to the author, under the terms of the United Kingdom copyright act, as qualified by the University of Stirling regulations. Due acknowledgement must always be made to the author when using any materials contained in, or derived from, this thesis.

Abstract:

The menstrual cycle is a fundamental biological rhythm governing physiology in females of a reproductive age. Regulated across an approximately 4-weekly duration, the menstrual cycle is characterised by cyclical fluctuations in ovarian hormones (estradiol, progesterone and testosterone) and pituitary hormones (luteinizing hormone sand follicle stimulating hormone) (1). Ovarian hormones are metabolically active and exert key regulatory roles in metabolic control (2, 3). Correspondingly, a variety of metabolic parameters undergo cyclical rhythmicity across the menstrual cycle, in association with the ovarian hormone milieu (4, 5). However, female physiology is under-researched. Our understanding of variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle and the associated molecular mechanisms remains limited. Gaining a full understanding of how metabolic control varies across the menstrual cycle is crucial for the diagnoses, treatment and prevention of metabolic disease in females. Thus, the overall aim of this thesis is to examine cyclical variation in insulin resistance and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle. Additionally, to examine the role of inflammatory markers and miRNAs as potential molecular mechanisms underpinning variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle.

Chapter 2 of this thesis demonstrates that rhythmic variation in insulin sensitivity, insulin, glucose and triglyceride are mediated by body mass index, physical activity and cardiorespiratory fitness. **Chapter 3** extended on these findings to identify indices of body composition, fitness and physical activity levels are key modifiable risk factors mediating the variation in glucose, triglyceride, insulin sensitivity and cholesterol profiles across the menstrual cycle. Additionally, inflammatory markers varied across the

menstrual cycle and associate with metabolite concentration, thereby identifying a potential mechanism which may underpin variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle.

To gain further insight into the molecular mechanisms underpinning observed rhythmicity in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle, **Chapter 4** examines the effect of the menstrual cycle on adipose tissue microRNA expression. This determined that miR-495-5p was differentially expressed across menstrual cycle phases and miR-30c-5p was negatively associated with testosterone. Adipose tissue miRNAs with the strongest tendency for differential expression between menstrual cycle phases shared common targets related to insulin signalling pathways.

Overall, this thesis contributes novel data characterising variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle. Finally, it identifies inflammation and miRNA expression as potential molecular mechanisms driving observed variation in metabolic control.

<u>Thank you</u>

I would like to express my gratitude to everyone who has supported me during my PhD journey.

Firstly, I would like to thank my academic supervisors. **Dr. Colin Moran**, for your excellent support, constant open-door policy, time and belief during my PhD journey. **Dr. Iain Gallagher**, for your exceptional advice, guidance and thought-provoking discussions (both directly related to this thesis and otherwise!). I am extremely grateful for the opportunities you have both afforded me to develop my academic and research skillset; they far exceeded my expectations of a PhD. Your time and support have been continually appreciated throughout and without it, this research and thesis would certainly not have been possible.

To all my colleagues in the **Physiology, Exercise and Nutrition Research Group**, it has been a pleasure to work alongside such an enthusiastic and driven group of scientists. I have learnt so much from you all and hope to continue to work and develop alongside you in the future. **Dr. Colin Moran, Dr. Iain Gallagher, Dr. Thomas Di Virgilio and Dr. Nidia Rodriguez-Sanchez**, thank you for all your support on trial days. The professionalism, diligence and cheerfulness you brought to every biopsy trial, especially at 6 am, was always wholeheartedly appreciated. **Ms. Gill Dreczkowski** and **Mr. Chris Grigson**, thank you for always lending your expertise for all manner of lab-related questions. I would also like to thank **Dr. Carlos Celis-Morales** and **Dr. Frederick Ho** from the University of Glasgow for your expertise and guidance with the data analysis in Chapter 3 of this thesis.

5

To everyone that I have had the pleasure of sharing an office (or corridor) with during our respective PhD journeys, thank you! **Jordan** and **Colin**- for the wonderful office company during the first half of my PhD. **Milena, Robert, Niels, Ragul** and **Liivia-** for always being great and much needed sources of distraction, general (and sometimes even scientific) chatter and coffee breaks over the last 2 years.

I would like to thank all the participants who dedicated their time to participate in the studies detailed in this thesis. I would also like to extend my thanks to the various staff involved in the **NHANES** and **UK Biobank**. Whilst you will likely never see this thesis, without you none of this research would have been possible.

Finally, a special thanks to all other members of my family and friends who have supported me during my PhD. A huge thanks to my partner, **Jen**, for being a constant source of support and fun. Completing the last 20 months of my PhD during a pandemic brought about many unexpected challenges, but tackling them alongside you always made it a whole lot easier! **Mum** and **Dad**, thanks for the lifetime of incredible support you've given me. So much of the curiosity, determination and drive that led me through this PhD journey I learned from the both of you!

Table of contents

ABSTRACT:	3
THANK YOU	<u>5</u>
TABLE OF CONTENTS	7
LIST OF TABLES	10
LIST OF FIGURES:	11
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	14
LIST OF PUBLICATIONS	17
CHAPTER 1: GENERAL INTRODUCTION	19
1.1. FEMALE PHYSIOLOGY AND THE MENSTRUAL CYCLE 1.1.1. UNDER-REPRESENTATION OF FEMALES IN PHYSIOLOGY RESEARCH: 1.1.2. THE MENSTRUAL CYCLE	22 22
1.1.2.1. HYPOTHALAMIC-PITUITARY-OVARIAN AXIS 1.1.2.2. METHODOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS TO MENSTRUAL CYCLE TESTING: 1.2. Insulin sensitivity	25
1.2.1. INSULIN SIGNALLING PATHWAYS	32 35 36
 1.2.1.3. ADIPOSE TISSUE 1.2.2. ASSESSMENT OF INSULIN SENSITIVITY	37 39 40
 1.2.5. THE MENSTRUAL CYCLE AND INSULIN SENSITIVITY. 1.3.1. THE ROLE OF OVARIAN HORMONES ON INSULIN SENSITIVITY AND ASSOCIATED METABOLITES 1.3.2. THE EFFECT OF THE MENSTRUAL CYCLE ON INSULIN SENSITIVITY AND ASSOCIATED METABOLIT 	
1.3.2. The EFFECT OF THE MENSTROAL CICLE ON INSDEMINITY AND ASSOCIATED METADOLITY 1.4. ROLE OF EPIGENETICS WITHIN ADIPOSE TISSUE 1.4.1. MICRORNAS 1.4.2. FUNCTION OF MICRO DNAG IN ADIPOSE TISCUP:	58
1.4.2. FUNCTION OF MICRORNAS IN ADIPOSE TISSUE: 1.4.3. HORMONAL REGULATION OF MICRORNA EXPRESSION: 1.5. CONCLUSIONS AND AIMS:	63 64 67
CHAPTER 2: THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN INSULIN SENSITIVITY AND MENSTRUA IS MODIFIED BY BMI, FITNESS AND PHYSICAL ACTIVITY: RESULTS FROM NHANF	<u>L CYCLE</u> S 1999-
2005	
2.1. ABSTRACT 2.2. INTRODUCTION	69 71

2.3.2.	MENSTRUAL CYCLE ASSESSMENT:	74
2.3.3.	ANTHROPOMETRIC ASSESSMENT:	74
2.3.4.	BLOOD SAMPLING AND BIOCHEMICAL ANALYSIS:	75
2.3.5.	Physical activity:	76
2.3.6.	CARDIORESPIRATORY FITNESS:	76
2.3.7.	STATISTICAL ANALYSIS:	77
2.4.	RESULTS	78
2.4.1.	PARTICIPANT CHARACTERISTICS:	78
2.4.2.	VARIATION IN PITUITARY HORMONE CONCENTRATION ACROSS THE MENSTRUAL CYCLE:	80
2.4.3.	VARIATION IN INSULIN SENSITIVITY ACROSS THE MENSTRUAL CYCLE:	81
2.4.4.	EFFECT OF BMI ON THE VARIATION IN INSULIN SENSITIVITY ACROSS THE MENSTRUAL CYCLE:	81
2.4.5.	EFFECT OF PHYSICAL ACTIVITY ON THE VARIATION IN INSULIN SENSITIVITY ACROSS THE MENST	RUAL
CYCLE:	82	
2.4.6.	EFFECT OF CRF ON THE VARIATION IN INSULIN SENSITIVITY ACROSS THE MENSTRUAL CYCLE:	82
2.5.	DISCUSSION:	87

3.1.	ABSTRACT
3.2.	INTRODUCTION
3.3.	METHODS
3.3.1.	STUDY PROTOCOL
3.3.2.	PARTICIPANT INCLUSION CRITERIA97
3.3.3.	Exposure variable:
3.3.4.	OUTCOME VARIABLE:
3.3.5.	COVARIATES:
3.3.6.	STATISTICS
3.4.	RESULTS
3.4.1.	PARTICIPANT CHARACTERISTICS
3.4.2.	RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN METABOLITES CONCENTRATION WITH MENSTRUAL CYCLE STATUS 105
3.4.3.	IMPACT OF CONTINUOUS COVARIATES ON THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN METABOLITES
CONCE	NTRATION WITH MENSTRUAL CYCLE STATUS
3.4.4.	IMPACT OF CATEGORICAL COVARIATES ON THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN METABOLITES AND
MENST	RUAL CYCLE STATUS
3.4.5.	RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN ESTRADIOL, IGF-1 AND CRP WITH MENSTRUAL CYCLE STATUS115
3.4.6.	RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN METABOLITES WITH HORMONES AND INFLAMMATORY MARKERS115
3.4.7.	IMPACT OF MENSTRUAL CYCLE SYMPTOMS IN THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN METABOLITES WITH
MENST	RUAL CYCLE STATUS, ESTRADIOL AND INFLAMMATORY MARKERS
3.5.	DISCUSSION

4.1.	ABSTRACT	127
4.2.	INTRODUCTION	129
4.3.	METHODS	131
4.3.1.	ETHICAL APPROVAL	131
4.3.2.	Participants	131
4.3.3.	EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN	132

4.3.4.	EXPERIMENTAL PROTOCOL	132
4.3.5.	BLOOD SAMPLING:	
4.3.6.	ADIPOSE TISSUE BIOPSY SAMPLING:	134
4.3.7.	HORMONE ANALYSIS	134
4.3.8.	RNA EXTRACTION	135
4.3.9.	GLOBAL MIRNA EXPRESSION ANALYSIS	135
4.3.10). RT-QPCR	
4.3.11	. MIRNA-MRNA PATHWAY ANALYSIS	137
4.3.12	2. STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	137
4.4.	RESULTS	139
4.4.1.	MENSTRUAL CYCLE CHARACTERISTICS:	139
4.4.2.	GLOBAL ADIPOSE TISSUE MIRNA EXPRESSION ACROSS THE MENSTRUAL CYCLE	140
4.4.3.	RT-QPCR ADIPOSE TISSUE MIRNA EXPRESSION ACROSS THE MENSTRUAL CYCLE	143
4.4.4.	RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN RT-QPCR MIRNA EXPRESSION AND OVARIAN HORMONES	145
4.4.5.	MIRNA-MRNA PATHWAY ANALYSIS	146
4.5.	DISCUSSION	147
<u>CHAP</u>	TER 5: GENERAL DISCUSSION:	<u>155</u>
5.1.	THE ROLE OF THE MENSTRUAL CYCLE IN METABOLIC CONTROL	157
5.2.	THE ROLE OF MODIFIABLE RISK FACTORS ON MEDIATING METABOLIC CONTROL	ACROSS THE
MENST	RUAL CYCLE	160
5.3.	ROLE OF INFLAMMATION IN REGULATING METABOLIC CONTROL ACROSS THE MENS 162	TRUAL CYCLE
5.4.	ROLE OF EPIGENETICS IN REGULATING METABOLIC CONTROL ACROSS THE MENSTRUAL	CYCLE 163
5.5.	RECOMMENDATIONS FOR CLINICAL AND RESEARCH PRACTICE	165
5.6.	LIMITATIONS	167
5.7.	STRENGTHS	169
5.8.	FUTURE DIRECTIONS	171
<u>CHAP</u>	TER 8: REFERENCES	
		<u> </u>

List of tables

Table 1: Comparison of studies investigating changes in insulin sensitivity across the menst	rual
cycle in basal conditions.	56
Table 2: Participant characteristics split by demographic category in the current study of	
NHANES participants.	79
Table 3 : Variation in pituitary hormone concentrations across the menstrual cycle.	80
Table 4: Variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cyc	:le.
	86
Table 5: Participant characteristics in the current study of UK Biobank participants.	104
Table 6: Relationship between metabolite concentration with menstrual cycle status.	106
Table 7: Effect of continuous covariates on the relationship between metabolite concentration	on
with menstrual cycle status.	108
Table 8: Relationship between estradiol, IGF-1 and CRP concentration with menstrual cycle	
status.	115
Table 9: Relationship between estradiol and inflammatory markers with metabolites.	117
Table 10: Participant characteristics	140
Table 11: Ovarian and pituitary hormone concentrations during the early-follicular, late-	
follicular, post-ovulatory and mid-luteal phases of the menstrual cycle.	140
Table 12: Linear mixed effect models to assess the association between estradiol, progester	one
and testosterone with ddCt miRNA expression.	145

List of figures:

- Figure 1: Overview of the HPO axis regulation of pituitary and ovarian hormone levels across the menstrual cycle. Line with arrow end denotes positive relationship. Line with diamond end denotes inhibitory relationship. Follicle stimulating hormone, FSH; gonadotropin releasing hormone, GnRH; luteinizing hormone, LH.
- Figure 2: Integrated tissue crosstalk underpinning insulin-stimulated regulation of glucose and lipid control. Insulin is secreted from pancreatic β-cells in response to elevated concentrations of glucose. Insulin acts to stimulate glucose uptake into the liver, skeletal muscle and adipose tissue alongside supressing hepatic glucose production and adipose tissue lipolysis. Complete line represents stimulation, dashed line represents inhibition. FFA, free fatty acid. Schematic was produced using images from Servier Medical art (www.smart.servier.com).
- Figure 3: The role of obesity and physical inactivity on insulin-stimulated regulation of glucose and lipid control in adipose tissue (top), the liver (bottom left) and skeletal muscle (bottom right). Adipose tissue: Proximal insulin signalling is impaired, resulting in reduced insulin-mediated promotion of lipogenesis and suppression of lipolysis. Consequentially elevated FFA are released into circulation. Reduced GLUT4 content reduces glucose uptake. Liver: Elevated FFA availability results in increased de-novo lipogenesis and gluconeogenesis, which increases intra-hepatic triglyceride stores. Elevated intra-hepatic triglyceride stores increased lipid derivative production which contribute to impaired proximal insulin signalling. Skeletal muscle: Elevated FFA availability impair glucose transport and proximal insulin signalling. Intramyocellular lipid (IMCL) accumulation increases the production of lipid derivatives (ceramide, diacyglyceride) which inhibit proximal insulin signalling. GLUT4 content is reduced which impairs glucose uptake and available substrates for glycogen synthesis. Schematic was produced using images from Servier Medical art (www.smart.servier.com).
- **Figure 4:** miRNA biogenesis and mechanism of action. (A) Canonical miRNA biogenesis starts with the generation of a primary miRNA (Pri-miRNA) transcript via RNA polymerase in the cell nucleus. Pri-miRNAs are cleaved by the microprocessor complex, comprised of Drosha and DGCR8, into pre-cursor miRNAs (pre-miRNA). Pre-miRNAs can alternatively be generated by non-canonical (dashed arrow). Pre-miRNAs are exported out of the nucleus by Exportin 5. In the cytoplasm, Dicer cleaves the pre-miRNA to create a miRNA duplex. The miRNA* strand is degraded, and the other strand remains as the mature miRNA. The mature miRNA binds with Argonuate (AGO) protein to form the RNA

induced silencing complex (RISC). (B) DNA is transcribed into messenger RNA (mRNA), which is translated into protein in the absence of miRNA (top). Near perfect complementarity of miRNA to target mRNA inhibits mRNA translation (middle). Perfect complementarity of miRNA to target mRNA results in mRNA degradation and inhibition of mRNA translation (bottom). Schematic was created using images from Servier Medical art (https://smart.servier.com).

- Figure 5: Flow diagram depicting participant inclusion/exclusion in the current study ofNHANES participants. Solid lines represent participant inclusion. Dotted lines representparticipant exclusion.75
- **Figure 6:** Boxplot with cosine wave showing variation in follicle stimulating hormone (FSH) (N=218) and luteinizing hormone (LH) (N=219) concentration across the menstrual cycle. A, FSH; B, LH.
- Figure 7: Variation in glucose, triglyceride and insulin across the menstrual cycle in low and high categories of BMI (left), CRF (middle) and physical activity (right). Boxplot represents all participants data for each respective variable. Cosinor model fits are shown for all participants (blue), low covariate category (green) and high covariate category (red). Low BMI, ≤24.9 kg/m²; high BMI, > 25 kg/m²; low CRF, ≤50th age specific percentile; high CRF, >50th age specific percentile; low physical activity, ≤500 MET min/wk; high physical activity, > 500 MET min/wk.
- Figure 8: Variation in HOMA-IR and ADIPO-IR across the menstrual cycle in low and high categories of BMI (left), CRF (middle) and physical activity (right). Boxplot represents all participants data for each respective variable. Cosinor model fits are shown for all participants (blue), low covariate category (green) and high covariate category (red). Low BMI, ≤24.9 kg/m²; high BMI, > 25 kg/m²; low CRF, ≤50th age specific percentile; high CRF, >50th age specific percentile; low physical activity, ≤500 MET min/wk; high physical activity, > 500 MET min/wk.
- Figure 9: Flow diagram depicting participant inclusion/exclusion in the current study of UKBiobank participants. Solid lines represent participant inclusion. Dotted lines representparticipant exclusion.98
- Figure 10: Variation in glucose, triglyceride and TyG index across the menstrual cycle for each model. Fat mass (%), fat-free mass (%), grip strength (kg), and cardiorespiratory fitness (METs) are categorised as quartiles. Physical activity (METs) and HbA1c (mmol/mol)are categorised into low, medium and high according to previously defined criteria. Lines represent GAM estimates using a smoothing spline function. Shaded areas represent 95 % confidence intervals. Menstrual cycle status is shown on a scale of 0-1, this corresponds to the approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1

81

(14). Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation. Significant non-linear relationships for each category level are denoted by the respective numerical at the top right corner. TyG index; triglyceride to glucose index.

- Figure 11: Variation in cholesterol across the menstrual cycle for each model. Fat mass (%), fatfree mass (%), grip strength (kg), and cardiorespiratory fitness (METs) are categorised as quartiles. Physical activity (METs) and HbA1c (mmol/mol) are categorised into low, medium and high according to previously defined criteria. Lines represent GAM estimates using a smoothing spline function. Shaded areas represent 95 % confidence intervals. Menstrual cycle status is shown on a scale of 0-1, this corresponds to the approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1 (14). Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation. Significant non-linear relationships for each category level are denoted by the respective numerical at the top right corner. HbA1c, glycated haemoglobin; HDL, high density lipoprotein; LDL, low density lipoprotein. 113
- Figure 12: Clustered heatmap of microarray log10 z-scores in differentially expressed adiposetissue miRNAs in the early-follicular (EF), late-follicular (LF), post-ovulatory (PO) andmid-luteal (ML) phases of the menstrual cycle (N= 8). A p-value < 0.05 was considered</td>statistically significant by moderated empirical Bayes ANOVA.142
- **Figure 13:** RT-qPCR analysis of adipose tissue miRNA expression in the early-follicular (EF), late-follicular (LF), post-ovulatory (PO) and mid-luteal (ML) phases of the menstrual cycle (N=11). miRNA expression represented as ddCt values adjusted for age. Data are displayed as conventional box and whisker plots with individual data points represented by circles.
- Figure 14: Functional pathway analyses were conducted using RT-qPCR results for miR-497-5p (top left) and miR-224-3p, miR-331-5p and 497-5p (bottom left) (N=11). Score is generated by the weight of miRNA expression (ddCt) times its enrichment -log (p-value). Numbers at the end of bars represent the total number of genes in the indicated term with total union targets in term encased in brackets. ERRB1, epidermal growth factor; IRS, insulin receptor signaling; MAPK, mitogen activated protein kinase; NGF, nerve growth factor; PDGFR, platelet-derived growth factors; PI3K, phosphoinositide 3-kinase; TRKA, tropomyosin receptor kinase A; WNT, Wingless/Integrated. 146

List of abbreviations

3'UTR	3 prime untranslated region
Acetyl-CoA	Acetyl coenzyme A
ADIPO-IR	Adipose tissue insulin resistance index
ADP	Adenosine diphosphate
AGO	Argonuate proteins
Akt	Akt kinase
АМРК	AMP-activated protein kinase
ASO	Antisense oligonucleotides
ATGL	Adipose triglyceride lipase
АТР	Adenosine triphosphate
BMI	Body mass index
C.elegans	Caenorhabditis elegans
Ca2+	Calcium
cAMP	Cyclic adenosine monophosphate
ChReBP	Carbohydrate response element binding protein
CRF	Cardiorespiratory fitness
EF	Early-follicular
ELISA	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays
FFA	Free fatty acid
FOXO1	Fork-head transcription factor
FSH	Follicle stimulating hormone
G6P	Glucose-6-phosphate
GAP	GTPase-activating proteins

GK	Glucokinase
GLUT2	Glucose transporter 2
GLUT4	Glucose transporter 4
GnRH	Gonadotropin Releasing Hormone
GS	Glycogen synthase
GSK	Glycogen synthase kinase
GSV	Glucose storage vesicle
GTP	Guanosine-5'-triphosphate
HOMA-IR	homeostatic model assessment for insulin resistance
НРО	Hypothalamic-pituitary-axis
HSL	Hormone sensitive lipase
INSR	Insulin receptor
IR	Insulin resistance
IRS	Insulin receptor substrate
K _{ATP}	ATP-sensitive potassium channel
LDL	Low density lipoprotein
LF	Late-follicular
LH	Luteinizing hormone
LPL	Lipoprotein lipase
MEC	Mobile examination survey
MEK1/2	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MESOR	Rhythm adjusted mean
miRbase	miRNA registry database
miRNA	MicroRNA
ML	Mid-luteal

mRNA	Messenger RNA
mTORC1	Mammalian target of rapamycin complex 1
NHANES	National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey
NICR	NHS, Invasive and Clinical Research
NIH	National institute of health
OGTT	Oral glucose tolerance test
ORWH	Office of research on women's health
P-P	Peak to peak difference
Р13К	Phosphoinositide 3-kinases
PDE3	Phosphodiesterase 3
PDK1	Phosphoinositide dependent kinase
PIK	Phosphoinositide 3-kinase
PIP2	phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate
PIP3	Phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-trisphosphate
PLIN1	Perilipin 1
РО	Post-ovulatory
pre-miRNA	Pre-curser miRNA
pri-miRNA	Primary microRNA
PTEN	phosphatase and tensin homolog deleted on chromosome 10
RGC	RAL-GAP-complex
RISC	RNA-induced silencing complex
SABV	Sex as a biological variable
ТСА	Tricarboxylic acid
^İ O _{2max}	Maximal oxygen consumption

List of publications

Articles published:

MacGregor, K. A., Rodriguez-Sanchez, N., Di Virgilio, T.G., Barwell, N. D., Gallagher, I. J., Moran, C. N. (2021). Changes in adipose tissue microRNA expression across the menstrual cycle in regularly menstruating females: a pilot study. *Physiological genomics*, doi.org/10.1152/physiolgenomics.00088.2021 (**see Appendices**).

MacGregor, K. A., Rodriguez-Sanchez, N., Barwell, N. D., Gallagher, I. J., Moran, C. N., Di Virgilio, T.G. (2021). Human Subcutaneous Adipose Tissue Sampling using a Miniliposuction Technique. *The Journal of Visual Experiments* 175: e62635, doi.org/10.3791/62635 (**see Appendices**).

MacGregor, K. A., Gallagher, I. J., & Moran, C. N. (2021). Relationship between insulin sensitivity and menstrual cycle is modified by BMI, fitness and physical activity in NHANES. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 106(10): 2979-2990, doi.org/10.1210/clinem/dgab415 (**see Appendices**).

Articles in preparation:

MacGregor, **KA.**, Ho, FK., Celis-Morales, C., Gallagher, IJ., Moran, CN. The association between menstrual cycle status, metabolites and inflammatory markers is mediated by modifiable risk factors for metabolic disease in healthy regularly menstruating females: Evidence from UK Biobank. *BMC Medicine*

MacGregor, **KA.**, Moran, CN., Owen, PJ., Lamon, S., Hiam, D. Response of circulating miRNAs to acute exercise: A systematic review and meta-analysis.

Accepted abstracts for conference presentation:

MacGregor, K. A. The relationship between insulin sensitivity and menstrual cycle phase is modified by BMI, fitness and physical activity: Results from NHANES 1999-2006 (Oral presentation at Physical Activity and the Endocrine System Conference, 20/07/2021, Online).

MacGregor, K. A. The relationship between insulin sensitivity and menstrual cycle phase is modified by BMI, fitness and physical activity: Results from NHANES 1999-2006 *(Oral presentation at Physiology 2021, 12/07/2021, Online).*

MacGregor, K. A. The effect of the menstrual cycle on basal adipose tissue microRNA expression in regularly menstruating females (*Poster presentation at Non-coding RNAs in Metabolic Disease Conference, 07/05/2021, Novo Nordisk Centre, Copenhagen, Denmark*).

CHAPTER 1: GENERAL INTRODUCTION

The global population is 49.6% female (6). Despite this, historically females have been consistently under-represented in both clinical and non-clinical physiology research (7–10). Whilst sex inclusive participation in research has increased over the last three decades (9, 11), parity has not yet been achieved (7–10, 12). In 2019, only 4.2 % of physiology research studies were conducted in female only participants (9). Accordingly, our understanding of female physiology remains far from complete.

Globally, 52 % of females are of a reproductive age, which equates to approximately 1.8 billion females (6). In females of a reproductive age, the menstrual cycle represents a crucial biological rhythm governing the female physiology. The menstrual cycle is characterised by hormonal fluctuations within the hypothalamic-pituitary-ovarian (HPO) axis; gonadotropin, pituitary hormones (luteinizing hormone (LH) and follicle stimulating hormone (FSH)) and ovarian hormones (estradiol, testosterone and progesterone) across a typical 24-35 d duration (13, 14). The menstrual cycle can be divided into the follicular phase and luteal phase, separated by the occurrence of ovulation (1). Despite being a normal component of female physiology, the effect of the menstrual cycle on physiology is under-researched (6, 7).

Insulin sensitivity refers to the responsiveness of the three main insulin sensitive tissuesadipose tissue, skeletal muscle and the liver- to the metabolic actions of insulin on glucose and lipids (15). Insulin sensitivity is a key component underlying the onset and progression of numerous metabolic disorders and associated co-morbidities (16–18). Clinically impaired insulin sensitivity, termed insulin resistance (IR), refers to a pathophysiological condition characterised by hyperglycaemia, hyperinsulinemia and dyslipidaemia. The prevalence of IR is exponentially rising and is currently estimated to affect 8.4 % of females globally (19). Without effective interventions it is predicted 9.9 % of females will be diagnosed with IR by 2030 (19, 20). The onset and progression of IR is associated with a variety of non-modifiable (e.g. age, sex, ethnicity) and modifiable (e.g. physical activity, fitness, adiposity) risk factors. Whilst the importance of non-modifiable risk factors in IR is indisputable, evidence demonstrates the onset and/or severity of IR can be prevented by improving non-modifiable risk factors.

Cyclical fluctuations in ovarian hormones across the menstrual cycle are associated with alterations in metabolic control. During the luteal phase, IR, insulin, impaired glycaemic control and dyslipidaemia are increased (4, 5). Moreover, a negative relationship is observed between both estradiol and progesterone with insulin sensitivity, glucose and triglyceride concentrations across the menstrual cycle (4, 5). However, research is inconsistent; others have documented no relationship between menstrual cycle phase and parameters of metabolic control (21–24). Moreover, the influence of modifiable risk factors in the relationship between menstrual cycle phase and metabolic control remains unexplored. Further research is required to fully elucidate rhythmicity in parameters of metabolic control across the menstrual cycle.

The functional importance of adipose tissue in regulating metabolic control extends beyond solely an inert storage site for excess energy; it is a metabolically active endocrine organ which secretes various adipokines involved in metabolic and inflammatory processes (25). Maintaining functional adipose tissue is therefore pertinent to the regulation of whole-body metabolic control. Adipose tissue is metabolically receptive to concentrations of circulating ovarian hormones (2, 3, 26–28). Accordingly, adipose tissue represents a potential organ through which cyclical fluctuations in ovarian hormones across the menstrual cycle function to mediate variation in metabolic control.

Epigenetic regulation represents one key mechanism in the regulation of adipose tissue metabolic control. Epigenetics is defined as "the study of changes in gene function that do not entail a change in DNA sequence" (29). One form of epigenetic mechanism is microRNA expression (miRNA); short non-coding RNAs which post-transcriptionally regulate messenger RNA (mRNA). Through local and systemic expression, miRNAs are considered major regulators of mRNA expression in the cells of the human body. Within adipose tissue, miRNA interact within pathways integral to regulating metabolic control, including adipogenesis, lipolysis, lipogenesis and insulin sensitivity (30–32). Thus, miRNA expression serves as a key regulator of adipose tissue metabolism.

miRNA expression profiles are hormonally regulated in a range of tissues including; plasma (33), skeletal muscle (34) and endometrium (35). Within adipose tissue, differential miRNA expression has been demonstrated following chronic alterations to the hormonal milieu in females, for example; menopausal status (36), hormone supplementation (36), polycystic ovary syndrome (37) and ovariectomy (38). This suggests miRNA action as a potential mechanism underpinning differences in whole body and adipose tissue specific metabolic control across the menstrual cycle. However, limited literature has examined the effect of acute fluctuations in hormonal profiles across the menstrual cycle on miRNA expression, yielding equivocal results. This chapter will first discuss the physiology of the menstrual cycle. Followed by a discussion of insulin sensitivity and the mediatory effect of cyclical fluctuations in hormone profiles across the menstrual cycle within the regulation of insulin sensitivity. Finally, the role of miRNA in the regulation of adipose tissue metabolism is discussed, with a focus on the menstrual cycle. The aim of this chapter is to provide the reader with an understanding of the rationale underpinning the research questions presented later.

1.1. Female physiology and the menstrual cycle

1.1.1. Under-representation of females in physiology research:

Within scientific research, the differences between biological sex and gender are an important distinction. Sex refers to the biological classification of male and female based on differences in X and Y chromosomes. Whereas gender refers to socially and culturally constructed roles, behaviours and identities of girls, women, boys, men and gender-diverse individuals. Herein, references to male and female are in the context of biological sex.

Aside from reproductive function, human physiology has been classically defined in the context of the "typical 70 kg man" (39). The under-representation of females within physiology research dates to the 19th and 20th century. At this time society was governed by sociological and cultural ideologies, such as protectionism and paternalism, which excluded female participation from potentially hazardous activities, including research. In 1977, policies and guidelines were formally implemented which excluded females of childbearing potential from early phase clinical research and pregnant females from any clinical research (40). As a result of these policies and guidelines, both clinical and

physiological research was dominated by male participants in human, rodent and cell studies in the 19th and 20th centuries (11, 41).

Since it was widely accepted that males represented suitable physiological proxies for females and thus findings from research conducted in males could be generalised to females, it was not considered erroneous to exclude females from research. However, it has since been concluded that these decades of female exclusion from physiology research had negative consequences for female health. For example, adverse reactions to clinically approved drugs were up to 75% more likely in females than in males (42). Furthermore, over 80% of prescription drug withdrawals from the market were due to adverse reactions in females (42).

During the late 1900's concerns were raised that decisions regarding female health were being made by males and informed by male dominated research. Rising scientific and public concerns lead to greater awareness and publicity surrounding the sex bias in research. In the following decades numerous policies were implemented to reduce the sex bias within research. In 1990, the Office of Research on Women's Health (ORWH) was established within the National Institute of Health (NIH). In 1993, the NIH reversed the 1977 guidance regarding the exclusion of females in clinical research under the Revitalisation Act (43). The Revitalisation Act established legal requirements and guidelines to ensure clinical research, particularly phase III clinical trials, includes females of childbearing potential. In 2001, the Institute of Medicine published a report exploring the biological contribution of sex to human health. This report concluded that sex is a crucial factor in both health and illness and therefore barriers to the advances of knowledge regarding sex differences must be eliminated (44). Most recently, the 'sex as a biological variable' (SABV) policy was implemented in 2014 by the NIH to ensure the equal inclusion of males and females in NIH funded clinical research within human and animal studies (45). This SABV policy requires researchers to ensure sex is appropriately considered as a biological variable or to provide justification for conducting single sex investigations (45).

In response to changes in policies, guidelines and attitudes towards the inclusion of females in physiology research, there has been a reduction in the sex bias. Female participation has significantly increased following the implementation of the NIH revitalisation act in 1994 (11). Moreover, sex inclusive participation in physiology research studies increased 23% from 2009 to 2019 (9). However, parity has not yet been achieved (7, 8, 12, 46). In 2019, only 4% of physiology research was conducted on females only and 36% of research was conducted in both males and females (9). Furthermore, research including both males and female participants are rarely adequately powered to detect potential differences between sexes. As a result, data from males and females are inappropriately grouped for statistical analyses (7, 8). Further work is required to eliminate the sex-bias in physiology research.

1.1.2. The menstrual cycle

Across the lifespan, the female physiology undergoes a range of changes in reproductive function, which can be divided into four key phases; childhood, sexual maturity, perimenopause and post-menopause (47). During childhood, the reproductive system is quiescent and reproductive hormone concentrations remain low and stable. Childhood continues until the first menstruation, termed menarche, which typically occurs between 8-14 yr and marks the onset of sexual maturity (47). During sexual maturity menstrual cycles occur approximately monthly, unless disrupted by physiological stressors, pregnancy or the use of hormonal contraceptives. The period of time during which physiologic changes mark the progression towards a final menstrual period is termed the perimenopause (48). The perimenopause typically occurs between 46-52 yr and can last for up to 10 years (49). Following the perimenopausal transition is the onset of the menopause, which refers to the timepoint at which a woman has not had a period in one year (47). The reproductive lifespan is thereafter termed the post-menopausal phase.

The majority of the female lifespan is spent within a reproductive age and thus the menstrual cycle represents a key biological rhythm regulating the female physiology. Globally, approximately 52% of the female population are of reproductive age, equating to approximately 1.8 billion females worldwide (6, 50). The menstrual cycle is comprised of the ovarian and uterine cycles. The ovarian cycle, consisting of follicular, ovulatory and luteal phases is concerned with oocyte maturation and release (1). Whilst the uterine cycle, consisting of menstruation, proliferative and secretory phases, is concerned with preparing the uterine lining for possible oocyte implantation in the event of fertilisation (1). The ovarian cycle and uterine cycle occur in a coordinated and concurrent manner; herein we will refer to menstrual cycle phase in terms of the follicular and luteal phases (1).

1.1.2.1. Hypothalamic-pituitary-ovarian axis

The HPO axis is a tightly controlled regulatory axis governing the female reproductive endocrine system (51). The HPO axis regulates the secretion of gonadotropin releasing hormone (GnRH), pituitary hormones (FSH and LH), and ovarian hormones (estradiol, progesterone and testosterone) across the menstrual cycle (1). Consequently, the HPO axis regulates cyclic variation in hormonal profiles specific to each menstrual cycle phase, as depicted in **Figure 1**.

Early follicular: The menstrual cycle begins with menstrual bleeding, termed menstruation, which refers to the shedding of the endometrial lining of the uterus. During the early follicular phase the hypothalamic pulse frequency of GnRH is increased (52). In response to rising GnRH concentration, alongside low levels of negative inhibition due to low estradiol and progesterone concentration, FSH is secreted from the anterior pituitary (52). Elevations in the concentration of FSH during the early follicular phase stimulate the ovarian preantral follicles to develop into preovulatory follicles, which contain theca and granulosa cells (53).

Mid follicular: Following increasing ovarian follicle growth and number of FSH receptors on granulosa cells, estradiol secretion from the granulosa cells is elevated (1). The follicle containing the most FSH receptors, and thereby the greatest secretor of estrogen, becomes the dominant follicle. The non-dominant follicles undergo atresia, resulting in apoptosis of cells within those follicles (1). In response to negative inhibition, resultant to increased estradiol and inhibin B secretion from the dominant follicle, FSH concentration begins to decline (54).

Late follicular: Continued growth of the dominant ovarian follicles results in further increases in estradiol secretion, with concentration peaking in the late follicular phase (55). The rise in estradiol concentration stimulates a surge in release of LH from the pituitary gland, typically occurring on cycle day 12 (56). Following the LH surge, the concentration of estradiol declines sharply (55). The LH surge stimulates luteinisation of

the granulosa cells, resulting in small increases in progesterone secretion. The increase in progesterone exerts positive feedback on FSH secretion from the anterior pituitary gland, resulting in an FSH peak (1). Testosterone concentration rises due to increases in secretion from the thecal cells, rising to a peak at the late follicular phase, immediately prior to ovulation (1, 57).

Ovulation: The beginning of the LH surge occurs 34-36 h prior to ovulation, with ovulation occurring 10-12 h following peak LH concentration (58). During ovulation, the secondary oocyte is released from the dominant ovarian follicle.

Early luteal: Immediately following ovulation, the theca and granulosa cells from the dominant follicle differentiate to form the corpus luteum (14). The corpus luteum serves to prepare the endometrium for oocyte implantation.

Mid luteal: Approximately 8 d after ovulation, maximum secretory rates of estradiol and progesterone from the corpus luteum are reached; resulting in a progesterone peak and secondary estradiol peak (55, 59). Elevated estradiol and progesterone concentration during the luteal phase, alongside increased secretion of inhibin B and activins from the corpus luteum, result in reduced secretion of LH and FSH (52).

Pre-menstruation: The function of the corpus luteum is maintained by the local presence of LH and FSH. Resultant to reduced LH and FSH concentrations during the mid-luteal phase, the function of the corpus luteum declines (52). Following reduced corpus luteum function, the secretion of estradiol and progesterone decline, typically occurring ~12 d after formation of the corpus luteum (55). Reduced negative inhibition from estradiol, progesterone and inhibin B levels, result in rising FSH concentrations prior to the beginning of the next cycle (52).



Figure 1: Overview of the HPO axis regulation of pituitary and ovarian hormone levels across the menstrual cycle. Line with arrow end denotes positive relationship. Line with diamond end denotes inhibitory relationship. Follicle stimulating hormone, FSH; gonadotropin releasing hormone, GnRH; luteinizing hormone, LH.

1.1.2.2. Methodological considerations to menstrual cycle testing:

The menstrual cycle adds additional complexity to the female physiology. It affects a broad range of physiological processes throughout the body, including; ventilatory, cardiac, neuromuscular and metabolic pathways (60–63). Accordingly, considering the menstrual cycle as a biological variable is a crucial methodological consideration in female physiology research. Adequate methodological control for the menstrual cycle requires sampling timepoints which accurately and reliably associate with hormonal profiles specific to each menstrual cycle phase (13, 64–66).

Practical recommendations for methodological designs to assess menstrual cycle phase are regulated by various logistical and financial constraints. The most accurate method would require testing individuals on each day of the cycle, then retrospectively confirming menstrual cycle phase via blood hormone concentrations. However, this method is largely unfeasible due to associated increases in time, money and participant burden, alongside methodological issues related to repeated testing. Therefore, a combination of indirect and direct methods are advocated (64–66). Best practice methods recommend using calendar counting and ovulation testing to predict menstrual cycle phase alongside retrospective confirmation via serum hormone concentrations (13, 64–66).

Calendar counting is a cheap, easy, non-invasive technique to predict menstrual cycle phase. Cycle phase is determined by counting a specific number of days forward from the onset of menstrual bleeding or backwards from the predicted start of the next cycle, based on menstrual cycle length (67). Due to the definitive nature of menstruation marking the onset of a new menstrual cycle, the calendar counting method accurately predicts early phases of the menstrual cycle. However, ovulation has high inter- and intraindividual variability, resulting in low predictive accuracy of ovulatory events and, subsequently, timepoints within the luteal phase (67, 68). Due to its indirect nature, calendar counting cannot detect menstrual cycle irregularities, including anovulatory cycles or abnormal hormone profiles. Therefore, the use of calendar counting methods alongside direct assessment methods is recommended.

Ovulation tests are non-invasive urine-based tests providing a highly accurate, cheap and easy technique to detect ovulation. They identify the occurrence of the LH surge which confirms the presence of ovulatory cycles. Anovulatory cycles are associated with reduced estrogen and progesterone levels during the luteal phase and occur sporadically in 33% of regularly menstruating females (69). A positive ovulation test result accurately detects the onset of ovulation within the following 12-36 h (67, 70). Combining calendar counting and ovulation test accurately predict menstrual cycle phase in ~90% of participants (65). Despite the increased accuracy of combining calendar counting and ovulation tests, menstrual cycle phase should also be confirmed using retrospective analysis of hormone levels (67).

1.2. Insulin sensitivity

In healthy individuals, circulating glucose and triglyceride levels are maintained within narrow ranges, despite periods of prolonged fasting or caloric intake (71, 72). Insulin is the major hormonal regulator of circulating glucose and triglyceride concentration. Insulin functions to regulate an integrated whole-body cross-tissue response to an altered metabolic status. Insulin sensitivity refers to sensitivity of the three main insulin sensitive tissues- the liver, skeletal muscle and adipose tissue- to the glucose and lipid regulatory actions of insulin. Insulin supresses hepatic glucose output and adipose tissue lipolysis, whilst stimulating the uptake and storage of glucose and free fatty acid (FFA) in skeletal muscle, the liver and adipose tissue. These pathways are described in detail in the following sections.

1.2.1. Insulin signalling pathways

Insulin release from pancreatic β -cells

Insulin is released from β -cells. β -cells are clustered in highly vascularised pancreatic islets, which permit rapid nutrient sensing and hormone secretion across the capillary bed (73). β -cells are highly sensitive to changes in plasma nutrient concentration following food ingestion, including glucose, FFA and amino acids. Glucose is the primary stimulus for insulin release from β -cells (74). Glucose-independent stimuli for insulin secretion from β -cells are reviewed in detail elsewhere (75).

Glucose stimulated insulin secretion comprises both intracellular uptake and subsequent metabolic degradation of glucose. Glucose is first sensed by the glucose transporter 2 (GLUT2) (75). GLUT2 translocates to the plasma membrane in an insulin-independent manner and glucose equilibrates in β -cells through GLUT2 mediated facilitated diffusion (76). Once inside the β -cell, glucose is phosphorylated in a reaction catalysed by glucokinase, a rate limiting glycolytic enzyme. The end product of glycolysis is pyruvate, which is subsequently oxidised through the tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle within the mitochondria. Increased TCA cycle activity increases the intracellular adenosine triphosphate (ATP)/ Adenosine diphosphate (ADP) ratio (77). Subsequentially, the ATP-sensitive potassium channel (K_{ATP}) channels close, the plasma membrane depolarises and the voltage-dependant Calcium (Ca²⁺) channels open (77). Following an influx of Ca²⁺, insulin containing granules fuse with the plasma membrane and exocytosis of granule content ensues (77). Once in circulation, insulin binds to its receptors in the three main target tissues; liver, skeletal muscle and adipose tissue (**Figure 2**). Insulin regulates metabolic changes by activating an intracellular signalling cascade within each target tissue.



Figure 2: Integrated tissue crosstalk underpinning insulin-stimulated regulation of glucose and lipid control. Insulin is secreted from pancreatic β -cells in response to elevated concentrations of glucose. Insulin acts to stimulate glucose uptake into the liver, skeletal muscle and adipose tissue alongside supressing hepatic glucose production and adipose tissue lipolysis. Complete line represents stimulation, dashed line represents inhibition. FFA, free fatty acid. Schematic was produced using images from Servier Medical art (www.smart.servier.com).

Proximal insulin signalling:

In all insulin sensitive tissues, the insulin signalling cascade begins with the series of molecular events termed proximal insulin signalling; an intracellular signalling cascade resulting in Akt activation. In the first step of proximal insulin signalling, insulin binds to the insulin receptor (INSR) on the plasma membrane of target cells (78). INSR is a heterotetrameric complex consisting of two extracellular α subunits, which bind to insulin, and two intracellular β subunits, which contain tyrosine kinase domains (78). Insulin binding to the INSR leads to the auto-phosphorylation of intrinsic tyrosine kinases and, in turn, this enables the recruitment of insulin receptor substrates (IRS) (79). Whilst there are multiple IRS isoforms, IRS1 and IRS2 are the predominant isoforms pertinent to mediating INSR activation in humans (15). After IRS binds to the phosphotyrosinebinding domain INSR pTyr⁹⁷², INSR phosphorylates multiple IRS tyrosine residues (78). Phosphorylation of IRS recruits phosphoinositide 3-kinase (P13K) (80). P13K catalyses the production of phosphatidylinositol (3,4,5)-trisphosphate (PIP_3) from phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate (PIP_2) in a reaction catalysed by phosphatase and tensin homolog deleted on chromosome 10 (PTEN) (80, 81). PIP_3 recruits Akt kinase (Akt), which is subsequently activated through phosphorylation by phosphoinositidedependent kinase (PDK1) at Thr³⁰⁸ (82). Additional phosphorylation of Akt at Ser⁴⁷³ results in its full activation (83). Once activated, Akt phosphorylates numerous substrates within various functional pathways and is thus considered a critical point in insulin signalling.

1.2.1.1.Liver

The liver is a major site of endogenous glucose utilisation and production (84). In the post-prandial state, relative hyperglycaemia promotes the uptake of circulating glucose into the liver via GLUT2 mediated insulin-independent diffusion (85). Once inside the cell, hepatic glucokinase (GK) is released into the cytoplasm and phosphorylates glucose to generate glucose-6-phosphate (G6P) (86). G6P is then converted to glycogen in the final step of glycogenesis, in a reaction catalysed by glycogen synthase (GS) (86).

Insulin released from the pancreatic β -cells is secreted into the portal veins, exposing the liver to two- to three- fold higher insulin concentrations than in systemic circulation (87). Hepatic insulin signalling begins, as in all insulin sensitive tissues, with ISNR activation and subsequent tyrosine kinase phosphorylation of IRS (88). The predominant IRS isoform expressed in hepatocytes is IRS2 (88, 89). Once activated, Akt acts to supress hepatic glucose production through two mechanisms; glycogen synthase kinase (GSK3) and fork-head transcription factor (FOXO1) (90, 91). Firstly, Akt inactivates GSK3 by phosphorylation which in turn activates GS (90). Activated GS stimulates glycogen synthesis; a major direct effect of insulin action in hepatocytes (90). Secondly, Akt phosphorylates FOXO1 which inhibits the transcription of gluconeogenic enzymes (91).

1.2.1.2. Skeletal muscle

Skeletal muscle is the principle site for insulin stimulated glucose disposal, accounting for approximately 65 % of whole-body glucose uptake (92). Numerous previous reviews have extensively discussed insulin signalling pathways in skeletal muscle (15, 93). Within skeletal muscle, proximal insulin signalling begins with ISNR activation and subsequent tyrosine kinase phosphorylation of IRS (88). Whilst IRS1 and IRS2 are both expressed in skeletal muscle, IRS1 is the predominant ISR form (94). Following activation through the proximal insulin signalling pathway, Akt phosphorylates several proteins required for myocellular glucose uptake and its subsequent metabolism.

Upon activation, Akt promotes the translocation, docking and fusion of the GLUT4 containing storage vesicle (GSV) to the cell membrane (95, 96). Once fused to the cell
membrane, GLUT4 permits the facilitated diffusion of glucose into the tissue (96). Thus, a major function of insulin is the promotion of glucose uptake into myocytes.

Following its diffusion into the myocyte, glucose has two primary metabolic outcomes; synthesis. Insulin upregulates glvcolvsis or glycogen hexokinase and 6phosphofructokinase activity, key glycolytic enzymes, resulting in increased rates of glycolysis (97, 98). However, the predominant metabolic pathway for myocellular glucose is glycogen synthesis, accounting for \sim 75% of for insulin-stimulated glucose disposal (99). Akt phosphorylates and inactivates GSK3 at Ser²¹ and Ser⁹, which in turn dephosphorylates GS resulting in its increased activation (100). Simultaneously, insulin mediated activation of protein phosphatase-1 also promotes the dephosphorylation of GS (101). In addition to increasing GS activity, a concomitant reduction in glycogen phosphorylase is required to result in net glycogenesis (15). Insulin promotes the dephosphorylation and inactivation of phosphorylase kinase, which in turn dephosphorylates and inactivates glycogen phosphorylase (15). These processes combined facilitate the insulin-stimulated upregulation of glycogen synthesis in skeletal muscle (15).

1.2.1.3. Adipose tissue

Adipose tissue is an essential organ required for the maintenance of metabolic homeostasis. Insulin is a potent anti-lipolytic hormone and the major suppressor of lipolysis within white adipose tissue (102). Whilst suppression of adipose tissue lipolysis is a major metabolic function of insulin, our understanding of the associated metabolic mechanisms remains limited (103). The best characterised mechanism for insulinstimulated suppression of lipolysis is the attenuation of adrenergic signalling through cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP)/Akt dependant pathways (15). Upon its activation via the proximal insulin signalling cascade, Akt phosphorylates and activates phosphodiesterase 3 (PDE3) (104). Once activated, PDE3 catalyses the hydrolysis of cAMP to 5'AMP (104). As a result, downstream cAMP-stimulated lipolytic signalling pathways are attenuated, namely hormone sensitive lipase (HSL) and perilipin 1 (PLIN1) (104). Additionally, Akt acts to supress lipolysis by decreasing the transcription of adipose triglyceride lipase (ATGL), a key rate limiting enzyme of lipolysis, via the mammalian target of rapamycin complex 1 (mTORC1) mediated pathway (105). Cumulatively, insulin-stimulated actions on adipose tissue function to inhibit the hydrolysis of triglyceride and subsequent release of FFAs into circulation.

Whilst only ~5% of whole-body insulin-stimulated glucose uptake is accounted for by adipose tissue, glucose uptake is a key metabolic function within adipose tissue (92). As in skeletal muscle, insulin-stimulated glucose uptake occurs via the phosphorylation of GLUT4 trafficking proteins subsequent to proximal insulin signalling (96). GLUT4 fuses to the plasma membrane, permitting the facilitated diffusion of glucose into adipocytes (96). Alongside glucose uptake, insulin stimulates FFA uptake through increasing lipoprotein lipase (LPL) activity via phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PIK) and mitogenactivated protein kinase (MEK1/2) pathways (106). Furthermore, insulin stimulates lipogenesis through the increased activity of key transcriptional factors (107) and downstream enzymes (108–110). Insulin-stimulated elevations in glucose and FFA acid uptake increase the available substrates for re-esterification.

1.2.2. Assessment of insulin sensitivity

Studying insulin sensitivity is challenging due to the financial and time costs associated with quantifying insulin-mediated glucose and lipid metabolism. The gold standard measurement of insulin sensitivity is the glucose clamp technique; first introduced in 1979 by De Fronzo and colleagues (111). This technique has two variations: the hyperglycaemic clamp and the euglycaemic clamp. The hyperglycaemic clamp technique uses intravenous infusions of glucose to acutely raise plasma glucose concentration to a hyperglycaemic plateau which is maintained for 2 h (111). The glucose infusion rate is dependent on the rate of insulin secretion and glucose uptake; thus the hyperglycaemic clamp is considered the gold-standard for assessing the β -cell response to glucose (111). The euglycaemic clamp uses intravenous infusions of insulin to acutely raise circulating insulin concentration to $\sim 100 \text{ U/mL}$ above basal level which is maintained for 2 h (111). Concurrently, plasma glucose concentration is held constant by variable glucose infusion (111). The euglycaemic clamp quantifies tissue sensitivity to insulin and is therefore considered the gold standard technique for assessing whole-body insulin sensitivity. Whilst these techniques provide precise quantification of measures of IR, they are moderately invasive, laborious and costly. Therefore, the glucose clamp technique is typically unsuitable for large-scale or epidemiological research.

Surrogate indices have been developed which aim to accurately estimate insulin sensitivity, whilst minimising associated participant and analytical burdens. These indices use serum insulin and glucose levels in either the post-prandial state or in response to a glucose challenge (e.g. oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT)). Numerous surrogate measures correlate strongly with the euglycaemic clamp technique and are thus considered valid measures of insulin sensitivity (112). Additionally, quantification of fasting glucose alone has been demonstrated to provide an accurate and reliable measure of insulin sensitivity (113).

However, fasting blood tests are associated with methodological complications for largescale or epidemiological trials due to the necessity of a fasting duration > 8 h prior to sampling. Evidence demonstrates strong correlations between semi-fasted (4 h fasting duration) and fasted (8 h fasting duration) samples for levels of glucose, insulin, triglyceride and indices of insulin sensitivity (72, 114). These data suggest that for largescale or epidemiological trials, semi-fasted blood samples are sufficient for the assessment of insulin sensitivity.

1.2.3. Risk factors for insulin resistance

Clinically impaired insulin sensitivity, termed IR, refers to a pathophysiological condition caused by partial or complete insufficiency of insulin secretion and/or insulin action. As a result, sufferers of IR display impairments in two insulin-mediated metabolic processes: stimulation of glucose uptake and triglyceride synthesis; and, suppression of hepatic glucose output and triglyceride lipolysis. Accordingly, IR is characterised by: hyperglycaemia, hyperinsulinemia and dyslipidaemia with elevated triglyceride, total cholesterol and low density lipoprotein (LDL). IR is a key component underlying the pathophysiology of metabolic disease and associated co-morbidities, including hypertension, cardiovascular disease, hyperlipidaemia, metabolic syndrome and polycystic ovary syndrome (16–18). The global prevalence of IR in the adult population has more than doubled over the last three decades to 451 million, currently affecting 8.4% of females (19, 20). Without effective interventions it is predicted this will further rise to affect a total of 570.9 million adults by 2030, corresponding to 9.9 % of females (19, 20).

The onset and severity of IR are associated with a complex combination of modifiable and non-modifiable risk factors. Whilst the contribution of non-modifiable risk factors to the predisposition of IR is indisputable (e.g. genetics, ethnicity, age, sex), evidence demonstrates that IR can be prevented by mitigating modifiable risk factors (115). Key modifiable risk factors in IR are obesity, physical activity and physical fitness. These risk factors are discussed in detail below and summarised in **Figure 3**.



Figure 3: The role of obesity and physical inactivity on insulin-stimulated regulation of glucose and lipid control in adipose tissue (top), the liver (bottom left) and skeletal

muscle (bottom right). Adipose tissue: Proximal insulin signalling is impaired, resulting in reduced insulin-mediated promotion of lipogenesis and suppression of lipolysis. Consequentially elevated FFA are released into circulation. Reduced GLUT4 content reduces glucose uptake. Liver: Elevated FFA availability results in increased de-novo lipogenesis and gluconeogenesis, which increases intra-hepatic triglyceride stores. Elevated intra-hepatic triglyceride stores increased lipid derivative production which contribute to impaired proximal insulin signalling. Skeletal muscle: Elevated FFA availability impair glucose transport and proximal insulin signalling. Intramyocellular lipid (IMCL) accumulation increases the production of lipid derivatives (ceramide, diacyglyceride) which inhibit proximal insulin signalling. GLUT4 content is reduced which impairs glucose uptake and available substrates for glycogen synthesis. Schematic was produced using images from Servier Medical art (www.smart.servier.com).

Adiposity

The global prevalence of obesity has increased more than 5 fold in the last 40 years (116). In 2019 in the UK, 29.1% of females were classified as obese, whilst a further 31.3% were classified as overweight (117). Excess adiposity is a well-established risk factor for IR. Total, abdominal and subcutaneous adipose tissue mass are associated with hyperinsulinemia, hyperglycaemia, glucose disposal rate, endogenous glucose production and dyslipidaemia (118–120). The mechanisms by which obesity causes IR are, at present, incompletely understood. However, evidence demonstrates that impaired IR in obesity is mediated by impaired insulin sensitivity across all three target tissues; adipose tissue, skeletal muscle and the liver.

Reduced insulin sensitivity in adipocytes from obese humans has two main metabolic implications; impaired insulin-stimulated suppression of lipolysis and impaired glucose uptake. Impairments in proximal signalling in obese adipocytes, including INSR binding and IRS phosphorylation, contribute to reduced activation of Akt and downstream signalling pathways (121). Resultantly, insulin stimulated suppression of lipolysis and promotion of adipocyte FFA uptake are impaired (122, 123). Additionally, GLUT4 content is reduced in adipocytes in obesity. As a result, these adipocytes exhibit impaired insulinstimulated glucose uptake. Whilst adipose tissue is not the major site for insulinstimulated glucose disposal (< 5 % (92)), the deletion of adipose specific GLUT4 contributes to the onset of IR in the skeletal muscle and liver (124). The mechanism through which reduced adipocyte glucose uptake indirectly regulates peripheral insulin sensitivity remains uncertain, but evidence suggests it may be mediated through carbohydrate response element binding protein (ChReBP), a carbohydrate-signalling transcription factor (125). Glucose activates ChReBP, which in turn promotes lipogenic gene expression (125). This enables adipose tissue to store substrates and decrease substrate delivery to the muscle and liver (125). Consequentially, insulin resistant adipocytes contribute to the elevated circulating FFA and glucose typically observed in IR (123).

Alongside its role as an energy storage depot, adipose tissue functions as an endocrine organ through the secretion of numerous adipokines involved in metabolic regulation and inflammatory processes. Obesity is a pro-inflammatory condition whereby hypertrophied adipocytes and an elevated macrophage content result in increased secretion of pro-inflammatory adipokines (121, 126, 127). Pro-inflammatory adipokines secreted from obese adipose tissue include; interleukins, TNF-*a*, adiponectin, leptin and

resistin (121, 128). These pro-inflammatory cytokines mediate the development of IR locally and systemically, in skeletal muscle and the liver, either directly through regulation within the insulin signalling pathway or indirectly through the stimulation of inflammatory pathways (121, 128).

Elevated circulating FFA concentration is associated with the onset of skeletal muscle IR in a dose dependant manner (129). The mechanism underpinning the association between elevated FFA concentrations and skeletal muscle IR was initially proposed by Randle et al. in 1963, termed the glucose-fatty acid cycle (130, 131). The glucose-fatty acid cycle postulates that FFA and glucose compete as substrates for oxidation in skeletal muscle (131). Thus, in the presence of elevated FFA concentrations, skeletal muscle glucose metabolism declines (129, 131). This is accompanied by an associated decrease in skeletal muscle insulin-stimulated glucose uptake and oxidation (129, 131, 132); a phenomenon observed in both healthy and insulin resistant individuals (132, 133). The proposed mechanism was that an increased availability of circulating FFAs produces an increase in intramuscular acetyl coenzyme A (acetyl-CoA), subsequent to elevated rates of fat oxidation via the Krebs cycle (131). Acetyl-CoA inhibits pyruvate dehydrogenase and subsequently glucose oxidation is reduced (131). This in turn elevates intracellular citrate which inhibits phosphofructokinase 1, a rate limiting glycolytic enzyme. Reduced glycolytic flux impairs hexokinase II activity which results in an increase in intracellular glucose concentration and thus a decrease in glucose uptake.

However, others have challenged this conventional hypothesis; the support for this first derived from the work of Shulman and colleagues (102, 134, 135). In response to elevated FFA availability, in contrast to the model proposed by Randal and colleagues, the

reduction in skeletal muscle glycogen synthesis was preceded by a decline in glucose-6phosphate (135). Moreover, using nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy to assess intracellular skeletal muscle glucose concentration, elevated FFA availability reduced the accumulation of intracellular glucose (134). This data indicates that elevated FFA concentration functions to induce skeletal muscle IR initially through impairments in glucose transport and phosphorylation activity. Additional studies demonstrated that elevated FFA availability impairs glucose transport and phosphorylation activity through a reduction in IRS1 associated PI3K activity (102, 134, 135). This body of work indicates that elevated FFA concentrations induce IR initially through impairments in glucose transport or phosphorylation activity, with subsequent impairments in muscle glycogen synthesis and glucose oxidation. Resultantly, circulating glucose levels remain elevated, a key characteristic in the pathophysiology of IR.

Obesity is not only associated with excess lipid accumulation in adipose tissue, but also in non-adipose tissues. The negative metabolic consequences of lipid accumulation in non-adipose tissues are referred to as lipotoxicity. Within skeletal muscle, obesity is associated with elevated levels of intramyocellular lipid (136). Intramyocellular lipid content is a predictor of IR independent of body mass (136). Accumulation of intramyocellular lipid storage increases the production of lipid derivatives, in particular, diacylglycerol, ceramide and long-chain acyl-CoAs. These lipid derivatives are purported to be involved in the onset of IR through the inhibition of insulin stimulated INSR phosphorylation and PI3K activity in skeletal muscle (136–140).

As a consequence of IR in adipose tissue and skeletal muscle, elevated concentrations of glucose and FFA are diverted to the liver. Subsequently, rates of hepatic *de novo*

lipogenesis and gluconeogenesis increase, leading to elevated intra-hepatic triglyceride content (15). Elevated circulating FFA and hepatic lipid accumulation impairs the insulinstimulated suppression of hepatic glucose output; a key contributor to elevated glucose levels observed in type 2 diabetes (121). Additionally, increased intra-hepatic triglyceride induces IR through abnormal insulin signalling. Cumulatively, lipotoxicity in the liver results in elevated hepatic glucose output.

Physical activity

The beneficial effects of exercise on insulin sensitivity are well characterised. An acute bout of endurance exercise in females increases glucose tolerance during and up to 24 h post exercise (141–143). Correspondingly, habitual physical activity levels are positively associated with incidence of IR in females, independent of adiposity (144). Acute improvements in glucose tolerance following endurance exercise are primarily mediated by two factors. Firstly, elevated skeletal muscle blood flow increases glucose delivery to skeletal muscle, thereby increasing the availability of glucose for myocellular uptake (145). Secondly, contraction induced GLUT4 translocation offers an insulin-independent mechanism of glucose uptake into skeletal muscle (145). Exercise increases AMP-activated protein kinase (AMPK) activation which results in the phosphorylation of GLUT4 trafficking proteins (145, 146). This is turn allows GLUT4 to translocate and fuse to the cell membrane for myocellular glucose uptake (145, 146). Overall, a single bout of endurance exercise acutely improves insulin sensitivity, predominantly through elevated skeletal muscle glucose disposal.

Physical fitness

Following chronic exercise training, frequent and cumulative bouts of exercise elicit beneficial phenotypic adaptations associated with increased insulin sensitivity (147). Accordingly, physical fitness is recognised as a key risk factor for IR (118). In females, both low cardiorespiratory fitness and strength represent independent risk factors for impaired insulin sensitivity (18, 118).

Exercise increases skeletal muscle glucose disposal capacity. Following a period of endurance or resistance exercise training, skeletal muscle GLUT4 content is increased (148). Elevations in GLUT4 content following a period of exercise training are positively associated with rates of glucose uptake (149). Increases in GLUT4 content are skeletal muscle specific and thus facilitate increases in glucose disposal within skeletal muscle, but not in the liver nor adipose tissue (150). Additionally, improvements in glucose uptake are primarily located in the predominant muscle(s) undergoing exercise induced contractions (148, 150). Nonetheless, increases in GLUT4 content following exercise training are positively associated with improvements whole-body insulin sensitivity (149).

Improvements in glucose uptake following endurance and resistance exercise training have been attributed to beneficial adaptations at the level of the insulin signalling (151). Following exercise training, increased activity of Akt, INSR, PI3K and AMPK have been reported (151–154). Increased activity of proteins within the insulin signalling pathways in trained individuals are positively associated with glucose disposal (154). Cumulatively, increases in GLUT4 and proteins involved in up-stream insulin signalling result in elevated glycaemic control.

In addition to impaired glucose tolerance, the insulin resistant phenotype in untrained individuals is associated with elevated circulating FFA and impaired fatty acid oxidation (155). Both an increased supply of FFA to skeletal muscle and a decreased capacity for their subsequent oxidation, results in elevated intramyocellular lipid content. In untrained individuals, elevated intramyocellular lipid content increases the production of lipid derivatives, including ceramide and diacylglycerol (156). Ceramide and diacylglycerol accumulation in skeletal muscle contributes to the onset of IR through impairments in insulin signalling, as previously described. Endurance exercise training decreases accumulation of lipid derivatives in skeletal muscle (156–158). This is likely resultant to a shift in fatty acid partitioning away from *de novo* ceramide synthesis and towards triacylglycerol and or fatty acid oxidation in trained skeletal muscle compared to untrained (156). Additionally, endurance exercise training is associated with an increase in FFA oxidation in basal and exercising conditions (155). Cumulatively, both increases in the capacity for FFA oxidation and reduction in ceramide production contribute to the well documented increases in skeletal muscle insulin sensitivity following endurance exercise training.

In addition to the phenotypic adaptations within skeletal muscle, exercise training is commonly associated with beneficial alterations to body composition. Following a period of endurance or resistance training, typically skeletal muscle mass is increased and/or adipose tissue mass is decreased (159). Increases in skeletal muscle mass increase the capacity for skeletal muscle glucose uptake, through the mechanisms described above. Moreover, a reduction in adipose tissue mass reduces the impact of the negative metabolic consequences of excess adiposity, as discussed in the previous section. However, given these two morphological adaptations typically occur synonymously, it is hard to ascertain the independent effects of each.

1.3. The menstrual cycle and insulin sensitivity

Approximately 50 % of females globally are of a reproductive age (6). The prevalence of impaired metabolic control is increasing in females of a reproductive age (160). Therefore, it is crucial to understand role of the fluctuations in ovarian hormones across the menstrual cycle on insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites.

1.3.1. The role of ovarian hormones on insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites

Maintaining precise levels of circulating glucose and lipid profiles is crucial for wholebody metabolic homeostasis. Ovarian hormones contribute to the regulation of metabolic pathways mediating glucose and lipid metabolism (2, 28, 161, 162). The metabolic actions of ovarian hormones are mediated through both genomic and non-genomic mechanisms (2). The direct genomic signalling mechanism is considered the classical mechanism of ovarian hormone action (163). Estradiol and progesterone bind to their respective nuclear receptor; estrogen receptors (ER) α and β , and progesterone receptors (PR) α and β . Upon activation, the nuclear receptor complex undergoes a conformational change and binds to the sex steroid response element located in the promotors of target genes, which results in transcriptional regulation of downstream gene expression (163). In the non-genomic mechanism of hormone action, the sex steroid hormone binds to the sex steroid normone action, the sex steroid normone binds to the sex steroid normone action, the sex steroid hormone binds to the sex steroid hormone receptor in the cell membrane and regulation of metabolic pathways occur via the actions of a secondary messenger (163). The genomic pathway responds to changes in hormones in the following hours to days, whereas the non-genomic pathway is quick to respond to changes in hormones, with effects typically occurring within 10 minutes, (163). The effects of estradiol and progesterone on insulin sensitivity in the liver, adipose tissue, skeletal muscle and pancreatic β -cells are discussed in detail below.

Estradiol

At physiological concentrations, estradiol is negatively associated with insulin resistance, hyperglycaemia and dyslipidaemia in pre-menopausal females (4, 5). In rodent models, deficiency in circulating estrogen levels or ER content results in impairments in insulin sensitivity and glycaemic control (164, 165). Estradiol regulates beneficial effects on blood glucose levels through the promotion of skeletal muscle and adipose glucose uptake alongside the suppression of hepatic glucose production (165–167). In skeletal muscle and adipose tissue, estradiol signalling through ER α increases Akt phosphorylation and downstream translocation of the insulin-sensitive glucose transporter GLUT4 to the membrane, subsequently increasing glucose uptake (164, 166–170). Estradiol signalling in the liver through ER α promotes the activation of Akt-FOXO1 signalling and supresses gluconeogenesis (165).

Estradiol promotes the availability and oxidation of FFAs through three main metabolic processes: suppression of FFA storage, mobilisation of adipose tissue triglyceride stores and promotion of skeletal muscle FFA oxidation (2, 161, 171). Estradiol signalling through ER α acts in all insulin sensitive tissues to supress lipogenesis (2, 161, 171). In the skeletal muscle, adipose tissue and the liver, estradiol down-regulates LPL, which promotes the uptake of circulating lipids for triglyceride formation, and the lipogenic genes acetyl-CoA carboxylase -1 and fatty acid synthase, via the transcription factor SREBP-1c (2, 161, 171). Within adipose tissue, estradiol signalling through ER increases the expression of lipolytic genes, including the rate limiting enzyme HSL, which results in elevated lipolytic rate and subsequent FFA release (2, 26, 161). Estradiol promotes FFA oxidation in skeletal muscle through both genomic (ER α) and non-genomic activation of key transcription factors, PPAR- δ and AMPK, which upregulate downstream targets regulating FFA oxidation, including acyl-CoA oxidase, pyruvate dehydrogenase kinase, uncoupling protein 2 and uncoupling protein 3 (2, 172).

Additionally, estradiol signalling through ER α increases insulin secretion from pancreatic β -cells through activation of PI3k (173). Elevated circulating insulin increases the capacity for the activation of the proximal insulin signalling pathway and downstream targets that regulate glucose and lipid control.

Progesterone

Progesterone is positively associated with insulin resistance in pre-menopausal females (63). Consistent with this, progesterone supplementation using *in vivo* and *in vitro* models is positively associated with elevated insulin resistance and hyperglycaemia (174–178). Progesterone signalling through PR impairs glucose disposal into skeletal muscle and adipocytes through supressing Akt activation and downstream GLUT4 translocation, subsequently impairing glucose uptake (179)(178, 179).

The literature characterising the role of progesterone on lipid metabolism remains inconsistent, but the prevailing view supports a pro-lipogenic and anti-lipolytic role of progesterone (180). Progesterone signalling through PR stimulates adipose tissue lipogenesis through the upregulation of SREBP1, a key lipogenic transcription factor and

subsequent activation of lipogenic enzymes, including fatty acid synthase and LPL (28, 181, 182). Progesterone signalling through PR decreases the rate of lipolysis by inhibiting lipolytic transcription factors and the subsequent activity of rate limiting enzymes (HSL and ATGL) (183). Additionally, some research suggests that progesterone supresses the capacity for skeletal muscle lipid oxidation (172). In rodent models, supplementation of ovariectomised mice with progesterone reduces the activity of key mitochondrial enzymes required for oxidation of FFAs (172).

Interaction between estradiol and progesterone

Estradiol and progesterone exert antagonistic effects on insulin sensitivity. Over and above their absolute concentrations, the ratio of estradiol to progesterone is an additional factor underlying the subsequent metabolic effect(s) on glucose and lipid regulation. Asynchronous fluctuations in estradiol and progesterone across the menstrual cycle lead to diverse estradiol to progesterone ratios which may be an important consideration when examining the effect ovarian hormones on insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites (55).

Limited research in humans has investigated the role of the estrogen to progesterone ratio in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites. In rodent models, the addition of progesterone attenuated the beneficial effects of estradiol supplementation alone on whole-body insulin sensitivity (184), glucose concentration (3) and glucose uptake (178). Moreover, in ovariectomised mice supplementation with supraphysiological concentrations of estradiol was able to compensate for the inhibitory effect of progesterone supplementation on insulin sensitivity, glucose uptake and GLUT-4 content (178). Similarly, progesterone has been shown to inhibit the stimulatory effect of estradiol on the maximal activation of several key enzymes involved in skeletal muscle lipid oxidation, including carnitine palmitoyl-transferase 1, citrate synthase and β -3hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase (172). Therefore, the relative ratio of estradiol to progesterone is involved in mediating insulin sensitivity, glycaemic control and lipidemic control.

1.3.2. The effect of the menstrual cycle on insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites

Insulin sensitivity

Studies examining the variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle are summarised in **Table 1**. During the ovulatory and luteal phases of the menstrual cycle, an increase in whole-body IR is observed (4, 185–189). In the largest study to date (N= 259), Yeung and colleagues reported that IR, as assessed via the homeostatic model assessment for IR (HOMA-IR), increased from 1.3 mmol/L in the early-follicular phase to 1.6 mmol/L in the early- and late- luteal phases, respectively (4). This corresponds to an approximately 23% increase in IR observed during the luteal phase (4). Variation in IR across the menstrual cycle is negatively associated with estrogen and progesterone (4). However, peak IR does not occur during the mid-luteal phase, characterised by synchronous rises in estradiol and progesterone (55). Thus, data does not support a cumulative effect of both estradiol and progesterone on the regulation of insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle (4). Overall, research indicates insulin sensitivity is reduced during the luteal phase of the menstrual cycle. However, further research to identify the molecular mechanisms underpinning the variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle is required.

Insulin

Circulating insulin concentration is predominantly regulated by pancreatic β -cell responsiveness to circulating nutrients (74). However, in concordance with the reported stimulatory effects of estradiol on β -cell insulin secretion, insulin concentration is increased during the ovulatory and luteal phases of the menstrual cycle (4, 173). Moreover, insulin is positively associated with variation in estradiol across the menstrual cycle (4). Some evidence suggests that elevated insulin concentrations during the luteal phase, rather than concomitant variation in glucose concentration, is the predominant factor driving elevated measurements of surrogate measures of IR (i.e. HOMA-IR) during the luteal phase (4).

Glucose and lipid profiles

Circulating glucose and triglyceride represents the balance between glucose uptake and release from metabolically active tissues. Evidence demonstrates glucose and triglyceride concentration decline during the ovulatory and mid-luteal phase (4, 5, 190). Reduced circulating glucose and triglyceride concentration during the luteal phase are likely associated with the elevated resting energy expenditure reported in this menstrual cycle phase (190–192). Correspondingly, reports demonstrate a negative association between estradiol and progesterone levels during the menstrual cycle with glucose and triglyceride concentration (4, 5, 193). Evidence suggests that reductions in triglyceride during the ovulatory and mid-luteal phase are driven by estradiol mediated increases in circulating triglyceride clearance (194).

Favourable cholesterol profiles are observed during the luteal phase, characterised by reduced total cholesterol and LDL concentration alongside increased HDL concentration

(5, 23, 190, 195, 196). Variation in estradiol across the menstrual cycle is negatively associated with cholesterol and LDL and positively associated with HDL (5). These findings are congruent with the reported effects of estradiol on lipoprotein metabolism (197). Additionally, LDL and total cholesterol are the predominant substrates required for estradiol and progesterone biosynthesis in the corpus luteum and maintenance of its endogenous cholesterol reserves (198). Therefore, reductions in total cholesterol and LDL during the mid-luteal phase, may also reflect an increased uptake in the corpus luteum to support steroidogenesis.

Gaps and inconsistencies in the literature

However, the literature is inconsistent; some studies report no change in insulin sensitivity (21–24), glucose concentration (23, 24, 186, 199–204) or lipid concentration (23, 23, 186, 186, 189, 195, 199, 202–206) across the menstrual cycle. Due to the relatively small changes in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle, inconsistencies may be attributable to discrepancies in sample sizes used in these studies (n= 6-259). Small sample sizes may lack adequate statistical power to robustly detect significant variation between menstrual cycle phases. Moreover, previous studies recruited heterogenous study populations with varying adiposity, physical fitness and physical activity levels, in which limited adjustment or investigation into these potentially confounding factors was conducted (4, 23, 24). Given the association between key metabolic risk factors (e.g. adiposity, cardiovascular fitness, physical activity) with IR and associated metabolites, these factors may mediate the magnitude of fluctuation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle. Further research is needed to fully elucidate the variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle.

Study	Participant characteristics	Menstrual cycle phase assessment	Sample collection timepoints	Sampling technique	Main outcomes
Jarvinen et al. 1984	N= 7 27-30 yr	Calendar counting	F; cycle day 4-10 L; cycle day 19-25	Plasma sample Euglycaemic clamp technique	Rate of glucose metabolism during clamp were similar between F and L (p> 0.050). Co-efficient of variation were 8.5% for follicular and luteal phase and 7.5% for two successive menstrual cycles (p> 0.050).
Toth et al. 1987	N= 6 25 ± 7 yr 22.5 ± 1.8 kg/ m ²	Calendar counting	EF; cycle day 1-6 MF; cycle day 9-14 L; cycle day 20-28	Plasma sample Oral glucose tolerance test Euglycaemic clamp technique	Insulin and glucose concentration during oral glucose tolerance test similar between EF, MF and L (p< 0.050). No significant difference in glucose disposal rates during the euglycaemic insulin clamp between EF, MF and L (p< 0.050).
Valdes & Elkind- Hirsch 1991	N= 8 24 yr 21.5 ± 2.0 kg/ m ²	Calendar counting, plasma estradiol test	EF; cycle day 2-3 MF; 1 d post increase in E >150ug/mL ML; 7-9 d after mid-cycle	Plasma sample Intravenous glucose tolerance test	Mean insulin sensitivity reduced in a stepwise fashion across the cycle (highest at EF, reduced at MF and lowest at ML) (p< 0.007). Similar glucose effectiveness index between EF, mid-cycle and ML (p< 0.050).
Diamond et al. 1993	N= 8 28.9 ± 1.2 yr	Calendar counting	MF; cycle day 3-10 ML; cycle day 20-25	Plasma sample Hyperglycaemic clamp technique	Basal and glucose stimulated insulin responses similar between MF and ML (p> 0.050). Glucose utilisation increased from 60-120 min during hyperglycaemic clamp in MF compared to ML (p< 0.010). Glucose utilisation correlated positively with P (R= 0.66, p< 0.010), but not E, LH or FSH (p> 0.050).
Marsden et al. 1996	N= 23 31 ± 5 yr 24.5 ± 4.3 kg/ m ²	Calendar counting, serum progesterone	F; cycle day 2-12 L; cycle day 13-32	Adipose tissue biopsy Plasma sample	/ Mean adipocyte insulin binding increased in F compared to L (p< 0.050). Similar adipocyte glucose uptake and rate of lipolysis in F and L (p> 0.050).
Ortiz et al. 1997	N= 6 31 ± 2 yr 24.0 ± 2.5 kg/ m ²	Calendar counting	F; cycle day 3-8 L; cycle day 20-25	Serum sample Intravenous insulin tolerance test	Glucose effectiveness index greater in F compared to L ($p=0.040$). No correlation between serum insulin with E or P ($p>0.050$).
Pulido & Salazar et al. 1999	N= 12 27 ± 3 yr 22.4 ± 1.4 kg/ m ²	Calendar counting	F; cycle day 8 ± 1 L; cycle day 23 ± 1	Serum sample Intravenous glucose tolerance test	Insulin sensitivity greater in F compared to L (p< 0.001). Glucose effectiveness similar in F and L (p> 0.050). Insulin response to glucose index tended to be greater in F compared to L (p> 0.050).
Bingley et al. 2008	N= 12 33 ± 7 yr 23.7 ± 4.4 kg/ m ²	Calendar counting, urinary LH test	F; cycle day 7 L; 7d post positive LH test	Plasma sample Intravenous glucose tolerance test	Insulin sensitivity (QUICKI, revised QUICKI, HOMA or Bennets index) similar in L and F (p> 0.050). Variability in insulin sensitivity between and within menstrual cycle phases were similar (p> 0.050).
Blum et al. 2008	N= 8 30 ± 4 yr 21.6 ± 1.9 kg/m ²	Calendar counting, urinary LH test	EF; -15 to -9 d from LH peak MF; -8 to -4 d from LH peak EL; LH peak + 1-3 d ML; LH peak + 4-8 d LL; LH peak + 9-14 d.	Serum sample HOMA_IR	HOMA-IR similar between EF, MF, EL and ML (p= 0.740).

Table 1: Comparison of studies investigating changes in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle in basal conditions.

Gill et al. 2005	N= 13 26 ± 6 yr 22.7 ± 4.3 kg/m2	Calendar counting, BBT	F; cycle day 1-6 L; midway between ovulation (determined via BBT) and the start of next cycle (predicted using calendar counting)	Plasma sample Oral fat tolerance test	TGL concentrations at 2-4 h during the OFTT lower in L compared to F t (p< 0.05). Glucose concentration at 1 h greater in F compared to L (p< 0.050). Insulin concentrations during the OFTT similar between L and F (p> 0.050).
Yeung et al. 2010	N= 259 27± 8 yr 24±4 kg/ m²	Calendar counting, fertility monitor (E & LH)	M; cycle day 1 MF; LF; LH surge; peak fertility test result O; 2 d post peak fertility test result EL ML LL	Serum sample HOMA-IR	HOMA-IR increased during the LL, LH surge, O, EL, ML and LL compared to M and MF (p< 0.001). Differences in HOMA-IR were primarily due to increases in insulin during LL, LH surge, O, EL, ML, LL. HOMA-IR associated with FSH, E and P across the menstrual cycle (p< 0.050).
Zarie <i>et al.</i> 2013	N= 30 19 ± 1 yr 20.7 ± 6 kg/ m ²	Calendar counting, urinary LH test	Mid-F; cycle day 7 Late-F; cycle day 13 Mid-L; cycle day 21 Late-L; cycle day 27	Serum sample HOMA-IR	HOMA-IR increased in L compared to F (p< 0.05)

BBT, basal body temperature; E, estradiol; EF; early-follicular phase; F, follicular; HOMA-IR; homeostatic model of insulin resistance; L,

luteal phase; LH, luteinizing hormone; LF; late-follicular phase; LL, late-luteal phase; M, menstruation; MF, mid-follicular phase; ML; mid-

luteal phase; O, ovulatory phase; P, progesterone.

1.4. Role of epigenetics within adipose tissue

The human phenotype is directly influenced by a combination of our genes and environmental stimuli. Metabolic control is associated with high inter-individual variability during basal conditions, which are exacerbated following exposure to physiological challenge (e.g. prolonged fasting, physical exercise, cold exposure) (207). The human genome accounts for 6-47% of observed variance in parameters of metabolic control, including insulin sensitivity, resting metabolic rate, circulating glucose and circulating lipids (208–210). Whilst the biological importance of the genetic contribution to variation in metabolic control is indisputable, an extensive proportion of variance remains unexplained. The epigenome is regulated by physiological and environmental stimuli and accordingly has been proposed as a potential mechanism underpinning interand intra- individual variance in metabolic control.

1.4.1. microRNAs

The term epigenetics was coined in 1942 by Conrad Waddington to link the fields of developmental biology and genetics. Epigenetics was initially defined as "the branch of biology that studies the causal interactions between genes and their products which bring the phenotype into being" (211). The present day definition of epigenetics has since evolved and is widely accepted as "the study of changes in gene function that do not entail a change in DNA sequence" (29). The epigenome encompasses numerous epigenetic mechanisms that serve to regulate gene expression- DNA methylation, histone acetylation and non-coding RNAs (212). For the purpose of this thesis, the focus will be on a specific class of non-coding RNAs termed miRNAs.

MiRNAs are endogenous non-coding RNAs approximately 19-24 nucleotides in length which post-transcriptionally regulate mRNA. The first miRNA, lin-4, was discovered in 1993 in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans* (*C. elegans*) (213). Lin-4 was found to be essential for temporal control of postembryonic development in *C. elegans*, with the dysregulation of lin-4 expression leading to inappropriately timed progression within developmental stages (213). Lee and colleagues (1993) discovered lin-4 acts to repress the translation of LIN-14 mRNA through binding to complementary sites in the 3'UTR. Although this novel gene regulation was initially thought to be unique to *C. elegans*, the discovery of lin-14 sparked huge research interest. Over the next decade numerous short non-coding RNAs were discovered across multiple species (214, 215).

The miRNA registry database (miRbase) was founded in 2002, initially registering 218 mature miRNAs across 5 species (miRbase 1.0). Since the foundation of miRbase, an exponential rise in miRNA discovery ensued; the latest miRNA register in 2018 registered 38,589 mature miRNAs across 271 species (miRbase 22.1). At present, 1917 pre-curser and 2654 mature human miRNAs are registered (216). The functional importance of miRNAs in regulating mRNA translation is indicated by the conservation of miRNAs across species (217). Despite the relatively small number of miRNAs compared to the human genome, approximately 60% of known human protein-coding genes contain target sites for miRNA binding (217). A single miRNA can regulate the expression of hundreds of target mRNAs and the expression of one mRNA can be modulated by numerous miRNAs (218, 219). As such, miRNAs are now recognised as a major class of mRNA regulatory molecule.

MiRNA biogenesis occurs through canonical and non-canonical pathways (**Figure 4a**). The canonical pathway begins with the transcription of long primary miRNA (pri-miRNA) transcripts containing a 5'cap and 3'polyA tail in the cell nucleus by RNA polymerase II or III (220). Pri-miRNAs are subsequently cleaved by the microprocessor complex (221, 222). The microprocessor complex consists of the RNAse III endonuclease Drosha and the double stranded RNA binding protein DGCR8. DGCR8 binds to the pri-miRNA and guides Drosha into position to cleave the pri-miRNA into a hairpin structured ~70 nt pre-cursor miRNA (pre-miRNA) (221, 222). Alterative non-canonical pathways of pre-miRNA biogenesis without the requirement of pri-miRNAs have now emerged and are discussed in detail elsewhere (223, 224). Once generated, pre-miRNAs are actively transported out of the nucleus into the cytoplasm by exportin-5, a nuclear export receptor (225). In the cytoplasm, pre-cursor miRNAs are cleaved into ~22nt miRNA duplexes by a second RNAse III endonuclease, termed Dicer (221). The strand of this duplex with the greatest 5'cap stability, termed the miRNA* strand, is then targeted for degradation, while the other strand remains as a mature miRNA (226).

MiRNAs regulate gene expression via post-transcriptional translation of mRNA (218) (**Figure 4b**). The mature miRNA loads into Argonuate proteins (AGO), which forms an RNA-induced silencing complex (RISC) (227). The miRNA within the RISC binds to complimentary sequences in the three prime untranslated region (3'UTR) of target mRNAs. Once bound, the RISC induces post-transcriptional gene silencing via inhibition or degradation of the target mRNA (227). When near-perfect complementarity exists between the nucleotide sequence of the miRNA and the target mRNA, the AGO protein cleaves the target mRNA resulting in degradation (228). When there is imperfect complementarity, requiring only 2-7 bases of the target mRNA, translational inhibition

occurs (218). miRNA primarily function as negative regulators of gene expression (218), although some miRNA function to positively regulate gene expression (229).

MiRNAs act to regulate mRNA expression within physiological pathways via concerted expression profiles (230). In this manner, miRNAs regulating functionally related cohorts of genes are synergistically co-expressed in response to a stimuli to act within the same gene regulatory network (230). MiRNAs either act locally within the cells in which they were transcribed or are selectively packaged into extracellular vesicles and secreted into the extracellular space where they circulate until taken-up by specific target cells (231– 234). This demonstrates the role of circulating miRNAs in intra-cellular communication (232, 234). Circulating miRNAs exist in a stable manner regardless of the presence of RNases in blood, due to their association with extracellular vesicles, including; exosomes, apoptic bodies, microvesicles, proteins, and HDL (232, 233, 235, 236). Through both local and systemic expression, miRNAs play a key role in regulating mRNA expression throughout the whole body.



Figure 4: miRNA biogenesis and mechanism of action. (A) Canonical miRNA biogenesis starts with the generation of a primary miRNA (Pri-miRNA) transcript via RNA polymerase in the cell nucleus. Pri-miRNAs are cleaved by the microprocessor complex, comprised of Drosha and DGCR8, into pre-cursor miRNAs (pre-miRNA). Pre-miRNAs can alternatively be generated by non-canonical (dashed arrow). Pre-miRNAs are exported out of the nucleus by Exportin 5. In the cytoplasm, Dicer cleaves the pre-miRNA to create a miRNA duplex. The miRNA* strand is degraded, and the other strand remains as the mature miRNA. The mature miRNA binds with Argonuate (AGO) protein to form the RNA induced silencing complex (RISC). (B) DNA is transcribed into messenger RNA (mRNA), which is translated into protein in the absence of miRNA (top). Near perfect complementarity of miRNA to target mRNA inhibits mRNA translation (middle). Perfect

of mRNA translation (bottom). Schematic was created using images from Servier Medical art (https://smart.servier.com).

1.4.2. Function of microRNAs in adipose tissue:

MiRNAs regulate a range of cellular processes throughout the body, including cell development, metabolism and apoptosis. Initial evidence demonstrating miRNA regulation of metabolic control within adipose tissue derived from early loss or gain of function studies in invertebrate organisms. miR-14 deletion in Drosophila resulted in enlarged lipid droplets with a 2-fold increase in triglyceride content (237). Similarly, Drosophila lacking miR-278 exhibited fat accumulation and reduced adipose tissue insulin sensitivity (238). While these early studies highlight the importance of miRNA expression in lipid control, they do not directly translate to human adipose tissue physiology. The first study investigating the role of miRNA expression within human adipocytes was conducted by Esau and colleagues in 2006 (239). Antisense oligonucleotides (ASO) were used to inhibit 86 miRNAs in human pre-adipocytes prior to differentiation. They observed ASOs targeting miR-143 and miR-9* inhibited adipocyte differentiation and reduced triglyceride accumulation in a concentration dependant manner (239). Numerous other studies now conclusively demonstrate the importance of miRNAs in regulating a variety of pathways pertinent to adipose tissue metabolic control; including adipogenesis, lipolysis, lipogenesis and insulin sensitivity (240–245).

The functional importance of miRNAs in the regulation of adipose tissue metabolic control is exemplified by the differential miRNA profiles observed in metabolic dysfunction. Initial research employing global miRNA expression techniques determined different expression in 11 out of 155 assessed adipose tissue miRNAs between individuals with normal glucose tolerance and type 2 diabetes (246). Additionally, 15 adipose tissue miRNAs were associated with metabolic parameters, including body composition, plasma glucose and plasma lipids, and adipose tissue morphology, including macrophage infiltration, mean adipocyte volume and maximal adipocyte volume (246). Similarly, miRNA analysis of adipose tissue identified 15 miRNAs exhibiting a step-wise relationship in expression levels between lean, obese-insulin sensitive and obese-IR females (245). Numerous other congruent reports demonstrate the association between miRNA expression and phenotypes of metabolic dysregulation, including obesity, impaired glucose regulation and type 2 diabetes (245–251). Thus, (dys)regulation of miRNA expression in adipose tissue is pertinent to both the maintenance of healthy metabolism and the progression of metabolic disease.

Alongside regulation of metabolic control locally within their tissue of origin, miRNAs also play a role in the systemic regulation of metabolism (234). Adipose tissue is a major site for the secretion of exosomal miRNAs into circulation (234). Selective uptake of circulating miRNAs originating from adipose tissue into distant tissues serve to modulate whole body metabolic control via regulation of mRNA transcription (234, 252). Adipose tissue derived exosomal miRNAs have been shown to regulate glucose metabolism (253), lipid metabolism (252, 253) and whole body, skeletal muscle and liver IR (253–255). The role adipose-derived exosomal miRNAs exert on metabolic control in distant tissues thereby implicate a key role of adipose tissue miRNAs in systemic control of metabolism.

1.4.3. Hormonal regulation of microRNA expression:

As discussed in sections 1.2 and 1.3, cyclical fluctuations in ovarian hormone concentrations across the menstrual cycle are associated with divergences in metabolic

control. However, the associated molecular mechanisms remain uncertain. miRNA profiles are regulated by environmental stimuli and are a key regulator of adipose tissue metabolic control. Thus, adipose tissue miRNA expression offers a potential mechanism through which fluctuations in hormones across the menstrual cycle may regulate metabolic control.

miRNA expression is hormonally regulated in a range of tissues (33, 34, 36–38, 256). Notably, divergences in adipose tissue miRNA expression have been observed in hormonally distinct female populations, e.g. menopausal status (36), hormonal supplementation (36), polycystic ovary syndrome (37) and ovariectomy (38). A recent study from Kangas and colleagues (2018) reported an up-regulation in adipose tissue expression of miR-16-5p, miR-18a-5p, miR-223-3p, miR-363-3p, miR-451a and miR-486-5p in post-menopausal females compared to pre-menopausal females (36). Correspondingly these divergently expressed adipose tissue miRNAs, except miR-223-3p, were negatively correlated with estradiol concentrations (36). Moreover, hormonally regulated adipose tissue miRNAs function within transcriptional networks regulating key metabolic pathways, including; glucose metabolism, lipid metabolism and insulin signalling (36, 38, 240). This relationship between ovarian hormones and adipose tissue miRNA expression suggests a casual mechanism through which an altered hormonal milieu may facilitate divergences in metabolic control.

However, chronically altered ovarian hormone concentrations represents a different physiological stimulus to the acute hormonal fluctuations observed across the menstrual cycle. At present, no research has investigated the effect of the menstrual cycle on adipose tissue miRNA expression. Whilst the body of literature is limited, research examining circulating miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle can impart some additional insight. Rekker *et al.* (2013) reported no effect of menstrual cycle phase on 375 plasma miRNAs, with miRNA expression similar between early-follicular, mid-follicular, ovulation and mid-luteal phase (257). Whereas Li *et al.* (2017) reported basal expression of serum miRNA-126 was elevated during the mid-luteal phase compared to the midfollicular phase. miRNA-126 is involved in the regulation of Akt/PI3K signalling (258). Additionally, miR-126 expression exhibited a positive association with serum estradiol concentrations, however the casual nature of this relationship was not examined (258). However, it must be noted that miRNA expression is highly tissue specific and therefore cell-free miRNA expression may not be representative of adipose tissue (36, 259). Discrepancies and limitations within this small body of literature highlight the need for further research. This is crucial to fully elucidate the relationship between adipose tissue miRNA expression and cyclical hormonal fluctuations across the menstrual cycle.

1.5. Conclusions and aims:

The menstrual cycle represents a crucial biological rhythm governing physiology in females of a reproductive age. Variation in parameters of metabolic control, at a wholebody and tissue specific level, are observed across the menstrual cycle. Particularly, evidence demonstrates fluctuations in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites between menstrual cycle phases in association with ovarian hormones. However, the data gathered so far is inconsistent; conflicting findings are reported regarding the presence of significant fluctuations in insulin sensitivity and associated hormones across the menstrual cycle as well as the magnitude of these fluctuations. As previously discussed, the association between key metabolic risk factors (i.e. adiposity, cardiovascular fitness, physical activity) with IR and associated metabolites is well documented. However, the role of metabolic risk factors in the relationship between metabolic control and menstrual cycle phase remains unclear. From a mechanistic perspective, the specific molecular events underpinning the variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle remain to be fully elucidated. Adipose tissue is a metabolically active endocrine organ involved in the secretion of numerous adipokines which regulate metabolic and inflammatory processes. Given that adipose tissue miRNAs regulate metabolic control and are regulated by ovarian hormones, miRNAs offer a potential mechanism through which changes in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle may be mediated.

Overall, this thesis proposes to address these inconsistencies and gaps in the literature through the following aims:

- Characterise the variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle in healthy women using large prospective cohort studies.
- 2. Investigate the mediatory role of modifiable risk factors for metabolic disease in the relationship between insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle in healthy women using large prospective cohort studies.
- 3. Investigate whether variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle in healthy women are consistent across different prospective cohort studies.
- 4. Investigate whether variation in circulating inflammatory markers play a role in the regulation of metabolic control across the menstrual cycle in healthy women using large prospective cohort studies.
- 5. Investigate whether variation in adipose tissue miRNA expression play a role in the regulation of metabolic control across the menstrual cycle in healthy females.

Therefore, the overall hypotheses of this thesis are two-fold: Firstly, insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites will vary across the menstrual cycle in large prospective cohort studies and this relationship will be mediated by risk factors for metabolic disease. Secondly, circulating inflammatory markers and adipose tissue miRNA expression will vary across the menstrual cycle and play a role in the regulation of insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle.

<u>CHAPTER 2: The relationship between insulin sensitivity and menstrual cycle is</u> modified by BMI, fitness and physical activity: results from NHANES 1999-2005.

MacGregor, K. A., Gallagher, I. J., & Moran, C. N. (2021). Relationship between insulin sensitivity and menstrual cycle is modified by BMI, fitness and physical activity in NHANES. The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism 106 (10): 2979-2990
 DOI: 10.1210/clinem/dgab415

2.1. Abstract

The menstrual cycle is an important biological rhythm in females of reproductive age, characterised by rhythmic variation in hormone levels. Cyclical fluctuations in hormone profiles across the menstrual cycle are associated with alterations in metabolic control (4, 5), with insulin sensitivity reduced during the luteal phase. However, to date, research has yielded inconsistent results. In this study we firstly aimed to characterise the variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle. Secondly, we aimed to investigate the role of BMI, physical activity and cardiovascular fitness on variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle.

Data from 1906 premenopausal females in the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) cycles 1999 to 2006 were analysed. Participants in NHANES completed an at-home interview and physical examination. Menstrual cycle day was retrospectively assigned using questionnaire responses to "number of days since last period started". All data for each participant are relevant to this single timepoint within their menstrual cycle. Rhythmic variation of plasma glucose, triglycerides, and insulin, homeostatic model of IR (HOMA-IR), and adipose tissue IR index (ADIPO-IR) across the menstrual cycle were analysed using cosinor rhythmometry. Cosinor fits a cosine curve to data and calculates the MESOR (rhythm adjusted mean), amplitude (half the predictable variation within a cycle) and acrophase (time of highest value within a cycle). Participants were assigned to low or high categories of BMI, physical activity, and CRF, and category membership was included in cosinor models as covariates.

Rhythmicity was demonstrated by a significant cosine fit for glucose (MESOR: 85.1 \pm amplitude: 1.2 mmol/L; p= 0.014), but not triglyceride (87.7 \pm 2.8 mg/dL; p= 0.369), insulin (9.8 \pm 0.4 mmol/L; p= 0.470), HOMA-IR (2.1 \pm 0.1 mmol/L; p= 0.461) or ADIPO-IR, (9.7 \pm 0.6 mmol/L; p= 0.335). When covariates were included, rhythmicity was observed when adjusting for: 1. BMI: glucose (p< 0.001), triglyceride (p< 0.001), insulin (p< 0.001) and ADIPO-IR (p< 0.001); 2. Physical activity: glucose (p< 0.001), triglyceride (p= 0.006) and ADIPO-IR (p= 0.038); 3. Cardiorespiratory fitness: triglyceride (p= 0.041), insulin (p= 0.002), HOMA-IR (p= 0.004) and ADIPO-IR (p= 0.004). Triglyceride amplitude, but not acrophase, was lower in low physical activity category compared to high (3.1 vs 7.2 mg/dL, p= 0.018; 12 vs 27 d, p= 0.675). No differences in amplitude nor acrophase were observed for glucose, insulin, HOMA-IR and ADIPO-IR between respective high and low covariate categories (p > 0.05).

In conclusion, our study confirms previous reports showing glucose undergoes small, yet statistically significant, rhythmic cycling across the menstrual cycle. This is the first study to demonstrate a modifying effect of BMI, physical activity and cardiorespiratory fitness on variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle. These findings demonstrate that menstrual cycle phase is an important consideration when assessing insulin sensitivity in clinical practice or research, especially in populations with high BMI or low cardiorespiratory fitness. Furthermore, this provides direction for investigation into the therapeutic benefit of targeting BMI and physical activity to mitigate disturbances in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle.

2.2. Introduction

The onset and severity of IR are associated with a range of modifiable and non-modifiable risk factors, including, sex, age, adiposity, physical inactivity and cardiovascular fitness (19, 118). Females exhibit lower fasting plasma glucose levels, but greater impairment in glucose tolerance compared to males (260). Within adipose tissue, females have greater insulin stimulated glucose and fatty acid uptake compared to males (261). Whilst BMI and age are positively associated with IR, in females IR typically occurs at a higher BMI and higher age when compared with males (262). Moreover, low fitness has a greater association with IR in overweight females compared with overweight males (118).

Reports have demonstrated a clear mechanistic role of sex hormones underpinning sexual dimorphism in IR (180, 263). Insulin sensitivity has been positively associated with estradiol and negatively associated with progesterone in rats (3). This suggests that hormonal fluctuations across the menstrual cycle in humans may play a role in insulin sensitivity. However, strategies targeting the prevention and treatment of reduced insulin sensitivity rarely consider sex and none consider the role of the menstrual cycle.

The menstrual cycle is a fundamental biological rhythm occurring in females of reproductive age. The average cycle length is 29 d, although this varies between hormones (estradiol, progesterone and testosterone) (1). However, the effect of the menstrual cycle on physiology is under-researched and, in fact is frequently cited as a barrier towards the inclusion of females in research projects (7).

Cyclical fluctuations in hormonal profiles across the menstrual cycle have been associated with alterations in metabolic control. During the luteal phase an increase in circulating insulin and reductions in circulating glucose and triglyceride have been observed (4, 5). Correspondingly, insulin sensitivity would be expected to fluctuate across the menstrual cycle. However, studies so far have been equivocal. Reductions in insulin sensitivity during the luteal phase have been reported (4, 185–188, 264, 265). However other studies document no change in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle (21–24). These inconsistencies may be attributable to the relatively small sample sizes used in all but one (4) of these studies (n= 6-30), which lacked statistical power to robustly detect the small, yet clinically meaningful, changes in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle. Yeung *et al.* used a large sample size (n= 259), and reported variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle (4). Moreover, previous studies recruited heterogenous study populations with varying BMI and physical activity levels, in which limited adjustment or investigation into the potentially confounding effects of these modifiable risk factors was conducted (4, 23, 24). Examining the role of modifiable risk factors in a large cohort of females is necessary to fully understand rhythmicity in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle.
In this study we firstly aim to characterise the variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle in a large prospective cohort of well characterised females. Secondly, we will investigate the role of BMI, physical activity and CRF on variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle. <u>Thus, we hypothesised that the variation</u> in insulin sensitivity and associated by BMI, physical activity and CRF, and that this variation will be greater in high categories of BMI and low categories of physical activity and CRF.

2.3. Methods

2.3.1. Participants:

NHANES is a national, cross-sectional population-based study representative of the noninstitutionalised US civilian population (NHANES, RRID: SCR_013201). Data were collected in 2-year cycles beginning in 1999, with data collection ongoing. NHANES participants completed an at-home interview and a physical examination at a mobile examination centre (MEC). A reproductive health questionnaire was included in data collection cycles between 1999-2006. This questionnaire was completed by 23,569 females. Participants were excluded if they had current diagnoses of metabolic disorder (diabetes, thyroid condition) or were taking medication that altered insulin sensitivity (**Figure 5**). Details of variable description and codes used in this study are provided in **Appendix 1.1.**

2.3.2. Menstrual cycle assessment:

Response to the question "number of days since last period started" was treated as day of menstrual cycle. Responses were collected once for each participant. Unfortunately, data on typical menstrual cycle length were not available within the NHANES database. Participants were excluded from data analysis where reported number of days since last period started was > 35 d. Whilst the typical menstrual cycle length is 29 d, a maximum cycle day value of 35 d was selected to encompass 95% of cycle lengths in females (14). Participants were excluded based on factors that influence the hormonal milieu across the menstrual cycle; < 16 yr, currently taking hormonal contraceptive medication, currently pregnant or gave birth within the previous year. Final analyses were conducted on 1906 participants (**Figure 5**).

2.3.3. Anthropometric assessment:

Stature was measured without shoes using a stadiometer and body mass was measured without shoes and wearing a disposable paper gown using a digital scale, in accordance with standard procedures at the MEC. BMI was calculated using body mass in kilograms divided by stature in metres squared (kg/m²). Prior to analyses participants were assigned to defined BMI categories based on standard cut-off thresholds (Low BMI-underweight and healthy weight, \leq 24.9 kg/m²; high BMI- overweight and obese, >25 kg/m²) (266).



Figure 5: Flow diagram depicting participant inclusion/exclusion in the current study of NHANES participants. Solid lines represent participant inclusion. Dotted lines represent participant exclusion.

2.3.4. Blood sampling and biochemical analysis:

Venous blood samples were collected on the same day as the menstrual cycle questionnaire following a fast of at least 9 h, but not more than 24 h, by a trained phlebotomist at the MEC and processed according to a standardised protocol (267). Serum FSH and LH concentrations were analysed by microparticle Enzyme Immunoassay (Abbot Laboratories, Illinois, US) (268). Plasma glucose and serum triglyceride concentrations were analysed enzymatically (Roche Diagnostic Systems, New Jersey, US) (269, 270). Plasma insulin concentration was assessed via radioimmunoassay (Pharmacia Diagnostics AB, Uppsala, Sweden) (271). Insulin sensitivity was calculated using the HOMA-IR (112) and ADIPO-IR (272) methods.

2.3.5. Physical activity:

Each participant completed a physical activity questionnaire which included questions relating to all physical activity performed in the previous 30 d. Activity type, duration, intensity and number of times performed in the last 30 d were recorded. Moderate intensity activities were defined as inducing light sweating or a slight to moderate increase in breathing or heart rate. Vigorous activities were defined as inducing heavy sweating or large increases in breathing or heart rate. Metabolic equivalent of task (MET) scores for specific activities were calculated using activity type and intensity (273). MET scores were multiplied by the average duration and number of times performed in the last 30 d to calculate MET min/30d for each activity. MET min/30d were summed for each activity then divided by 4.29 to calculate total MET min/wk. Prior to analyses participants were assigned to low and high physical activity categories based on whether they met the national physical activity guidelines (Low physical activity <500 MET/week; high physical activity $\geq 500 \text{ MET}$ / week) (274).

2.3.6. Cardiorespiratory fitness:

Participants underwent a submaximal exercise test on a treadmill to predict maximal oxygen consumption ($\dot{V}O_2$ max) (275). Participants were assigned to 1 of 8 protocols, of varying difficulty, based on age, BMI and self-reported physical activity level. Each protocol included a 2 min warm-up, 2 X 2 min stages and a 2 min cool down. Heart rate was recorded throughout using an automated monitor. These exercise protocols aimed to elicit 75% of maximal heart rate by the end of the test. Predicted $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ was estimated by extrapolating age-specific maximal heart-rate responses to the two 2-minute exercise stages, assuming a linear relation between HR and O₂ consumption during exercise (276,

277). Prior to analyses participants were assigned to low and high CRF categories based on whether their $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ score were below or above the age specific 50th percentile (278).

2.3.7. Statistical analysis:

All analyses were conducted in R (V 3.6.3) (279) using the following add-on packages; "Cosinor", "Cosinor2", "Tidyverse" and "ggplot2" (280–283). Participant demographic data are presented as mean ± sd. Number of participants are shown for each analysis; this varies due to missing data. Data were tested for normality using visual inspection of histogram and Shapiro-Wilk test. Non-normal data were log10 transformed. Rhythmicity across the menstrual cycle was detected using Cosinor rhythmometry. Cosinor fits a cosine curve with a free phase to data and calculates MESOR (a rhythm adjusted mean), amplitude (half the predictable variation within a cycle) and acrophase (time of highest value within a cycle). Peak to peak difference (P-P) as percentage was calculated using the following equation: ((2 x amplitude/mean)*100). In separate Cosinor models, we included BMI, physical activity and CRF as a covariate. Inclusion of covariates in the Cosinor model allows the MESOR, amplitude and acrophase to differ between respective high and low covariate categories. Overall significance of the cosine model was established using the zero-amplitude test. Wald tests were conducted to test for differences in the amplitude and acrophase between respective high and low covariate categories. Cosine data are presented as MESOR ± amplitude. Data are shown as conventional boxplots.

2.4. Results

2.4.1. Participant characteristics:

Participant characteristics are outlined in **Table 2**. As would be expected, greater body mass, higher BMI, lower physical activity and lower $\dot{V}O_2max$ were observed in the low physical activity category (difference= 2.0 kg, p= 0.020; 1.2 kg/m², p< 0.001, 2884.7 MET min/wk p< 0.001; 1.4 ml/min/kg, p= 0.019 respectively), high BMI category (26.6 kg, p< 0.001; 10.3 kg/m², p< 0.001; 576.4 MET min/wk, p< 0.001; 2.5 ml/min/kg, p< 0.001) and low CRF category (3.4 kg, p= 0.003; 1.3 kg/m², p= 0.001; 403.1 MET min/wk p= 0.028; 10.8 ml/min/kg, p< 0.001 respectively). Age was greater in the low physical activity (3.1 yr, p< 0.001), high BMI (3.6 yr, p< 0.001) and high CRF (5.5 yr, p< 0.001) categories. Stature was greater in the high physical activity category (1.5 cm, p < 0.001), but not BMI (0.4 cm, p= 0.166) nor CRF (0.2 cm, p= 0.757). No rhythmic cycling was detected across the menstrual cycle in BMI (MESOR: 26.3 ± amplitude: 0.15 kg/m², p= 0.822), physical activity (1527.1± 182.1 MET min/wk, p= 0.199) or CRF (37.5 ± 0.5 ml/min/kg, p= 0.517) (**Appendix 1.2**).

Characteristic	All	Low PA	High PA	Low BMI	High BMI	Low CRF	High CRF
N	1906	946 (49.6)	960 (50.4)	1021 (53.6)	885 (46.4)	451 (46.7)	514 (53.2)
Age (yr)	25.4 ± 9.4	27.0 ± 10.0	23.9 ± 8.6*	23.8 ± 8.5	27.4 ± 10.1*	21.3 ± 5.9	26.8 ± 10.0*
Stature (cm)	161.8 ± 6.9	161.1 ± 6.9	162.6 ±6.8*	162.0 ± 6.8	161.6 ± 7.0	162.0 ± 6.7	162.2 ± 6.7
Body mass (kg)	69.0 ± 19.0	70.0 ± 19.9	$68.0 \pm 18.0^*$	56.6 ± 7.2	83.2 ± 18.3*	69.5 ± 19.5	66.1 ± 15.1*
BMI (kg/m²)	26.3 ± 6.8	26.9 ± 7.2	25.7 ± 6.3*	21.5 ±2.1	31.8 ± 6.1*	26.4 ± 7.0	25.1 ± 5.4*
[.] VO _{2max} (ml/kg/min)	37.5 ± 9.0	36.8 ± 9.5	38.2 ± 8.6*	38.6 ± 8.8	36.1 ± 9.1*	31.8 ± 3.8	42.6 ± 9.3*
PA (MET min/wk)	1548.3 ± 3112.5	95.3 ± 144.7	2980.0 ± 3884.4*	1815.9 ± 3479.9	1239.5 ± 2593.5*	1407.9 ± 2498.3	1811.0 ± 3200.0*

Table 2: Participant characteristics split by demographic category in the current study of NHANES participants.

Data are presented as mean ± standard deviation. N-values are presented as total (%) for each demographic category. BMI, body mass

index; CRF, cardiorespiratory fitness; MET, metabolic equivalent of task; PA, physical activity; $\dot{V}O_{2max}$, maximal volume of oxygen consumption. * represents p <0.05 following independent samples t test.

2.4.2. Variation in pituitary hormone concentration across the menstrual cycle:

To demonstrate the validity of cosine analysis for analysing cyclic rhythms in variables across the menstrual cycle, pituitary hormones were analysed. Plasma FSH and LH concentrations were available for a subset of participants (**Table 3 & Figure 6**). FSH concentration reached a peak of 8.6 IU at day 9 falling to 3.5 IU at day 26 (p< 0.001). LH concentration peaked at 8.1 IU on day 12 and declined to a trough of 2.1 IU on day 29 (P< 0.001).

Table 3: Variation in pituitary hormone concentrations across the menstrual cycle.

Variable	N	MESOR	Amplitude	P-P	Peak	Trough	n value
	IN	(IU)	(IU)	(%)	(d)	(d)	p-value
FSH	218	5.5	2.5	91.9	9	26	< 0.001
LH	219	4.2	3.0	144.0	12	29	< 0.001

P-value represents zero amplitude test for model fit. FSH, follicle stimulating hormone; LH, luteinizing hormone; MESOR, rhythm adjusted mean; P-P (%), difference between peak and trough as percentage.



Figure 6: Boxplot with cosine wave showing variation in follicle stimulating hormone (FSH) (N=218) and luteinizing hormone (LH) (N=219) concentration across the menstrual cycle. A, FSH; B, LH.

2.4.3. Variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle:

Rhythmicity was demonstrated by a significant cosine fit for glucose (MESOR: 4.72 \pm amplitude: 0.06 mmol/L; p= 0.014). Rhythmicity was not observed for triglyceride (0.99 \pm 0.03 mmol/L; p= 0.369), insulin (58.52 \pm 2.23 pmol /L; p= 0.470), HOMA-IR (2.1 \pm 0.1 mmol/L; p= 0.461) or ADIPO-IR, (9.7 \pm 0.6 mmol/L; p= 0.335) (**Figure 7, Figure 8 & Table 4**).

2.4.4. Effect of BMI on the variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle:

When BMI category was added as a covariate into the cosine model, a significant cosine fit was observed for glucose (p< 0.001), triglyceride (p< 0.001), insulin (p< 0.001), HOMA-IR (p< 0.001) and ADIPO-IR (p< 0.001) (**Figure 7, Figure 8 & Table 4)**. There

were no differences in amplitude between low and high BMI categories for glucose (0.04 vs 0.09 mmol/L, p= 0.204), triglyceride (0.004 vs 0.04 mmol/L, p= 0.889), insulin (1.83 vs 6.52 pmol/L, p= 0.486), HOMA-IR (0.1 vs 0.3 mmol/L, p= 0.318) or ADIPOIR (0.2 vs 1.9 mmol/L, p= 0.248). Nor was there a difference in acrophase between low and high BMI categories for glucose (12 vs 16 d, p= 0.335), triglyceride (28 vs 21 d, p= 0.098), insulin (15 vs 23 d, p= 0.180), HOMA-IR (15 vs 22 d, p= 0.267) or ADIPO-IR (23 vs 22 d, p= 0.902).

2.4.5. Effect of physical activity on the variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle:

When physical activity category was added as a covariate into the cosine model, a significant cosine fit was observed for glucose (p< 0.001), triglyceride (p= 0.006) and ADIPO-IR (P= 0.038), but not insulin (p= 0.095) or HOMA-IR (p= 0.061) (**Figure 7, Figure 8 & Table 4**). Triglyceride amplitude was lower in the low physical activity category compared to the high physical activity category (0.03 vs 0.08 mmol/L, p= 0.018). No differences were observed in amplitude between low and high physical activity categories across the menstrual cycle for either glucose (0.08 vs 0.06 mmol/L, p= 0.308), insulin (4.02 vs 1.58 pmol/L, p= 0.284), HOMA-IR (0.2 vs 0.1 mmol/L, p= 0.310) or ADIPO-IR (0.7 vs 0.7 mmol/L, p= 0.506). There were no differences in acrophase between low and high BMI categories for glucose (17 vs 12 d, p= 0.236), triglyceride (12 vs 27 d, p= 0.676), insulin (21 vs 14 d, p= 0.571), HOMA-IR (21 vs 14 d, p= 0.577) or ADIPO-IR (18 vs 26 d, p= 0.423).

2.4.6. Effect of CRF on the variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle:

When CRF category was added as a covariate into the cosine model, a significant cosine fit was observed for triglyceride (p=0.041), insulin (p=0.002), HOMA-IR (p=0.004) and

ADIPO-IR (p= 0.004), but not glucose (p= 0.225) (**Figure 7**, **Figure 8** & **Table 4**). No differences in amplitude across the menstrual cycle were observed between low and high CRF for glucose (0.02 vs 0.04 mmol/L, p= 0.464), triglyceride (0.08 vs 0.07 mmol/L, p= 0.117), insulin (7.35 vs 4.23 pmol/L, p =0.099), HOMA-IR (0.3 vs 0.2 mmol/L, p= 0.109) or ADIPOIR (1.7 vs 1.0 mmol/L, p= 0.115). There were no differences in acrophase between low and high CRF categories for glucose (20 vs 12 d, p= 0.444), triglyceride (34 vs 24 d, p= 0.270), insulin (27 vs 17 d, p= 0.290), HOMA-IR (27 vs 17 d, p= 0.282) or ADIPO-IR (30 vs 20 d, p= 0.260).



Figure 7: Variation in glucose, triglyceride and insulin across the menstrual cycle in low and high categories of BMI (left), CRF (middle) and physical activity (right). Boxplot represents all participants data for each respective variable. Cosinor model fits are shown for all participants (blue), low covariate category (green) and high covariate category (red). Low BMI, \leq 24.9 kg/m²; high BMI, > 25 kg/m²; low CRF, \leq 50th age specific percentile; high CRF, >50th age specific percentile; low physical activity, \leq 500 MET min/wk; high physical activity, > 500 MET min/wk.



Figure 8: Variation in HOMA-IR and ADIPO-IR across the menstrual cycle in low and high categories of BMI (left), CRF (middle) and physical activity (right). Boxplot represents all participants data for each respective variable. Cosinor model fits are shown for all participants (blue), low covariate category (green) and high covariate category (red). Low BMI, \leq 24.9 kg/m²; high BMI, \geq 25 kg/m²; low CRF, \leq 50th age specific percentile; high CRF, \geq 500 MET min/wk; high physical activity, \geq 500 MET min/wk.

Variable	Category	n-val	MESOR (IU)	Amp- litude (IU)	P-P (%)	Acro- phase (d)	p-value	Amplitude difference p-value	Acrophase difference p-value
Glucose	All	1903	4.72	0.06	2.70	15	0.014		
(mmol/L)	Low BMI	1019	4.63	0.04	1.61	12			
	High BMI	884	4.83	0.09	3.88	16	<0.001	0.204	0.335
	Low PA	944	4.76	0.08	3.41	17			
	High PA	959	4.68	0.06	2.60	12	<0.001	0.308	0.236
	Low CRF	451	4.67	0.02	1.05	20			
	High CRF	513	4.69	0.04	1.85	12	0.225	0.464	0.444
Triglyceride	All	872	0.99	0.03	6.37	26	0.369		
(mmol/L)	Low BMI	482	0.87	0.04	8.79	28			
	High BMI	390	1.16	0.04	7.50	21	<0.001	0.889	0.098
	Low PA	404	1.01	0.03	6.87	12			
	High PA	468	0.98	0.08	16.77	27	0.006	0.018	0.676
	Low CRF	192	1.00	0.08	15.57	34			
	High CRF	254	0.94	0.07	14.50	24	0.041	0.117	0.270
Insulin	All	872	58.52	2.23	7.63	20	0.470		
(pmol/L)	Low BMI	483	44.93	1.83	8.14	15			
	High BMI	389	81.31	6.52	16.05	23	<0.001	0.486	0.180
	Low PA	405	60.37	4.02	13.32	21			
	High PA	467	56.70	1.58	5.59	14	0.095	0.284	0.571
	Low CRF	194	65.35	7.35	22.48	27			
	High CRF	252	54.27	4.23	15.60	17	0.002	0.099	0.290
HOMA-IR	All	871	2.09	0.09	8.34	20	0.461		
(IU)	Low BMI	482	1.56	0.05	6.90	15			
	High BMI	389	3.01	0.28	18.91	22	<0.001	0.318	0.267
	Low PA	404	2.18	0.15	14.18	21			
	High PA	467	2.01	0.06	6.03	14	0.061	0.310	0.577
	Low CRF	194	2.30	0.27	23.21	27			
	High CRF	252	1.92	0.16	16.75	17	0.004	0.109	0.282
ADIPO-IR	All	868	9.67	0.59	12.24	23	0.335		
(IU)	Low BMI	480	6.53	0.23	7.09	23			
	High BMI	388	15.71	1.89	24.09	22	<0.001	0.248	0.902
	Low PA	403	10.24	0.72	14.02	18			
	High PA	465	9.22	0.68	14.82	26	0.038	0.506	0.423
	Low CRF	192	10.81	1.71	31.64	30			
	High CRF	252	8.54	1.04	24.47	20	0.004	0.115	0.260

Table 4: Variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual

cycle.

Cosine fit p-value represents zero amplitude test for model fit. Amplitude difference p-value represents difference in amplitudes between respective low and high covariate categories. Acrophase difference p-value represents difference in acrophase between respective low and high covariate categories. Bold font indicates a p-value < 0.05. Low BMI, \leq 24.9 kg/m2; high BMI, > 25 kg/m2; low CRF, \leq 50th age specific percentile; high CRF, >50th age specific percentile; low physical activity, \leq 500 MET min/wk; high physical activity, > 500 MET min/wk. BMI, body mass index; CRF, cardiorespiratory fitness; MESOR, rhythm adjusted mean; PA, physical activity; P-P (%), difference between peak and trough as percentage.

2.5. Discussion:

This study aimed to characterise cyclical changes in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolic parameters across the menstrual cycle and their association with BMI, physical activity and CRF. We found rhythmic cycling across the menstrual cycle for glucose, but not triglyceride, insulin, HOMA-IR or ADIPO-IR. Consistent with our hypothesis, when including selected risk factors for impaired metabolic control as covariates, rhythmic cycling was observed across the menstrual cycle for: glucose, triglyceride, insulin, HOMA-IR, and ADIPO-IR when models included BMI; glucose, triglyceride and ADIPO-IR when models included physical activity; and triglyceride, insulin, HOMA-IR and ADIPO-IR when models included CRF. Triglyceride amplitude, but not acrophase, was greater in the high physical activity category compared to the low physical activity category. No differences in amplitude nor acrophase were observed for glucose, insulin, HOMA-IR and ADIPO-IR between respective high and low covariate categories. These findings demonstrate changes in insulin sensitivity and triglyceride levels across the menstrual cycle are modified by BMI, physical activity and CRF status.

Previous literature reports insulin sensitivity is either reduced during the luteal phase (4, 185–188, 264, 265) or remains unchanged across the menstrual cycle (21–24). Reported variation in HOMA-IR across the menstrual cycle is of a relatively small magnitude (0.3 U), although may be clinically meaningful (4). Therefore, some previous studies using small sample sizes may have lacked statistical power to detect significant variation (21–24). In contradiction to a report from another large study, we did not observe rhythmic variation for insulin sensitivity prior to adjusting cosine fit for BMI or cardiorespiratory fitness (4). Participants studied in Yeung *et al.* had an average lower BMI (24.1 vs 26.3 kg/m²) which may have contributed to discrepancies in findings (4). CRF was not assessed in their study. Following the inclusion of BMI and CRF into models, we observed rhythmic cycling for HOMA-IR with similar variability across the menstrual cycle of 0.2 U (P-P = 7.5%), to that previously reported by Yeung *et al.* (4). This provides evidence that BMI and CRF mediate the variation in HOMA-IR across the menstrual cycle. This mediation effect may underpin inconsistencies reported in the literature.

To our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate ADIPO-IR across the menstrual cycle. We observed rhythmic variation in ADIPO-IR when adjusting for BMI, physical activity and CRF levels. Rhythmic cycling in ADIPO-IR concentration roughly coincided with rhythmic cycling of triglyceride across the menstrual cycle, which peaked at cycle day 23 and declined to a trough at cycle day 5 (**Table 4**). This contradicts previous research, reporting elevated triglyceride concentrations during the follicular phase compared to the luteal phase (5, 190). However, previous studies did not consider BMI, physical activity or CRF, which we determined are mediators of rhythmicity in triglyceride across the menstrual cycle. Additionally, we used a larger sample size in this

study compared previous studies (n= 34 (41) & 259 (5) vs 869). Increases in ADIPO-IR during the luteal phase alongside concurrent elevations in triglyceride concentration, may be underpinned by a decline in insulin stimulated triglyceride uptake or suppression of lipolysis during the luteal phase. Progesterone has been shown to inhibit adipocyte insulin signalling and receptor binding (179, 204). Increased circulating progesterone levels may contribute to increased ADIPO-IR observed during the luteal phase of the menstrual cycle. However, further work is required to elucidate the role progesterone plays in regulating changes in circulating triglyceride and ADIPO-IR cross the menstrual cycle.

We observed lower mean triglyceride concentration alongside greater amplitude across the menstrual cycle in the high physical activity category compared to low. The timing of the peak and trough in triglyceride concentration roughly coincided with the glucose trough and peak, respectively. Regular physical activity increases the capacity for adipose tissue and skeletal muscle lipid uptake and mobilisation (155, 261). Moreover, high physical activity levels are positively associated with increased metabolic flexibility (155). Greater amplitude in triglyceride concentration across the menstrual cycle in the high physical activity category may reflect a coordinated uptake and release of triglyceride in response to fluctuations in glucose concentration.

Whilst BMI and physical activity mediate variation in HOMA-IR and ADIPO-IR across the menstrual cycle, the mechanisms underpinning this relationship are uncertain. Variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle has been associated with progesterone and estradiol (4). Differences in BMI and physical activity are known to alter ovarian hormonal profiles; low physical activity levels are associated with higher mean estradiol

levels across the menstrual cycle and higher progesterone levels during the luteal phase (284). High BMI is associated with greater variability of estradiol, but not progesterone (63). Unfortunately, neither estradiol nor progesterone were assessed in NHANES. Future research should investigate the role of sex hormones in the relationship between insulin sensitivity and BMI and physical activity levels.

We observed rhythmicity in HOMA-IR and ADIPO-IR following adjustment for BMI and CRF. This suggests that menstrual cycle phase is an important consideration in the assessment of insulin sensitivity in clinical practice or research, especially in populations with high BMI or low CRF. Additionally, we found greater amplitude across the menstrual cycle for HOMA-IR and glucose in high compared to low BMI and HOMA-IR in low compared to high CRF. Whilst these amplitudes were not statistically significant, these data indicate individuals with high BMI or low CRF may be at greater risk of impaired insulin sensitivity and elevated glucose concentration during the luteal phase. Therefore, therapeutic strategies aiming to reduce disturbances in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle may benefit from targeting a reduction in BMI and increase in CRF. This is of particular clinical importance due to the role of high glucose variability and IR in the development and progression of diabetic complications (285, 286). Future larger studies should further investigate the association between BMI and CRF with the magnitude of variation in insulin sensitivity and glucose concentrations across the menstrual cycle. This research is crucial to further understand the role of the menstrual cycle in IR.

Unexpectedly, some participant demographics were different between respective low and high demographic categories. Therefore, some caution should be applied when interpreting these findings. Age was greater in high BMI, physical activity and CRF categories compared to low. However, previous research has reported the positive relationship between age and IR is associated with concurrent increases in adiposity and decreases in physical activity (287), which were included in the cosinor analysis as covariates. Stature was greater in the high physical activity group. We performed regression analysis to assess the relationship between stature and metabolic outcome parameters whilst accounting for menstrual cycle day and found no significant associations (**Appendix 1.3**). These statistically significant differences in age and height may simply be due to the number of participants in the study (288). Similarly, a previous large study reported no association between variation in HOMA-IR across the menstrual cycle and stature (4). We would expect there to be overlap in participants within covariate categories, which may have confounding effects. For example, commonality between participants in the high BMI, low physical activity and low CRF categories. Future studies should investigate whether there is a cumulative effect of BMI, physical activity and CRF on rhythmic cycling in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle.

The large, prospective nature of the NHANES data set represents a major strength of this study. Our analyses were conducted in 1906 female participants with detailed questionnaire data available for reproductive and general health. These data permitted the exclusion of females with conditions that alter metabolic control or hormonal concentrations. The indirect assessment of IR using surrogate measures (HOMA-IR and AIDIPO-IR) was a limitation. However, HOMA-IR and ADIPO-IR have been validated against the gold standard hyperinsulinaemic euglycaemic clamp (r= 0.82, p< 0.001) and the multi-step pancreatic clamp (r= 0.86, p< 0.001) respectively, demonstrating strong correlations (45, 57). Physical activity levels were determined using questionnaire. However, reports from the NHANES data set demonstrate similar amounts of self-

reported physical activity and objectively measured physical activity via accelerometer in those either meeting or not meeting physical activity guidelines (291). Nonetheless, future studies may benefit from collecting objectively measured physical activity across the menstrual cycle. This study used number of days since last menstrual period started as a proxy for phase of menstrual cycle and was limited by a lack of data regarding participants' typical menstrual cycle length. These data would allow greater accuracy in determining menstrual cycle phase. However, that the analysis of FSH and LH displayed expected rhythmical fluctuations across the menstrual cycle supports the use of "number of days since last menstrual period started" for statistical analysis in this data set. Ovarian hormone concentrations across the menstrual cycle were not measured, which would allow further exploration into the relationship between insulin sensitivity and risk factors for metabolic dysregulation. Future studies should obtain further data to allow thorough characterisation of participants' menstrual cycles, including typical menstrual cycle duration, ovulation date and ovarian hormones.

In conclusion, our study confirms previous reports showing insulin sensitivity undergoes small, yet statistically significant, rhythmic cycling across the menstrual cycle. This is the first study to demonstrate a modifying effect of BMI, physical activity and CRF on variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle. These findings provide a basis for further research to explore the mediatory role of BMI, physical activity and CRF on variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle. Furthermore, this provides direction for investigation into the therapeutic benefit of targeting BMI and physical activity to mitigate disturbances in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle.

<u>CHAPTER 3: The association between menstrual cycle status, metabolites and</u> <u>inflammatory markers is mediated by modifiable risk factors for metabolic</u> <u>disease in healthy, regularly menstruating females: Evidence from the UK</u> <u>biobank.</u>

3.1. Abstract

Evidence demonstrates some parameters of metabolic control, including glycaemic control, lipid control and insulin resistance, vary across the menstrual cycle in association with ovarian hormones (4, 5). However, literature is inconsistent, and the underlying mechanisms remain uncertain. This study aimed to investigate the relationship between menstrual cycle status and metabolite concentration, as well as to identify modifiable risk factors mediating this relationship. Additionally, we aimed to investigate whether changes in estradiol and inflammatory markers across the menstrual cycle are associated with metabolite concentration.

Data from 8,694 pre-menopausal regularly menstruating females in the UK Biobank were included in analysis. Menstrual cycle status was assessed using 'days since last period' relative to 'days in usual menstrual cycle'. The outcome variables in this study were; glucose, triglyceride, triglyceride to glucose index (TyG index), total cholesterol, HDL, LDL, total cholesterol:HDL ratio, estradiol, C-reactive protein (CRP) and insulin like growth factor-1 (IGF-1). Generalised additive models (GAM) were used to investigate the relationship between menstrual cycle status and outcome variables, as well as to investigate whether changes in estradiol, CRP and IGF-1 across the menstrual cycle are associated with metabolites. To examine modifiable risk factors mediating the relationship between menstrual cycle status and metabolites, the following covariates were included in separate models as continuous variables; fat mass, fat-free mass, physical activity, grip strength, CRF and glycated haemoglobin (HbA1c). To further examine modifiable risk factors mediating the relationship between metabolites and menstrual cycle status, sub-group analysis by categories of each covariate were conducted.

Non-linear associations were observed between menstrual cycle status with total cholesterol (p < 0.001), HDL (p < 0.001), LDL (p = 0.012) and total cholesterol:HDL (p < 0.001), but not glucose (p = 0.072), triglyceride (p = 0.066) nor TyG index (p = 0.100). When indices of body composition, physical fitness or physical activity levels were included in the models as continuous covariates, we observed a non-linear relationship between menstrual cycle status and all metabolites in at least one of the models (p < 0.050). Sub-group analysis determined the magnitude of variation in metabolite across the menstrual cycle was greater in the highest two categories of fat mass and physical activity. In the whole cohort, non-linear associations were observed between menstrual cycle status with estradiol (p < 0.001), CRP (p = 0.006) and IGF-1 (p < 0.001). Estradiol, CRP and IGF-1 were associated with glucose, triglyceride, TyG index, total cholesterol, HDL, LDL and total cholesterol:HDL (p < 0.050).

In conclusion, we confirm previous reports demonstrating non-linear associations between cholesterol and menstrual cycle status. Body composition, physical activity and fitness partially explain non-linear associations between menstrual cycle status with glucose, triglyceride, TyG index, total cholesterol, HDL, LDL and total cholesterol:HDL. Variation in metabolites across the menstrual cycle may be underpinned by associated variation in CRP and IGF-1.

3.2. Introduction

The prevalence of impaired metabolic control is increasing in pre-menopausal females (160). Impaired metabolic control is typically characterised by decreased insulin sensitivity, fasting hyperglycaemia and dyslipidaemia (292). Additionally, recent evidence indicates that glycaemic and lipidemic variability are integral components of metabolic control (285, 286, 293, 294). Dysregulation in parameters of metabolic control contribute to the pathophysiology of metabolic disorders, such as metabolic syndrome and type II diabetes (T2D) (16). Therefore, it is crucial to examine factors that affect metabolic control in pre-menopausal females.

The menstrual cycle is a fundamental biological rhythm governing female physiology in pre-menopausal females. Regulated across an approximately 4-weekly duration, the menstrual cycle is characterised by cyclical fluctuations in pituitary (LH and FSH) and ovarian (estradiol and progesterone) hormones (1, 55). Ovarian hormones exert regulatory roles within lipid and glucose homeostasis (2, 3). Correspondingly, previous research has reported cyclical variation in parameters of metabolic control across the menstrual cycle, in association with fluctuations in ovarian hormone profiles. Previous studies have reported divergences in the circulating metabolome across the menstrual cycle, with reductions in glucose, triglyceride, total cholesterol and LDL observed during the mid-luteal phase (4, 5, 190, 193, 195, 196, 295). Additionally, whole-body and adipose tissue insulin sensitivity are reduced during the ovulatory and luteal phase (4, 185–188, 264, 265). However, findings are inconsistent; other studies report no effect of menstrual cycle phase on parameters of metabolic control (22, 23). These inconsistencies may be underpinned by the small sample sizes and heterogeneous female populations recruited

in these studies. Recent research demonstrates that variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle is mediated by modifiable risk factors for metabolic disease, including adiposity, cardiorespiratory fitness and physical activity levels (296). However, further research is required to fully elucidate the mediatory effect of these modifiable risk factors on the relationship between metabolites and menstrual cycle phase.

One mechanism which may contribute to the variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle is low-grade inflammation. Low grade inflammation is positively associated with impaired metabolic control, including insulin resistance, hyperglycaemia and dyslipidaemia (22, 297–299). Several inflammatory cytokines undergo rhythmic fluctuation across the menstrual cycle, including CRP, interleukin-4, IGF-1 and tumour necrosis alpha (22, 300–303). Together these are suggestive of a potentially causal mechanism underpinning variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle; however, further research is needed to fully elucidate this relationship.

This study aimed to investigate the relationship between metabolite concentration and menstrual cycle status. Following this, we aimed to identify modifiable risk factors mediating this relationship. In addition, we aimed to investigate the relationship between estradiol and inflammatory markers with menstrual cycle status. Based on these relationships, we also aimed to investigate whether changes in estradiol and inflammatory markers are associated with metabolite concentration. Thus, our hypothesis were two-fold: Firstly, we hypothesised that the relationship between metabolite concentration and menstrual cycle status would be mediated by body composition, physical activity, fitness and HbA1c; secondly, we hypothesised that circulating concentration of estradiol, CRP and IGF-1 would vary across the menstrual cycle and associate with metabolite concentration.

3.3. Methods

3.3.1. Study protocol

The UK Biobank is a large prospective, population-based study which recruited 502,682 participants between March 2007 and December 2010 (304). Individuals aged 37-73 yr living within a 10 mile radius of any of the 22 assessment centres across England, Scotland and Wales were invited for participation via postal letter (5.5% response rate (305)). During each assessment visit participants undertook a self-completed touch-screen questionnaire, brief computer-assisted interview, physical and functional measures and sampling of blood, urine and saliva, as described in detail elsewhere (304, 306). The outcomes used in this study were; glucose, triglyceride, TyG index, total cholesterol, HDL, LDL and total cholesterol:HDL, estradiol, CRP and IGF-1. The exposure of the study was menstrual cycle status.

3.3.2. Participant inclusion criteria

Menstrual cycle length was assessed in pre-menopausal females; 66,447 participants answered the question "How many days since your last menstrual period?". Females were excluded from the current analysis based on factors that alter hormonal concentrations across the menstrual cycle: menstrual cycle duration < 21 d or > 36 d; day since last period > 36 d; menstrual bleeding occurring after cycle day 7; estradiol concentration < 31pmol/L or > 2864 pmol/L; < 1 yr since last gave birth, < 1 yr since last used contraceptive pill or < 1 yr since last used hormone replacement therapy. Participants were further excluded if they reported T2D or current cancer diagnosis. Blood samples were not collected following an overnight fast, therefore participants were excluded from analysis if they recorded a fasting time ≤ 4 hr. Final analysis was conducted on 8,694 participants (**Figure 9**).



Figure 9: Flow diagram depicting participant inclusion/exclusion in the current study of UK Biobank participants. Solid lines represent participant inclusion. Dotted lines represent participant exclusion.

3.3.3. Exposure variable:

Menstrual cycle status was assessed using self-reported answers to the questions "How many days since your last menstrual period?" and "How many days is your usual menstrual cycle?". Each participant provided responses to these questions at one timepoint. To account for the non-uniformity of participant menstrual cycle lengths, standardised time within menstrual cycle was calculated relative to each participant using the formula: (Days since last menstrual period / Days in usual menstrual cycle) whereby 0 represents the start of the menstrual cycle and 1 represents the end of the menstrual cycle. This corresponds to the approximate phases; follicular phase 0.00-0.54 and luteal phase 0.54-1.00 (14).

3.3.4. Outcome variable:

The blood sampling protocol and biochemical analysis have previously been outlined and validated elsewhere (307, 308). Serum concentration of glucose, triglyceride, total cholesterol, HDL, LDL and CRP were assessed using the AU5800 (Beckman Coulter, California, US). Serum concentration of estradiol was assessed using the DXI 800 (Beckman Coulter, California, US). Serum concentration of IGF-1 was assessed using the Liaison XL (DiaSorin, Saluggia, Italy). Manufacturers analytical ranges for these analytes are as follows (309, 310): glucose- 0.6-45 mmol/L, triglyceride- 0.1-11.3 mmol/L, total cholesterol- 0.5-18.0 mmol/L, HDL- 0.05-4.65 mmol/L, LDL- 0.26-10.3 mmol/L, CRP- 0.08-80.00 mg/L, estradiol- 72-17621 pmol/L and IGF-1- 1.3-195.0 nmol/L. The triglyceride and glucose index (TyG) was calculated as (Ln[triglyceride (mg/dL) x fasting glucose (mg/dL) /2]) (311). Total cholesterol to HDL ratio (total cholesterol:HDL (mmol/L)) was calculated as (Total cholesterol (mmol/L) / (HDL mmol/L)).

3.3.5. Covariates:

Sociodemographics: Age was calculated from self-reported date of birth. Ethnicity was self-reported and categorised as white, black, mixed, Asian, Chinese or other. Area-level socioeconomic deprivation was assessed by the Townsend score corresponding to self-reported home postcode (312).

Anthropometrics: Anthropometric measurements were obtained by trained personnel according to standard protocol and using calibrated equipment (306). Stature was measured without shoes using a Seca 202 measure. Whole body mass, fat mass and fat-free mass were measured without shoes and outdoor clothing to the nearest 0.1 kg using the Tanita BC-418 MA body composition analyser. Body mass index (BMI) was calculated as mass in kilograms divided by the square of stature in metres. Body composition was expressed as fat mass and fat-free mass in kilograms and percentage of total body mass. Quartiles of fat and fat-free mass percentage were derived.

Fitness: A subset of participants in the UK Biobank underwent CRF testing (N= 1,412). CRF was assessed using a submaximal six-minute cycle ergometer test with workload adjusted for participant age, sex, stature, body mass and resting heart rate (313). Heart rate was measured pre, during and post exercise via a four-lead electrocardiogram. Predicted maximal work rate was calculated by extrapolating heart rate and workload before exercise and at the end of exercise to predicted maximal heart rate (208- (0.7 x age)) (314), assuming a linear relationship (315). Maximal oxygen uptake was predicted using the standard equation for oxygen utilisation during cycle ergometry (METs= (7 + (Work load (W) x 10.8/ body mass (kg)) /3.5). Grip strength was measured using a Jamar J00105 hydraulic hand dynamometer (18). Isometric grip force was assessed from a 3 second maximal grip effort of the left- and right-side arms. The mean of the left- and right-side values were calculated and expressed in kilograms. Quartiles of CRF and grip strength were derived.

Physical activity: Self-reported physical activity was assessed using the International Physical Activity Questionnaire (IPAQ). Data processing guidelines published by IPAQ

were followed (316). Time spent in each level of activity was weighted by the energy expended (Walking- 3.3 metabolic equivalents (METS), moderate intensity- 4.0 METs, vigorous- 8.0 METs) to calculate MET hours per week of summed physical activity. Participants were assigned to low, moderate and high categories of physical activity based on standard data processing guidelines (316).

HbA1c: Serum concentration of glycated haemoglobin (HbA1_c) was assessed using the Variant II Turbo (BioRad, California, US). The manufacturers analytical range for HbA1_c is 15-184 mmol/mol. Prior to analysis, participants were assigned to categories of HbA1c; low < 31 mmol/mol, medium = 31-39 mmol/mol, high= >39 mmol/mol (317).

Menstrual cycle symptoms: Physical symptoms associated with the menstrual cycle were assessed via self-reported questionnaire responses. Degree bothered by menstrual cramps or other problem with participants' period during the last 3 months was categorised into "Not bothered at all", "Bothered a little" and "Bothered a lot". Discomfort or pain occurring only during menstrual cycle bleeding during the last 3 months was categorised into "Yes" and "No".

3.3.6. Statistics

All data analysis were conducted using R version 3.6.3 (279), together with the libraries emmeans (318), lme4 (319), mgcv (320), tidymv (321) and tidyverse (283). Participant number varies across analyses due to missing data. Mean and standard deviations were reported for continuous variables.

To assess the relationship between metabolites (glucose, triglyceride, TyG index, total cholesterol, HDL, LDL and total cholesterol:HDL) and menstrual cycle status, spline based model fitting was conducted using generalised additive models (GAM) (320). A cyclic cubic regression spline was fitted to menstrual cycle status, which constrains the start and end points of the smooth to the same value. To examine modifiable risk factors mediating the relationship between metabolites and menstrual cycle status, separate models were adjusted for each covariate as a continuous variable (BMI, fat mass %, fatfree mass %, summed physical activity, HbA1c, grip strength and cardiorespiratory fitness). To further examine modifiable risk factors mediating the relationship between metabolites and menstrual cycle status, sub-group analysis was conducted. Where multiple measures for a similar physiological parameter were available, only one measure from each physiological parameter was selected to avoid multicollinearity. For anthropometric variables, the indices most sensitive to body composition were selected; fat mass (%) and fat-free mass (%). For physical activity levels, IPAQ total physical activity categories were selected because this index incorporates walking, moderate, vigorous and summed physical activity levels and reflects current physical activity recommendations.

To investigate whether changes in estradiol, CRP and IGF-1 are associated with metabolites (glucose, triglyceride, TyG index, total cholesterol, HDL, LDL and total cholesterol:HDL), GAMs were conducted using a thin plate regression spline (320). To avoid over-fitting the parts of the distribution with low N, the top 1 % of values were removed for predictor variables (estradiol >16.23 pmol/L, CRP >16.23 mg/L, IGF-1 >37.9 mmol/L). Four models were considered: Model 1- adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation, model 2- adjusted for age, ethnicity, deprivation and fat mass percentage,

model 3- adjusted for age, ethnicity, deprivation and summed physical activity levels, and model 4- adjusted for age, ethnicity, deprivation, estradiol, CRP and IGF-1 (excluding exposure of interest).

In all GAM analyses, the smoothing parameter was estimated by the generalised crossvalidation (GCV) method. Non-linearity was tested using likelihood ratio tests. All GAM analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation. A p-value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant in all analyses.

To examine whether the semi-fasted nature of blood samples affected results, sensitivity analysis was conducted by adjusting all GAM models for fasting duration. Additionally, one-way ANOVAs were conducted to examine whether metabolite concentrations differed between reported fasting durations, categorised as 0 to 8 hr in hourly increments Where significant, pairwise comparisons were conducted with Tukey adjustment. Additional sensitivity analysis was conducted to examine if any behavioural or physiological effects of menstrual cycle symptoms affected results by restricting the cohort to females who did not report any menstrual cycle symptoms (abdominal discomfort, abdominal pain, menstrual cramps or other problems with their menstrual cycle).

3.4. Results

3.4.1. Participant characteristics

Participant characteristics are detailed in **Table 5.** Females in this cohort were aged 45 ± 3 yr, 48.3 % were normal body mass and were predominantly of a White ethnicity (89.5

%). As expected, some participant characteristics demonstrated a non-linear relationship with menstrual cycle status (body mass, BMI, fat mass (% and kg), fat-free mass (%), walking physical activity, vigorous physical activity, summed physical activity, grip strength and CRF) (**Appendix 2.1**).

Characteristic N val Value 8694 44.9 ± 2.8 Age (yr) Body mass (kg) 8668 70.4 ± 14.3 Stature (m) 8668 1.6 ± 0.1 BMI (kg/m2)8668 26.2 ± 5.2 BMI categories (N (%)) Under-weight, BMI < 18.5 75 (0.9) Normal-weight, BMI \leq 18.5 to < 25 4203 (48.3) Over-weight, BMI \leq 25 to < 30 2800 (32.2) Obese, BMI \geq 30 1590 (18.3) Fat mass (kg) 25.0 ± 10.3 8558 34.3 ± 7.2 Fat mass (%) 8563 Fat-free mass (kg) 8563 45.4 ± 5.0 Fat-free mass (%) 8555 27.0 ± 3.7 Ethnicity (N (%)) White 7782 (89.5) Black 123 (1.4) Mixed 228 (2.6) Asian 321 (3.6) Chinese 67 (0.7) Other 150 (1.7) Walking physical activity (MET min/wk) 7357 1050.9 ± 1093.2 Moderate physical activity (MET min/wk) 7357 774.0 ± 1049.1 Vigorous physical activity (MET min/wk) 7357 664.4 ± 1022.8 Summed physical activity (MET min/wk) 7357 2489.4 ± 2405.3 Grip strength (kg) 26.9 ± 6.0 8669 Cardiorespiratory fitness (METs) 9.6 ± 2.4 1647 Estradiol (pmol/L) 8694 560.1 ± 383.8 IGF-1 (mmol/L) 8647 23.8 ± 5.4 CRP (mg/L) 8668 2.0 ± 3.6 HbA1c (mmol/mol) 8558 33.0 ± 3.6 Glucose 7810 4.8 ± 0.5

Table 5: Participant characteristics in the current study of UK Biobank participants.

Triglyceride	8688	1.2 ± 0.7
TyG index	7808	4.5 ± 0.2
Total cholesterol	8686	5.4 ± 0.9
HDL	7809	1.6 ± 0.3
LDL	8673	3.3 ± 0.7
Total cholesterol :HDL	7806	3.6 ± 0.9

Values presented as mean ± SD unless otherwise indicated. BMI, body mass index; CRP, C-reactive protein; HbA1c, glycated haemoglobin; HDL, high density lipoprotein; IGF-1, insulin like growth factor-1; LDL, low density lipoprotein; TyG index, triglyceride to glucose index.

3.4.2. Relationship between metabolites concentration with menstrual cycle status

To analyse variation in concentrations of metabolites across the menstrual cycle GAMs were conducted (**Table 6**). A non-linear relationship with menstrual cycle phase was observed for total cholesterol (Estimated degree of freedom (EDF)= 3.4, p< 0.001), HDL (EDF= 2.9, p< 0.001), LDL (EDF= 3.6, p= 0.012) and total cholesterol:HDL (EDF= 5.4, p< 0.001). Glucose (EDF= 1.3, p= 0.072), triglyceride (EDF= 4.0, p= 0.066) and TyG index (EDF=3.6, p= 0.100) were not associated with menstrual cycle phase. Findings were similar when models were adjusted for fasting duration (**Appendix 2.2**).

Variable (mmol/L)	N	EDF	p-value	Minimum (IU (MC status)	Maximum (IU (MC status))	Variation (IU (%))
Glucose	7780	1.3	0.072	4.77 (0.46)	4.79 (0.96)	0.02 (0.43)
Triglyceride	8653	4.0	0.066	1.18 (0.92)	1.24 (0.67)	0.06 (5.32)
TyG index	7778	3.6	0.100	4.50 (0.96)	4.52 (0.67)	0.02 (0.45)
Total cholesterol	8651	3.4	<0.001	5.32 (0.88)	5.44 (0.25)	0.12 (2.27)
HDL	7779	2.9	<0.001	1.53 (0.88)	1.59 (0.46)	0.06 (3.85)
LDL	8638	3.6	0.012	3.25 (0.88)	3.32 (0.21)	0.07 (2.15)
Total cholesterol :HDL	7776	5.4	<0.001	3.50 (0.50)	3.65 (0.13)	0.15 (4.17)

Table 6: Relationship between metabolite concentration with menstrual cycle status.

P-value represents the significance level for smoothed terms in the GAM. Bold face text denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation. Menstrual cycle (MC) status values are shown on a scale of 0-1, this corresponds to the approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1 (14). EDF, estimated degree of Freedom; HDL, high density lipoprotein; LDL, low density lipoprotein; TyG index, triglyceride to glucose index.

3.4.3. Impact of continuous covariates on the relationship between metabolites concentration with menstrual cycle status

To examine whether adjusting models for modifiable risk factors affects the relationship between metabolites and menstrual cycle status, we included covariates in the model as continuous variables (**Table 7**). In summary, triglyceride, TyG index, total cholesterol, HDL, LDL and total cholesterol:HDL, but not glucose, demonstrated a non-linear association with menstrual cycle status when including at least one of the anthropometric variables in separate models (BMI, fat mass % or fat-free mass %). When including summed physical activity in separate models, a non-linear relationship with menstrual cycle phase was observed for total cholesterol (EDF= 3.4, p= < 0.001), HDL (EDF= 2.6, p< 0.001), LDL (EDF=3.5, p= 0.007) and total cholesterol:HDL (EDF= 4.3, p= 0.002). When including grip strength in the model a non-linear relationship with menstrual cycle phase was observed for total cholesterol (EDF= 3.4, p< 0.001), HDL (EDF=2.9, p< 0.001), LDL (EDF= 3.5, p= 0.015) and total cholesterol:HDL ratio (EDF=5.7, p< 0.001). When including CRF in the model a non-linear relationship with menstrual cycle phase was observed for glucose (EDF=3.6, p= 0.030), triglyceride (EDF=3.5, p= 0.015), TyG index (EDF= 3.5, p= 0.012), HDL (EDF=3.0, p= 0.026). Findings were similar when models were adjusted for fasting duration (**Appendix 2.3**).

Variable	Value	BMI	Fat mass	Fat-free	Summed PA	HbA1c	Grip	Cardiorespiratory
		(kg/m²)	(%)	mass (%)	(MET	(mmol/	strength (kg)	fitness (METs)
					min/wk)	mmol)		
Glucose	Ν	7754	7652	7649	6583	7317	7757	1540
	Dev exp %	1.5	1.7	1.3	0.7	11.4	0.7	4.1
	EDF	1.3	1.4	1.3	1.2	1.4	1.3	3.6
	p-value	0.080	0.060	0.065	0.122	0.065	0.074	0.030
Triglyceride	Ν	8627	8517	8514	7328	8151	8628	1638
	Dev exp %	16.2	14.6	13.6	2.9	5.1	2.1	10.9
	EDF	4.3	4.0	4.0	0.3	4.0	4.0	3.5
	p-value	0.010	0.025	0.036	0.296	0.140	0.079	0.015
TyG index	Ν	7752	7650	7647	6581	7315	7755	1540
	Dev exp %	19.7	18.1	16.8	4.0	7.6	3.1	13.9
	EDF	4.0	3.8	3.7	0.9	3.7	3.5	3.5
	p-value	0.022	0.059	0.083	0.209	0.147	0.108	0.012
Total	Ν	8625	8515	8512	7326	8149	8626	1639
cholesterol	Dev exp %	4.3	4.8	5.0	2.5	3.7	2.3	4.4
	EDF	3.4	3.3	3.3	3.4	3.4	3.4	0.4
	p-value	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.001	<0.001	0.292
HDL	Ν	7753	7651	7648	6581	7316	7756	1541
	Dev exp %	16.5	14.5	13.0	3.2	4.4	2.1	8.9
	EDF	2.8	2.6	2.6	2.6	3.1	2.9	3.0
	p-value	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.026
LDL	Ν	8612	8502	8499	7315	8139	8613	1639
	Dev exp %	7.6	8.3	8.4	2.3	4.2	1.6	5.9
	EDF	3.6	3.5	3.4	3.5	3.6	3.5	0.0
	p-value	0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.007	0.010	0.015	0.953
Total	Ν	7750	7648	7645	6578	7313	7753	1540
cholesterol:	Dev exp %	21.7	20.2	18.6	3.2	6.8	1.8	12.6
HDL	EDF	5.3	5.9	6.1	4.3	6.0	5.7	3.4
	p-value	< 0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.002	<0.001	<0.001	0.170

Table 7: Effect of continuous covariates on the relationship between metabolite concentration with menstrual cycle status.
P-value represents significance for the smoothed term of menstrual cycle phase in the GAM. Bold face text denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation. Menstrual cycle phase values are shown on a scale of 0-1, this corresponds to the approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1 (14). BMI, body mass index; dev exp %, deviance explained in percentage; EDF, estimated degrees of freedom; HbA1c, glycated haemoglobin; LDL, low density lipoprotein; HDL, high density lipoprotein; TyG index, triglyceride to glucose index.

3.4.4. Impact of categorical covariates on the relationship between metabolites and menstrual cycle status

To further explore the effect of covariates on the relationship between metabolite and menstrual cycle status, sub-group analysis was conducted where covariates were included in the model as categorical factors. Findings are presented in **Figure 10**, **Figure 11** and **Appendix 2.4**. In summary, non-linear relationships between menstrual cycle phase and all metabolites were consistently observed in the highest two quartiles of fat mass. Non-linear relationships between menstrual cycle phase and glucose, total cholesterol, HDL and LDL were consistently observed in low and/or medium physical activity categories. No other covariate categories demonstrated consistent non-linear relationships between menstrual cycle phase and metabolites. Findings were similar when models were adjusted for fasting duration (**Appendix 2.5**).



Figure 10: Variation in glucose, triglyceride and TyG index across the menstrual cycle for each model. Fat mass (%), fat-free mass (%), grip strength (kg), and cardiorespiratory fitness (METs) are categorised as quartiles. Physical activity (METs) and HbA1c (mmol/mol)are categorised into low, medium and high according to previously defined criteria. Lines represent GAM estimates using a smoothing spline function. Shaded areas represent 95 % confidence intervals. Menstrual cycle status is shown on a scale of 0-1, this corresponds to the

approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1 (14). Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation. Significant non-linear relationships for each category level are denoted by the respective numerical at the top right corner. TyG index; triglyceride to glucose index.



Figure 11: Variation in cholesterol across the menstrual cycle for each model. Fat mass (%), fat-free mass (%), grip strength (kg), and

cardiorespiratory fitness (METs) are categorised as quartiles. Physical activity (METs) and HbA1c (mmol/mol) are categorised into low, medium and high according to previously defined criteria. Lines represent GAM estimates using a smoothing spline function. Shaded areas represent 95 % confidence intervals. Menstrual cycle status is shown on a scale of 0-1, this corresponds to the approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1 (14). Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation. Significant non-linear relationships for each category level are denoted by the respective numerical at the top right corner. HbA1c, glycated haemoglobin; HDL, high density lipoprotein; LDL, low density lipoprotein.

3.4.5. Relationship between estradiol, IGF-1 and CRP with menstrual cycle status

Markers of low grade inflammation are associated with metabolic control and undergo fluctuations across the menstrual cycle (22). To analyse the relationship between estradiol, CRP and IGF-1 with menstrual cycle GAMs were conducted (**Table 8**). A non-linear relationship with menstrual cycle phase was observed for estradiol (EDF=7.2, p< 0.001), IGF-1 (EDF=6.6, p< 0.001) and CRP (EDF= 6.6, p< 0.001).

Table 8: Relationship between estradiol, IGF-1 and CRP concentration with menstrualcycle status.

Variable	N val	EDF	p-value	Minimum	Maximum	Variation		
				(IU (MC status)	(IU (MC status))	(10 (%))		
Estradiol (pmol/L)	8659	7.2	< 0.001	407.5 (1.00)	708.3 (0.38)	300.8 (53.90)		
IGF-1 (mmol/L)	8612	6.6	< 0.001	22.7 (0.08)	24.6 (0.63)	1.9 (8.20)		
CRP (mg/L)	8633	6.6	0.006	1.7 (0.21)	2.2 (0.67)	0.5 (26.90)		
P-value represents significance level for smoothed terms in the GAM. Bold face text								
denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and								
deprivation. Menstrual cycle (MC) status values are shown on a scale of 0-1, this								
corresponds to the approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1 (14).								
CRP, C-reactive protein; EDF, estimated degree of Freedom; IGF-1, insulin like growth								
factor-1.								

3.4.6. Relationship between metabolites with hormones and inflammatory markers

Having observed variations in estradiol, CRP and IGF-1 across the menstrual cycle, we examined whether these variations were associated with metabolites (**Table 9**, **Appendix 2.6**, **Appendix 2.7**). In model 1, adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation, significant relationships were observed between all metabolites with estradiol, CRP or IGF-1, except IGF-1 with glucose and total cholesterol. In model 2, following additional

adjustments for fat mass, significant relationships were no longer observed between: Estradiol with HDL; CRP with glucose; and, IGF-1 with triglyceride, TyG index, HDL or total cholesterol:HDL, when compared to model 1. In model 3, following additional adjustments for physical activity levels, significant relationships were no longer observed between IGF-1 with HDL or LDL when compared to model 1. In model 4, following additional adjustments for remaining hormones or inflammatory markers, significant relationships were no longer observed between estradiol with HDL, and, IGF-1 with triglyceride or HDL when compared to model 1. Findings were generally similar when models were adjusted for fasting duration (**Appendix 2.8**).

Variable	Metabolite (IU)	Model 1: SDF		Model 2: SDF + fat mass		Model 3: SDF + physical activity		Model 4: SDF + estradiol, CRP and IGF-1					
		N	Dev exp % (EDF)	p val	N	Dev exp % (EDF)	p val	N	Dev exp % (EDF)	p val	N	Dev exp % (EDF)	p val
Estradiol	Glucose	7485	2.4 (0.9)	<0.001	7368	2.7 (1.6)	<0.001	6344	3.3 (1.0	<0.001	7485	2.3 (1.0)	< 0.001
(pmol/L)	Triglyceride	8320	1.0 (2.1)	<0.001	8195	1.0 (14.7)	<0.001	7057	3.0 (3.4)	<0.001	8320	2.9 (13.0)	<0.001
	TyG index	7483	1.0 (3.2)	<0.001	7366	1.0 (17.9)	<0.001	6342	1.0 (4.4)	<0.001	7483	1.0 (15.2)	<0.001
	HDL	8318	4.4 (2.2)	0.039	8193	5.2 (4.6)	0.098	7055	4.6 (2.4)	0.018	8318	4.0 (3.3)	0.062
	LDL	7484	2.4 (2.1)	<0.001	7367	2.3 (14.6)	<0.001	6342	2.3 (3.5)	<0.001	7484	2.2 (9.6)	<0.001
	Total cholesterol	8305	3.8 (1.7)	0.001	8180	5.4 (8.2)	0.048	7044	4.3 (2.4)	0.001	8320	2.9 (13.0)	<0.001
	Total cholesterol : HDL	7481	3.6 (1.8)	<0.001	7364	4.1 (20.0)	<0.001	6339	4.0 (3.6)	<0.001	7481	1.0 (12.7)	<0.001
CRP	Glucose	7485	1.0 (0.6)	0.003	7368	1.1 (1.3)	0.621	6344	1.0 (0.7)	0.009	7485	1.0 (1.0)	0.004
(mg/L)	Triglyceride	8320	7.7 (12.7)	<0.001	8195	7.3 (17.3)	<0.001	7057	7.7 (13.2)	<0.001	8320	7.7 (13.0)	<0.001
	TyG index	7483	7.4 (14.7)	<0.001	7366	6.5 (20.2)	<0.001	6342	7.1 (15.1)	<0.001	7483	7.4 (15.2)	<0.001
	HDL	8318	5.4 (3.2)	<0.001	8193	3.9 (4.6)	0.048	7055	4.9 (3.3)	<0.001	8318	5.3 (3.3)	<0.001
	LDL	7484	4.5 (8.8)	<0.001	7367	2.5 (15.1)	<0.001	6342	4.4 (9.8)	<0.001	7484	4.6 (9.6)	<0.001
	Total cholesterol	8305	5.7 (4.2)	<0.001	8180	3.6 (8.1)	0.035	7044	5.0 (4.8)	<0.001	8320	7.7 (13.0)	<0.001
	Total cholesterol : HDL	7481	5.4 (12.1)	<0.001	7364	4.0 (21.0)	<0.001	6339	5.1 (13.4)	<0.001	7481	5.5 (12.7)	<0.001
IGF-1	Glucose	7485	1.0 (0.5)	0.731	7368	1.0 (1.3)	0.534	6344	1.7 (0.6)	0.761	7485	1.0 (1.0)	0.694
(mmol/L)	Triglyceride	8320	2.4 (2.2)	<0.001	8195	1.4 (14.6)	0.142	7057	2.5 (3.4)	<0.001	8320	1.1 (13.0)	0.145
	TyG index	7483	2.9 (2.9)	<0.001	7366	1.0 (17.6)	0.755	6342	3.7 (4.1)	0.001	7483	1.0 (15.2)	<0.001
	HDL	8318	1.0 (2.1)	0.033	8193	2.0 (4.5)	0.404	7055	3.8 (2.3)	0.145	8318	1.4 (3.3)	0.756
	LDL	7484	5.0 (1.7)	0.025	7367	5.2 (14.4)	0.012	6342	2.0 (2.8)	0.338	7484	1.5 (9.6)	<0.001
	Total cholesterol	8305	1.0 (1.5)	0.053	8180	1.6 (8.0)	0.538	7044	1.0 (2.2)	0.053	8320	1.1 (13.0)	0.145
	Total cholesterol : HDL	7481	2.5 (1.5)	<0.001	7364	1.3 (19.8)	0.225	6339	2.4 (3.2)	0.001	7481	1.5 (13.0)	<0.001

Table 9: Relationship between estradiol and inflammatory markers with metabolites.

P-value represents significance for smoothed term in the GAM. Model parameters shown as deviance explained in percentage (dev exp

%) with estimated degrees of freedom (EDF) in brackets. Bold face text denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Sociodemographic factors

(SDF) included were age, ethnicity and deprivation. Model 1 was adjusted for SDF. Model 2 was adjusted for SDF and fat mass (%). Model 3 was adjusted for SDF and summed physical activity (MET min/wk). Model 4 was adjusted for SDF and estradiol, CRP and IGF-1 (except the exposure of interest). CRP, C-reactive protein; EDF, estimated degree of Freedom; IGF-1, insulin like growth factor-1; LDL, low density lipoprotein; HDL, high density lipoprotein; TyG index, triglyceride to glucose index.

3.4.7. Impact of menstrual cycle symptoms in the relationship between metabolites with menstrual cycle status, estradiol and inflammatory markers.

We conducted a sensitivity analysis in the cohort of females who did not report any menstrual cycle symptoms (abdominal discomfort, abdominal pain, menstrual cramps or other problems with their menstrual cycle). Non-linear relationships with menstrual cycle phase were no longer observed for CRP (EDF= 2.0, p= 0.129) (**Appendix 2.9**). In covariate analyses (continuous & sub-group), the relationship between metabolites and menstrual cycle status in this sensitivity analysis were generally similar, except for that of lipids in some models (**Appendix 2.10**, **Appendix 2.11**). Similarly, the relationship between metabolites with estradiol, CRP and IGF-1 was generally similar in this sensitivity analysis, except for that of lipids in some models (**Appendix 2.12**).

3.5. Discussion

In this population based study using data from 8,694 UK Biobank participants, we observed non-linear associations between menstrual cycle status and total cholesterol, HDL, LDL and total cholesterol:HDL, but not for glucose, triglyceride nor TyG index. When body composition, physical fitness or physical activity levels were included in the models as covariates, we observed a non-linear relationship between menstrual cycle status and all metabolites in at least one of the models. Sub-group analysis determined the magnitude of variation in metabolite across the menstrual cycle varies by categories of covariates. In particular, greater variation in metabolites was consistently observed across the menstrual cycle in highest two quartiles of fat mass and lowest two categories of physical activity. In the whole cohort, non-linear associations were observed between menstrual cycle status and estradiol, CRP and IGF-1. Additionally, estradiol, CRP and IGF-

1 were associated with all metabolites. The associations between estradiol and CRP with metabolites were generally consistent irrespective of fat mass, physical activity and estradiol, CRP and IGF-1 (excluding exposure variable of interest).

During the luteal phase of the menstrual cycle, previous literature has observed a reduction in circulating glucose (4, 190) accompanied by an increase in whole-body insulin resistance (4, 185–188, 264, 265). However, research remains inconsistent (21–24). Our data does not provide evidence supporting a non-linear relationship between menstrual cycle status and glucose or TyG index, an index of whole-body insulin sensitivity prior to considering covariates in the analysis. Females in this study had a higher BMI and age (26.2 \pm 5.2 kg/m²; 44.9 \pm 2.8 yr) compared with some previous literature (4, 185–188, 190, 265), which may have contributed to discrepancies in findings.

A non-linear association with menstrual cycle status was observed for cholesterol profiles, but not triglyceride. Total cholesterol, LDL and total cholesterol:HDL were highest in the early-follicular phase and declined during the luteal phase, whereas HDL reached a peak during the late-follicular phase. This finding is consistent with others reporting favourable lipid profiles in the mid-luteal phase and confirms this pattern of rhythmicity exists in a larger population (5, 23, 190, 195). Estradiol was negatively associated with total cholesterol, LDL and total cholesterol:HDL and positively associated with HDL. This is congruent with reported effects of endogenous estradiol on lipoprotein metabolism. Estradiol promotes the synthesis of VLDL and inhibits lipoprotein lipase, thereby reducing LDL and increasing HDL formation (197). Reductions in total cholesterol and LDL during the mid-luteal phase likely also reflect an increased uptake in

the corpus luteum to support steroidogenesis (322). Progesterone may exert antagonistic effects to the actions of estradiol on lipid regulation (197). However, in the UK Biobank, progesterone was not assessed. Thus, we are unable to examine the metabolic actions of synchronous estradiol and progesterone peaks in the mid-luteal phase. Future prospective cohort studies assessing ovarian hormones should endeavour to analyse all ovarian hormones, including progesterone, to support endocrine physiology research in females.

Non-linear relationships between menstrual cycle status and total cholesterol, HDL, LDL and total cholesterol:HDL were detected independent of body composition, physical activity or fitness. Additionally, sub-group analysis determined the magnitude of variation in glucose, TyG index and lipid profiles across the menstrual cycle differed by categories of fat mass and physical activity. Greater variation in all metabolites across the menstrual cycle was consistently observed in the highest two quartiles of fat mass and lowest two categories of physical activity (1-25 % greater, **Appendix 2.4**). Similarly, a recent study identified greater variation in glucose and insulin resistance across the menstrual cycle in individuals with a high BMI (> 25 kg/m²) and low physical activity levels (< 500 MET min/wk) (323). Consistent with these findings, others report adiposity and physical activity are associated with increased intra-individual variability in glycaemic and lipidemic control in females (324, 325). However, the precise mechanisms that underlie the observed increases in magnitude of variation in metabolites across the menstrual cycle with increasing adiposity and low physical activity remain to be determined.

HbA1c reflects chronic blood glucose levels and is a stable clinical marker for insulin resistance. HbA1c did not exhibit a non-linear relationship with menstrual cycle status and undergoes less variation across the menstrual cycle when compared with glucose and lipid profiles. Therefore, in the clinical assessment of metabolic disease, HbA1c represents a stable biological marker irrespective of menstrual cycle phase in healthy regularly menstruating females. No previous research has examined the role of HbA1c in the variation in metabolites across the menstrual cycle. The relationship between menstrual cycle status and metabolite concentration was independent of HbA1c. In subgroup analysis, no consistent findings were observed between categories of low, medium and high HbA1c levels. These findings suggest HbA1c does not represent a mediatory variable underpinning variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle. Others have also reported that intra-individual variation in glucose and insulin resistance is not associated with baseline HbA1c levels (294).

Low grade inflammation is involved in the development of insulin resistance (326–329) and accordingly is an independent risk factor associated with hyperglycaemia (328, 330), hyperinsulinemia (328, 331) and dyslipidaemia (327). CRP is a circulating marker of low-grade systemic inflammation. In agreement with previous reports, CRP exhibited a non-linear relationship with menstrual cycle status, reaching a peak during the mid-luteal phase (22, 300, 332). We were able to expand on previous research by demonstrating levels of CRP across the menstrual cycle were positively associated with glucose, TyG index, total cholesterol, LDL and total cholesterol: HDL and negatively associated with HDL, independent of fat mass percentage and physical activity levels. Additionally, adjustment for estradiol and IGF-1 did not affect the relationship between CRP and metabolites, suggesting that the metabolic actions of CRP may be independent of ovarian

hormones and anti-inflammatory markers. In sub-group analysis, we determined that the magnitude of variation of CRP across the menstrual cycle was greater in higher quartiles of fat mass and low categories of physical activity (**Appendix 2.13**). This may contribute to the greater variation in metabolites across the menstrual cycle observed in individuals with greater adiposity and lower physical activity levels. Taken together, our data supports the hypothesis that elevated low grade-inflammation during the mid-luteal phase may contribute to the decline in metabolic control observed during this menstrual cycle phase. However, future research is required to determine whether the relationship between low-grade inflammation and metabolic control across the menstrual cycle is causal.

A non-linear relationship was observed between IGF-1 and menstrual cycle status, as previously reported (333). Increased IGF-1 during the ovulatory and luteal phase is likely underpinned by elevated estradiol concentration, which increases GH secretion and in turn stimulates hepatic IGF-1 synthesis (334). In agreement with previous literature we observed negative relationships between IGF-1 and glucose, insulin resistance and lipids (335). However, the relationship between IGF-1 and each metabolite did not persist after adjusting for fat mass or estradiol and CRP. This suggests the metabolic effects of IGF-1 across the menstrual cycle may be mediated by simultaneous variations in estradiol and/or CRP.

Sensitivity analysis for menstrual cycle symptoms was conducted by excluding females with menstrual cycle symptoms from the cohort. In this analysis, a non-linear association between CRP and menstrual cycle phase was no longer observed (**Appendix 2.9**). This observation is congruent with previous reports observing a positive relationship between magnitude of variation in CRP across the menstrual cycle and menstrual cycle symptoms (332, 336). Additionally, in the sub-group analysis some differences were observed in the association between menstrual cycle status and lipid profiles, but not glucose or TyG index (**Appendix 2.11**). Given that CRP is an inflammatory hormone involved in the regulation of adipose tissue metabolism (127), increased fluctuation of CRP across the menstrual cycle in females with greater menstrual cycle symptoms may contribute to the differential regulation of lipid profiles.

Intra-individual glucose and lipid variability are independent risk factors for metabolic disease in healthy (337) and T2D females (293, 294). We detected non-linear relationships between menstrual cycle status and lipid profiles, with a variation of 2.2-4.2 % across the menstrual cycle. Additionally, sub-group analysis determined the variation in glucose, triglyceride, TyG index, and lipid profiles across the menstrual cycle was increased in individuals in the highest two quartiles of fat mass and lowest two categories physical activity (up to 25 %). This magnitude of variation in metabolites across the menstrual cycle is greater than reported within cycle phase variation (1-9 %) (23) and analytical technical coefficient of variation (1-2 %) (309). Given the metabolic importance of intra-individual variability in the onset, progression and associated complications of metabolic disorders, this may have important clinical implications to metabolic health in regularly menstruating females.

Our study has several limitations. The cohort of UK Biobank participants included in this study were middle aged (40-50 yr). We ensured any females in the peri-menopausal stage were omitted from the cohort by including irregular menstrual characteristics in the exclusion criteria. Additionally, females with estradiol values < 31 pmol/L or >2864

pmol/L were excluded, as the perimenopausal period of the reproductive cycle is characterised by abnormally high or low ovarian estradiol production (338). Nonetheless, findings from this study must be extrapolated to younger populations with caution. Fasting blood samples were not collected in the UK Biobank. Therefore, any participant with a fasting duration less than 4 hours was excluded from analysis. This cutoff threshold was selected based on evidence demonstrating semi-fasted (> 4 hr) measures of blood glucose and lipids are not significantly different and are closely correlated to fasted measures (> 8 hr) (71, 72, 114, 339). Differences between consecutive hours of fasting were not detected for glucose nor lipids (Appendix 2.14, **Appendix 2.15**). To further ensure fasting duration did not affect results, we conducted sensitivity analysis by adjusting analysis for fasting duration; similar results were obtained in all models (Appendix 2.2, Appendix 2.3, Appendix 2.5, Appendix 2.8). Therefore, we are confident that the semi-fasting nature of blood samples did not affect our results. Some variables used for sub-group analysis demonstrated a non-linear relationship with menstrual cycle phase (fat mass, fat-free mass, grip strength, CRF). Therefore, results from sub-group analysis must be interpreted with caution.

The large prospective nature of the UK Biobank data is a substantial strength of this study. We analysed data from 8,694 regularly menstruating females; the largest study to date examining the variation in metabolites across the menstrual cycle. Moreover, detailed information collection on menstrual cycle characteristics allowed the exclusion of females with any symptoms of irregular menstrual cycles and peri-menopausal status.

In conclusion, our study confirms previous findings reporting lipid profiles exhibit a nonlinear association with menstrual cycle status. We expanded on previous work to identify fat mass, fitness and physical activity levels as key modifiable risk factors underpinning the magnitude of variation in glucose, triglyceride, TyG index, total cholesterol, HDL, LDL and total cholesterol:HDL across the menstrual cycle. These findings should be considered in therapeutic strategies to mitigate disturbances in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle. Furthermore, we identified that inflammatory markers (CRP and IGF-1) are associated with variation in metabolites, which may underpin concomitant variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle. Further work is required to examine whether these relationships represent a causal mechanism underpinning variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle.

<u>CHAPTER 4: Changes in adipose tissue microRNA expression across the menstrual</u> <u>cycle in regularly menstruating females: a pilot study.</u>

 MacGregor, K. A., Rodriguez-Sanchez, N., Di Virgilio, T.G., Barwell, N. D., Gallagher, I. J., Moran, C. N. (2021). Changes in adipose tissue microRNA expression across the menstrual cycle in regularly menstruating females: a pilot study. *Physiological genomics*.
 DOI: 10.1152/physiolgenomics.00088.2021

4.1. Abstract

Cyclical changes in hormone profiles across the menstrual cycle are associated with alterations in metabolic control (4, 5). miRNAs contribute to the regulation of metabolic control, including adipose tissue metabolism. Adipose tissue miRNA expression levels are regulated by chronic alterations in the hormonal milieu in females (36, 256). However, the effect of acute fluctuations in ovarian hormone profiles across the menstrual cycle on adipose tissue miRNA expression remain unknown.

Eleven healthy, regularly menstruating females underwent four laboratory sampling visits across their menstrual cycle. Subcutaneous abdominal adipose tissue and venous blood samples were collected at each sampling visit. LH tests, calendar counting, and serum hormone concentrations were used to determine menstrual cycle phases: early-follicular (EF); late-follicular (LF); post-ovulatory (PO) and mid-luteal (ML). Serum FSH, LH, estrogen, progesterone and testosterone were determined using multiplex magnetic bead panels and enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISA). Global adipose tissue

miRNA expression levels were determined via microarray in a subset of participants (N=8) and 16 candidate miRNAs validated by RT-qPCR in the whole cohort (N=11).

Sampling visits occurred on cycle day; 3 ± 1 (EF), 11 ± 1 (LF), 16 ± 2 (PO) and 24 ± 3 (ML). Concentrations of FSH, LH, estradiol, progesterone and testosterone underwent expected fluctuations across the menstrual cycle. Global analysis of adipose tissue miRNA expression identified 33 miRNAs were differentially expressed across the menstrual cycle; however, no differences remained after correction for multiple testing (p> 0.05). RT-qPCR analysis of 16 candidate miRNAs revealed miR-497-5p was differentially expressed across the menstrual cycle (R²= 0.18, p= 0.03); however, post hoc tests did not reveal any significant differences between menstrual cycle phases (p> 0.05). miR-30c-5p was negatively associated with testosterone levels (R²= 0.13, p= 0.033).

These pilot data indicate differential expression of adipose tissue miRNAs in healthy females across the menstrual cycle. Additionally, we observed a weak association between adipose tissue miRNAs with ovarian hormones. Further research in larger sample sizes is required to confirm regulation of miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle. Furthermore, miRNAs with the strongest tendency for differential expression between menstrual cycle phases shared common targets related to insulin signalling pathways. Future studies would also benefit from concurrent analysis of mRNA and miRNA expression to gain further mechanistic insight into the molecular consequences of altered miRNA expression. These studies are necessary to fully understand the role of varying miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle on metabolic control.

4.2. Introduction

Approximately 50 % of the female population are of reproductive age, accounting for 1.9 billion females globally (340, 341). The menstrual cycle is a fundamental biological rhythm governing female physiology occurring over a typical duration of 24-35 d (14). The menstrual cycle is characterized by hormonal fluctuations within the HPO axis; gonadotropin, pituitary hormones (FSH and LH) and ovarian hormones (estradiol, progesterone and testosterone) (1). Variation in hormonal profiles across the menstrual cycle increases the complexity of female physiology.

Cyclical fluctuations in hormonal profiles between menstrual cycle phases are associated with variable metabolic control in regularly menstruating females. Studies report elevated insulin during the luteal phase, alongside reduced triglyceride, glucose and cholesterol (4, 5, 190, 296). Correspondingly, glycaemic control, lipid control, IR and energy expenditure differ between menstrual cycle phases (4, 5, 192, 264). Moreover, variation in several metabolic parameters across the menstrual cycle, including insulin sensitivity, glucose and lipoprotein levels, are associated with estradiol and progesterone concentrations (4, 5). However, to fully understand changes in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle, it is crucial to examine metabolic responses at a tissue-specific level.

Adipose tissue is metabolically receptive to changes in the ovarian hormonal milieu. Estrogen, testosterone and progesterone regulate a range of metabolic pathways within adipocytes including lipolysis, lipogenesis and insulin sensitivity (2, 3, 26–28). Correspondingly, acute and chronic alterations to ovarian hormone profiles, including menstrual cycle phase, estrogen supplementation and menopausal status, are associated with alterations in adipose tissue metabolism (204, 342, 343). These parameters include basal lipolysis, stimulated lipolysis and insulin action (204, 342, 343). Thus, hormonal regulation of adipose tissue metabolism across the menstrual cycle may underpin variation in parameters of whole-body metabolic control; however, the associated molecular mechanisms remain uncertain.

One potential mechanism for the regulation of adipose tissue metabolism is through miRNA expression. miRNAs are short non-coding RNAs that regulate gene expression at a post-transcriptional level through binding to the 3'UTR region of target mRNA transcripts (218). Approximately 60% of known protein-coding genes have target sites for miRNA binding, and thus miRNAs are recognized as major regulators of mRNA translation (217). In adipose tissue, miRNAs target components of pathways involved in metabolic control, including lipid transport, lipolysis, lipogenesis and insulin signalling (30, 31, 344). Divergent adipose tissue miRNA profiles have been observed in response to chronically altered ovarian hormone profiles, including menopausal status (36), hormone supplementation (36), polycystic ovary syndrome (37) and ovariectomy (38). A recent study reported upregulated adipose tissue expression of miR-16-5p, miR-451a, miR-223-3p, miR-18a-5p, miR-19a-3p, miR-363-3p and miR-486-5p between hormone replacement therapy users and non-users in post-menopausal females (36). However, the few studies that have investigated miRNA expression in response to acute hormone fluctuations across the menstrual cycle have yielded equivocal results (257, 258). Moreover, previous reports are limited to analysis of plasma miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle, which may not be representative of adipose tissue miRNA expression (36, 257, 258). Investigating the effect of menstrual cycle phase on adipose tissue miRNA

expression will help unravel mechanisms involved in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle.

In the present pilot study, firstly we aimed to characterize adipose tissue miRNA expression profiles across the menstrual cycle. To achieve this goal, we conducted exploratory analysis utilizing microarrays in a subset of participants followed by RTqPCR validation of candidate miRNAs in the whole cohort. Secondly, we aimed to investigate the association between ovarian hormone concentration and miRNA expression.

4.3. Methods

4.3.1. Ethical approval

Ethical approval was obtained from the NHS, Invasive and Clinical Research (NICR) ethical committee at the University of Stirling (NICR 17/18 32). This study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Following written and verbal explanation of the study procedures, participants provided informed written consent.

4.3.2. Participants

A total of 11 healthy, pre-menopausal females aged 22-30 yr were recruited from the University of Stirling and surrounding areas via poster and online advertising. Participant characteristics are detailed in **Table 10.** The inclusion criteria were: aged 18-40 yr; recreationally active; no previous diagnosis of a menstrual cycle disorder; no use of hormone based medication within the previous three months; and, not pregnant within the previous three months. Additionally, participants completed a menstrual cycle questionnaire (**Appendix 3.1**) and were excluded if they exhibited any symptoms of an irregular cycle within the previous three months: menstrual cycle length <21 d or >38 d; abnormal menstrual bleeding; menstrual bleeding \geq 7 d; abnormal menstrual cramps; or, absence of a period.

4.3.3. Experimental design

All participants attended the laboratory for a pre- sampling visit, followed by four identical sampling visits across the menstrual cycle in a repeated measures design. Four participants completed the sampling visits across two consecutive menstrual cycles either due to failure to obtain a positive ovulation test during the first cycle (n=2) or due to unavailability to attend all scheduled sampling visits during the first cycle (n=2).

4.3.4. Experimental protocol

*Pre-sampling visi*t: Participants were provided with a menstrual cycle diary (**Appendix 3.2** and urinary LH tests (Digital Ovulation Test, Clearblue, Switzerland), to monitor one menstrual cycle prior to the sampling visits. The menstrual cycle diary detailed; menstrual cycle duration, menstrual bleeding duration, date of positive LH test and menstrual cycle symptoms. Based on responses collected in the menstrual cycle diary, participants were excluded at this stage if they reported any symptoms of an irregular cycle, as previously described. In addition, participants were provided with a 48 h food diary to be completed on cycle days 3 and 4, which recorded the time, quantity and preparation method of all meals, snacks, and drinks.

Sampling visits: Participants attended the laboratory for four identical sampling visits during the following menstrual cycle phases; early-follicular (EF), late-follicular (LF),

post-ovulatory (PO) and mid-luteal (ML). Menstrual cycle phase was determined using the calendar counting method in conjunction with urinary LH tests (Digital Ovulation Test, Clearblue, Switzerland) as follows: EF- cycle day 1-5; LF- cycle day 9-11; PO- positive LH test + 2 d; ML- positive LH test + 8-10 d, dependent on menstrual cycle length. Menstrual cycle phase was retrospectively confirmed via serum hormone analysis. Prior to each sampling visit participants underwent a 10-12 h fast and abstained from alcohol and caffeine for 24 h. To control participants' dietary intake preceding each sampling visit, participants were instructed to repeat food intake as recorded in the 48 h food diary prior to each sampling visit. Participants were instructed to maintain habitual levels of daily living and physical activity throughout the duration of the study, but to abstain from physical exercise in the 48 h preceding each sampling visit. Participants attended the laboratory between 07:00-10:00, with each subsequent sampling visit scheduled for a time within 1 h of the initial sampling visit. Each sampling visit consisted of the following protocol: 15 min rest in a semi-supine position upon arrival at the laboratory; collection of a venous blood sample; and, an adipose tissue biopsy.

4.3.5. Blood sampling:

Venous blood samples were collected by a trained phlebotomist into 6 ml serum vacutainers (Becton, Dickinson and Company, New Jersey, US). Blood samples were allowed to clot for 60-120 min at room temperature and then centrifuged at 2,500 g for 10 min at 4 °C for serum separation. Serum was aliquoted into 1.5 ml microcentrifuge tubes and stored at -80 °C until analysis.

4.3.6. Adipose tissue biopsy sampling:

Abdominal adipose tissue biopsies were obtained 5-10 cm lateral of the umbilicus under local anesthesia (2 % lidocaine) using a mini-liposuction technique (345). Samples were cleaned of visible contaminants (connective tissue, blood, vasculature) and washed in 0.9 % sodium chloride saline over sterile gauze. Tissue was split into similarly sized pieces (~50-150 mg), placed into an RNA-free 1.5 ml microcentrifuge tube containing 5-10 x tissue volume RNA*later* (ThermoFisher, UK, cat no. AM7020), flash frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80 °C until analysis. All adipose tissue samples were processed and frozen within 3 min of sampling. Whilst preparing the methodology for this experimental study, my input was instrumental in setting up the subcutaneous adipose tissue biopsy protocol described above within the Physiology, Exercise and Nutrition Research Group at the University of Stirling. Refer to the appendices for the full, published protocol.

4.3.7. Hormone analysis

Serum estrogen, testosterone, FSH and LH concentrations were determined using magnetic bead panels (MilliporeSigma, Massachusetts, US, cat no. HPTP1MAG-66k, PTP1MAG-66K-02) analyzed using the Luminex 200 instrument, according to the manufacturer's protocol. Serum progesterone were determined using an Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) (R&D systems, Minnesota, US, cat no. NBP2-60124), according to the manufacturer's protocol. The intra-assay coefficients of variation (CV) were as follows: FSH= 6.4 %; LH= 8.69 %; estradiol= 12.0 %; progesterone= 8.3 %; testosterone= 10.4 %. These intra-assay CVs are similar to the intra-assay coefficients of variation < 10 %, progesterone < 15 %, testosterone < 10 %). All sample concentrations were above the

minimum limit of detection reported in the manufacturers protocol for each assay (FSH= 0.01 mIU/mL, LH= 0.01 mIU/mL, estradiol= 0.01, progesterone= 0.5 ng/mL, testosterone 0.08 ng/mL).

4.3.8. RNA extraction

Adipose tissue was mechanically homogenized using 1.4 mm ceramic beads (Qiagen, Germany, cat no. 13113-50) and the MagNA Lyser instrument (Roche, Switzerland) with 3 x 20 s bouts of homogenization interspersed with 20 s rest. Total RNA was isolated from 30-100 mg homogenized adipose tissue in a combined protocol using TRIzol reagent (ThermoFisher Scientific, UK, cat no. 15596026) and the miRNeasy mini lipid kit (Qiagen, Germany, cat no. 217004), as previously described (346). Final elution volume for isolated RNA was 30 μ L. Concentration (μ g/mL) and purity (absorbance ratio 260/280 nm) of isolated RNA samples were assessed using a DS-11 FX + spectrophotometer (DeNovix, Delaware, US). RNA samples were stored at -80 °C until analysis.

4.3.9. Global miRNA expression analysis

Global miRNA expression was examined using microarrays in a subset of participants at all timepoints (N=32; 8 participants, 4 timepoints). Samples were selected from the 8 participants with the highest RNA quantity and purity across all timepoints (Concentration: 25-92.6 μ g/mL; 260/280: 1.9-2.1 nm). 100 ng RNA were labelled using the Flashtag Biotin HSR labelling kit (ThermoFisher Scientific, UK, cat no. 901910). Hybridization cocktails were prepared using the GeneChip hybridization kit (ThermoFisher Scientific, UK, cat no. 900720). Biotin labelled samples were hybridized overnight onto GeneChip miRNA 4.0 arrays (ThermoFisher Scientific, UK, cat no. 902413) according to manufacturer's instructions. The arrays were washed and stained using the

GeneChip wash and stain kit (ThermoFisher, UK, cat no. 902413) and the Affymetrix fluidics station 450, as per manufacturer's instructions. GeneChips were scanned by the Affymetrix scanner 3000 7G. Microarray signal intensities were normalized using the variance stabilization normalization 2 (VSN2) algorithm and probe level summarization conducted using robust multi-chip analysis (RMA) (347). Microarray data has been deposited to the Gene Expression Omnibus (GEO) with the accession number GSE180625.

4.3.10. RT-qPCR

A total of 17 candidate miRNAs were selected for validation using RT-qPCR in the whole cohort (N= 44; 11 participants, 4 timepoints) from the subset of miRNAs differentially expressed across the menstrual cycle, as determined via microarray. Candidate miRNAs were selected based on association with hormones across menstrual cycle phases and reported association with adipose tissue function. Analysis of microarray data via NormFinder (348) reported miR-155-5p, miR-324-3p, miR-331-3p and miR-328-5p had optimal stability values and were selected as potential endogenous qPCR control miRNAs for RT-qPCR analysis (348). RT-qPCR was performed using miRCURY LNA custom PCR panels with pre-coated miRNA primers (Qiagen, Germany, cat no. 339330), according to the manufacturers protocol. Briefly, cDNA synthesis reactions comprised of 2 µL miRCURY RT reaction buffer, 4.5 µL RNase-free water, 1 µL 10x miRCURY RT enzyme mix, 0.5 μ L UniSp6 RNA spike-in and 2 μ L template RNA (5 ng/ μ L) in a 10 μ L total reaction volume. UniSp6 (Qiagen, UK, cat no. 339390) were added to cDNA synthesis reactions to analyze cDNA synthesis efficiency. Reverse transcription temperature cycling was performed using a LightCycler 480 (Roche, Switzerland) according to manufacturer's instructions. Conditions were 60 min at 42°C, 5 min at 95°C and then immediate cooling to 4°C. cDNA samples were assayed immediately by qPCR or stored at -20°C until analysis. qPCR reaction volume comprised of 5 μL miRCURY LNA SYBR Green Master Mix (Qiagen, Germany, cat no. 339345), 4 μL cDNA template (diluted 1:80) and 1 μL RNase-free water, in a total reaction volume of 10 μL. UniSp3 were included in miRCURY LNA custom PCR panels to perform inter-plate calibration. miRNA target sequences are supplied in **Appendix 3.3.** qPCR temperature cycling was performed using a LightCycler 480 (Roche, Switzerland) according to manufacturers instructions, consisting of 95°C for 2 min, followed by 45 cycles at 95°C for 10 s then 56°C for 60 s. All PCR cycles were finished with melting curve analysis to confirm specificity of primer annealing. All qPCR reactions were performed in triplicate and analyzed using the 2^{-44Ct} method (349). Analysis of RT-qPCR data using NormFinder identified miR-324-3p and miR-331-3p to be the most stable pair of miRNAs from the four potential endogenous controls (miR-155-5p, miR-324-3p, miR-331-3p and miR-328-5p)(348). Raw Delta Ct (dCt) values were calculated relative to the geometric mean of the endogenous controls (miR-324-3p, miR-331-3p) and DeltaDelta Ct (ddCt) values calculated relative to the EF phase.

4.3.11. miRNA-mRNA pathway analysis

MiRsystem was used to conduct miRNA-mRNA pathway analysis using RT-qPCR results for miRNA expression (350). miRsystem integrates seven miRNA target gene prediction databases (DIANA, miRanda, miRBridge, PicTar, PITA, rna22 and TargetScan) to enable prediction of target genes and functional pathways.

4.3.12. Statistical analysis

A priori power calculations were conducted in G*Power 3.1 (351). miRNA expression was not included in power calculations due to a lack of suitable published data reporting miRNA expression across similar menstrual cycle phases. Power calculations were conducted using reported mean and standard deviation of estradiol and progesterone concentrations at EF, LF, PO and ML (57, 351, 352) to ensure appropriate statistical power to differentiate between menstrual cycle phases. Testosterone was omitted from power calculations due to relatively small changes between menstrual cycle phases. G^*Power reported N = 11 was required to achieve 80% power (α = 0.05) to detect changes in estrogen and progesterone between menstrual cycle phases.

All statistical analyses were conducted using R version 3.6.3 (279). Hormone data were log transformed for normality and this was confirmed using the Shapiro-Wilk test. Oneway repeated measures ANOVA were used to examine the effect of menstrual cycle phase on hormone concentration. Pairwise comparisons were conducted with Tukey adjustment. To determine differential microarray expression across the menstrual cycle, moderated empirical Bayes ANOVA was conducted and corrected for multiple testing using the false discovery rate (FDR) method, in the 'limma' package (353). Linear mixed effect models were conducted to examine the relationship between menstrual cycle phase and ovarian hormone concentration with candidate miRNA expression using RTqPCR data, in the 'lme4' package (319). A participant identifier was included in models as a random effect to account for repeated measures. P-values were obtained using the Kenward-Roger approximation for denominator degrees of freedom (354). Pairwise comparisons were conducted with Tukey adjustment. Effect sizes where calculated as adjusted R² for fixed effects with Cohen's descriptors used to interpret effect sizes; 0.02 small, 0.13 moderate and 0.26 large (355). In all analyses, miRNA expression was adjusted for age due to the reported association between age and basal adipose miRNA expression in regularly menstruating females (36). Unadjusted candidate miRNA expression data are presented in **Appendix 3.6**. A p-value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

To provide sample size estimations for future studies using data generated in this study, power analysis for linear mixed models were conducted using the package 'simr' in R (356). 'simr' generates power curves for sample size estimation based on Monte Carlo simulations.

4.4. Results

4.4.1. Menstrual cycle characteristics:

Participant characteristics are shown in **Table 10**. All participants reported regular menstrual cycles during the course of the study, as assessed via the menstrual cycle diary. Sampling visits occurred on cycle day; 3 ± 1 (EF), 11 ± 1 (LF), 16 ± 2 (PO) and 24 ± 3 (ML). Serum analysis of hormones showed expected temporal changes in LH, FSH, estradiol, progesterone and testosterone profiles between menstrual cycle phases (**Table 11**). FSH was lower during ML compared to EF, LF and PO (p< 0.001; p= 0.011; p< 0.001). LH was higher during PO compared to EF and ML (p= 0.006; p< 0.001) and higher during LF compared to EF and ML (p= 0.006; p< 0.001) and higher during LF (p= 0.002; p= 0.013; p< 0.001). Progesterone was higher during ML compared to EF, LF and PO (all p< 0.001) and higher during PO compared to EF and LF (p= 0.006; p= 0.003). Testosterone was greater during PO compared to EF (P= 0.024).

Participant characteristic	Value
Age (y)	27.4 ± 3.3
Body mass (kg)	65.8 ± 5.4
Stature (cm)	170.6 ± 5.8
BMI (m/kg ²)	22.6 ± 1.5
Cycle duration (d)	29.1 ± 3.2 (6.3%)
Follicular phase length (d)	15.5 ± 2.2 (9%)
Luteal phase length (d)	13.3 ± 1.3 (11%)

Table 10: Participant characteristics

Values are presented as mean \pm 1 SD (N=11). Average between cycle intra-subject coefficient of variation is shown in brackets.

Table 11: Ovarian and pituitary hormone concentrations during the early-follicular, late-follicular, post-ovulatory and mid-luteal phases of the menstrual cycle.

Hormono	Early-	Late-	Post-	Mid-	Р-			
normone	follicular	follicular	ovulatory	luteal	value			
FSH (IU/ml)	4.89 ± 2.45	3.70 ± 2.53	4.81 ± 3.26	2.24 ± 1.63 *†‡	< 0.001			
LH (IU/ml)	4.90 ± 2.37	7.97 ± 7.05	12.13 ± 8.93 *	4.04 ± 3.08 ^{†‡}	< 0.001			
Estrogen (ng/ml)	0.10 ± 0.03	0.23 ± 0.10 *	0.21 ± 0.13 *	0.32 ± 0.11 *	0.001			
Progesterone (ng/ml)	6.80 ± 2.89	7.14 ± 4.66	10.44 ± 3.28 *†	19.2 ± 3.94 *†‡	< 0.001			
Testosterone (ng/ml)	0.56 ± 0.18	0.63 ± 0.21	0.75 ± 0.31 *	0.62 ± 0.21	0.040			
Values are presented as mean \pm 1 SD (N=11). P- values represent one-way repeated								
measures ANOVA between menstrual cycle phases. * Significantly different from early								
follicular; [†] significantly different from late-follicular; [‡] significantly different from post-								
ovulatory. FSH, follicle stimulating hormone; LH, luteinizing hormone.								

4.4.2. Global adipose tissue miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle

We analyzed global miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle in a subset of participants (N=32; 8 participants, 4 timepoints). Three arrays did not pass quality

control (PO: n= 2, ML: n= 1) and therefore final analysis was conducted on 29 samples. 729 miRNAs were considered expressed in adipose tissue samples at a median expression level \geq 1.75. Differential expression across the menstrual cycle was observed in 33/729 miRNAs prior to correction for multiple testing (**Figure 12, Appendix 3.5**). No differences in miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle were observed following FDR correction for multiple testing (**Figure 12, Appendix 3.5**).



Figure 12: Clustered heatmap of microarray log10 z-scores in differentially expressed adipose tissue miRNAs in the early-follicular (EF), late-follicular (LF), post-ovulatory (PO) and mid-luteal (ML) phases of the menstrual cycle (N= 8). A p-value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant by moderated empirical Bayes ANOVA.

4.4.3. RT-qPCR adipose tissue miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle

A total of 17 candidate miRNAs were analyzed using RT-qPCR in the whole cohort (N=44; 11 participants, 4 timepoints). Out of the 4 miRNAs analyzed for use as potential endogenous controls, the 2 miRNAs which were not selected for use as endogenous controls (miR-155-5p, miR-328-5p) were included in the analysis. 3 miRNAs (miR-1231, miR-1914, miR-3180-3p) were not detected consistently in all participants and were removed from the analysis. **Figure 13** shows mean log fold change in expression level for each of the remaining 16 candidate miRNAs relative to endogenous controls and expression level in EF. miR-497-5p was differentially expressed across the menstrual cycle (p= 0.030, R²= 0.18); however, post-hoc testing did not reveal any differential expression of miR-224-3p (p= 0.059, R²= 0.07) and miR-331-5p (p= 0.059, R²= 0.11) across the menstrual cycle.



Figure 13: RT-qPCR analysis of adipose tissue miRNA expression in the early-follicular (EF), late-follicular (LF), post-ovulatory (PO) and mid-luteal (ML) phases of the menstrual cycle (N=11). miRNA expression represented as ddCt values adjusted for age. Data are displayed as conventional box and whisker plots with individual data points represented by circles.
4.4.4. Relationship between RT-qPCR miRNA expression and ovarian hormones

Linear mixed effect models were conducted to assess the relationship between hormone concentration and miRNA expression, as determined using RT-qPCR (**Table 12**). miR-30c-5p was negatively associated with serum testosterone (p=0.033, $R^2=0.13$). miR-92a-3p had a tendency for a negative association with serum estradiol (p=0.067, $R^2=0.14$).

Table	12:	Linear	mixed	effect	models	to	assess	the	association	between	estradiol,
proges	tero	ne and t	estoste	rone w	vith ddCt	mi	RNA ex	pres	sion.		

miRNA	Estradiol	Progesterone	Testosterone	Estradiol to	
	LStraulor	Tiogesterone	restosterone	progesterone ratio	
miR-155-5p	0.07 (0.657)	0.07 (0.726)	0.07 (0.846)	0.07 (0.920)	
miR-16-5p	0.17 (0.118)	0.14 (0.315)	0.11 (0.479)	0.13 (0.593)	
miR-194-5p	0.10 (0.383)	0.11 (0.286)	0.09 (0.433)	0.09 (0.913)	
miR-20a-5p	0.16 (0.267)	0.15 (0.621)	0.12 (0.309)	0.16 (0.596)	
miR-224-3p	<0.01 (0.461)	<0.01 (0.476)	<0.01 (0.717)	<0.01 (0.967)	
miR-23b-5p	0.03(0.832)	0.04 (0.77)	0.03 (0.350)	0.04 (0.655)	
miR-30c-2-3p	0.08 (0.155)	0.03 (0.722)	0.03 (0.826)	0.09 (0.099)	
miR-30c-5p	0.04 (0.581)	0.05 (0.492)	0.13 (0.033)	0.03 (0.939)	
miR-328-5p	0.04 (0.628)	0.07 (0.221)	0.09 (0.146)	0.09 (0.172)	
miR-331-5p	0.02 (0.804)	0.03 (0.695)	0.03 (0.591)	0.03 (0.587)	
miR-3615	0.09 (0.219)	0.08 (0.216)	0.06 (0.859)	0.07 (0.903)	
miR-497-5p	0.08 (0.251)	0.06 (0.517)	0.06 (0.792)	0.06 (0.666)	
miR-500b-3p	<0.01 (0.389)	<0.01 (0.376)	<0.01 (0.980)	0.01 (0.146)	
miR-550a-5p	<0.01 (0.347)	0.01 (0.233)	<0.01 (0.809)	<0.01 (0.857)	
miR-616-3p	<0.01 (0.571)	<0.01 (0.782)	<0.01 (0.943)	<0.01 (0.479)	
miR-92a-3p	0.14 (0.067)	0.10 (0.399)	0.06 (0.277)	0.11 (0.395)	

Data are presented as adjusted R² for fixed effects (p -value) (N=11). miRNA values input as ddCt. Estradiol to progesterone ratio calculated as estradiol in ng/mL divided by progesterone in ng/mL. Estradiol, progesterone, testosterone and estradiol to progesterone ratio values were log10 transformed. Bold face text represents a statistically significant relationship (P< 0.05).

4.4.5. miRNA-mRNA pathway analysis

miRNA-mRNA pathway analysis was conducted using RT-qPCR results. miRNA-mRNA pathway analysis was performed with miR-497-5p due to differential expression across the menstrual cycle. Additionally, due to the tendency for differential expression across the menstrual cycle in miR-224-3p and miR-331-5p, miRNA-mRNA pathway analysis was also performed for this subset of miRNAs (miR-224-3p and miR-331-5p, miR-497-5p). Data are presented in **Figure 14**, **Appendix 3.8** and **Appendix 3.9**.



Figure 14: Functional pathway analyses were conducted using RT-qPCR results for miR-497-5p (top left) and miR-224-3p, miR-331-5p and 497-5p (bottom left) (N=11). Score is generated by the weight of miRNA expression (ddCt) times its enrichment -log (p-value). Numbers at the end of bars represent the total number of genes in the indicated term

with total union targets in term encased in brackets. ERRB1, epidermal growth factor; IRS, insulin receptor signaling; MAPK, mitogen activated protein kinase; NGF, nerve growth factor; PDGFR, platelet-derived growth factors; PI3K, phosphoinositide 3-kinase; TRKA, tropomyosin receptor kinase A; WNT, Wingless/Integrated.

4.5. Discussion

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to characterize adipose tissue miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle. Initially, we conducted an exploratory approach utilizing microarrays to analyze global miRNA expression in a subset of 8 participants selected from the whole cohort. Based on examination of microarray data distributions we identified 729 miRNAs expressed in adipose tissue samples in healthy, regularly menstruating females. 33 miRNAs were differentially expressed across the menstrual cycle, although no differences remained after correction for multiple testing using FDR. Validation via RT-qPCR was conducted on 16 candidate miRNAs in the whole cohort. RTqPCR analysis determined miR-497-5p was differentially expressed across the menstrual cycle, whilst miR-224-3p and miR-331-5p exhibited a trend towards differential expression. In addition, we examined the relationship between miRNA expression and circulating hormone concentrations. Testosterone was negatively associated with miR-30c-5p, predicting up to 13 % of the variation in miRNA expression. We also observed a trend for a negative association between miR-92a-3p and estradiol, predicting up to 14 % of the variation in miRNA expression. These pilot data suggest adipose tissue miR-497-5p expression may be altered by menstrual cycle phase and adipose tissue miRNAs exhibit weak associations with ovarian hormones.

The effect of the menstrual cycle on basal miRNA expression has been previously limited to plasma samples, with inconsistent findings reported (257, 357). Li et al. observed elevated miR-126 expression during the ML phase compared to the EF and LF phase (258). Whereas Rekker et al. observed no change in the expression of 375 miRNAs between four timepoints across the menstrual cycle (257). These studies were conducted in heathy participants with comparable sample sizes to that used in this study (n= 12, (257, 258)). However, miRNA expression is highly tissue specific and miRNA profiles in plasma may not represent adipose tissue (36). In this study, RT-qPCR analysis determined miR-497-5p was differentially across the menstrual cycle. miR-497-5p expression increased 10 % in PO compared with ML and LF; however, pairwise comparisons did not detect any significant differences between phases. Loss of statistical significance between ANOVA and pairwise comparisons can be caused by a weakly significant global effect in ANOVA and insufficient statistical power resultant from a low sample size (358). Additionally, we observed a trend for reduced miR-224-3p during the PO and ML phase (p= 0.059) and a trend for reduced miR-331-5p during the ML phase (p=0.059). This is congruent with previous studies reporting reduced miR-224 and miR-331 expression following chronic estradiol supplementation in adipose tissue (36) and adipose derived extracellular vesicles (33). Future research should further investigate changes in adipose tissue miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle in a larger study population.

To gain insight into the potential cellular consequences of variation in miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle, we conducted functional pathway analysis using miRsystem. Functional pathways analysis of miR-497-5p revealed 5 of the top 10 pathways target processes related to insulin sensitivity (**Figure 14**). miR-497-5p has previously been shown to inhibit adipocyte insulin sensitivity and associated gene expression in vivo (359, 360). Small increases in adipose tissue miR-497-5p expression may contribute to the reduction in insulin sensitivity previously reported during the PO phase of the menstrual cycle (4, 186).

We conducted additional functional pathway analysis in a subset of miRNAs demonstrating a trend towards differential expression in addition to miR-497-5p (miR-224-3p, miR-331-5p and miR-497-5p). Similar functional pathways were identified in this subset of miRNAs, which were comparable to miR-495-5p alone, including the insulin signaling pathway and insulin receptor signaling cascade (Figure 14). This finding supports the notion that synergistic co-expression of miRNAs regulates functionally related cohorts of genes involved in metabolism (230). These functional pathway predictions suggest that differential co-expression of adipose tissue miRNAs across the menstrual cycle may regulate variation in insulin sensitivity. However, it must be considered that the adipose tissue transcriptome is highly insulin sensitive and, without the use of a background gene list, functional pathway analysis cannot determine which pathways are upregulated over and above the biological bias already present within adipose tissue (361). Nonetheless, these findings suggest that future research should further investigate the role of differential co-expression of subsets of miRNAs across the menstrual cycle on insulin signaling pathways. Concurrent analysis of mRNA-miRNA expression would offer valuable mechanistic insight on the impact of miRNAs on the insulin signaling pathway across the menstrual cycle.

Due to the reported impact of estradiol, progesterone and testosterone on adipocyte metabolism, we examined the relationship between ovarian hormones with adipose tissue miRNA expression (28, 161, 181). Testosterone was negatively associated with miR-30c-5p, explaining up to 13 % of variation in miRNA expression. No previous studies have investigated the relationship between miR-30c-5p expression and testosterone concentration across the menstrual cycle. However, in females with polycystic ovary syndrome, characterized by elevated testosterone alongside insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia, studies report an increase (362) or decrease (363) in plasma miR-30c expression. That we observed a negative association between adipose tissue miR-30c-5p and testosterone is in agreement with findings in plasma from Murri *et al.* (363). Moreover, Murri *et al.* reported that plasma miR-30c-5p expression is negatively associated with HOMA-IR, insulin and triglycerides (363). Previous studies demonstrated that testosterone is positively associated with insulin resistance, insulin and triglycerides (364). Cumulatively, this data suggests that the negative association between adipose tissue miR-30c-5p expression and testosterone may contribute to the regulation of insulin resistance and lipids across the menstrual cycle.

Intra-individual variation in ovarian hormones may contribute to the high variance in adipose tissue miRNA expression observed in each menstrual cycle phase (Figure 13). However, associations between miRNA expression and ovarian hormones were not detected in 15 out of the 16 assessed miRNAs, except for miR-30c-5p and testosterone. Moreover, despite expected variation in estradiol to progesterone ratio across the menstrual cycle, (**Appendix 3.10**), we observed no association between the estradiol to progesterone ratio and miRNA expression (**Table 12**). Thus, our data suggests that interindividual variation in miRNA expression is not underpinned by inter-individual differences in estradiol, progesterone, testosterone nor the estradiol to progesterone ratio.

Adipose tissue is a complex tissue comprised of heterogenous cell populations (365, 366). Correspondingly, miRNA expression profiles are specific to individual cell populations within adipose tissue (367). Thus, detected miRNA signals in this study are reflective of the combined miRNA expression profiles within both mature adipocytes and the stromovascular fraction, including pre-adipocytes, mesenchymal stem cells, endothelial cells and macrophages (366). Additionally, hormonal influences on miRNA expression may be exerted in opposing directions in differing cellular fractions within adipose tissue. This may induce a 'counterbalancing effect' on determined miRNA signal from whole adipose tissue. Therefore, future studies should consider isolating a single adipose tissue cell population (i.e., mature adipocytes) prior to miRNA analysis to reduce variability in expression and gain further mechanistic insight. Additionally, three candidate miRNAs (miR-1231, miR-1914, miR-3180-3p) were detected at low levels via RT-qPCR and were thus removed from statistical analysis. Future studies could consider performing an RNA-Seq study of sufficient sequencing depth or including a cDNA pre-amplification step prior to qPCR analysis of adipose tissue miR-1231, miR-1914 and miR-3180-3p to facilitate the detection of these lowly expressed miRNAs (368, 369).

Females are under-represented in physiological research and therefore, our understanding of physiological changes across the menstrual cycle remains incomplete (7). Understanding how the menstrual cycle affects physiology is important to be able to properly account for these effects in fully inclusive physiology research. Our findings suggest that consideration of menstrual cycle phase is important in research investigating adipose tissue miRNA expression in regularly menstruating females. Additionally, the small-to-large effect sizes detected between ovarian hormones and 12 out of 16 assessed miRNAs highlight the need to consider other situations impacting circulating hormone concentrations in addition to menstrual cycle phase, such as menopausal status and exogenous hormone supplementation.

A major strength of this study is the non-hypothesis driven approach employed to inform candidate miRNA selection. Due to limited literature examining the role of ovarian hormones on miRNA expression and the tissue specific nature of their expression, we performed global microRNA profiling prior to identify candidate miRNAs which we validated using RT-qPCR. We assessed menstrual cycle phase using a three-step method combining calendar counting, urinary ovulation tests and retrospective hormone level confirmation (65, 67). This method ensures accurately timed sample collection across the menstrual cycle, regardless of individual differences in follicular or luteal phase duration.

We conducted power analysis to calculate sample size estimates using effect sizes derived from RT-qPCR data in the 5 miRNAs with the lowest significance levels; miR-497-5p, miR-224-3p, miR-331-5p, miR-30c-5p and miR-32 8-5p. We generated power curves for each of the miRNA under consideration by simulation. Estimates of power from these simulations were accompanied by 95% CI's. The results presented below are those for which the lower limit of that 95% CI was greater than 80% power at α = 0.05 to detect differential miRNA expression between menstrual cycle phases (**Appendix 3.11**). Estimated sample sizes are as follows: miR-497-5p, N=90; miR-224-3p, N= 110; miR-331-5p, N= 690; miR-30c-5p, N=150; miR-328-5p, N=30. These sample size estimates provide an important methodological consideration for future studies investigating changes in adipose tissue miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle with defined outcomes. Additionally, it must be noted that ethnicity was not recorded in this study. Ethnicity may increase inter-individual variation in adipose tissue miRNA expression; we acknowledge that this may be a limitation. Future studies should endeavour to record participants' ethnicity.

This study recruited young, healthy, regularly menstruating females and as such findings must be extrapolated to a broader population with caution. Elevated adiposity and IR are associated with greater perturbations in ovarian hormone concentrations and metabolic control across the menstrual cycle (4, 63, 284, 296). Accordingly, molecular mechanisms underlying metabolic control, such as miRNA expression, may undergo relatively less variation across the menstrual cycle in healthy females compared with populations with obesity or metabolic disorders. Additionally, diverse miRNA expression profiles are observed in individuals with metabolic disorders when compared with healthy controls (245). Therefore, future research should consider investigating changes in miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle in populations with impaired metabolic control.

In conclusion, we present novel pilot data characterizing miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle and associations with ovarian hormone concentrations. We report differential expression of miR-497-5p across the menstrual cycle and a negative association between miR-30c-5p expression and testosterone. Furthermore, miRNAs with the strongest tendency for differential expression across the menstrual cycle shared common targets related to insulin sensitivity pathways. Future studies are warranted to explore miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle in larger sample sizes. Future studies would also benefit from concurrent analysis of miRNA and mRNA expression within insulin signaling pathways to provide further mechanistic insight. Additionally, these findings provide direction for future research to examine changes in miRNA

expression across the menstrual cycle in individuals with impaired metabolic control, such as type 2 diabetes. These studies are necessary to fully elucidate the role of varying hormonal milieu across the menstrual cycle on miRNA expression and associated effects on metabolic control.

CHAPTER 5: General discussion:

Metabolic control has important implications for general health. Derangement of metabolic control is a crucial mechanism underlying the pathophysiology of metabolic disease and associated co-morbidities. Globally, the prevalence of metabolic disease is increasing in females of a reproductive age (160). Despite this, our understanding of how the menstrual cycle regulates cyclical fluctuations in metabolic control in regularly menstruating females remains limited. Research indicates IR, impaired glycaemic control and dyslipidaemia are increased during the luteal phase of the menstrual cycle (4, 5, 190). Given that intra-individual glucose and lipid variability are independent risk factors for the onset and progression of metabolic disease, it is crucial to understand how insulin resistance and associated metabolites fluctuate across the menstrual cycle. However, the literature collectively remains ambiguous, and our understanding of the associated mechanisms remain uncertain. This ambiguity may be underpinned by the small sample sizes used within much of the literature base, which may not be appropriately powered to detect small, yet possibly clinically meaningful, variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle. Moreover, previous studies have recruited heterogenous samples, with varying body composition, fitness and physical activity levels, with limited investigation into their potentially confounding effects.

Based on this, the overall aim of this thesis was to add to the current knowledge base by conducting a thorough characterisation of variation in metabolites across the menstrual cycle and the association with modifiable risk factors for metabolic disease. Further, we aimed to examine the variation in inflammatory markers and miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle as potential molecular mechanisms underpinning variation in metabolic control. After a comprehensive discussion of the relevant literature, the following aims of this doctoral thesis were stated:

- 1. Characterise the variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle in healthy women using large prospective cohort studies.
- 2. Investigate the mediatory role of modifiable risk factors for metabolic disease in the relationship between insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle in healthy women using large prospective cohort studies.
- 3. Investigate whether variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle in healthy women are consistent across different prospective cohort studies.
- 4. Investigate whether variation in circulating inflammatory markers play a role in the regulation of metabolic control across the menstrual cycle in healthy women using large prospective cohort studies.
- 5. Investigate whether variation in adipose tissue miRNA expression play a role in the regulation of metabolic control across the menstrual cycle in healthy females.

The primary findings have been discussed in detail within each respective experiential chapter and are summarised below:

- 1. Variation in glucose and cholesterol profiles were detected across the menstrual cycle, but not for triglyceride nor insulin sensitivity, prior to including risk factors for metabolic disease in models.
- Variation in insulin sensitivity, insulin, glucose, triglyceride and cholesterol profiles across the menstrual cycle were mediated by body composition, physical activity and fitness levels.

- 3. Variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle and their relationships with modifiable risk factors for metabolic disease were generally consistent across the two prospective data banks studied (NHANES and UK Biobank).
- 4. Inflammatory markers (CRP and IGF-1) underwent variation across the menstrual cycle and were associated with metabolite concentration.
- 5. Adipose tissue miR-495-5p was differentially expressed across the menstrual cycle and miR-30c-5p was negatively associated with testosterone.
- Adipose tissue miRNAs with the strongest tendency for differential expression between menstrual cycle phases shared common targets related to insulin signalling pathways.

This general discussion presents a critical appraisal of the experimental findings presented in this thesis focusing firstly on the variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle and secondly on the potential mechanistic role of inflammatory markers and miRNA expression. Following this is a discussion of the research implications, limitations, strengths and future research directions derived from the experimental findings contained within this thesis.

5.1. The role of the menstrual cycle in metabolic control

Whilst the role of ovarian hormones on metabolic control has been well characterised, the role of cyclical fluctuations in ovarian hormones across the menstrual cycle on metabolic control remained unclear. The evidence base at present can be categorised into two groups of findings; IR and dyslipidaemia are either increased during the luteal phase (4, 5, 190, 193, 195, 196, 295) or remain unchanged across the menstrual cycle (185–188, 264, 265). In Chapter 2 and Chapter 3 the relationship between menstrual cycle phase with IR and associated metabolites was first examined prior to the inclusion of any potentially mediatory covariates. This is the approach much of the current literature base has taken. Despite the very large sample sizes studied in Chapter 2 (N= 1,906) and Chapter 3 (N= 8,694), we did not detect evidence of rhythmicity in circulating triglyceride, circulating insulin and IR across the menstrual cycle. However, rhythmicity across the menstrual cycle was observed for glucose (Chapter 2) and cholesterol profiles (Chapter 3). Cumulatively, experimental findings in Chapter 2 and Chapter 3 support the presence of rhythmic variation in glucose and cholesterol profiles across the menstrual cycle and confirm that this pattern of rhythmicity exists in a larger population (4, 5).

At a molecular level, our findings are congruent with the molecular effects of estradiol and progesterone on insulin signalling in the liver, skeletal muscle and adipose tissue. Estradiol increases insulin sensitivity through promotion of insulin-signalling pathways, whereas the progesterone opposes these molecular actions (178, 180). Concordant with these reports, we observed reduced insulin resistance in the late-follicular phase, where estradiol is rising and progesterone remains low (Chapter 2 and 3). Further supporting the beneficial role of estradiol on insulin sensitivity, we observed a negative association between TyG index, a marker of insulin resistance, and estradiol (Chapter 3). During the mid-luteal phase, during which both progesterone and estradiol are elevated, wholebody and adipose tissue IR reached its peak (Chapter 2 and 3). In accordance with our findings, data from rodent models demonstrate that the addition of progesterone to estradiol supplementation ameliorates the beneficial effects on insulin sensitivity of estradiol supplementation alone (178). This suggests that reduced estradiol to progesterone ratios during the luteal phase mediate impairments in whole body and adipose tissue IR. Unfortunately, the assessment of both progesterone and estradiol was not conducted in either NHANES or UK Biobank, so we were unable to explore the role of estradiol to progesterone ratios across the menstrual cycle on IR. Future studies should endeavour to analyse estradiol and progesterone to permit investigation into the effect of varying estradiol to progesterone ratios across the menstrual cycle on IR.

In agreement with the reported stimulatory effects of estradiol on insulin secretion, elevations in serum insulin were observed during the luteal phase (Chapter 2) (173). Estradiol promotes β - cell insulin secretion through activation of P13k, which results in elevated circulating insulin levels (173). However, a failure to observe a concurrent reduction in glucose and/or triglyceride in the presence of elevated insulin during the ovulatory and luteal phases further supports the presence of impaired insulin-stimulated glucose and lipid regulation during these menstrual cycle phases (Chapter 2 and Chapter 3).

Concordant with elevated whole body and adipose tissue IR, glucose concentration was elevated during the mid-luteal phase of the menstrual cycle (Chapter 2 and Chapter 3). Estradiol decreases blood glucose levels through the promotion of GLUT-4 mediated skeletal muscle and adipose tissue glucose uptake and the suppression of hepatic glucose production (165, 178). Whereas progesterone is associated with impaired glucose disposal into skeletal muscle and adipocytes through suppression of the Akt-GLUT-4 pathway (178). Our finding is in agreement with previous data suggesting that concurrent increases in estradiol and progesterone are associated with a decline in glucose uptake and GLUT-4 activity (178). Molecular assays are warranted to examine

the molecular effects of fluctuations in the estradiol to progesterone across the menstrual cycle on insulin-stimulated pathways of glucose disposal.

The decline in triglyceride during the mid-follicular and late-follicular phase (Chapter 2 and Chapter 3) likely reflect the molecular effects of estradiol and progesterone on lipid metabolism. Estradiol signalling through ER increases FFA availability for oxidation by stimulating lipolytic pathways and suppressing lipogenic pathways (2, 172). Subsequently, estradiol promotes FFA oxidation in skeletal muscle through genomic and non-genomic activation of key transcription factors, AMPK and PPAR, which up-regulate down-stream targets mediating FFA oxidation (2, 172). Collectively, the actions of estradiol serve to increase FFA availability and oxidation, which results in reductions in circulating TGL concentration. Further supporting the beneficial effect of estradiol on triglyceride levels, we observed a negative association between estradiol and triglyceride (Chapter 3). However, progesterone down-regulates the capacity for skeletal muscle FFA oxidation, independent of the presence of physiological concentrations of estradiol (172). Therefore, the antagonistic actions of progesterone on FFA oxidation likely underpin the elevated triglyceride concentration was observed during the luteal phase (Chapter 2 and Chapter 3), during which both estradiol and progesterone concentrations are elevated.

5.2. The role of modifiable risk factors on mediating metabolic control across the menstrual cycle

Following this, the role of modifiable risk factors for impaired metabolic control in the relationship between menstrual cycle phase with IR and associated metabolites was considered. When including modifiable risk factors for impaired metabolic control in models, we observed rhythmicity in all metabolites (Chapter 2 and Chapter 3). Modifiable risk factors identified in Chapter 2 and Chapter 3 were largely consistent. Individuals with high adiposity and low physical activity exhibited greater magnitude of variation in glucose, lipid profiles and IR across the menstrual cycle. These findings are consistent with previous research demonstrating a positive association between physical activity and adiposity with inter-individual variation in glycaemic control, lipidemic control and IR in basal conditions (324, 325). Notably, our findings extend on this evidence base to identify that these modifiable risk factors also mediate variation in the magnitude of fluctuation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle.

As discussed throughout this thesis, evidence reporting the variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle is inconsistent. Notably, previous studies examining variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle have recruited heterogenous study populations with varying BMI and physical activity levels, with limited adjustment for the potentially cofounding effects of these modifiable risk factors (4, 23, 24). Based on this, a key aim of this thesis was to identify factors mediating the variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle. Experimental findings in Chapter 2 and Chapter 3 suggest that inconsistencies within the current literature base may be underpinned by interindividual variation in modifiable risk factors metabolic disease (body composition, physical activity, fitness).

We observed divergent variation in IR, glucose and lipids across the menstrual cycle between categories of high and low modifiable risk factors (Chapter 2 and Chapter 3). This finding suggests the presence of differing metabolic responses to fluctuations in estradiol and progesterone across the menstrual cycle. From a molecular perspective, the underlying mechanisms through which inter-individual variation in modifiable risk factors mediate divergences in the fluctuation of IR, glucose concentration and lipid profiles across the menstrual cycle remain uncertain. One possible explanation surrounds the increased metabolic flexibility observed individuals with low adiposity or increased physical activity levels (155). Increased metabolic flexibility may result in a better ability to coordinate the uptake, release and oxidation of carbohydrate and lipids to maintain homeostasis, in the presence of varying estradiol and progesterone concentration (155). However, future research is required to examine the molecular mechanisms through which adiposity and physical activity levels regulate divergences in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle.

5.3. Role of inflammation in regulating metabolic control across the menstrual cycle

Low grade inflammation is positively associated with insulin resistance, hyperglycaemia and dyslipidaemia (22, 297–299). Whilst variation in low grade inflammation across the menstrual cycle has been well characterised (22, 300–302, 370), it's role in regulating metabolic control across the menstrual cycle remains uncertain. In Chapter 3, we identified that CRP was elevated during the luteal phase and positively associated with glucose, TyG index and lipid profiles, independent of fat mass or physical activity. The CRP peak observed in Chapter 3 roughly coincides with the timing of peak levels of glucose, triglyceride, HOMA-IR and ADIPO-IR identified in chapter 2. Moreover, CRP was negatively associated with glucose, triglyceride and insulin resistance (Chapter 3). Together, our findings are consistent with the notion that CRP may contribute to the regulation of metabolic control across the menstrual cycle. Given the rhythmicity in inflammatory markers across the menstrual cycle observed in Chapter 3, it is tempting to speculate that differentially regulated miRNAs in adipose tissue across the menstrual cycle may function within inflammatory pathways. However, functional pathway analysis in the subset of miRNAs demonstrating a trend towards differential expression across the menstrual cycle (miR-497-5p, miR-224-3p and miR-331-5p) did not reveal any target pathways related to inflammation (Chapter 4). Therefore, it is likely that inflammatory mediated effects on metabolism occur independent of adipose tissue miRNA expression.

In vitro studies have demonstrated that CRP impairs the IRS1-PI3k-Akt pathway in the liver, skeletal muscle and adipose tissue. Resultantly, CRP inhibits numerous key insulinstimulated pathways including; glucose uptake, GLUT-4 translocation, glycogen synthesis and hepatic gluconeogenesis (371–373). Further work is required to identify the molecular pathways through which inflammatory markers regulate metabolic control across the menstrual cycle. Additionally, CRP is a sensitive marker of systemic inflammation and is positively associated with numerous other pro-inflammatory markers, such as TNF α , IL-6 and IL-10. Therefore, examining the relationship between metabolic control and a larger cohort of pro-inflammatory markers would provide a broader understanding of the molecular role of systemic inflammation in mediating fluctuation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle.

5.4. Role of epigenetics in regulating metabolic control across the menstrual cycle

Estradiol and progesterone primarily regulate insulin sensitivity through up- or downregulation of the proximal insulin signalling pathway or downstream targets. However, the molecular mechanisms remain incompletely understood. In chapter 4, miRNAs with the strongest tendency for differential expression across the menstrual cycle (miR-497-5p, miR-224-3p and miR-331-5p) shared mutual targets related to insulin signalling pathways. This suggests miRNA expression may underpin increases in IR observed during the ovulatory and luteal phase (Chapter 2 and Chapter 3). That miR-497-5p, miR-224-5p and miR-331-5p were increased during the post-ovulatory and mid-luteal phases of the menstrual cycle is consistent with this notion. Therefore, our data supports the hypothesis that differential co-expression of functionally related miRNAs may regulate variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle. However, further experimental research to explore the causal nature of this relationship is warranted.

We observed high inter-individual variation in metabolic control (Chapter 2 and Chapter 3) and miRNA expression (Chapter 4) across the menstrual cycle. miRNAs with the greatest tendency towards differential expression across the menstrual cycle target cohorts of genes involved in insulin sensitivity. It remains possible that intra-individual variation in miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle may mediate the magnitude of variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle.

Small-to-large effect sizes were determined between ovarian hormones and 12 out of 16 assessed miRNAs (Chapter 4). Previous research has demonstrated that differences in BMI, physical activity and metabolic health are associated with changes in ovarian hormones and miRNA expression (63, 374). Given this association, observed differences in metabolic control in populations with risk factors for metabolic control (Chapter 2 & Chapter 3) may be driven by differential miRNA expression.

5.5. Recommendations for clinical and research practice

In both clinical and non-clinical research, it is neither common practice nor a requirement to assess menstrual cycle status in regularly menstruating females. Data presented in this thesis, and within the broader literature, suggests that menstrual cycle status affects a range of physiological parameters. Based on this, it may be appropriate to adopt a similar approach to that of the 'Sex as a Biological Variable' (SABV) principle when considering the menstrual cycle (45); clinical and non-clinical research must consider menstrual cycle phase as a biological variable or provide justification for not doing so. Certainly, when assessing parameters of metabolic control, inflammatory markers or miRNA expression, data presented in this thesis demonstrates that menstrual cycle phase must be accounted for. Whilst speculative, this data further suggests that the menstrual cycle may mediate other aspects of health. Therefore, menstrual cycle phase may be an important consideration within broader physiological contexts.

However, these findings present a methodological issue regarding the selection of the most appropriate menstrual cycle phase(s) for clinical or research testing. As is the case with most experimental questions, the solution is context dependant. In Chapter 2 and Chapter 3, an average variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle of 2-12 % was observed. Therefore, in repeated or longitudinal assessment of metabolic control in regularly menstruating females, emphasis should be placed on scheduling experimental visits within the same menstrual cycle phase(s) to minimise intra-individual variation. The magnitude of variation in metabolites across the menstrual cycle reported in chapters 2 and 3, and as previously observed (5), is sufficient to cross clinically important boundaries. Mumford and colleagues reported that when

total cholesterol was assessed at 8 timepoints across the menstrual cycle, 20 % of females had values above the clinically acceptable range for at least one, but not all, cycle visits (5, 322). Therefore, when assessing insulin sensitivity or associated metabolites in menstruating females in clinical practice, values close to a clinical cut-off threshold may require additional tests in a different menstrual cycle phase.

Similarly in a research setting, our data demonstrates that consistent menstrual cycle phase(s) must be selected for experimental testing to minimise inter-individual variation. At this point, it is noteworthy to consider that some measures or interventions may differ in effectiveness at different menstrual cycle timepoints, including exercise or nutrition (199, 201). Therefore, a failure to test across multiple menstrual phases may mean statistically significant biological responses are not captured. Previous research has demonstrated that intra-individual variation in parameters of metabolic control is positively associated with the onset and progression of metabolic disorders. Thus, examining the magnitude of metabolic disturbance across the menstrual cycle is of physiological importance. Accordingly, future studies must consider examining scheduling testing in menstrual cycle phases which capture the lowest and highest values of the selected metabolic variable(s) across the menstrual cycle. In Chapter 2 and Chapter 3, we provide data pertinent to selecting the appropriate menstrual cycle phases to capture the peak and trough values of indices of IR and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle. However, it is not always logistically feasible to examine multiple menstrual cycle phases due to associated financial and participatory burdens. Given the clinical importance of mitigating impairments in metabolic control, if it is only feasible to assess one menstrual cycle phase it would be appropriate to select the timepoint across the menstrual cycle at which the metabolic outcome is most impaired across the

menstrual cycle. For example, scheduling testing during mid-luteal phase when examining the effectiveness of an intervention aiming to reduce IR, whilst selecting the mid-follicular phase when examining the effectiveness of an intervention aiming to improve cholesterol profiles.

The prescription of dietary and exercise interventions is common practice in the therapeutic treatment of metabolic diseases, including type 2 diabetes (375). Reports demonstrate a role for ovarian hormones in the regulation of metabolism and responsiveness to therapeutic treatment (263). Despite this, strategies targeting the treatment of metabolic diseases do not consider how menstrual cycle phase may interact with metabolic responses to interventions. However, evidence in Chapter 2 and 3 suggests that especially during the mid-luteal phase of the menstrual cycle, individuals may benefit from nutritional and exercise strategies to mitigate increases in IR, hyperinsulinemia, and dyslipidaemia. Future research to determine whether exercise and/or nutritional interventions can be effective in mitigating disturbances in metabolic control experienced during the luteal phase is warranted. This may have important clinical implications for the treatment of metabolic conditions in regularly menstruating females.

5.6. Limitations

The data reported in this thesis provide novel findings contributing to our understanding of how the menstrual cycle affects metabolic control. However, there are several noteworthy limitations that warrant discussion. Gold standard techniques for the assessment of menstrual cycle phase involve combining calendar counting methods with quantitative assessment of ovulation and ovarian hormone concentrations. However, given the nature of the large prospective data banks studied in Chapter 2 and Chapter 3, feasible techniques for identification of menstrual cycle phase were limited to solely calendar counting methods. Therefore, menstrual cycle status was retrospectively assigned based on questionnaire responses to "number of days since last menstrual period?" and "number of days in typical menstrual cycle?". However, that FSH and LH (Chapter 2) and estradiol (Chapter 3) displayed the expected pattern of rhythmicity across the menstrual cycle supports the use of self-reported menstrual cycle questionnaire answers for the assignment of menstrual cycle status. Inaccurate selfreporting of menstrual cycle status would increase data variability and make biological differences in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle harder to detect. Nonetheless, rhythmicity in metabolites across the menstrual cycle were detected in Chapter 2 and chapter 3. More accurate assessment of menstrual cycle status would increase data clarity. Therefore, future large prospective data sets should endeavour to ensure further data is collected regarding menstrual cycle status and irregularities. These include, but are not limited to; menstrual cycle symptoms, length of menstrual bleeding, occurrence of missed menstruation, ovulation testing and analysis of all relevant serum ovarian and pituitary hormones. This is crucial data required to support the future usage of prospective cohort studies for endocrine physiology research in females.

Whilst large prospective data-banks benefit from large sample sizes, a trade-off exists with regards to limited control of external influences on participants, such as prior nutrition, exercise and circadian rhythms. It is well reported that modifiable lifestyle factors (i.e. exercise, nutrition) can influence parameters of metabolism for up to 48 h (142, 376). However, this would arguably only serve to increase data variability and subsequently make significant differences in outcome variables across the menstrual cycle harder to detect. Nonetheless, appropriately controlled, small scale clinical trials are warranted to definitively confirm the findings presented in Chapter 2 and Chapter 3. Conversely, due to the onerous nature of conducting human physiology trials, the experimental findings in Chapter 4 are limited by a small sample size. However, appropriately powered follow-up studies are permitted by the provision of sample size estimations.

As with all research, findings should be considered within the study context and must be extrapolated to a broader population with caution. It is noteworthy to consider that participants included in Chapter 2 and Chapter 3, whist pre-menopausal, were at different stages within their reproductive lifespan. Chapter 2 included young females $(25.4 \pm 9.4 \text{ yr})$ whereas females studied in Chapter 3 were older $(44.9 \pm 2.8 \text{ yr})$. This may underpin some discrepancies in findings, specifically that of variation in glucose across the menstrual cycle. However, overall findings were similar in Chapter 2 and Chapter 3; this suggests that findings can be applied to regularly menstruating females irrespective of age. Moreover, all experimental studies were conducted on a healthy population. Therefore, data may not translate to populations either at risk to or diagnosed with metabolic disease.

5.7. Strengths

The methodologies employed in the experimental chapters benefit from numerous strengths that contributed to the generation of high-quality data.

Experimental findings in chapters 2 and 3 were generated from the analysis of data from prospective cohort studies; NHANES and UK Biobank. These studies are the largest to date to examine variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle. Due to the larger sample size (UK Biobank, N= 500,000; NHANES, N= \sim 5,000 /yr) and broader inclusion criteria when compared to randomised control trials, results generated from prospective cohort studies are more representative of the population and generalisable to clinical practice. Additionally, prospective cohort studies allow for the assessment of multiple exposures and measures within the one cohort of participants. This allowed for the investigation into the role of numerous modifiable risk factors on the variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle, including body composition, physical activity and fitness.

In Chapter 2 and Chapter 3, all data for each participant in NHANES and the UK BioBank are relevant to one single timepoint within their menstrual cycle, as retrospectively assigned using self-reported questionnaire responses. Using cosinor rhythmometry and GAM statistical techniques, we were therefore able to generate novel data which modelled cyclical rhythmicity in outcome variables across one complete menstrual cycle, rather than at each specific phase within the menstrual cycle. Whereas testing at specific menstrual phases may result in 'missing' significant biological responses at certain menstrual cycle timepoints that are not assessed, here we can be certain that biological responses at all timepoints across the menstrual cycle were captured.

In Chapter 4 we utilised a hypothesis generation approach to miRNA analysis. Given the limited previous research examining the role of ovarian hormones on miRNA expression

in adipose tissue, we first conducted global miRNA profiling to identify candidate miRNAs that were differentially regulated across the menstrual cycle. This identified 33 miRNAs that were differentially expressed across the menstrual cycle. A subset from this group of miRNAs was selected for validation using RT-qPCR. Combining microarray and RT-qPCR techniques permitted an un-biased examination of the variation in miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle.

As is commonly discussed within the field, methodological challenges in menstrual cycle physiology are imposed by considerable intra- and inter- individual variation in menstrual cycle lengths, particularly within the follicular phase. Accurate identification of menstrual cycle phases is associated with financial costs and logistical complications. However, for high quality data in regularly menstruating females to be generated, the correct identification of menstrual cycle phases is paramount. This data is crucial to bridge the sex-data gap in physiology. In Chapter 4, we employed the previously validated 'three-step method' for identification of menstrual cycle phase (65, 67). The 'three-step method' combines calendar counting and ovulation testing to predict menstrual cycle phase, followed by retrospective confirmation via serum hormone concentrations (65). This method allowed for the accurate scheduling of experimental visits within each menstrual cycle phase and confirmation of ovulatory cycles in all participants.

5.8. Future directions

Taking together findings from Chapter 2 and Chapter 3, we identified that individuals with high adiposity, low CRF or low physical activity exhibited greater fluctuation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle. Typically, these characteristics are observed in individuals with impaired metabolism (118). Additionally, it is well characterised that these individuals exhibit hyperglycaemia and dyslipidaemia alongside increased intra-individual variation in glucose and lipid control. Based on the experimental findings presented in Chapter 2 and Chapter 3, it is tempting to speculate that individuals diagnosed with or at risk of (e.g. pre-T2D) metabolic disease may be more susceptible to increased variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle. However, specific research within these populations is required to elucidate the extent to which metabolic control varies across the menstrual cycle. Given the role of intra-individual variation in the onset and progression of type 2 diabetes and associated comorbidities (294, 325), it is crucial to understand how the menstrual cycle affects metabolism in individuals with impaired metabolism.

Observed fluctuations in IR and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle suggest menstrual cycle phase is an important consideration in the treatment or prevention of metabolic diseases in regularly menstruating females. However, whether therapeutic interventions to improve metabolic control (e.g. exercise or nutritional interventions) can be periodised across the menstrual cycle to maximise effectiveness remains unexplored. Moreover, it is uncertain whether appropriately timed therapeutic interventions can mitigate observed metabolic disturbances during the luteal phase (Chapter 2 and Chapter 3). Given that individuals with high adiposity, low physical activity levels and low physical fitness exhibited greater fluctuation in metabolic control, this is of particular clinical relevance in these populations. Future research is required to examine whether periodising interventions across the menstrual cycle elicits beneficial effects on IR, glucose and lipid profiles. This knowledge is crucial to maximise the

effectiveness of therapeutic interventions to treat metabolic disease in regularly menstruating females.

All experimental findings contained in Chapter 2 and Chapter 3 were determined from data collected in basal conditions. Some evidence suggests that variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle are exacerbated in situations of metabolic stress, such as exercise and nutritional status (189, 199, 201). For example, during and post exercise substrate oxidation, glycaemic control and lipid control vary between menstrual cycle phases (189, 199, 201). However, research has not fully explored the effect of metabolic stress on variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle. This gap in the literature is likely underpinned by the notable lack of research conducted in females and the logistical costs and participant burden associated with the complex nature of this research question. Thus, at present our findings do not preclude that in conditions of metabolic control may be observed across the menstrual cycle.

We determined variation in inflammatory markers and miRNA profiles across the menstrual cycle (Chapter 3 and Chapter 4). Whilst these findings identify inflammation and miRNA expression as exciting potential mechanisms underpinning variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle, whether, and to what extent, this relationship is causal remains uncertain. To address these questions, a translational approach incorporating *in vitro* cellular models followed by *in vivo* human physiology studies is required. Firstly, cellular models to mimic the menstrual cycle *in vitro* are warranted to ascertain the causal nature of changes in inflammation and miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle on various parameters of metabolic control in

insulin sensitive cells. Secondly, *in vivo* human physiology studies are required to further examine the relationship between variation in parameters of metabolic control with inflammatory markers and miRNA expression.

In Chapter 3 and Chapter 4, inflammation and miRNA expression were identified as potential molecular mechanisms underpinning variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle. It is well characterised that both inflammatory and miRNA profiles are divergent in populations with metabolic dysfunction, such as type 2 diabetes or metabolic dysfunction. If, as we speculate, greater variation in metabolic control across the menstrual is observed in individuals with metabolic disease, it remains possible that these metabolic responses are driven by differential inflammatory and miRNA profiles. Future research is required to fully examine whether dysregulated inflammatory markers and miRNA expression mediate the variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle in metabolically challenged populations.

miRNA expression levels are tissue specific (259). Experimental findings in Chapter 4 determined differences in adipose tissue miRNAs across the menstrual cycle and a weak association with ovarian hormones. Therefore, it remains possible that miRNA expression may vary across the menstrual cycle in other metabolically active tissues. Skeletal muscle is a highly metabolically and transcriptionally active tissue (15, 377, 378). Exploring whether, and to what extent, miRNA expression is altered in skeletal muscle is crucial towards fully understanding the mechanism(s) underpinning observed variation in whole-body insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle (Chapter 2 and Chapter 3).

These future research directions can be summarised by the research questions listed below:

- 1. Is the magnitude of variation in IR and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle affected by impaired metabolic control (i.e. type 2 diabetes, metabolic syndrome)? If so, is this relationship mediated by associated changes in miRNA or inflammatory profiles?
- 2. Can therapeutic strategies to target the prevention and treatment of metabolic disease (e.g. exercise, nutritional interventions) be periodised across the menstrual cycle to maximise effectiveness?
- 3. Is variation in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle exacerbated in situations of metabolic challenge, such as an exercise bout or nutritional intervention?
- 4. Is there a causal relationship between variation in inflammatory markers across the menstrual cycle and associated variations in IR and associated metabolites?
- 5. Is there a causal relationship between differential adipose tissue miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle and associated variations in IR and associated metabolites?
- 6. Does variation in miRNA expression occur in other insulin-sensitive tissues across the menstrual cycle, such as skeletal muscle?

CHAPTER 8: REFERENCES

- Reed BG, Carr BR. The Normal Menstrual Cycle and the Control of Ovulation [Online]. In: *Endotext*, edited by Feingold KR, Anawalt B, Boyce A, Chrousos G, de Herder WW, Dungan K, Grossman A, Hershman JM, Hofland J, Kaltsas G, Koch C, Kopp P, Korbonits M, McLachlan R, Morley JE, New M, Purnell J, Singer F, Stratakis CA, Trence DL, Wilson DP. MDText.com, Inc. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK279054/ [17 Feb. 2021].
- D'Eon TM, Souza SC, Aronovitz M, Obin MS, Fried SK, Greenberg AS. Estrogen Regulation of Adiposity and Fuel Partitioning. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 280: 35983–35991, 2005. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M507339200.
- 3. Kumagai S, Holmäng A, Björntorp P. The effects of oestrogen and progesterone on insulin sensitivity in female rats. *Acta Physiologica Scandinavica* 149: 91–97, 1993. doi: 10.1111/j.1748-1716.1993.tb09596.x.
- Yeung EH, Zhang C, Mumford SL, Ye A, Trevisan M, Chen L, Browne RW, Wactawski-Wende J, Schisterman EF. Longitudinal Study of Insulin Resistance and Sex Hormones over the Menstrual Cycle: The BioCycle Study. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 95: 5435–5442, 2010. doi: 10.1210/jc.2010-0702.
- Mumford SL, Schisterman EF, Siega-Riz AM, Browne RW, Gaskins AJ, Trevisan M, Steiner AZ, Daniels JL, Zhang C, Perkins NJ, Wactawski-Wende J. A Longitudinal Study of Serum Lipoproteins in Relation to Endogenous Reproductive Hormones during the Menstrual Cycle: Findings from the BioCycle Study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 95: 6, 2010. doi: 10.1210/jc.2010-0109.
- 2017 Population Reference Bureau. 2017 World Population Data Sheet [Online]. 2017 Population Reference Bureau: 2017. https://www.prb.org/wpcontent/uploads/2017/08/2017_World_Population.pdf [18 Feb. 2021].
- Costello JT, Bieuzen F, Bleakley CM. Where are all the female participants in Sports and Exercise Medicine research? *European Journal of Sport Science* 14: 847–851, 2014. doi: 10.1080/17461391.2014.911354.
- 8. Beery AK, Zucker I. Sex bias in neuroscience and biomedical research. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews* 35: 565–572, 2011. doi: 10.1016/j.neubiorev.2010.07.002.
- 9. Woitowich NC, Beery A, Woodruff T. A 10-year follow-up study of sex inclusion in the biological sciences. *eLife* 9: e56344, 2020. doi: 10.7554/eLife.56344.
- Cowley ES, Olenick AA, McNulty KL, Ross EZ. "Invisible Sportswomen": The Sex Data Gap in Sport and Exercise Science Research. *Women in Sport and Physical Activity Journal* 29: 146–151, 2021. doi: 10.1123/wspaj.2021-0028.
- Feldman S, Ammar W, Lo K, Trepman E, van Zuylen M, Etzioni O. Quantifying Sex Bias in Clinical Studies at Scale With Automated Data Extraction. *JAMA Netw Open* 2: e196700, 2019. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.6700.

- 12. Schranner D, Kastenmüller G, Schönfelder M, Römisch-Margl W, Wackerhage H. Metabolite Concentration Changes in Humans After a Bout of Exercise: a Systematic Review of Exercise Metabolomics Studies. Sports Med - Open 6: 11, 2020. doi: 10.1186/s40798-020-0238-4.
- Elliott-Sale KJ, Minahan CL, de Jonge XAKJ, Ackerman KE, Sipilä S, Constantini NW, Lebrun CM, Hackney AC. Methodological Considerations for Studies in Sport and Exercise Science with Women as Participants: A Working Guide for Standards of Practice for Research on Women. *Sports Med* 51: 843–861, 2021. doi: 10.1007/s40279-021-01435-8.
- Bull JR, Rowland SP, Scherwitzl EB, Scherwitzl R, Danielsson KG, Harper J. Realworld menstrual cycle characteristics of more than 600,000 menstrual cycles. *npj Digit Med* 2: 83, 2019. doi: 10.1038/s41746-019-0152-7.
- 15. Petersen MC, Shulman GI. Mechanisms of Insulin Action and Insulin Resistance. *Physiological Reviews* 98: 2133–2223, 2018. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00063.2017.
- Grundy SM, Brewer HB, Cleeman JI, Smith SC, Lenfant C. Definition of Metabolic Syndrome: Report of the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute/American Heart Association Conference on Scientific Issues Related to Definition. *Circulation* 109: 433–438, 2004. doi: 10.1161/01.CIR.0000111245.75752.C6.
- Diamanti-Kandarakis E, Dunaif A. Insulin Resistance and the Polycystic Ovary Syndrome Revisited: An Update on Mechanisms and Implications. *Endocr Rev* 33: 981–1030, 2012. doi: 10.1210/er.2011-1034.
- 18. Celis-Morales CA, Petermann F, Hui L, Lyall DM, Iliodromiti S, McLaren J, Anderson J, Welsh P, Mackay DF, Pell JP, Sattar N, Gill JMR, Gray SR. Associations Between Diabetes and Both Cardiovascular Disease and All-Cause Mortality Are Modified by Grip Strength: Evidence From UK Biobank, a Prospective Population-Based Cohort Study. *Diabetes Care* 40: 1710–1718, 2017. doi: 10.2337/dc17-0921.
- Lin X, Xu Y, Pan X, Xu J, Ding Y, Sun X, Song X, Ren Y, Shan P-F. Global, regional, and national burden and trend of diabetes in 195 countries and territories: an analysis from 1990 to 2025. *Sci Rep* 10, 2020. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-71908-9.
- 20. Cho NH, Shaw JE, Karuranga S, Huang Y, da Rocha Fernandes JD, Ohlrogge AW, Malanda B. IDF Diabetes Atlas: Global estimates of diabetes prevalence for 2017 and projections for 2045. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice* 138: 271–281, 2018. doi: 10.1016/j.diabres.2018.02.023.
- Toth EL, Suthijumroon A, Crockford PM, Ryan EA. Insulin Action Does Not Change During the Menstrual Cycle in Normal Women. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology* & Metabolism 64: 74–80, 1987. doi: 10.1210/jcem-64-1-74.
- 22. Blum CA, Müller B, Huber P, Kraenzlin M, Schindler C, De Geyter C, Keller U, Puder JJ. Low-Grade Inflammation and Estimates of Insulin Resistance during the Menstrual Cycle in Lean and Overweight Women. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 90: 3230–3235, 2005. doi: 10.1210/jc.2005-0231.

- Bingley C, Gitau R, Lovegrove J. Impact of Menstrual Cycle Phase on Insulin Sensitivity Measures and Fasting Lipids. *Horm Metab Res* 40: 901–906, 2008. doi: 10.1055/s-0028-1082081.
- 24. Yki-Järvinen H. Insulin sensitivity during the menstrual cycle. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 59: 350–353, 1984. doi: 10.1210/jcem-59-2-350.
- 25. Coelho M, Oliveira T, Fernandes R. Biochemistry of adipose tissue: an endocrine organ. *Arch Med Sci* 9: 191–200, 2013. doi: 10.5114/aoms.2013.33181.
- 26. Hamosh M, Hamosh P. The effect of estrogen on the lipoprotein lipase activity of rat adipose tissue. *J Clin Invest* 55: 1132–1135, 1975. doi: 10.1172/JCI108015.
- 27. Blouin K, Nadeau M, Perreault M, Veilleux A, Drolet R, Marceau P, Mailloux J, Luu-The V, Tchernof A. Effects of androgens on adipocyte differentiation and adipose tissue explant metabolism in men and women. *Clinical Endocrinology* 72: 176–188, 2010. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2265.2009.03645.x.
- Lacasa D, Le Liepvre X, Ferre P, Dugail I. Progesterone Stimulates Adipocyte Determination and Differentiation 1/Sterol Regulatory Element-binding Protein 1c Gene Expression. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276: 11512–11516, 2001. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M008556200.
- 29. Berger SL, Kouzarides T, Shiekhattar R, Shilatifard A. An operational definition of epigenetics. *Genes & Development* 23: 781–783, 2009. doi: 10.1101/gad.1787609.
- 30. Davalos A, Goedeke L, Smibert P, Ramirez CM, Warrier NP, Andreo U, Cirera-Salinas D, Rayner K, Suresh U, Pastor-Pareja JC, Esplugues E, Fisher EA, Penalva LOF, Moore KJ, Suarez Y, Lai EC, Fernandez-Hernando C. miR-33a/b contribute to the regulation of fatty acid metabolism and insulin signaling. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences 108: 9232–9237, 2011. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1102281108.
- 31. Hilton C, Neville MJ, Karpe F. MicroRNAs in adipose tissue: their role in adipogenesis and obesity. *Int J Obes* 37: 325–332, 2013. doi: 10.1038/ijo.2012.59.
- 32. Zhang N, Zhang N, Song L, Xie H, Zhao C, Li S, Zhao W, Zhao Y, Gao C, Xu G. Adipokines and free fatty acids regulate insulin sensitivity by increasing microRNA-21 expression in human mature adipocytes. *Molecular Medicine Reports* 16: 2254–2258, 2017. doi: 10.3892/mmr.2017.6769.
- 33. Florijn BW, Duijs JM g j, Klaver M, Kuipers EN, Kooijman S, Prins J, Zhang H, Sips HC, Stam W, Hanegraaf M, Limpens RW a l, Nieuwland R, Rijn BB van, Rabelink TJ, Rensen PC, Heijer MD, Bijkerk R, Zonneveld AJV. Estradiol driven metabolism in transwomen associates with reduced circulating extracellular vesicle microRNA-224/452. European Journal of Endocrinology 185: 539–552, 2021. doi: 10.1530/EJE-21-0267.
- 34. Nielsen S, Hvid T, Kelly M, Lindegaard B, Dethlefsen C, Winding K, Mathur N, Scheele C, Pedersen BK, Laye MJ. Muscle specific miRNAs are induced by testosterone and independently upregulated by age. *Front Physiol* 4, 2014. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2013.00394.

- Kuokkanen S, Chen B, Ojalvo L, Benard L, Santoro N, Pollard JW. Genomic Profiling of MicroRNAs and Messenger RNAs Reveals Hormonal Regulation in MicroRNA Expression in Human Endometrium1. *Biology of Reproduction* 82: 791– 801, 2010. doi: 10.1095/biolreprod.109.081059.
- 36. Kangas R, Morsiani C, Pizza G, Lanzarini C, Aukee P, Kaprio J, Sipilä S, Franceschi C, Kovanen V, Laakkonen EK, Capri M. Menopause and adipose tissue: miR-19a-3p is sensitive to hormonal replacement. *Oncotarget* 9: 2279–2294, 2018. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.23406.
- 37. Chen Y-H, Heneidi S, Lee J-M, Layman LC, Stepp DW, Gamboa GM, Chen B-S, Chazenbalk G, Azziz R. miRNA-93 Inhibits GLUT4 and Is Overexpressed in Adipose Tissue of Polycystic Ovary Syndrome Patients and Women With Insulin Resistance. *Diabetes* 62: 2278–2286, 2013. doi: 10.2337/db12-0963.
- 38. Link JC, Hasin-Brumshtein Y, Cantor RM, Chen X, Arnold AP, Lusis AJ, Reue K. Diet, gonadal sex, and sex chromosome complement influence white adipose tissue miRNA expression. *BMC Genomics* 18: 89, 2017. doi: 10.1186/s12864-017-3484-1.
- Miller VM. Sex-based physiology prior to political correctness. American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism 289: E359–E360, 2005. doi: 10.1152/classicessays.00035.2005.
- 40. US department of Health and Human Services, Food and Drug Administration. Centre for Drug Evaluation and Research: Guidance for industry [Online]. 1997. https://www.fda.gov/media/71495/download [25 Mar. 2021].
- 41. Clayton JA, Collins FS. NIH to balance sex in cell and animal studies. *Nature* 509: 282–283, 2014. doi: https://doi.org/10.1038/509282a.
- 42. **Rademaker M**. Do Women Have More Adverse Drug Reactions? *Am J Clin Dermatol* 2: 349–351, 2001. doi: 10.2165/00128071-200102060-00001.
- 43. Mastroianni AC, Faden R, Federman D. NIH Revitalization Act of 1993 Public Law 103-43 [Online]. National Academies Press (US). https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK236531/ [25 Mar. 2021].
- 44. **Institute of Medicine**. Exploring the Biological Contributions to Human Health: Does Sex Matter? *Journal of Women's Health & Gender-Based Medicine* 10: 433–439, 2001. doi: 10.1089/152460901300233902.
- 45. Clayton JA. Applying the new SABV (sex as a biological variable) policy to research and clinical care. *Physiology & Behavior* 187: 2–5, 2018. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2017.08.012.
- 46. **Ramasubbu K, Gurm H, Litaker D**. Gender Bias in Clinical Trials: Do Double Standards Still Apply? *Journal of Women's Health & Gender-Based Medicine* 10: 757–764, 2001. doi: 10.1089/15246090152636514.
- 47. Robert-McComb JJ, Norman RL, Zumwalt M, editors. The Active Female: Health Issues Throughout the Lifespan. Springer New York.

- Monteleone P, Mascagni G, Giannini A, Genazzani AR, Simoncini T. Symptoms of menopause — global prevalence, physiology and implications. *Nat Rev Endocrinol* 14: 199–215, 2018. doi: 10.1038/nrendo.2017.180.
- 49. Schoenaker DA, Jackson CA, Rowlands JV, Mishra GD. Socioeconomic position, lifestyle factors and age at natural menopause: a systematic review and meta-analyses of studies across six continents. *Int J Epidemiol* 43: 1542–1562, 2014. doi: 10.1093/ije/dyu094.
- 50. **The World Bank WDI**. Population, female (% of total population) [Online]. 2019. https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.TOTL.FE.ZS [22 Apr. 2021].
- 51. **Hackney AC**, editor. Sex Hormones, Exercise and Women. Springer International Publishing.
- 52. Filicori M, Butler JP, Crowley WF. Neuroendocrine Regulation of the Corpus Luteum in the Human. *Journal of Clinical Investigation* 73: 10, 1984. doi: 10.1172/JCI111370.
- 53. Schipper IK, Hop WCJ. The Follicle-Stimulating Hormone (FSH) Threshold/Window Concept Examined by Different Interventions with Exogenous FSH during the Follicular Phase of the Normal Menstrual Cycle: Duration, Rather Than Magnitude, of FSH Increase Affects Follicle Development. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 83: 7, 1998. doi: 10.1210/jcem.83.4.4710.
- 54. Roseff SJ, Bangah ML, Kettel LM, Vale W, Rivier J, Burger HG, Yen SSC. Dynamic Changes in Circulating Inhibin Levels during the Luteal-Follicular Transition of the Human Menstrual Cycle. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 69: 1033–1039, 1989. doi: 10.1210/jcem-69-5-1033.
- 55. Stricker R, Eberhart R, Chevailler M-C, Quinn FA, Bischof P, Stricker R. Establishment of detailed reference values for luteinizing hormone, follicle stimulating hormone, estradiol, and progesterone during different phases of the menstrual cycle on the Abbott ARCHITECT® analyzer. *Clinical Chemistry and Laboratory Medicine (CCLM)* 44, 2006. doi: 10.1515/CCLM.2006.160.
- 56. Cahill DJ, Wardle PG, Harlow CR, Hull MGR. Onset of the preovulatory luteinizing hormone surge: diurnal timing and critical follicular prerequisites. *Fertility and Sterility* 70: 56–59, 1998. doi: 10.1016/S0015-0282(98)00113-7.
- 57. Rothman MS, Carlson NE, Xu M, Wang C, Swerdloff R, Lee P, Goh VHH, Ridgway EC, Wierman ME. Reexamination of testosterone, dihydrotestosterone, estradiol and estrone levels across the menstrual cycle and in postmenopausal women measured by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. *Steroids* 76: 177–182, 2011. doi: 10.1016/j.steroids.2010.10.010.
- 58. World HO Task Force on Methods for the Determination of the Fertile Period, Special Programme of Research D and RT in HR. Temporal relationships between ovulation and defined changes in the concentration of plasma estradiol-17β, luteinizing hormone, follicle-stimulating hormone, and progesterone: I. Probit analysis. *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 138: 383–390, 1980. doi: 10.1016/0002-9378(80)90133-7.
- Leicht AS, Hirning DA, Allen GD. Heart Rate Variability and Endogenous Sex Hormones During the Menstrual Cycle in Young Women. *Experimental Physiology* 88: 441–446, 2003. doi: 10.1113/eph8802535.
- 60. Aguree S, Bethancourt HJ, Taylor LA, Rosinger AY, Gernand AD. Plasma volume variation across the menstrual cycle among healthy women of reproductive age: A prospective cohort study. *Physiol Rep* 8, 2020. doi: 10.14814/phy2.14418.
- 61. Ansdell P, Brownstein CG, Škarabot J, Hicks KM, Simoes DCM, Thomas K, Howatson G, Hunter SK, Goodall S. Menstrual cycle-associated modulations in neuromuscular function and fatigability of the knee extensors in eumenorrheic women. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 126: 1701–1712, 2019. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01041.2018.
- 62. MacNutt MJ, De Souza MJ, Tomczak SE, Homer JL, Sheel AW. Resting and exercise ventilatory chemosensitivity across the menstrual cycle. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 112: 737–747, 2012. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00727.2011.
- 63. Yeung EH, Zhang C, Albert PS, Mumford SL, Ye A, Perkins NJ, Wactawski-Wende J, Schisterman EF. Adiposity and sex hormones across the menstrual cycle: the BioCycle Study. Int J Obes 37: 237–243, 2013. doi: 10.1038/ijo.2012.9.
- 64. Janse De Jonge X, Thompson B, Han A. Methodological Recommendations for Menstrual Cycle Research in Sports and Exercise: *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise* 51: 2610–2617, 2019. doi: 10.1249/MSS.000000000002073.
- 65. Schaumberg MA, Jenkins DG, Janse de Jonge XAK, Emmerton LM, Skinner TL. Three-step method for menstrual and oral contraceptive cycle verification. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport* 20: 965–969, 2017. doi: 10.1016/j.jsams.2016.08.013.
- 66. **Sims ST**, **Heather AK**. Myths and Methodologies: Reducing scientific design ambiguity in studies comparing sexes and/or menstrual cycle phases. *Exp Physiol* 103: 1309–1317, 2018. doi: 10.1113/EP086797.
- 67. Wideman L, Montgomery MM, Levine BJ, Beynnon BD, Shultz SJ. Accuracy of Calendar-Based Methods for Assigning Menstrual Cycle Phase in Women. Sports Health 5: 143–149, 2013. doi: 10.1177/1941738112469930.
- Fehring RJ, Schneider M, Raviele K. Variability in the Phases of the Menstrual Cycle. Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic & Neonatal Nursing 35: 376–384, 2006. doi: 10.1111/j.1552-6909.2006.00051.x.
- Prior JC, Naess M, Langhammer A, Forsmo S. Ovulation Prevalence in Women with Spontaneous Normal-Length Menstrual Cycles – A Population-Based Cohort from HUNT3, Norway. *PLoS ONE* 10: e0134473, 2015. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0134473.
- Miller P, Soules M. The Usefulness of a Urinary LH Kit for Ovulation Prediction During Menstrual Cycles of Normal Women. *Obstetrics & Gynecology* 87: 13–17, 1996. doi: 10.1016/0029-7844(95)00352-5.

- Moebus S, Göres L, Lösch C, Jöckel K-H. Impact of time since last caloric intake on blood glucose levels. *Eur J Epidemiol* 26: 719–728, 2011. doi: 10.1007/s10654-011-9608-z.
- 72. Langsted Anne, Freiberg Jacob J., Nordestgaard Børge G. Fasting and Nonfasting Lipid Levels. *Circulation* 118: 2047–2056, 2008. doi: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.108.804146.
- Lifson N, Lassa CV, Dixit PK. Relation between blood flow and morphology in islet organ of rat pancreas. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 249: E43–E48, 1985. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.1985.249.1.E43.
- 74. Westphal S, Kästner S, Taneva E, Leodolter A, Dierkes J, Luley C. Postprandial lipid and carbohydrate responses after the ingestion of a casein-enriched mixed meal. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 80: 284–290, 2004. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/80.2.284.
- Fu Z, Gilbert ER, Liu D. Regulation of Insulin Synthesis and Secretion and Pancreatic Beta-Cell Dysfunction in Diabetes. *Curr Diabetes Rev* 9: 25–53, 2013. doi: 10.2174/1573399811309010025.
- 76. Fu Z, Gilbert ER, Liu D. Regulation of Insulin Synthesis and Secretion and Pancreatic Beta-Cell Dysfunction in Diabetes. *Curr Diabetes Rev* 9: 25–53, 2013.
- 77. Maechler P, Wollheim CB. Mitochondrial glutamate acts as a messenger in glucoseinduced insulin exocytosis. *Nature* 402: 685–689, 1999. doi: 10.1038/45280.
- Hubbard SR. The Insulin Receptor: Both a Prototypical and Atypical Receptor Tyrosine Kinase. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 5: a008946, 2013. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a008946.
- 79. Sun XJ, Wang L-M, Zhang Y, Yenush L, Myers Jr MG, Glasheen E, Lane WS, Pierce JH, White MF. Role of IRS-2 in insulin and cytokine signalling. *Nature* 377: 173–177, 1995. doi: 10.1038/377173a0.
- Franke TF. Direct Regulation of the Akt Proto-Oncogene Product by Phosphatidylinositol-3,4-bisphosphate. *Science* 275: 665–668, 1997. doi: 10.1126/science.275.5300.665.
- Hanke S, Mann M. The Phosphotyrosine Interactome of the Insulin Receptor Family and Its Substrates IRS-1 and IRS-2. *Mol Cell Proteomics* 8: 519–534, 2009. doi: 10.1074/mcp.M800407-MCP200.
- 82. Alessi DR, James SR, Downes CP, Holmes AB, Gaffney PRJ, Reese CB, Cohen P. Characterization of a 3-phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase which phosphorylates and activates protein kinase B. *Current Biology* 7: 261–269, 1997. doi: 10.1016/s0960-9822(06)00122-9.
- 83. Alessi DR, Andjelkovic M, Caudwell B, Cron P, Morrice N, Cohen P, Hemmings BA. Mechanism of activation of protein kinase B by insulin and IGF-1. *EMBO J* 15: 6541–6551, 1996.

- 84. **Gerich JE**. Role of the kidney in normal glucose homeostasis and in the hyperglycaemia of diabetes mellitus: therapeutic implications. *Diabetic Medicine* 27: 136–142, 2010. doi: 10.1111/j.1464-5491.2009.02894.x.
- Thorens B, Sarkar HK, Kaback HR. Cloning and Functional Expression in Bacteria of a Novel Glucose Transporter Present in Liver, Intestine, Kidney, and P-Pancreatic Islet Cells. *Cell* 55: 281–290, 1988. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(88)90051-7.
- Sharabi K, Tavares CDJ, Rines AK, Puigserver P. Molecular Pathophysiology of Hepatic Glucose Production. *Mol Aspects Med* 46: 21–33, 2015. doi: 10.1016/j.mam.2015.09.003.
- Cherrington AD, Edgerton D, Sindelar DK. The direct and indirect effects of insulin on hepatic glucose production in vivo. *Diabetologia* 41: 987–996, 1998. doi: 10.1007/s001250051021.
- Perry RJ, Samuel VT, Petersen KF, Shulman GI. The role of hepatic lipids in hepatic insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. *Nature* 510: 84–91, 2014. doi: 10.1038/nature13478.
- Bong X, Park S, Lin X, Copps K, Yi X, White MF. Irs1 and Irs2 signaling is essential for hepatic glucose homeostasis and systemic growth. *J Clin Invest* 116: 101–114, 2006. doi: 10.1172/JCI25735.
- Cross DAE, Alessi DR, Cohen P, Andjelkovich M, Hemmings BA. Inhibition of glycogen synthase kinase-3 by insulin mediated by protein kinase B. *Nature* 378: 785– 789, 1995. doi: 10.1038/378785a0.
- 91. Puigserver P, Rhee J, Donovan J, Walkey CJ, Yoon JC, Oriente F, Kitamura Y, Altomonte J, Dong H, Accili D, Spiegelman BM. Insulin-regulated hepatic gluconeogenesis through FOXO1–PGC-1a interaction. 423: 550–555, 2003. doi: https://doi.org/10.1038/nature01667.
- 92. Ng JM, Azuma K, Kelley C, Pencek R, Radikova Z, Laymon C, Price J, Goodpaster BH, Kelley DE. PET imaging reveals distinctive roles for different regional adipose tissue depots in systemic glucose metabolism in nonobese humans. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 303: E1134–E1141, 2012. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00282.2012.
- 93. Saltiel AR, Kahn CR. Insulin signalling and the regulation of glucose and lipid metabolism. *Nature* 414: 799–806, 2001. doi: 10.1038/414799a.
- 94. Bouzakri K, Zachrisson A, Al-Khalili L, Zhang BB, Koistinen HA, Krook A, Zierath JR. siRNA-based gene silencing reveals specialized roles of IRS-1/Akt2 and IRS-2/Akt1 in glucose and lipid metabolism in human skeletal muscle. *Cell Metabolism* 4: 89–96, 2006. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2006.04.008.
- 95. Gonzalez E, McGraw TE. Insulin Signaling Diverges into Akt-dependent and independent Signals to Regulate the Recruitment/Docking and the Fusion of GLUT4 Vesicles to the Plasma Membrane. *Mol Biol Cell* 17: 4484–4493, 2006. doi: 10.1091/mbc.E06-07-0585.

- 96. Leto D, Saltiel AR. Regulation of glucose transport by insulin: traffic control of GLUT4. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 13: 383–396, 2012. doi: 10.1038/nrm3351.
- 97. Dimitriadis G, Parry-Billings M, Bevan S, Dunger D, Piva T, Krause U, Wegener G, Newsholme EA. Effects of insulin-like growth factor I on the rates of glucose transport and utilization in rat skeletal muscle in vitro. *Biochem J* 285: 269–274, 1992. doi: 10.1042/bj2850269.
- 98. Mandarino LJ, Printz RL, Cusi KA, Kinchington P, O'Doherty RM, Osawa H, Sewell C, Consoli A, Granner DK, DeFronzo RA. Regulation of hexokinase II and glycogen synthase mRNA, protein, and activity in human muscle. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 269: E701–E708, 1995. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.1995.269.4.E701.
- 99. Shulman GI, Rothman DL, Jue T, Stein P, DeFronzo RA, Shulman RG. Quantitation of Muscle Glycogen Synthesis in Normal Subjects and Subjects with Non-Insulin-Dependent Diabetes by 13C Nuclear Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy. *New England Journal of Medicine* 322: 223–228, 1990. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199001253220403.
- 100. **Cross DAE**, **Alessi DR**, **Vandenheede JR**, **McDowell HE**, **Hundal HS**, **Cohen P**. The inhibition of glycogen synthase kinase-3 by insulin or insulin-like growth factor 1 in the rat skeletal muscle cell line L6 is blocked by wortmannin, but not by rapamycin: evidence that wortmannin blocks activation of the mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway in L6 cells between Ras and Raf. *Biochemical Journal* 303: 21–26, 1994. doi: 10.1042/bj3030021.
- Newgard CB, Brady MJ, O'Doherty RM, Saltiel AR. Organizing glucose disposal: emerging roles of the glycogen targeting subunits of protein phosphatase-1. *Diabetes* 49: 1967–1977, 2000. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.49.12.1967.
- 102. Griffin ME, Marcucci MJ, Cline GW, Bell K, Barucci N, Lee D, Goodyear LJ, Kraegen EW, White MF, Shulman GI. Free fatty acid-induced insulin resistance is associated with activation of protein kinase C theta and alterations in the insulin signaling cascade. *Diabetes* 48: 1270–1274, 1999. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.48.6.1270.
- 103. Fazakerley DJ, Krycer JR, Kearney AL, Hocking SL, James DE. Muscle and adipose tissue insulin resistance: malady without mechanism? *Journal of Lipid Research* 60: 1720–1732, 2019. doi: 10.1194/jlr.R087510.
- 104. Degerman E, Landström TR, Wijkander J, Holst LS, Ahmad F, Belfrage P, Manganiello V. Phosphorylation and Activation of Hormone-Sensitive Adipocyte Phosphodiesterase Type 3B. *Methods* 14: 43–53, 1998. doi: 10.1006/meth.1997.0564.
- 105. Chakrabarti P, Kim JY, Singh M, Shin Y-K, Kim J, Kumbrink J, Wu Y, Lee M-J, Kirsch KH, Fried SK, Kandror KV. Insulin Inhibits Lipolysis in Adipocytes via the Evolutionarily Conserved mTORC1-Egr1-ATGL-Mediated Pathway. *Mol Cell Biol* 33: 3659–3666, 2013. doi: 10.1128/MCB.01584-12.
- Sadur CN, Eckel RH. Insulin stimulation of adipose tissue lipoprotein lipase. Use of the euglycemic clamp technique. *J Clin Invest* 69: 1119–1125, 1982. doi: 10.1172/JCI110547.

- 107. **Eberlé D, Hegarty B, Bossard P, Ferré P, Foufelle F**. SREBP transcription factors: master regulators of lipid homeostasis. *Biochimie* 86: 839–848, 2004. doi: 10.1016/j.biochi.2004.09.018.
- 108. Shan D, Li J, Wu L, Li D, Hurov J, Tobin JF, Gimeno RE, Cao J. GPAT3 and GPAT4 are regulated by insulin-stimulated phosphorylation and play distinct roles in adipogenesis. *Journal of Lipid Research* 51: 1971–1981, 2010. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M006304.
- 109. **Wang D, Sul HS**. Insulin Stimulation of the Fatty Acid Synthase Promoter Is Mediated by the Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase Pathway. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 273: 25420–25426, 1998. doi: 10.1074/jbc.273.39.25420.
- 110. Witters L, Kemp B. Insulin activation of acetyl-CoA carboxylase accompanied by inhibition of the 5'-AMP-activated protein kinase. | Elsevier Enhanced Reader. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 267: 2864–2967, 1992. doi: 10.1016/S0021-9258(19)50663-9.
- 111. DeFronzo RA, Tobin JD, Andres R. Glucose clamp technique: a method for quantifying insulin secretion and resistance. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 237: E214, 1979. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.1979.237.3.E214.
- 112. Matthews DR, Hosker JR, Rudenski AS, Naylor BA, Treacher DF, Turner RC, ResearchLaboratories D. Homeostasis model assessment: insulin resistance and flcell function from fasting plasma glucose and insulin concentrations in man. *Diabetologia* 28: 412–419, 1985. doi: 10.1007/BF00280883.
- 113. Lorenzo C, Haffner SM, Stančáková A, Laakso M. Relation of Direct and Surrogate Measures of Insulin Resistance to Cardiovascular Risk Factors in Nondiabetic Finnish Offspring of Type 2 Diabetic Individuals. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 95: 5082–5090, 2010. doi: 10.1210/jc.2010-1144.
- 114. **Hancox RJ, Landhuis CE**. Correlation between measures of insulin resistance in fasting and non-fasting blood. *Diabetol Metab Syndr* 3: 23, 2011. doi: 10.1186/1758-5996-3-23.
- Hu FB, Solomon CG. Diet, Lifestyle, and the Risk of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus in Women. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 345: 790–797, 2001. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa010492.
- 116. Abarca-Gómez L, Abdeen Z, Hamid Z, Abu-Rmeileh N, Acosta-Cazares B, Acuin C, Adams R, Aekplakorn W, Afsana K, Aguilar-Salinas CA, Agyemang C, Ahmadvand A, Ahrens W, Ajlouni K, Akhtaeva N, Al-Hazzaa HM, Al-Othman AR, Al-Raddadi R, Al Buhairan F, ..., Danaei G. Worldwide trends in body-mass index, underweight, overweight, and obesity from 1975 to 2016: a pooled analysis of 2416 population-based measurement studies in 128.9 million children, adolescents, and adults. *The Lancet* 390: 2627–2642, 2017.
- 117. Baker C. Obesity Statistics [Online]. House of Common Library: 2021. https://researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/SN03336/SN03336.pdf [7 Oct. 2021].

- 118. Clarke SL, Reaven GM, Leonard D, Barlow CE, Haskell WL, Willis BL, DeFina L, Knowles JW, Maron DJ. Cardiorespiratory Fitness, Body Mass Index, and Markers of Insulin Resistance in Apparently Healthy Women and Men. *The American Journal of Medicine* 133: 825-830.e2, 2020. doi: 10.1016/j.amjmed.2019.11.031.
- 119. Goodpaster BH, Thaete FL, Simoneau J-A, Kelley DE. Subcutaneous Abdominal Fat and Thigh Muscle Composition Predict Insulin Sensitivity Independently of Visceral Fat. 46: 1579–1785, 1997. doi: doi: 10.2337/diacare.46.10.1579.
- 120. Krotkiewski M, Björntorp P, Sjöström L, Smith U. Impact of obesity on metabolism in men and women. Importance of regional adipose tissue distribution. J Clin Invest 72: 1150–1162, 1983. doi: 10.1172/JCI111040.
- 121. Kahn BB, Flier JS. Obesity and insulin resistance. *J Clin Invest* 106: 473–481, 2000. doi: 10.1172/JCI10842.
- 122. Horowitz JF, Coppack SW, Paramore D, Cryer PE, Zhao G, Klein S. Effect of short-term fasting on lipid kinetics in lean and obese women. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 276: E278–E284, 1999. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.1999.276.2.E278.
- 123. Mittendorfer B, Magkos F, Fabbrini E, Mohammed BS, Klein S. Relationship Between Body Fat Mass and Free Fatty Acid Kinetics in Men and Women. *Obesity* 17: 1872–1877, 2009. doi: 10.1038/oby.2009.224.
- 124. Abel E, Peroni O, Kim J, Kim Y-B, Boss O, Hadro E, Minnemann T, Shulman G, Kahn B. Adipose-selective targeting of the GLUT4 gene impairs insulin action in muscle and liver. *Nature* 409: 729–33, 2001. doi: 10.1038/35055575.
- 125. Herman MA, Peroni OD, Villoria J, Schön MR, Abumrad NA, Blüher M, Klein S, Kahn BB. A novel ChREBP isoform in adipose tissue regulates systemic glucose metabolism. *Nature* 484: 333–338, 2012. doi: 10.1038/nature10986.
- 126. Hotamisligil GS, Arner P, Caro JF, Atkinson RL, Spiegelman BM. Increased adipose tissue expression of tumor necrosis factor-alpha in human obesity and insulin resistance. *J Clin Invest* 95: 2409–2415, 1995.
- 127. Kang YE, Kim JM, Joung KH, Lee JH, You BR, Choi MJ, Ryu MJ, Ko YB, Lee MA, Lee J, Ku BJ, Shong M, Lee KH, Kim HJ. The Roles of Adipokines, Proinflammatory Cytokines, and Adipose Tissue Macrophages in Obesity-Associated Insulin Resistance in Modest Obesity and Early Metabolic Dysfunction. *PLOS ONE* 11: e0154003, 2016. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0154003.
- 128. **de Luca C**, **Olefsky JM**. Inflammation and Insulin Resistance. *FEBS Lett* 582: 97–105, 2008. doi: 10.1016/j.febslet.2007.11.057.
- 129. Boden G, Chen X, Ruiz J, White JV, Rossetti L. Mechanisms of Fatty Acid-Induced Inhibition of Glucose Uptake. J Clin Invest 93: 2438–2446, 1994. doi: 10.1172/JCI117252.

- Randle PJ. Regulatory interactions between lipids and carbohydrates: the glucose fatty acid cycle after 35 years. *Diabetes Metab Rev* 14: 263–283, 1998. doi: 10.1002/(sici)1099-0895(199812)14:4<263::aid-dmr233>3.0.co;2-c.
- 131. **Randle PJ, Garland PB, Hales CN, Newsholme EA**. THE GLUCOSE FATTY-ACID CYCLE ITS ROLE IN INSULIN SENSITIVITY AND THE METABOLIC DISTURBANCES OF DIABETES MELLITUS. *The Lancet* 281: 785–789, 1963. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(63)91500-9.
- Boden G, Chen X. Effects of fat on glucose uptake and utilization in patients with non-insulin-dependent diabetes. *J Clin Invest* 96: 1261–1268, 1995. doi: 10.1172/JCI118160.
- 133. Boden G, Jadali F, White J, Liang Y, Mozzoli M, Chen X, Coleman E, Smith C. Effects of fat on insulin-stimulated carbohydrate metabolism in normal men. *J Clin Invest* 88: 960–966, 1991. doi: 10.1172/JCI115399.
- 134. Dresner A, Laurent D, Marcucci M, Griffin ME, Dufour S, Cline GW, Slezak LA, Andersen DK, Hundal RS, Rothman DL, Petersen KF, Shulman GI. Effects of free fatty acids on glucose transport and IRS-1–associated phosphatidylinositol 3kinase activity. J Clin Invest 103: 253–259, 1999. doi: 10.1172/JCI5001.
- 135. Roden M, Price TB, Perseghin G, Petersen KF, Rothman DL, Cline GW, Shulman GI. Mechanism of free fatty acid-induced insulin resistance in humans. J Clin Invest 97: 2859–2865, 1996. doi: 10.1172/JCI118742.
- 136. Virkamaki A, Korsheninnikova E, Seppala-Lindroos A, Vehkavaara S, Goto T, Halavaara J, Hakkinen A-M, Yki-Jarvinen H. Intramyocellular Lipid Is Associated With Resistance to In Vivo Insulin Actions on Glucose Uptake, Antilipolysis, and Early Insulin Signaling Pathways in Human Skeletal Muscle. *Diabetes* 50: 2337–2343, 2001. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.50.10.2337.
- 137. Ellis BA, Poynten A, Lowy AJ, Furler SM, Chisholm DJ, Kraegen EW, Cooney GJ. Long-chain acyl-CoA esters as indicators of lipid metabolism and insulin sensitivity in rat and human muscle. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 279: E554–E560, 2000. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.2000.279.3.E554.
- 138. Frangioudakis G, Garrard J, Raddatz K, Nadler JL, Mitchell TW, Schmitz-Peiffer C. Saturated- and n-6 Polyunsaturated-Fat Diets Each Induce Ceramide Accumulation in Mouse Skeletal Muscle: Reversal and Improvement of Glucose Tolerance by Lipid Metabolism Inhibitors. *Endocrinology* 151: 4187–4196, 2010. doi: 10.1210/en.2010-0250.
- 139. Liu L, Zhang Y, Chen N, Shi X, Tsang B, Yu Y-H. Upregulation of myocellular DGAT1 augments triglyceride synthesis in skeletal muscle and protects against fatinduced insulin resistance. *The Journal of clinical investigation* 117: 1679–89, 2007. doi: 10.1172/JCI30565.
- Stratford S, Hoehn KL, Liu F, Summers SA. Regulation of Insulin Action by Ceramide. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 279: 36608–36615, 2004. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M406499200.

- 141. **Ben-Ezra V, Jankowski C, Kendrick K, Nichols D**. Effect of intensity and energy expenditure on postexercise insulin responses in women. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 79: 2029–2034, 1995. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1995.79.6.2029.
- 142. Boisseau N, Delamarche P, Rannou F, Bentue-Ferrer D, Gratas-Delamarche A. Effects of glucose ingestion at the onset of moderate-intensity, prolonged exercise in women as compared to men. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 81: 93–99, 2000. doi: 10.1007/PL00013802.
- Perreault L, Lavely JM, Bergman BC, Horton TJ. Gender differences in insulin action after a single bout of exercise. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 97: 1013–1021, 2004. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00186.2004.
- 144. Esteghamati A, Khalilzadeh O, Rashidi A, Meysamie A, Haghazali M, Asgari F, Abbasi M, Rastad S, Gouya MM. Association between physical activity and insulin resistance in Iranian adults: National Surveillance of Risk Factors of Non-Communicable Diseases (SuRFNCD-2007). *Preventive Medicine* 49: 402–406, 2009. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2009.09.005.
- 145. **Richter EA**, **Hargreaves M**. Exercise, GLUT4, and Skeletal Muscle Glucose Uptake. *Physiological Reviews* 93: 993–1017, 2013. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00038.2012.
- Cartee GD. Roles of TBC1D1 and TBC1D4 in insulin- and exercise-stimulated glucose transport of skeletal muscle. *Diabetologia* 58: 19–30, 2015. doi: 10.1007/s00125-014-3395-5.
- 147. **Bird SR**, **Hawley JA**. Update on the effects of physical activity on insulin sensitivity in humans. *BMJ Open Sport Exerc Med* 2: e000143, 2017. doi: 10.1136/bmjsem-2016-000143.
- 148. **Daugaard JR**, **Nielsen JN**, **Kristiansen S**, **Andersen JL**, **Hargreaves M**, **Richter EA**. Fiber type-specific expression of GLUT4 in human skeletal muscle: influence of exercise training. *Diabetes* 49: 1092–1095, 2000. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.49.7.1092.
- 149. Mann S, Beedie C, Balducci S, Zanuso S, Allgrove J, Bertiato F, Jimenez A. Changes in insulin sensitivity in response to different modalities of exercise: a review of the evidence. *Diabetes/Metabolism Research and Reviews* 30: 257–268, 2014. doi: 10.1002/dmrr.2488.
- 150. Reichkendler MH, Auerbach P, Rosenkilde M, Christensen AN, Holm S, Petersen MB, Lagerberg A, Larsson HBW, Rostrup E, Mosbech TH, Sjödin A, Kjaer A, Ploug T, Hoejgaard L, Stallknecht B. Exercise training favors increased insulinstimulated glucose uptake in skeletal muscle in contrast to adipose tissue: a randomized study using FDG PET imaging. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 305: E496–E506, 2013. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00128.2013.
- 151. Holten MK, Zacho M, Gaster M, Juel C, Wojtaszewski JFP, Dela F. Strength Training Increases Insulin-Mediated Glucose Uptake, GLUT4 Content, and Insulin Signaling in Skeletal Muscle in Patients With Type 2 Diabetes. *Diabetes* 53: 294–305, 2004. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.53.2.294.

- 152. Frøsig C, Jørgensen SB, Hardie DG, Richter EA, Wojtaszewski JFP. 5'-AMPactivated protein kinase activity and protein expression are regulated by endurance training in human skeletal muscle. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 286: E411–E417, 2004. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00317.2003.
- 153. Frøsig C, Rose AJ, Treebak JT, Kiens B, Richter EA, Wojtaszewski JFP. Effects of Endurance Exercise Training on Insulin Signaling in Human Skeletal Muscle: Interactions at the Level of Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase, Akt, and AS160. *Diabetes* 56: 2093–2102, 2007. doi: 10.2337/db06-1698.
- 154. Kirwan JP, del Aguila LF, Hernandez JM, Williamson DL, O'Gorman DJ, Lewis R, Krishnan RK. Regular exercise enhances insulin activation of IRS-1-associated PI3-kinase in human skeletal muscle. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 88: 797–803, 2000. doi: 10.1152/jappl.2000.88.2.797.
- 155. **Goodpaster BH, Katsiaras A, Kelley DE**. Enhanced Fat Oxidation Through Physical Activity Is Associated With Improvements in Insulin Sensitivity in Obesity. *Diabetes* 52: 2191–2197, 2003. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.52.9.2191.
- 156. Dubé JJ, Amati F, Toledo FGS, Stefanovic-Racic M, Rossi A, Coen P, Goodpaster BH. Effects of weight loss and exercise on insulin resistance, and intramyocellular triacylglycerol, diacylglycerol and ceramide. *Diabetologia* 54: 1147–1156, 2011. doi: 10.1007/s00125-011-2065-0.
- 157. Bruce CR, Thrush AB, Mertz VA, Bezaire V, Chabowski A, Heigenhauser GJF, Dyck DJ. Endurance training in obese humans improves glucose tolerance and mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation and alters muscle lipid content. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 291: E99–E107, 2006. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00587.2005.
- 158. **Dubé JJ**, **Amati F**, **Stefanovic-Racic M**, **Toledo FGS**, **Sauers SE**, **Goodpaster BH**. Exercise-induced alterations in intramyocellular lipids and insulin resistance: the athlete's paradox revisited. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 294: E882–E888, 2008. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00769.2007.
- 159. Nindl BC, Harman EA, Marx JO, Gotshalk LA, Frykman PN, Lammi E, Palmer C, Kraemer WJ. Regional body composition changes in women after 6 months of periodized physical training. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 88: 2251–2259, 1985. doi: 10.1152/jappl.2000.88.6.2251.
- Ramos RG, Olden K. The Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome Among US Women of Childbearing Age. *Am J Public Health* 98: 1122–1127, 2008. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2007.120055.
- 161. Palin SL, McTernan PG, Anderson LA, Sturdee DW, Barnett AH, Kumar S. 17βestradiol and anti-estrogen ICI:Compound 182,780 regulate expression of lipoprotein lipase and hormone-sensitive lipase in isolated subcutaneous abdominal adipocytes. *Metabolism* 52: 383–388, 2003. doi: 10.1053/meta.2003.50088.

- 162. Dicker A, Rydén M, Näslund E, Muehlen IE, Wirén M, Lafontan M, Arner P. Effect of testosterone on lipolysis in human pre-adipocytes from different fat depots. *Diabetologia* 47: 420–428, 2004. doi: 10.1007/s00125-003-1324-0.
- Wilkenfeld SR, Lin C, Frigo DE. Communication between genomic and nongenomic signaling events coordinate steroid hormone actions. *Steroids* 133: 2–7, 2018. doi: 10.1016/j.steroids.2017.11.005.
- 164. **Manrique C, Lastra G, Habibi J, Mugerfeld I, Garro M, Sowers JR**. Loss of Estrogen Receptor a Signaling Leads to Insulin Resistance and Obesity in Young and Adult Female Mice. *Cardiorenal Med* 2: 200–210, 2012. doi: 10.1159/000339563.
- 165. Yan H, Yang W, Zhou F, Li X, Pan Q, Shen Z, Han G, Newell-Fugate A, Tian Y, Majeti R, Liu W, Xu Y, Wu C, Allred K, Allred C, Sun Y, Guo S. Estrogen Improves Insulin Sensitivity and Suppresses Gluconeogenesis via the Transcription Factor Foxo1. *Diabetes* 68: 291–304, 2019. doi: 10.2337/db18-0638.
- 166. Campello RS, Fátima LA, Barreto-Andrade JN, Lucas TF, Mori RC, Porto CS, Machado UF. Estradiol-induced regulation of GLUT4 in 3T3-L1 cells: involvement of ESR1 and AKT activation. *Journal of Molecular Endocrinology* 59: 257–268, 2017. doi: 10.1530/JME-17-0041.
- 167. Gorres BK, Bomhoff GL, Morris JK, Geiger PC. In vivo stimulation of oestrogen receptor α increases insulin-stimulated skeletal muscle glucose uptake. *J Physiol* 589: 2041–2054, 2011. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2010.199018.
- 168. Moreno M, Ordoñez P, Alonso A, Díaz F, Tolivia J, González C. Chronic 17βestradiol treatment improves skeletal muscle insulin signaling pathway components in insulin resistance associated with aging. *Age (Dordrecht, Netherlands)* 32: 1–13, 2009. doi: 10.1007/s11357-009-9095-2.
- 169. Muraki K, Okuya S, Tanizawa Y. Estrogen Receptor .ALPHA. Regulates Insulin Sensitivity through IRS-1 Tyrosine Phosphorylation in Mature 3T3-L1 Adipocytes. *Endocr J* 53: 841–851, 2006. doi: 10.1507/endocrj.K06-005.
- 170. Nagira K, Sasaoka T, Wada T, Fukui K, Ikubo M, Hori S, Tsuneki H, Saito S, Kobayashi M. Altered Subcellular Distribution of Estrogen Receptor α Is Implicated in Estradiol-Induced Dual Regulation of Insulin Signaling in 3T3-L1 Adipocytes. *Endocrinology* 147: 1020–1028, 2006. doi: 10.1210/en.2005-0825.
- 171. Gavin KM, Cooper EE, Raymer DK, Hickner RC. Estradiol effects on subcutaneous adipose tissue lipolysis in premenopausal women are adipose tissue depot specific and treatment dependent. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 304: E1167–E1174, 2013. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00023.2013.
- 172. Campbell SE, Febbraio MA. Effect of ovarian hormones on mitochondrial enzyme activity in the fat oxidation pathway of skeletal muscle. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 281: E803–E808, 2001. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.2001.281.4.E803.

- 173. Sharma G, Prossnitz ER. Mechanisms of Estradiol-Induced Insulin Secretion by the G Protein-Coupled Estrogen Receptor GPR30/GPER in Pancreatic β-Cells. *Endocrinology* 152: 3030–3039, 2011. doi: 10.1210/en.2011-0091.
- 174. **Mendes A-M**, **Madon RJ**, **Flint DJ**. Effects of cortisol and progesterone on insulin binding and lipogenesis in adipocytes from normal and diabetic rats. *Journal of Endocrinology* 106: 225–231, 1985. doi: 10.1677/joe.0.1060225.
- 175. **Shirling D**, **Ashby JP**, **Baird JD**. EFFECT OF PROGESTERONE ON LIPID METABOLISM IN THE INTACT RAT. *Journal of Endocrinology* 90: 285–294, 1981. doi: 10.1677/joe.0.0900285.
- 176. **Sutter-Dub M-T**, **Sfaxi A**, **Strozza P**. Glucose metabolism in the female rat adipocyte: lipid synthesis from glucose during pregnancy and progesterone treatment. *Journal of Endocrinology* 97: 207–212, 1983. doi: 10.1677/joe.0.0970207.
- 177. Picard F, Wanatabe M, Schoonjans K, Lydon J, O'Malley BW, Auwerx J. Progesterone receptor knockout mice have an improved glucose homeostasis secondary to β-cell proliferation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 99: 15644–15648, 2002. doi: 10.1073/pnas.202612199.
- 178. Campbell SE, Febbraio MA. Effect of the ovarian hormones on GLUT4 expression and contraction-stimulated glucose uptake. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 282: E1139–E1146, 2002. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00184.2001.
- 179. Wada T, Hori S, Sugiyama M, Fujisawa E, Nakano T, Tsuneki H, Nagira K, Saito S, Sasaoka T. Progesterone inhibits glucose uptake by affecting diverse steps of insulin signaling in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 298: E881–E888, 2010. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00649.2009.
- Wawrzkiewicz-Jałowiecka A, Lalik A, Soveral G. Recent Update on the Molecular Mechanisms of Gonadal Steroids Action in Adipose Tissue. *IJMS* 22: 5226, 2021. doi: 10.3390/ijms22105226.
- Rebuffe-Scrive M, Basdevant A, Guy-Grand B. Effect of Local Application of Progesterone on Human Adipose Tissue Lipoprotein Lipase. *Horm Metab Res* 15: 566–566, 1983. doi: 10.1055/s-2007-1018791.
- 182. Stelmanska E, Swierczynski J. Up-regulation of lipogenic enzyme genes expression in inguinal white adipose tissue of female rats by progesterone. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 134: 37–44, 2013. doi: 10.1016/j.jsbmb.2012.10.006.
- 183. Stelmanska E, Szrok S, Swierczynski J. Progesterone-induced down-regulation of hormone sensitive lipase (Lipe) and up-regulation of G0/G1 switch 2 (G0s2) genes expression in inguinal adipose tissue of female rats is reflected by diminished rate of lipolysis. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology* 147: 31–39, 2015. doi: 10.1016/j.jsbmb.2014.11.017.

- 184. Lindheim SR, Buchanan TA, Duffy DM, Vijod MA, Kojima T, Stanczyk FZ, Lobo RA. Comparison of Estimates of Insulin Sensitivity in Pre- and Postmenopausal Women Using the Insulin Tolerance Test and the Frequently Sampled Intravenous Glucose Tolerance Test. *Journal of the Society for Gynecologic Investigation* 1: 150– 154, 1994. doi: 10.1177/107155769400100210.
- Diamond MP, Simonson DC, DeFronzo RA. Menstrual cyclicity has a profound effect on glucose homeostasis. *Fertility and Sterility* 52: 204–208, 1989. doi: 10.1016/S0015-0282(16)60842-7.
- 186. González-Ortiz M, Martínez-Abundis E, Lifshitz A. Insulin Sensitivity and Sex Steroid Hormone Levels during the Menstrual Cycle in Healthy Women with Non-Insulin-Dependent Diabetic Parents. *Gynecol Obstet Invest* 46: 187–190, 1998. doi: 10.1159/000010030.
- Pulido JME, Salazar MA. Changes in Insulin Sensitivity, Secretion and Glucose Effectiveness During Menstrual Cycle. *Archives of Medical Research* 30: 19–22, 1999. doi: 10.1016/S0188-0128(98)00008-6.
- 188. Valdes CT, Elkind-Hirsch KE. Intravenous Glucose Tolerance Test-Derived Insulin Sensitivity Changes during the Menstrual Cycle. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 72: 642–646, 1991. doi: 10.1210/jcem-72-3-642.
- Zderic TW, Coggan AR, Ruby BC. Glucose kinetics and substrate oxidation during exercise in the follicular and luteal phases. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 90: 447–453, 2000. doi: 10.1152/jappl.2001.90.2.447.
- 190. Draper CF, Duisters K, Weger B, Chakrabarti A, Harms AC, Brennan L, Hankemeier T, Goulet L, Konz T, Martin FP, Moco S, van der Greef J. Menstrual cycle rhythmicity: metabolic patterns in healthy women. *Sci Rep* 8: 14568, 2018. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-32647-0.
- 191. Solomon SJ, Kurzer MS, Calloway DH. Menstrual cycle and basal metabolic rate in women. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 36: 611–616, 1982. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/36.4.611.
- 192. Webb P. 24-hour energy expenditure and the menstrual cycle. *The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition* 44: 614–619, 1986. doi: 10.1093/ajcn/44.5.614.
- 193. Jensen JT, Addis IB, Hennebold JD, Bogan RL. Ovarian Lipid Metabolism Modulates Circulating Lipids in Premenopausal Women. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 102: 3138–3145, 2017. doi: 10.1210/jc.2016-3456.
- 194. Smith SR, Lovejoy JC, Greenway F, Ryan D, deJonge L, de la Bretonne J, Volafova J, Bray GA. Contributions of total body fat, abdominal subcutaneous adipose tissue compartments, and visceral adipose tissue to the metabolic complications of obesity. *Metabolism* 50: 425–435, 2001. doi: 10.1053/meta.2001.21693.
- 195. Barnett JB, Woods MN, Lamon-Fava S, Schaefer EJ, McNamara JR, Spiegelman D, Hertzmark E, Goldin B, Longcope C, Gorbach SL. Plasma Lipid and Lipoprotein Levels during the Follicular and Luteal Phases of the Menstrual Cycle.

The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism 89: 776–782, 2004. doi: 10.1210/jc.2003-030506.

- 196. Jones DY, Judd JT, Taylor PR, Campbell WS, Nair PP. Menstrual cycle effect on plasma lipids. *Metabolism* 37: 1–2, 1988. doi: 10.1016/0026-0495(88)90020-0.
- 197. Knopp RH, Zhu X. Multiple Beneficial Effects of Estrogen on Lipoprotein Metabolism. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 82: 3952–3954, 1997. doi: 10.1210/jcem.82.12.4472.
- 198. **Payne AH**, **Hales DB**. Overview of Steroidogenic Enzymes in the Pathway from Cholesterol to Active Steroid Hormones. *Endocrine Reviews* 25: 947–970, 2004. doi: 10.1210/er.2003-0030.
- 199. Campbell SE, Angus DJ, Febbraio MA. Glucose kinetics and exercise performance during phases of the menstrual cycle: effect of glucose ingestion. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 281: E817–E825, 2001. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.2001.281.4.E817.
- 200. **Devries MC**. Sex-based differences in endurance exercise muscle metabolism: impact on exercise and nutritional strategies to optimize health and performance in women: Sex-based differences in muscle metabolism. *Exp Physiol* 101: 243–249, 2016. doi: 10.1113/EP085369.
- 201. Devries MC, Hamadeh MJ, Phillips SM, Tarnopolsky MA. Menstrual cycle phase and sex influence muscle glycogen utilization and glucose turnover during moderateintensity endurance exercise. *American Journal of Physiology-Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology* 291: R1120–R1128, 2006. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00700.2005.
- Heiling J, Jensen D. Free Fatty Acid Metabolism in the Follicular Phases of the Menstrual Cycle. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism* 74: 806–810, 1992. doi: 10.1210/jcem.74.4.1548345.
- 203. Horton TJ, Miller EK, Glueck D, Tench K. No effect of menstrual cycle phase on glucose kinetics and fuel oxidation during moderate-intensity exercise. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 282: E752–E762, 2002. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00238.2001.
- 204. Marsden PJ, Murdoch A, Taylor R. Adipocyte insulin action during the normal menstrual cycle. *Human Reproduction* 11: 968–974, 1996. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.humrep.a019333.
- 205. Horton TJ, Miller EK, Bourret K. No effect of menstrual cycle phase on glycerol or palmitate kinetics during 90 min of moderate exercise. *Journal of Applied Physiology* 100: 917–925, 2006. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00491.2005.
- 206. Uranga AP, Levine J, Jensen M. Isotope tracer measures of meal fatty acid metabolism: reproducibility and effects of the menstrual cycle. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 288: E547–E555, 2005. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00340.2004.

- 207. Krug S, Kastenmüller G, Stückler F, Rist MJ, Skurk T, Sailer M, Raffler J, Römisch-Margl W, Adamski J, Prehn C, Frank T, Engel K, Hofmann T, Luy B, Zimmermann R, Moritz F, Schmitt-Kopplin P, Krumsiek J, Kremer W, Huber F, Oeh U, Theis FJ, Szymczak W, Hauner H, Suhre K, Daniel H. The dynamic range of the human metabolome revealed by challenges. *FASEB j* 26: 2607–2619, 2012. doi: 10.1096/fj.11-198093.
- 208. Bouchard C, Tremblay A, Nadeau A, Després JP, Thériault G, Boulay MR, Lortie G, Leblanc C, Fournier G. Genetic effect in resting and exercise metabolic rates. *Metabolism* 38: 364–370, 1989. doi: 10.1016/0026-0495(89)90126-1.
- 209. Schousboe K, Visscher PM, Henriksen JE, Hopper JL, S rensen TIA, Kyvik KO. Twin study of genetic and environmental influences on glucose tolerance and indices of insulin sensitivity and secretion. *Diabetologia* 46: 1276–1283, 2003. doi: 10.1007/s00125-003-1165-x.
- 210. Kettunen J, Demirkan A, Würtz P, Draisma HHM, Haller T, Rawal R, Vaarhorst A, Kangas AJ, Lyytikäinen L-P, Pirinen M, Pool R, Sarin A-P, Soininen P, Tukiainen T, Wang Q, Tiainen M, Tynkkynen T, Amin N, Zeller T, Beekman M, Deelen J, van Dijk KW, Esko T, Hottenga J-J, van Leeuwen EM, Lehtimäki T, Mihailov E, Rose RJ, de Craen AJM, Gieger C, Kähönen M, Perola M, Blankenberg S, Savolainen MJ, Verhoeven A, Viikari J, Willemsen G, Boomsma DI, van Duijn CM, Eriksson J, Jula A, Järvelin M-R, Kaprio J, Metspalu A, Raitakari O, Salomaa V, Slagboom PE, Waldenberger M, Ripatti S, Ala-Korpela M. Genome-wide study for circulating metabolites identifies 62 loci and reveals novel systemic effects of LPA. *Nat Commun* 7: 11122, 2016. doi: 10.1038/ncomms11122.
- 211. Waddington CH. Towards a Theoretical Biology. *Nature* 218: 525–527, 1968. doi: 10.1038/218525a0.
- 212. Vickers KC, Roteta LA, Hucheson-Dilks H, Han L, Guo Y. Mining diverse small RNA species in the deep transcriptome. *Trends in Biochemical Sciences* 40: 4–7, 2015. doi: 10.1016/j.tibs.2014.10.009.
- 213. Lee RC, Feinbaum RL, Ambros V. The C. elegans heterochronic gene lin-4 encodes small RNAs with antisense complementarity to lin-14. *Cell* 75: 843–854, 1993. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(93)90529-Y.
- 214. Lau NC. An Abundant Class of Tiny RNAs with Probable Regulatory Roles in Caenorhabditis elegans. *Science* 294: 858–862, 2001. doi: 10.1126/science.1065062.
- 215. Pasquinelli AE, Reinhart BJ, Slack F, Martindale MQ, Kuroda MI, Maller B, Hayward DC, Ball EE, Degnan B, Müller P, Spring J, Srinivasan A, Fishman M, Finnerty J, Corbo J, Levine M, Leahy P, Davidson E, Ruvkun G. Conservation of the sequence and temporal expression of let-7 heterochronic regulatory RNA. *Nature* 408: 86–89, 2000. doi: 10.1038/35040556.
- 216. Griffiths-Jones S. The microRNA Registry. *Nucleic Acids Research* 32: 109D 111, 2004. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkh023.

- 217. Friedman RC, Farh KK-H, Burge CB, Bartel DP. Most mammalian mRNAs are conserved targets of microRNAs. *Genome Research* 19: 92–105, 2008. doi: 10.1101/gr.082701.108.
- 218. Lewis BP, Shih I, Jones-Rhoades MW, Bartel DP, Burge CB. Prediction of Mammalian MicroRNA Targets. *Cell* 115: 787–798, 2003. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(03)01018-3.
- 219. Selbach M, Schwanhäusser B, Thierfelder N, Fang Z, Khanin R, Rajewsky N. Widespread changes in protein synthesis induced by microRNAs. *Nature* 455: 58–63, 2008. doi: 10.1038/nature07228.
- 220. Lee Y, Kim M, Han J, Yeom K-H, Lee S, Baek SH, Kim VN. MicroRNA genes are transcribed by RNA polymerase II. *EMBO J* 23: 4051–4060, 2004. doi: 10.1038/sj.emboj.7600385.
- 221. Lee Y, Jeon K, Lee J-T, Kim S, Kim VN. MicroRNA maturation: stepwise processing and subcellular localization. *The EMBO Journal* 21: 4663–4670, 2002. doi: 10.1093/emboj/cdf476.
- 222. Lee Y, Ahn C, Han J, Choi H, Kim J, Yim J, Lee J, Provost P, Rådmark O, Kim S, Kim VN. The nuclear RNase III Drosha initiates microRNA processing. *Nature* 425: 415–419, 2003. doi: 10.1038/nature01957.
- 223. Okamura K, Hagen JW, Duan H, Tyler DM, Lai EC. The Mirtron Pathway Generates microRNA-Class Regulatory RNAs in Drosophila. *Cell* 130: 89–100, 2007. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2007.06.028.
- 224. Westholm JO, Lai EC. Mirtrons: microRNA biogenesis via splicing. *Biochimie* 93: 1897–1904, 2011. doi: 10.1016/j.biochi.2011.06.017.
- 225. Lund E, Güttinger S, Calado A, Dahlberg JE, Kutay U. Nuclear Export of MicroRNA Precursors. *Science* 303: 95–98, 2004. doi: 10.1126/science.1090599.
- 226. Khvorova A, Reynolds A, Jayasena SD. Functional siRNAs and miRNAs Exhibit Strand Bias. *Cell* 115: 209–216, 2003. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(03)00801-8.
- 227. Kobayashi H, Tomari Y. RISC assembly: Coordination between small RNAs and Argonaute proteins. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) Gene Regulatory Mechanisms* 1859: 71–81, 2016. doi: 10.1016/j.bbagrm.2015.08.007.
- 228. Liu J, Carmell MA, Rivas FV, Marsden CG, Thomson JM, Song J-J, Hammond SM, Joshua-Tor L, Hannon GJ. Argonaute2 Is the Catalytic Engine of Mammalian RNAi. *Science* 305: 1437–1441, 2004. doi: 10.1126/science.1102513.
- Hausser J, Zavolan M. Identification and consequences of miRNA-target interactions
 beyond repression of gene expression. *Nat Rev Genet* 15: 599–612, 2014. doi: 10.1038/nrg3765.
- 230. Gennarino VA, D'Angelo G, Dharmalingam G, Fernandez S, Russolillo G, Sanges R, Mutarelli M, Belcastro V, Ballabio A, Verde P, Sardiello M, Banfi S.

Identification of microRNA-regulated gene networks by expression analysis of target genes. *Genome Res* 22: 1163–1172, 2012. doi: 10.1101/gr.130435.111.

- 231. Guescini M, Canonico B, Lucertini F, Maggio S, Annibalini G, Barbieri E, Luchetti F, Papa S, Stocchi V. Muscle Releases Alpha-Sarcoglycan Positive Extracellular Vesicles Carrying miRNAs in the Bloodstream. *PLOS ONE* 10: e0125094, 2015. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0125094.
- 232. Turchinovich A, Samatov TR, Tonevitsky AG, Burwinkel B. Circulating miRNAs: cell–cell communication function? *Front Genet* 4: 119, 2013. doi: 10.3389/fgene.2013.00119.
- 233. Valadi H, Ekström K, Bossios A, Sjöstrand M, Lee JJ, Lötvall JO. Exosomemediated transfer of mRNAs and microRNAs is a novel mechanism of genetic exchange between cells. *Nat Cell Biol* 9: 654–659, 2007. doi: 10.1038/ncb1596.
- 234. Thomou T, Mori MA, Dreyfuss JM, Konishi M, Sakaguchi M, Wolfrum C, Rao TN, Winnay JN, Garcia-Martin R, Grinspoon SK, Gorden P, Kahn CR. Adipose-Derived Circulating miRNAs Regulate Gene Expression in Other Tissues. *Nature* 23: 450–455, 2017. doi: https://doi.org/10.1038/nature21365.
- 235. Gasparri ML, Casorelli A, Bardhi E, Besharat AR, Savone D, Ruscito I, Farooqi AA, Papadia A, Mueller MD, Ferretti E, Benedetti Panici P. Beyond circulating microRNA biomarkers: Urinary microRNAs in ovarian and breast cancer. *Tumour Biol* 39: 1010428317695525, 2017. doi: 10.1177/1010428317695525.
- 236. **Turchinovich A, Weiz L, Langheinz A, Burwinkel B**. Characterization of extracellular circulating microRNA. *Nucleic Acids Res* 39: 7223–7233, 2011. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkr254.
- 237. Xu P, Vernooy SY, Guo M, Hay BA. The Drosophila MicroRNA Mir-14 Suppresses Cell Death and Is Required for Normal Fat Metabolism. *Current Biology* 13: 790–795, 2003. doi: 10.1016/S0960-9822(03)00250-1.
- 238. Teleman AA. Drosophila lacking microRNA miR-278 are defective in energy homeostasis. *Genes & Development* 20: 417–422, 2006. doi: 10.1101/gad.374406.
- 239. Esau C, Davis S, Murray SF, Yu XX, Pandey SK, Pear M, Watts L, Booten SL, Graham M, McKay R, Subramaniam A, Propp S, Lollo BA, Freier S, Bennett CF, Bhanot S, Monia BP. miR-122 regulation of lipid metabolism revealed by in vivo antisense targeting. *Cell Metabolism* 3: 87–98, 2006. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2006.01.005.
- 240. Chen C, Deng Y, Hu X, Ren H, Zhu J, Fu S, Xie J, Peng Y. miR-128-3p regulates 3T3-L1 adipogenesis and lipolysis by targeting Pparg and Sertad2. *Journal of Physiology and Biochemistry* 74: 381–393, 2018. doi: 10.1007/s13105-018-0625-1.
- 241. Das S, Stadelmeyer E, Schauer S, Schwarz A, Strohmaier H, Claudel T, Zechner R, Hoefler G, Vesely P. Micro RNA-124a Regulates Lipolysis via Adipose Triglyceride Lipase and Comparative Gene Identification 58. *IJMS* 16: 8555–8568, 2015. doi: 10.3390/ijms16048555.

- 242. Lorente-Cebrián S, Mejhert N, Kulyté A, Laurencikiene J, Åström G, Hedén P, Rydén M, Arner P. MicroRNAs Regulate Human Adipocyte Lipolysis: Effects of miR-145 Are Linked to TNF-α. *PLoS ONE* 9: e86800, 2014. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0086800.
- 243. Zhou J, Yang J, Wang X, Li M, Li F, Zhu E, Li X, Li X, Wang B. A Novel Regulatory Circuit "C/EBPα/miR-20a-5p/TOB2" Regulates Adipogenesis and Lipogenesis. *Front Endocrinol* 10: 894, 2020. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2019.00894.
- 244. Qi R, Wang J, Wang Q, Qiu X, Yang F, Liu Z, Huang J. MicroRNA-425 controls lipogenesis and lipolysis in adipocytes. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)* -*Molecular and Cell Biology of Lipids* 1864: 744–755, 2019. doi: 10.1016/j.bbalip.2019.02.007.
- 245. Dahlman I, Belarbi Y, Laurencikiene J, Pettersson AM, Arner P, Kulyté A. Comprehensive functional screening of miRNAs involved in fat cell insulin sensitivity among women. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 312: E482–E494, 2017. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.00251.2016.
- 246. Klöting N, Berthold S, Kovacs P, Schön MR, Fasshauer M, Ruschke K, Stumvoll M, Blüher M. MicroRNA Expression in Human Omental and Subcutaneous Adipose Tissue. *PLoS ONE* 4: e4699, 2009. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0004699.
- 247. Arner E, Mejhert N, Kulyté A, Balwierz P, Pachkov M, Cormont M, Lorente-Cebrián S, Ehrlund A, Laurencikiene J, Hedén P, Dahlman-Wright K, Tanti J-F, Hayashizaki Y, Rydén M, Dahlman I, Nimwegen E, Daub C, Arner P. Adipose Tissue MicroRNAs as Regulators of CCL2 Production in Human Obesity. *Diabetes* 61: 1986–93, 2012. doi: 10.2337/db11-1508.
- 248. Civelek M, Hagopian R, Pan C, Che N, Yang W, Kayne PS, Saleem NK, Cederberg H, Kuusisto J, Gargalovic PS, Kirchgessner TG, Laakso M, Lusis AJ. Genetic regulation of human adipose microRNA expression and its consequences for metabolic traits. *Hum Mol Genet* 22: 3023–3037, 2013. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddt159.
- 249. Fachim HA, Loureiro CM, Siddals K, Dalton CF, Reynolds GP, Gibson JM, Chen ZB, Heald AH. Circulating microRNA changes in patients with impaired glucose regulation. *Adipocyte* 9: 443–453, 2020. doi: 10.1080/21623945.2020.1798632.
- 250. Parts L, Hedman ÅK, Keildson S, Knights AJ, Abreu-Goodger C, van de Bunt M, Guerra-Assunção JA, Bartonicek N, van Dongen S, Mägi R, Nisbet J, Barrett A, Rantalainen M, Nica AC, Quail MA, Small KS, Glass D, Enright AJ, Winn J, MuTHER Consortium, Deloukas P, Dermitzakis ET, McCarthy MI, Spector TD, Durbin R, Lindgren CM. Extent, Causes, and Consequences of Small RNA Expression Variation in Human Adipose Tissue. *PLoS Genet* 8: e1002704, 2012. doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1002704.
- 251. Zhou J, Zheng Q, Xu T, Liao D, Zhang Y, Yang S, Hu J. Associations between physical activity-related miRNAs and metabolic syndrome. *Horm Metab Res* 46: 201–205, 2014. doi: 10.1055/s-0033-1357139.

- 252. Brandão BB, Madsen S, Rabiee A, Oliverio M, Ruiz GP, Ferrucci DL, Branquinho JL, Razolli D, Pinto S, Nielsen TS, Festuccia WT, Martins AS, Guerra BA, Knittel TL, Søgaard D, Larsen S, Helge JW, Brandauer J, Velloso LA, Emanuelli B, Kornfeld J-W, Kahn CR, Vienberg SG, Zierath JR, Treebak JT, Mori MA. Dynamic changes in DICER levels in adipose tissue control metabolic adaptations to exercise. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 117: 23932– 23941, 2020. doi: https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2011243117.
- 253. Castaño C, Kalko S, Novials A, Párrizas M. Obesity-associated exosomal miRNAs modulate glucose and lipid metabolism in mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 115: 12158–12163, 2018. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1808855115.
- 254. Ying W, Riopel M, Bandyopadhyay G, Dong Y, Birmingham A, Seo JB, Ofrecio JM, Wollam J, Hernandez-Carretero A, Fu W, Li P, Olefsky JM. Adipose Tissue Macrophage-Derived Exosomal miRNAs Can Modulate In Vivo and In Vitro Insulin Sensitivity. *Cell* 171: 372-384.e12, 2017. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2017.08.035.
- 255. Yu Y, Du H, Wei S, Feng L, Li J, Yao F, Zhang M, Hatch GM, Chen L. Adipocyte-Derived Exosomal MiR-27a Induces Insulin Resistance in Skeletal Muscle Through Repression of PPARγ. *Theranostics* 8: 2171–2188, 2018. doi: 10.7150/thno.22565.
- 256. Lionett S, Kiel IA, Camera DM, Vanky E, Parr EB, Lydersen S, Hawley JA, Moholdt T. Circulating and Adipose Tissue miRNAs in Women With Polycystic Ovary Syndrome and Responses to High-Intensity Interval Training. *Front Physiol* 11, 2020. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2020.00904.
- 257. Rekker K, Saare M, Roost AM, Salumets A, Peters M. Circulating microRNA Profile throughout the Menstrual Cycle. *PLoS ONE* 8: e81166, 2013. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0081166.
- 258. Li P, Wei J, Li X, Cheng Y, Chen W, Cui Y, Simoncini T, Gu Z, Yang J, Fu X. 17β-Estradiol Enhances Vascular Endothelial Ets-1/miR-126-3p Expression: The Possible Mechanism for Attenuation of Atherosclerosis. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 102: 594–603, 2017. doi: 10.1210/jc.2016-2974.
- 259. Ludwig N, Leidinger P, Becker K, Backes C, Fehlmann T, Pallasch C, Rheinheimer S, Meder B, Stähler C, Meese E, Keller A. Distribution of miRNA expression across human tissues. *Nucleic Acids Res* 44: 3865–3877, 2016. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkw116.
- 260. Sicree RA, Zimmet PZ, Dunstan DW, Cameron AJ, Welborn TA, Shaw JE. Differences in height explain gender differences in the response to the oral glucose tolerance test— the AusDiab study. *Diabetic Med* 25: 296–302, 2008. doi: 10.1111/j.1464-5491.2007.02362.x.
- 261. Honka M-J, Latva-Rasku A, Bucci M, Virtanen KA, Hannukainen JC, Kalliokoski KK, Nuutila P. Insulin-stimulated glucose uptake in skeletal muscle, adipose tissue and liver: a positron emission tomography study. *European Journal of Endocrinology* 178: 523–531, 2018. doi: 10.1530/EJE-17-0882.

- 262. Logue J, Walker J, Colhoun H, Leese G, Lindsay R, McKnight J, Morris A, Pearson D, Petrie J, Philip S, Wild S, Sattar N. Do men develop type 2 diabetes at lower body mass indices than women? *Diabetologia* 54: 3003–3006, 2011. doi: 10.1007/s00125-011-2313-3.
- 263. **Mauvais-Jarvis F**. Sex differences in metabolic homeostasis, diabetes, and obesity. *Biol Sex Differ* 6: 14, 2015. doi: 10.1186/s13293-015-0033-y.
- 264. Gill JM, Malkova D, Hardman AE. Reproducibility of an Oral Fat Tolerance Test is Influenced by Phase of Menstrual Cycle. *Horm Metab Res* 37: 336–341, 2005. doi: 10.1055/s-2005-861481.
- 265. Zarei S, Mosalanejad L, Ghobadifar MA. Blood glucose levels, insulin concentrations, and insulin resistance in healthy women and women with premenstrual syndrome: a comparative study. *Clin Exp Reprod Med* 40: 76–82, 2013. doi: 10.5653/cerm.2013.40.2.76.
- 266. World Health Organization, editor. *Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic: report of a WHO consultation*. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2000.
- 267. **Centres for Disease Control and Prevention**. Laboratory Procedures Manual [Online]. 2011. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes_11_12/2011-12_laboratory_procedures_manual.pdf [17 Feb. 2021].
- 268. **Centres for Disease Control and Prevention**. Laboratory Procedure Manual. Follicle-Stimulating Hormone (FSH) [Online]. 2000. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes_99_00/lab18_met_follicle_stimulating_ hormone-.pdf [17 Feb. 2021].
- 269. Centres for Disease Control and Prevention. Laboratory Procedure Manual. Total Cholesterol, HDL-Cholesterol, Triglycerides, and LDL-Cholesterol [Online]. 2000. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes_99_00/lab13_met_lipids.pdf [17 Feb. 2021].
- 270. Centres for Disease Control and Prevention. Laboratory Procedure Manual. Plasma glucose [Online]. 2000. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes_99_00/lab10am_met_plasma_glucose.p df [17 Feb. 2021].
- 271. Centres for Disease Control and Prevention. Laboratory Procedure Manual. Insulin [Online]. 2000. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes_99_00/lab10am_met_insulin.pdf [17 Feb. 2021].
- 272. Gastaldelli A, Gaggini M, DeFronzo RA. Role of Adipose Tissue Insulin Resistance in the Natural History of Type 2 Diabetes: Results From the San Antonio Metabolism Study. *Diabetes* 66: 815–822, 2017. doi: 10.2337/db16-1167.
- 273. Ainsworth BE, Haskell WL, Whitt MC, Irwin ML, Swartz AM, Strath SJ, O'Brien WL, Bassett DR, Schmitz KH, Emplaincourt PO, Jacobs DR, Leon AS. Compendium of Physical Activities: an update of activity codes and MET intensities:

Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise 32: S498–S516, 2000. doi: 10.1097/00005768-200009001-00009.

- 274. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. 2008 Physical Activity Guidelines for Americans [Online]. 2008. https://health.gov/sites/default/files/2019-09/paguide.pdf [18 Feb. 2021].
- 275. Centres for Disease Control and Prevention. Cardiovascular fitness procedures manual [Online]. 2004. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes_05_06/CV.pdf [17 Feb. 2021].
- 276. Whaley MH, Brubaker PH, Otto RM, Armstrong LE, editors. *ACSM's guidelines for exercise testing and prescription*. 7th ed. Philadelphia, Pa: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 2006.
- 277. Wilmore JH, Roby FB, Stanforth PR, Buono MJ, Constable SH, Tsao Y, Lowdon BJ. Ratings of Perceived Exertion, Heart Rate, and Power Output in Predicting Maximal Oxygen Uptake During Submaximal Cycle Ergometry. *The Physician and Sportsmedicine* 14: 133–143, 1986. doi: 10.1080/00913847.1986.11709015.
- 278. **Kaminsky LA**. Reference Standards for Cardiorespiratory Fitness Measured With Cardiopulmonary Exercise Testing. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings* 90: 1515–1523, 2015. doi: 10.1016/j.mayocp.2015.07.026.
- 279. **RStudio Team**. RStudio: Integrated Development Environment for R [Online]. RStudio, Inc. http://www.rstudio.com/ [4 Feb. 2021].
- 280. **Sachs M**. cosinor: Tools for estimating and predicting the cosinor model [Online]. 2014. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=cosinor [24 Feb. 2021].
- 281. **Mutak A**. cosinor2: Extended Tools for Cosinor Analysis of Rhythms [Online]. 2018. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=cosinor2 [24 Feb. 2021].
- 282. Wickham H. ggplot2. Springer International Publishing.
- 283. Wickham H, Averick M, Bryan J, Chang W, McGowan L, François R, Grolemund G, Hayes A, Henry L, Hester J, Kuhn M, Pedersen T, Miller E, Bache S, Müller K, Ooms J, Robinson D, Seidel D, Spinu V, Takahashi K, Vaughan D, Wilke C, Woo K, Yutani H. Welcome to the Tidyverse [Online]. 2019. https://joss.theoj.org/papers/10.21105/joss.01686 [19 Aug. 2021].
- 284. Ahrens KA, Vladutiu CJ, Mumford SL, Schliep KC, Perkins NJ, Wactawski-Wende J, Schisterman EF. The effect of physical activity across the menstrual cycle on reproductive function. *Annals of Epidemiology* 24: 127–134, 2014. doi: 10.1016/j.annepidem.2013.11.002.
- 285. **Monnier L**, **Colette C**. Postprandial and basal hyperglycaemia in type 2 diabetes: Contributions to overall glucose exposure and diabetic complications. *Diabetes & Metabolism* 41: 6S9-6S15, 2015. doi: 10.1016/S1262-3636(16)30003-9.
- 286. **Dimova R, Chakarova N, Grozeva G, Kirilov G, Tankova T**. The relationship between glucose variability and insulin sensitivity and oxidative stress in subjects with

prediabetes. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice* 158: 107911, 2019. doi: 10.1016/j.diabres.2019.107911.

- 287. Lanza IR, Short DK, Short KR, Raghavakaimal S, Basu R, Joyner MJ, McConnell JP, Nair KS. Endurance Exercise as a Countermeasure for Aging. *Diabetes* 57: 2933–2942, 2008. doi: 10.2337/db08-0349.
- 288. **Demidenko E**. The p Value You Can't Buy. *The American Statistician* 70: 33–38, 2016. doi: 10.1080/00031305.2015.1069760.
- 289. Bonora E, Targher G, Alberiche M, Bonadonna RC, Saggiani F, Zenere MB, Monauni T, Muggeo M. Homeostasis model assessment closely mirrors the glucose clamp technique in the assessment of insulin sensitivity: studies in subjects with various degrees of glucose tolerance and insulin sensitivity. *Diabetes Care* 23: 57–63, 2000. doi: 10.2337/diacare.23.1.57.
- 290. Søndergaard E, Espinosa De Ycaza AE, Morgan-Bathke M, Jensen MD. How to Measure Adipose Tissue Insulin Sensitivity. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 102: 1193–1199, 2017. doi: 10.1210/jc.2017-00047.
- 291. Schuna JM, Johnson WD, Tudor-Locke C. Adult self-reported and objectively monitored physical activity and sedentary behavior: NHANES 2005–2006. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act* 10: 126, 2013. doi: 10.1186/1479-5868-10-126.
- 292. **Huang PL**. A comprehensive definition for metabolic syndrome. *Disease Models & Mechanisms* 2: 231–237, 2009. doi: 10.1242/dmm.001180.
- 293. Wan EYF, Yu EYT, Chin WY, Barrett JK, Mok AHY, Lau CST, Wang Y, Wong ICK, Chan EWY, Lam CLK. Greater variability in lipid measurements associated with cardiovascular disease and mortality: A 10-year diabetes cohort study. *Diabetes Obes Metab* 22: 1777–1788, 2020. doi: 10.1111/dom.14093.
- 294. Tang X, Li S, Wang Y, Wang M, Yin Q, Mu P, Lin S, Qian X, Ye X, Chen Y. Glycemic variability evaluated by continuous glucose monitoring system is associated with the 10-y cardiovascular risk of diabetic patients with well-controlled HbA1c. *Clinica Chimica Acta* 461: 146–150, 2016. doi: 10.1016/j.cca.2016.08.004.
- 295. Schijf CP, van der Mooren MJ, Doesburg WH, Thomas CM, Rolland R. Differences in serum lipids, lipoproteins, sex hormone binding globulin and testosterone between the follicular and the luteal phase of the menstrual cycle. *Acta Endocrinologica* 129: 130–133, 1993. doi: 10.1530/acta.0.1290130.
- 296. MacGregor KA, Gallagher IJ, Moran CN. Relationship between insulin sensitivity and menstrual cycle is modified by BMI, fitness and physical activity in NHANES. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 2021. doi: 10.1210/clinem/dgab415.
- 297. Tanigaki K, Vongpatanasin W, Barrera JA, Atochin DN, Huang PL, Bonvini E, Shaul PW, Mineo C. C-Reactive Protein Causes Insulin Resistance in Mice Through Fcγ Receptor IIB–Mediated Inhibition of Skeletal Muscle Glucose Delivery. *Diabetes* 62: 721–731, 2013. doi: 10.2337/db12-0133.

- 298. **Mattusch, Dufaux, Heine, Mertens, Rost**. Reduction of the Plasma Concentration of C-Reactive Protein Following Nine Months of Endurance Training. *Int J Sports Med* 21: 21–24, 2000. doi: 10.1055/s-2000-8852.
- 299. Fischer CP, Berntsen A, Perstrup LB, Eskildsen P, Pedersen BK. Plasma levels of interleukin-6 and C-reactive protein are associated with physical inactivity independent of obesity. *Scand J Med Sci Sports* 0: 061120070736003-???, 2006. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0838.2006.00602.x.
- 300. Gaskins AJ, Wilchesky M, Mumford SL, Whitcomb BW, Browne RW, Wactawski-Wende J, Perkins NJ, Schisterman EF. Endogenous Reproductive Hormones and C-reactive Protein Across the Menstrual Cycle: The BioCycle Study. *American Journal of Epidemiology* 175: 423–431, 2012. doi: 10.1093/aje/kwr343.
- 301. Jernstrom H, Deal C, Wilkin F, Chu W, Tao Y, Majeed N, Hudson T, Narod SA, Pollak M. Genetic and Nongenetic Factors Associated with Variation of Plasma Levels of Insulin-like Growth Factor-I and Insulin-like Growth Factor-binding Protein-3 in Healthy Premenopausal Women. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention* 10: 377–384, 2001.
- 302. Gursoy AY, Caglar GS, Kiseli M, Pabuccu E, Candar T, Demirtas S. CRP at early follicular phase of menstrual cycle can cause misinterpretation for cardiovascular risk assessment. *Interv Med Appl Sci* 7: 143–146, 2015. doi: 10.1556/1646.7.2015.4.2.
- 303. O'Brien SM, Fitzgerald P, Scully P, Landers A, Scott LV, Dinan TG. Impact of Gender and Menstrual Cycle Phase on Plasma Cytokine Concentrations. *Neuroimmunomodulation* 14: 84–90, 2007. doi: 10.1159/000107423.
- 304. Sudlow C, Gallacher J, Allen N, Beral V, Burton P, Danesh J, Downey P, Elliott P, Green J, Landray M, Liu B, Matthews P, Ong G, Pell J, Silman A, Young A, Sprosen T, Peakman T, Collins R. UK Biobank: An Open Access Resource for Identifying the Causes of a Wide Range of Complex Diseases of Middle and Old Age.
- 305. Swanson JM. The UK Biobank and selection bias. *The Lancet* 380: 110, 2012. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)61179-9.
- 306. UK Biobank. UK Biobank Protocol. .
- 307. Elliott P, Peakman TC, on behalf of UK Biobank. The UK Biobank sample handling and storage protocol for the collection, processing and archiving of human blood and urine. *International Journal of Epidemiology* 37: 234–244, 2008. doi: 10.1093/ije/dym276.
- 308. UK Biobank. Biomarker assay quality procedures: approaches used to minimise systematic and random errors (and the wider epidemiological implications) [Online]. 2019. https://biobank.ndph.ox.ac.uk/showcase/showcase/docs/biomarker_issues.pdf.
- 309. UK Biobank. Companion Document to Accompany Serum Biomarker Data [Online]. 2019. https://biobank.ndph.ox.ac.uk/showcase/showcase/docs/serum_biochemistry.pdf [27 Sep. 2021].

- 310. UK Biobank. Companion Document to Accompany HbA1c Biomarker Data [Online]. 2018. https://biobank.ndph.ox.ac.uk/showcase/showcase/docs/serum_hb1ac.pdf [27 Sep. 2021].
- 311. Toro-Huamanchumo CJ, Urrunaga-Pastor D, Guarnizo-Poma M, Lazaro-Alcantara H, Paico-Palacios S, Pantoja-Torres B, Ranilla-Seguin V del C, Benites-Zapata VA. Triglycerides and glucose index as an insulin resistance marker in a sample of healthy adults. *Diabetes & Metabolic Syndrome: Clinical Research & Reviews* 13: 272–277, 2019. doi: 10.1016/j.dsx.2018.09.010.
- 312. Townsend P. Health and Deprivation: Inequality and the North. Routledge, 1988.
- 313. UK Biobank. Cardio Assessment. .
- 314. Tanaka H. Age-predicted maximal heart rate revisited. 37: 4, 2001.
- 315. Swain DP. Energy Cost Calculations for Exercise Prescription: An Update. *Sports Medicine* 30: 17–22, 2000. doi: 10.2165/00007256-200030010-00002.
- 316. **IPAQ**. Guidelines for Data Processing and Analysis of the International Physical Activity Questionnaire (IPAQ) Short and Long Forms [Online]. 2004. https://biobank.ndph.ox.ac.uk/showcase/ukb/docs/ipaq_analysis.pdf [23 Aug. 2021].
- 317. American Diabetes Association. Diagnosis and Classification of Diabetes Mellitus. *Diabetes Care* 37: S81–S90, 2014. doi: 10.2337/dc14-S081.
- Lenth RV. emmeans: Estimated Marginal Means, aka Least-Squares Means. R package version 1.5.3. [Online]. 2020. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=emmeans [23 Aug. 2021].
- 319. Bates D, Mächler M, Bolker B, Walker S. Fitting Linear Mixed-Effects Models Using lme4. *Journal of Statistical Software* 67: 1–48, 2015. doi: 10.18637/jss.v067.i01.
- Wood SN. Stable and Efficient Multiple Smoothing Parameter Estimation for Generalized Additive Models. *Journal of the American Statistical Association* 99: 673–686, 2004. doi: 10.1198/01621450400000980.
- 321. **Coretta S.** tidymv: Tidy Model Visualisation for Generalised Additive Models [Online]. 2021. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=tidymv [19 Aug. 2021].
- 322. **Mumford SL**, **Dasharathy S**, **Pollack AZ**, **Schisterman EF**. Variations in lipid levels according to menstrual cycle phase: clinical implications. *Clinical Lipidology* 6: 225–234, 2011. doi: 10.2217/clp.11.9.
- 323. **MacGregor KA, Gallagher IJ, Moran CN**. Relationship Between Insulin Sensitivity and Menstrual Cycle Is Modified by BMI, Fitness, and Physical Activity in NHANES. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 106: 2979–2990, 2021. doi: 10.1210/clinem/dgab415.
- 324. Waters DD, Bangalore S, Fayyad R, DeMicco DA, Laskey R, Melamed S, Barter PJ. Visit-to-visit variability of lipid measurements as predictors of cardiovascular

events. *Journal of Clinical Lipidology* 12: 356–366, 2018. doi: 10.1016/j.jacl.2017.12.003.

- 325. Kim JA, Lee JS, Chung HS, Roh E, Lee Y-B, Hong S, Kim NH, Yoo HJ, Seo JA, Kim SG, Kim NH, Baik SH, Choi KM. Impact of Visit-to-Visit Fasting Plasma Glucose Variability on the Development of Type 2 Diabetes: A Nationwide Population-Based Cohort Study. *Dia Care* 41: 2610–2616, 2018. doi: 10.2337/dc18-0802.
- 326. Freeman DJ, Norrie J, Caslake MJ, Gaw A, Ford I, Lowe GDO, O'Reilly DStJ, Packard CJ, Sattar N. C-Reactive Protein Is an Independent Predictor of Risk for the Development of Diabetes in the West of Scotland Coronary Prevention Study. *Diabetes* 51: 1596–1600, 2002. doi: 10.2337/diabetes.51.5.1596.
- 327. **Pradhan AD**. C-Reactive Protein, Interleukin 6, and Risk of Developing Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. *JAMA* 286: 327, 2001. doi: 10.1001/jama.286.3.327.
- 328. Koziarska-Rościszewska M, Gluba-Brzózka A, Franczyk B, Rysz J. High-Sensitivity C-Reactive Protein Relationship with Metabolic Disorders and Cardiovascular Diseases Risk Factors. *Life* 11: 742, 2021. doi: 10.3390/life11080742.
- 329. González AS, Guerrero DB, Soto MB, Díaz SP, Martinez-Olmos M, Vidal O. Metabolic syndrome, insulin resistance and the inflammation markers C-reactive protein and ferritin. *Eur J Clin Nutr* 60: 802–809, 2006. doi: 10.1038/sj.ejcn.1602384.
- 330. Aronson D, Bartha P, Zinder O, Kerner A, Shitman E, Markiewicz W, Brook GJ, Levy Y. Association between fasting glucose and C-reactive protein in middle-aged subjects. *Diabet Med* 21: 39–44, 2004. doi: 10.1046/j.1464-5491.2003.01084.x.
- 331. Pradhan Aruna D., Cook Nancy R., Buring Julie E., Manson JoAnn E., Ridker Paul M. C-Reactive Protein Is Independently Associated With Fasting Insulin in Nondiabetic Women. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology* 23: 650– 655, 2003. doi: 10.1161/01.ATV.0000065636.15310.9C.
- 332. Puder JJ, Blum CA, Mueller B, De Geyter Ch, Dye L, Keller U. Menstrual cycle symptoms are associated with changes in low-grade inflammation. *European Journal of Clinical Investigation* 36: 58–64, 2006. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2362.2006.01591.x.
- 333. Gleeson HK, Shalet SM. GH responsiveness varies during the menstrual cycle. *eur j endocrinol* 153: 775–779, 2005. doi: 10.1530/eje.1.02037.
- 334. Jones JI, Clemmons DR. Insulin-Like Growth Factors and Their Binding Proteins: Biological Actions. 16: 32, 1995.
- 335. Friedrich N, Thuesen B, Jorgensen T, Juul A, Spielhagen C, Wallaschofksi H, Linneberg A. The Association Between IGF-I and Insulin Resistance: A general population study in Danish adults. *Diabetes Care* 35: 768–773, 2012. doi: 10.2337/dc11-1833.
- 336. **Gold EB, Wells C, Rasor MO**. The Association of Inflammation with Premenstrual Symptoms. *J Womens Health (Larchmt)* 25: 865–874, 2016. doi: 10.1089/jwh.2015.5529.

- 337. Kim MK, Han K, Kim H-S, Park Y-M, Kwon H-S, Yoon K-H, Lee S-H. Cholesterol variability and the risk of mortality, myocardial infarction, and stroke: a nationwide population-based study. *Eur Heart J* 38: 3560–3566, 2017. doi: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehx585.
- 338. Randolph JF, Zheng H, Sowers MR, Crandall C, Crawford S, Gold EB, Vuga M. Change in Follicle-Stimulating Hormone and Estradiol Across the Menopausal Transition: Effect of Age at the Final Menstrual Period. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 96: 746–754, 2011. doi: 10.1210/jc.2010-1746.
- 339. American Diabetes Association. Postprandial Blood Glucose. *Diabetes Care* 24: 775–778, 2001. doi: 10.2337/diacare.24.4.775.
- 340. **The World Bank WDI**. Population, female | Data [Online]. [date unknown]. https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.TOTL.FE.IN [22 Apr. 2021].
- 341. **The World Bank WDI**. Women of reproductive age (15-49 years) population (thousands) [Online]. [date unknown]. https://www.who.int/data/maternal-newborn-child-adolescent-ageing/documents/mca [22 Apr. 2021].
- 342. Ferrara CM, Lynch NA, Nicklas BJ, Ryan AS, Berman DM. Differences in Adipose Tissue Metabolism between Postmenopausal and Perimenopausal Women. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 87: 4166–4170, 2002. doi: 10.1210/jc.2001-012034.
- 343. **Rebuffé-Scrive M**, **Eldh J**, **Hafström L-O**, **Björntorp P**. Metabolism of mammary, abdominal, and femoral adipocytes in women before and after menopause. *Metabolism* 35: 792–797, 1986. doi: 10.1016/0026-0495(86)90217-9.
- 344. Zhang Y, Yang L, Gao Y-F, Fan Z-M, Cai X-Y, Liu M-Y, Guo X-R, Gao C-L, Xia Z-K. MicroRNA-106b induces mitochondrial dysfunction and insulin resistance in C2C12 myotubes by targeting mitofusin-2. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology* 381: 230–240, 2013. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2013.08.004.
- 345. MacGregor KA, Rodriguez-Sanchez N, Barwell ND, Gallagher IJ, Moran CN, Di Virgilio TG. Human Subcutaneous Adipose Tissue Sampling using a Mini-liposuction Technique. *JoVE* : 62635, 2021. doi: 10.3791/62635.
- 346. Cirera S. Highly efficient method for isolation of total RNA from adipose tissue. *BMC Res Notes* 6: 472, 2013. doi: 10.1186/1756-0500-6-472.
- 347. Huber W, von Heydebreck A, Sultmann H, Poustka A, Vingron M. Variance stabilization applied to microarray data calibration and to the quantification of differential expression. *Bioinformatics* 18: S96–S104, 2002. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/18.suppl_1.S96.
- 348. Andersen CL, Jensen JL, Ørntoft TF. Normalization of Real-Time Quantitative Reverse Transcription-PCR Data: A Model-Based Variance Estimation Approach to Identify Genes Suited for Normalization, Applied to Bladder and Colon Cancer Data Sets. *Cancer Res* 64: 5245–5250, 2004. doi: 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-0496.

- 349. Livak KJ, Schmittgen TD. Analysis of Relative Gene Expression Data Using Real-Time Quantitative PCR and the 2-ΔΔCT Method. *Methods* 25: 402–408, 2001. doi: 10.1006/meth.2001.1262.
- 350. Lu T-P, Lee C-Y, Tsai M-H, Chiu Y-C, Hsiao CK, Lai L-C, Chuang EY. miRSystem: An Integrated System for Characterizing Enriched Functions and Pathways of MicroRNA Targets. *PLOS ONE* 7: e42390, 2012. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0042390.
- 351. Faul F, Erdfelder E, Lang A-G, Buchner A. G*Power 3: A flexible statistical power analysis program for the social, behavioral, and biomedical sciences. *Behavior Research Methods* 39: 175–191, 2007. doi: 10.3758/BF03193146.
- 352. Jonge XAKJ, Boot CRL, Thom JM, Ruell PA, Thompson MW. The influence of menstrual cycle phase on skeletal muscle contractile characteristics in humans. *The Journal of Physiology* 530: 161–166, 2001. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7793.2001.0161m.x.
- 353. Ritchie ME, Phipson B, Wu D, Hu Y, Law CW, Shi W, Smyth GK. limma powers differential expression analyses for RNA-sequencing and microarray studies. *Nucleic Acids Research* 43: e47–e47, 2015. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkv007.
- 354. Kenward MG, Roger JH. Small Sample Inference for Fixed Effects from Restricted Maximum Likelihood. *Biometrics* 53: 983–997, 1997. doi: 10.2307/2533558.
- 355. **Cohen J**. *Statistical power analysis for the behavioral sciences*. 2nd ed. Hillsdale, N.J: L. Erlbaum Associates, 1988.
- 356. **Green P**, **MacLeod CJ**. SIMR: an R package for power analysis of generalized linear mixed models by simulation. *Methods Ecol Evol* 7: 493–498, 2016. doi: 10.1111/2041-210X.12504.
- 357. Li K, Urteaga I, Wiggins CH, Druet A, Shea A, Vitzthum VJ, Elhadad N. Characterizing physiological and symptomatic variation in menstrual cycles using selftracked mobile-health data. *npj Digit Med* 3: 79, 2020. doi: 10.1038/s41746-020-0269-8.
- 358. Lee S, Lee DK. What is the proper way to apply the multiple comparison test? *Korean J Anesthesiol* 71: 353–360, 2018. doi: 10.4097/kja.d.18.00242.
- 359. Chen Z, Chu S, Liang Y, Xu T, Sun Y, Li M, Zhang H, Wang X, Mao Y, Loor JJ, Wu Y, Yang Z. miR-497regulates fatty acid synthesis via LATS2 in bovine mammary epithelial cells. *Food Funct* 11: 8625–8636, 2020. doi: 10.1039/D0FO00952K.
- 360. Wang X, Wang M, Li H, Lan X, Liu L, Li J, Li Y, Li J, Yi J, Du X, Yan J, Han Y, Zhang F, Liu M, Lu S, Li D. Upregulation of miR-497 induces hepatic insulin resistance in E3 rats with HFD-MetS by targeting insulin receptor. *Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology* 416: 57–69, 2015. doi: 10.1016/j.mce.2015.08.021.
- Timmons JA, Szkop KJ, Gallagher IJ. Multiple sources of bias confound functional enrichment analysis of global -omics data. *Genome Biology* 16: 186, 2015. doi: 10.1186/s13059-015-0761-7.

- 362. Long W, Zhao C, Ji C, Ding H, Cui Y, Guo X, Shen R, Liu J. Characterization of Serum MicroRNAs Profile of PCOS and Identification of Novel Non-Invasive Biomarkers. *Cell Physiol Biochem* 33: 1304–1315, 2014. doi: 10.1159/000358698.
- 363. Murri M, Insenser M, Fernández-Durán E, San-Millán JL, Luque-Ramírez M, Escobar-Morreale HF. Non-targeted profiling of circulating microRNAs in women with polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS): effects of obesity and sex hormones. *Metabolism* 86: 49–60, 2018. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2018.01.011.
- 364. Lutz SZ, Wagner R, Fritsche L, Peter A, Rettig I, Willmann C, Fehlert E, Martus P, Todenhöfer T, Stefan N, Fritsche A, Häring H-U, Heni M. Sex-Specific Associations of Testosterone With Metabolic Traits. *Front Endocrinol* 10: 90, 2019. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2019.00090.
- 365. Han S, Sun HM, Hwang K-C, Kim S-W. Adipose-Derived Stromal Vascular Fraction Cells: Update on Clinical Utility and Efficacy. *Crit Rev Eukaryot Gene Expr* 25: 145–152, 2015. doi: 10.1615/CritRevEukaryotGeneExpr.2015013057.
- 366. Ibrahim MM. Subcutaneous and visceral adipose tissue: structural and functional differences. *Obesity Reviews* 11: 11–18, 2010. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-789X.2009.00623.x.
- 367. Oger F, Gheeraert C, Mogilenko D, Benomar Y, Molendi-Coste O, Bouchaert E, Caron S, Dombrowicz D, Pattou F, Duez H, Eeckhoute J, Staels B, Lefebvre P. Cell-Specific Dysregulation of MicroRNA Expression in Obese White Adipose Tissue. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism* 99: 2821–2833, 2014. doi: 10.1210/jc.2013-4259.
- 368. **Mestdagh P, Feys T, Bernard N, Guenther S, Chen C, Speleman F, Vandesompele** J. High-throughput stem-loop RT-qPCR miRNA expression profiling using minute amounts of input RNA. *Nucleic Acids Res* 36: e143, 2008. doi: 10.1093/nar/gkn725.
- 369. Chen Y, Gelfond JA, McManus LM, Shireman PK. Reproducibility of quantitative RT-PCR array in miRNA expression profiling and comparison with microarray analysis. *BMC Genomics* 10: 407, 2009. doi: 10.1186/1471-2164-10-407.
- 370. **O'Brien SM, Fitzgerald P, Scully P, Landers A, Scott LV, Dinan TG**. Impact of Gender and Menstrual Cycle Phase on Plasma Cytokine Concentrations. *Neuroimmunomodulation* 14: 84–90, 2007. doi: 10.1159/000107423.
- 371. D'Alessandris C, Lauro R, Presta I, Sesti G. C-reactive protein induces phosphorylation of insulin receptor substrate-1 on Ser307 and Ser612 in L6 myocytes, thereby impairing the insulin signalling pathway that promotes glucose transport. *Diabetologia* 50: 840–849, 2007. doi: 10.1007/s00125-006-0522-y.
- 372. Xi L, Xiao C, Bandsma RHJ, Naples M, Adeli K, Lewis GF. C-reactive protein impairs hepatic insulin sensitivity and insulin signaling in rats: Role of mitogen-activated protein kinases. *Hepatology* 53: 127–135, 2011. doi: 10.1002/hep.24011.
- 373. Yuan G, Chen X, Ma Q, Qiao J, Li R, Li X, Li S, Tang J, Zhou L, Song H, Chen M. C-reactive protein inhibits adiponectin gene expression and secretion in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *Journal of Endocrinology* 194: 275–281, 2007. doi: 10.1677/JOE-07-0133.

- 374. Kristensen MM, Davidsen PK, Vigelsø A, Hansen CN, Jensen LJ, Jessen N, Bruun JM, Dela F, Helge JW. miRNAs in human subcutaneous adipose tissue: Effects of weight loss induced by hypocaloric diet and exercise: Influence of Weight Loss on Human Adipose miRNAs. *Obesity* 25: 572–580, 2017. doi: 10.1002/oby.21765.
- 375. **Magkos F, Hjorth MF, Astrup A**. Diet and exercise in the prevention and treatment of type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Nat Rev Endocrinol* 16: 545–555, 2020. doi: 10.1038/s41574-020-0381-5.
- 376. Mikines KJ, Sonne B, Farrell PA, Tronier B, Galbo H. Effect of physical exercise on sensitivity and responsiveness to insulin in humans. *American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism* 254: E248–E259, 1988. doi: 10.1152/ajpendo.1988.254.3.E248.
- 377. **Björnholm M, Zierath JR**. Insulin signal transduction in human skeletal muscle: identifying the defects in Type II diabetes. *Biochemical Society Transactions* 33: 354–357, 2005. doi: 10.1042/BST0330354.
- 378. Terry EE, Zhang X, Hoffmann C, Hughes LD, Lewis SA, Li J, Wallace MJ, Riley LA, Douglas CM, Gutierrez-Monreal MA, Lahens NF, Gong MC, Andrade F, Esser KA, Hughes ME. Transcriptional profiling reveals extraordinary diversity among skeletal muscle tissues. *eLife* 7: e34613, 2017. doi: 10.7554/eLife.34613.

CHAPTER 9: APPENDIX

Category	Variable description	NHANES code	Year
	Respondent sequence number	SEQN	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
	Age (yr)	RIDAGEYR	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
Participant	Height (cm)	BMXHT	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
information	Weight (kg)	BMXWT	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
	BMI (kg/m2)	BMXBMI	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
	V02max (ml/min/kg)	CVDESVO2	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
N6 / 1 1'	Glucose (mmol.L)	LBXSGL	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
Metabolic	Triglyceride (mmol.L)	LBXSTR	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
control	Insulin (IU)	LBXIN	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
Pituitary	LH (IU)	LBXLH	1999-2000
hormones	FSH (IU)	LBXFSH	1999-2000
	Activity type	PADACTIV	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
ו י ות	Reported intensity level of activity	PADLEVEL	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
Physical	Number of times did activity in past 30 d	PADTIMES	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
activity	Average duration of activity (minutes)	PADDURAT	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
	MET score for activity (MET)	PADMETS	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
	Days since last period (d)	RHD080	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
	Think that you are pregnant now	RHQ140	1999-2000
		RHQ141	2001-2002
		RHD143	2003-2004, 2005-2006
	Age at last live birth	RHQ190	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
	Taking birth control pills now?	RHD442	1999-2000, 2001-2002
		RHD440	2003-2004, 2005-2006
	Taking estrogen/progestin now?	RHQ574	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006

Appendix 1.1: Variable description and NHANES code for all variables included in the	e study
--	---------

	Using estrogen-only patches now?	RHQ584	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
	Use estrogen/progestin patches now?	RHQ600	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
Metabolic disorders	Currently have thyroid issue	MCQ170I	1999-2000
		MCQ170M	2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
	Age diagnosed with diabetes	DIQ040G	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
	Taking insulin now	DIQ050	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006
	Take diabetic pills to lower blood sugar	DIQ070	1999-2000, 2001-2002, 2003-2004, 2005-2006

Variable	n-val	Mean (IU)	Amplitude (IU)	P-P (%)	Acrophase (d)	p-value
BMI	1906	26.28	0.15	1.13	13	0.822
PA	1906	1527.05	182.09	23.85	11	0.199
CRF	965	37.48	0.45	2.4	8	0.517

Appendix 1.2: Rhythmicity analysis of BMI, physical activity and cardiorespiratory

fitness across the menstrual cycle.

BMI, body mass index; CRF, cardiorespiratory fitness; P-P, peak to peak difference in

percentage.

Appendix 1.3: Relationship between stature with metabolic parameters.

Variable	R ²	p-value
Glucose	< 0.001	0.358
Triglyceride	0.002	0.165
Insulin	0.002	0.171
HOMA-IR	0.123	0.216
ADIPO-IR	0.004	0.064

Multiple regression models performed with day of menstrual cycle as predictor variable

Variable	N val	EDF	p-value	Minimum (IU (MC status)	Maximum (IU (MC status))	Variation (IU (%))	
Participant characteristics							
Age (yr)	8659	0.1	0.354	44.9 (0.63)	44.91 (0.08)	0.0 (0.0)	
Body mass (kg)	8633	1.9	0.008	70.0 (0.29)	71.01 (0.83)	1.0 (1.5)	
Stature (m)	8633	5.1	0.214	1.6 (0.17)	1.7 (0.96)	0.0 (0.3)	
BMI (kg/m2)	8633	1.8	0.016	26.0 (0.29)	26.3 (0.79)	0.3 (1.3)	
Fat mass (kg)	8523	2.1	0.001	24.5 (0.29)	25.4 (0.79)	0.9 (3.8)	
Fat mass (%)	8523	2.2	< 0.001	33.8 (0.29)	34.6 (0.79)	0.8 (2.3)	
Fat-free mass (kg)	8528	1.2	0.114	45.5 (0.33)	45.7 (0.88)	0.2 (0.4)	
Fat-free mass (%)	8520	2.3	< 0.001	26.8 (0.79)	27.3 (0.29)	0.4 (1.6)	
HbA1c (mmol/mol)	8157	3.8	0.336	32.7 (0.00)	32.9 (0.63)	0.2 (0.6)	
Physical activity (MI	ET min/	wk)					
Walking	7333	5.0	0.045	1022.5 (0.04)	1147.0 (0.83)	124.5 (11.5)	
Moderate	7333	1.0	0.135	760.8 (0.17)	792.4 (0.67)	31.6 (4.1)	
Vigorous	7333	6.2	0.032	603.5 (0.29)	734.7 (0.50)	131.3 (19.6)	
Summed	7333	5.7	0.020	2378.4 (0.33)	2666.2 (0.83)	287.8 (11.4)	
Fitness							
Grip strength (kg)	8634	7.1	0.025	26.7 (0.21)	27.7 (0.88)	1.0 (3.5)	
Cardiorespiratory fitness (METs)	1640	1.9	0.013	9.7 (0.92)	10.0 (0.38)	0.4 (3.6)	

Appendix 2.1: Relationship between participant characteristics and menstrual cycle

status

P-value represents significance level for smoothed terms in the GAM. Bold face text denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation. Menstrual cycle phase values are shown on a scale of 0-1, this corresponds to the approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1 (14). BMI, body mass index; EDF, estimated degrees of freedom; HbA1c, glycated haemoglobin; MC, menstrual cycle.

Variable (mmol/L)	N	EDF	p-value	Minimum (Value (MC status))	Maximum (Value (MC status))	Variation (IU (%))
Glucose	7780	1.3	0.077	4.8 (0.46)	4.8 (0.96)	0.0 (0.4)
Triglyceride	8653	4.1	0.063	1.2 (0.92)	1.2 (0.67)	0.1 (5.5)
TyG index	7778	3.6	0.109	4.5 (0.96)	4.5 (0.67)	0.0 (0.4)
Total cholesterol	8651	3.4	<0.001	5.3 (0.88)	5.4 (0.25)	0.1 (2.3)
HDL	7779	2.9	<0.001	1.5 (0.88)	1.6 (0.46)	0.1 (3.9)
LDL	8638	3.6	0.013	3.3 (0.88)	3.3 (0.21)	0.1 (2.1)
Total cholesterol :HDL	7776	5.3	<0.001	3.5 (0.50)	3.7 (0.13)	0.1 (4.1)

Appendix 2.2: Relationship between metabolites and menstrual cycle status in model adjusted for fasting duration.

P-value represents significance level for smoothed terms in the GAM. Bold face text denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation. Menstrual cycle (MC) status are shown on a scale of 0-1, this corresponds to the approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1 (14). EDF, estimated degrees of freedom; HDL, high density lipoprotein; LDL, low density lipoprotein, TyG index; triglyceride to glucose index.

Variable	Value	BMI (kg/m ²)	Fat mass (%)	Skeletal muscle mass (%)	Summed PA (MET min/wk)	HbA1c (mmol/mmol)	Grip strength (kg)	Cardio-respiratory fitness (METs)
Glucose	Ν	7754	7652	7649	6583	7317	7757	1540
	Dev exp (%)	2.0	2.0	2.0	2.0	2.0	2.0	2.0
	EDF	1.2	1.4	1.3	1.2	1.4	1.3	3.5
	p-value	0.083	0.061	0.066	0.121	0.065	0.079	0.028
Triglyceride	e N	8627	8517	8514	7328	8151	8628	1638
	Dev exp (%)	16.9	15.3	14.3	3.4	5.4	2.5	11.5
	EDF	4.4	4.2	4.2	0.4	4.1	4.0	3.6
	p-value	0.009	0.021	0.031	0.298	0.126	0.073	0.025
TyG index	N	7752	7650	7647	6581	7315	7755	1540
	Dev exp (%)	20.3	18.8	17.5	4.6	7.9	3.4	14.7
	EDF	4.0	3.8	3.8	0.9	3.7	3.5	3.7
	p-value	0.025	0.059	0.083	0.199	0.158	0.115	0.022
Total	N	8625	8515	8512	7326	8149	8626	1639
cholesterol	Dev exp (%)	4.3	4.8	5.0	2.6	3.7	2.3	4.4
	EDF	3.4	3.3	3.3	3.4	3.4	3.4	0.4
	p-value	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.001	<0.001	0.306
HDL	N	7753	7651	7648	6581	7316	7756	1541
	Dev exp (%)	16.6	14.5	13.0	3.3	4.6	2.3	9.0
	EDF	2.7	2.7	2.6	2.6	3.1	2.9	2.9
	p-value	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.026
LDL	Ν	8612	8502	8499	7315	8139	8613	1639
	Dev exp (%)	7.7	8.4	8.5	2.5	4.4	1.8	5.9
	EDF	3.6	3.5	3.4	3.5	3.6	3.5	0.0
	p-value	0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.008	0.011	0.017	0.960
Total	Ν	7750	7648	7645	6578	7313	7753	1540
cholesterol:	Dev exp (%)	21.8	20.2	18.6	3.4	7.1	2.0	12.7
HDL	EDF	5.3	5.8	6.0	4.4	5.9	5.6	3.4
	p-value	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.002	<0.001	<0.001	0.156

Appendix 2.3: Effect of continuous covariates on variation in metabolites across the menstrual cycle adjusted for fasting duration.

P-value represents significance for the smoothed term of menstrual cycle phase in the GAM. Bold face text denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity, deprivation and fasting duration. Menstrual cycle phase values are shown on a scale of 0-1, this corresponds to the approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1 (14). BMI, body mass index; EDF, estimated degrees of freedom; HbA1c, glycated haemoglobin LDL, low density lipoprotein; HDL, high density lipoprotein.
Appendix 2.4: Sub-group	analysis for	variation in met	tabolites across t	he menstrual
-------------------------	--------------	------------------	--------------------	--------------

cycle.

Variable	Level	N val	EDF (P val)	Min-max (IU (MC status))	Variation (IU (%))
Fat mass (%)					
Glucose	1	1892	0.0 (0.698)	4.75-4.75 (0.00-0.54)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	1904	0.9 (0.193)	4.75-4.78 (0.04-0.54)	0.02 (0.47)
	3	1909	1.5 (0.044)	4.76-4.81 (0.08-0.54)	0.05 (1.02)
	4	1947	0.4 (0.275)	4.83-4.84 (0.71-0.25)	0.01 (0.21)
Triglyceride	1	2118	0.0 (0.835)	0.94-0.94 (0.50-0.96)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	2109	0.5 (0.269)	1.08-1.10 (0.13-0.58)	0.01 (1.20)
	3	2170	7.1 (0.001)	1.14-1.41 (0.63-0.79)	0.27 (21.54)
	4	1892	3.5 (0.021)	1.47-1.57 (0.67-0.96)	0.10 (6.80)
TyG index	1	1904	0.0 (0.483)	4.40-4.40 (0.54-0.00)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	1908	1.1 (0.123)	4.46-4.47 (0.13-0.58)	0.01 (0.30)
	3	1946	6.8 (0.004)	4.49-4.57 (0.63-0.79)	0.08 (1.78)
	4	2121	3.4 (0.012)	4.61-4.65 (0.67-0.00)	0.04 (0.91)
Total	1	2115	1.7 (0.012)	5.15-5.27 (0.29-0.79)	0.12 (2.23)
cholesterol	2	2109	2.8 (0.281)	5.25-5.34 (0.29-0.92)	0.09 (1.70)
	3	2170	2.6 (0.003)	5.40-5.57 (0.25-0.83)	0.17 (3.19)
	4	1892	4.9 (0.023)	5.42-5.65 (0.13-0.88)	0.23 (4.08)
HDL	1	1903	2.2 (0.006)	1.68-1.73 (0.38-0.79)	0.06 (3.35)
	2	1909	2.1 (<0.001)	1.58-1.66 (0.50-0.00)	0.08 (4.86)
	3	1947	4.5 (0.007)	1.48-1.55 (0.33-0.04)	0.08 (5.24)
	4	2118	4.0 (0.047)	1.36-1.42 (0.54-0.88)	0.06 (4.26)
LDL	1	2115	1.3 (0.078)	3.03-3.08 (0.25-0.75)	0.05 (1.78)
	2	2105	3.3 (0.136)	3.12-3.21 (0.21-0.50)	0.09 (2.91)
	3	2164	2.1 (0.010)	3.33-3.43 (0.21-0.79)	0.10 (3.10)
	4	1892	3.5 (0.256)	3.47-3.56 (0.17-0.88)	0.10 (2.80)
Total	1	2120	0.0 (0.750)	3.13-3.13 (0.88-0.42)	0.00 (0.00)
cholesterol :	2	1901	2.2 (0.003)	3.29-3.45 (0.08-0.54)	0.16 (4.61)
ΠDL	3	1909	4.7 (0.013)	3.63-3.85 (0.08-0.83)	0.22 (5.80)
_	4	1946	3.2 (0.108)	4.09-4.22 (0.21-0.54)	0.13 (3.08)
Muscle mass (%	6)				
Glucose	1	1926	0.0 (0.473)	4.83-4.83 (0.71-0.17)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	1887	1.6 (0.029)	4.74-4.80 (0.04-0.50)	0.06 (1.16)
	3	1927	1.1 (0.132)	4.76-4.79 (0.04-0.58)	0.03 (0.65)
	4	1909	0.0 (0.818)	4.75-4.75 (0.00-0.42)	0.00 (0.00)
Triglyceride	1	2150	1.0 (0.173)	1.50-1.53 (0.46-0.96)	0.03 (2.04)
	2	2084	4.2 (0.076)	1.23-1.34 (0.63-0.83)	0.11 (8.78)
	3	2136	0.0 (0.622)	1.10-1.10 (0.25-0.75)	0.00 (0.00)
	4	2144	0.0 (0.939)	0.94-0.94 (0.33-0.96)	0.00 (0.00)

TyG index	1	1925	1.5 (0.109)	4.62-4.64 (0.58-0.04)	0.02 (0.38)
	2	1886	3.9 (0.056)	4.51-4.55 (0.13-0.83)	0.04 (0.90)
	3	1927	5.7 (0.181)	4.45-4.49 (0.08-0.83)	0.04 (0.96)
	4	1909	0.0 (0.670)	4.40-4.40 (0.58-0.04)	0.00 (0.00)
Total	1	2150	4.5 (0.088)	5.45-5.63 (0.17-0.88)	0.18 (3.26)
cholesterol	2	2084	2.6 (0.008)	5.42-5.58 (0.21-0.79)	0.16 (2.84)
	3	2135	1.6 (0.038)	5.25-5.35 (0.33-0.83)	0.10 (1.79)
	4	2143	1.6 (0.028)	5.15-5.25 (0.29-0.79)	0.10 (1.96)
HDL	1	1926	3.2 (0.085)	1.38-1.43 (0.54-0.88)	0.05 (3.58)
	2	1887	1.5 (0.069)	1.51-1.54 (0.46-0.00)	0.03 (2.07)
	3	1926	2.0 (0.001)	1.58-1.64 (0.46-0.96)	0.06 (3.87)
	4	1909	2.0 (0.008)	1.68-1.73 (0.42-0.88)	0.05 (3.11)
LDL	1	2144	0.0 (0.691)	3.52-3.52 (0.29-0.88)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	2080	1.9 (0.020)	3.34-3.43 (0.21-0.75)	0.09 (2.69)
	3	2133	0.9 (0.181)	3.17-3.20 (0.25-0.75)	0.03 (0.99)
	4	2142	1.4 (0.079)	3.02-3.08 (0.21-0.75)	0.06 (1.91)
Total	1	1925	6.3 (0.032)	3.97-4.21 (0.17-0.54)	0.24 (5.92)
cholesterol :	2	1887	3.3 (0.044)	3.68-3.82 (0.13-0.79)	0.14 (3.66)
прг	3	1925	5.6 (0.132)	3.32-3.51 (0.08-0.54)	0.19 (5.65)
	4	1908	0.4 (0.289)	3.12-3.14 (0.00-0.46)	0.02 (0.54)
Physical activity	ty				
Glucose	1	1169	4.5 (0.029)	4.75-4.91 (0.83-0.58)	0.16 (3.33)
	2	2730	0.0 (0.396)	4.77-4.77 (0.96-0.46)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	2684	4.7 (0.422)	4.75-4.81 (0.88-0.38)	0.06 (1.20)
Triglyceride	1	1300	0.6 (0.250)	1.33-1.36 (0.42-0.96)	0.02 (1.77)
	2	3053	0.7 (0.237)	1.20-1.22 (0.58-0.00)	0.02 (1.47)
	3	2975	0.0 (0.953)	1.13-1.13 (0.04-0.50)	0.00 (0.00)
TyG index	1	1168	0.7 (0.235)	4.55-4.56 (0.46-0.96)	0.01 (0.22)
	2	2729	0.0 (0.429)	4.50-4.50 (0.58-0.04)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	2684	0.0 (0.977)	4.48-4.48 (0.58-0.00)	0.00 (0.00)
Total	1	1299	1.8 (0.014)	5.37-5.53 (0.29-0.83)	0.16 (2.88)
cholesterol	2	3052	4.1 (0.002)	5.28-5.49 (0.21-0.83)	0.21 (3.83)
	3	2975	0.0 (0.451)	5.33-5.33 (0.29-0.79)	0.00 (0.00)
HDL	1	1169	2.7 (0.007)	1.45-1.53 (0.42-0.79)	0.09 (5.79)
	2	2729	2.0 (0.001)	1.53-1.59 (0.50-0.92)	0.06 (3.64)
	3	2683	2.4 (0.009)	1.58-1.63 (0.42-0.96)	0.05 (3.04)
LDL	1	1296	0.9 (0.209)	3.36-3.40 (0.25-0.79)	0.04 (1.19)
	2	3048	3.5 (0.035)	3.23-3.35 (0.17-0.83)	0.11 (3.47)
	3	2971	0.0 (0.430)	3.21-3.21 (0.13-0.54)	0.00(0.00)
Total	3 1	2971 1167	0.0 (0.430) 3.4 (0.261)	3.74-3.86 (0.75-0.50)	0.00 (0.00)
Total cholesterol:	3 1 2	2971 1167 2728	0.0 (0.430) 3.4 (0.261) 1.3 (0.073)	3.21-3.21 (0.13-0.54) 3.74-3.86 (0.75-0.50) 3.56-3.62 (0.04-0.50)	0.00 (0.00) 0.13 (3.30) 0.07 (1.83)

HbA1c	(mmol	/mmol)
-------	-------	--------

	minorj				
Glucose	1	1962	5.4 (0.240)	4.68-4.76 (0.88-0.38)	0.09 (1.82)
	2	4840	0.5 (0.218)	4.78-4.79 (0.00-0.54)	0.01 (0.16)
	3	480	1.4 (0.076)	5.01-5.10 (0.96-0.46)	0.09 (1.74)
Triglyceride	1	2178	0.0 (0.529)	1.10-1.10 (0.63-0.13)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	5400	3.6 (0.312)	1.20-1.25 (0.67-0.92)	0.05 (3.74)
	3	533	2.3 (0.074)	1.44-1.60 (0.33-0.92)	0.16 (10.47)
TyG index	1	1962	0.0 (0.386)	4.47-4.47 (0.63-0.13)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	4838	3.4 (0.323)	4.50-4.52 (0.67-0.96)	0.02 (0.35)
	3	480	0.0 (0.373)	4.64-4.64 (0.38-0.92)	0.00 (0.00)
Total	1	2176	3.1 (0.069)	5.18-5.33 (0.25-0.92)	0.14 (2.72)
cholesterol	2	5400	2.1 (0.007)	5.38-5.47 (0.25-0.83)	0.09 (1.65)
	3	533	0.0 (0.922)	5.59-5.59 (0.29-0.92)	0.00 (0.00)
HDL	1	1961	2.1 (0.001)	1.56-1.63 (0.38-0.88)	0.07 (4.19)
	2	4840	3.2 (<0.001)	1.53-1.59 (0.50-0.88)	0.06 (4.03)
	3	480	0.0 (0.960)	1.40-1.40 (0.88-0.29)	0.00 (0.00)
LDL	1	2174	0.0 (0.702)	3.15-3.15 (0.25-0.79)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	5393	2.0 (0.026)	3.29-3.34 (0.21-0.67)	0.06 (1.67)
	3	532	0.0 (0.939)	3.53-3.53 (0.75-0.46)	0.00 (0.00)
Total	1	1959	0.9 (0.177)	3.37-3.42 (0.88-0.38)	0.04 (1.26)
cholesterol:	2	4839	4.1 (0.001)	3.54-3.70 (0.17-0.50)	0.16 (4.53)
HDL	3	480	3.4 (0.448)	4.10-4.27 (0.67-0.46)	0.18 (4.19)
Cardiorespirat	ory fitne	ss (MET	5)		
Glucose	1	463	1.5 (0.054)	4.88-4.97 (0.67-0.13)	0.09 (1.93)
	2	409	1.2 (0.153)	4.87-4.94 (0.83-0.33)	0.07 (1.33)
	3	375	0.0 (0.832)	4.83-4.83 (0.21-0.54)	0.00 (0.00)
	4	290	0.0 (0.420)	4.82-4.82 (0.92-0.42)	0.00 (0.00)
Triglyceride	1	497	5.9 (0.038)	1.24-1.60 (0.08-0.25)	0.36 (25.14)
	2	425	1.2 (0.116)	1.15-1.24 (0.63-0.17)	0.09 (7.67)
	3	398	1.4 (0.048)	1.05-1.18 (0.50-0.00)	0.13 (11.44)
	4	315	0.4 (0.284)	0.96-0.99 (0.54-0.04)	0.03 (2.75)
TyG index	1	463	5.6 (0.111)	4.54-4.64 (0.08-0.25)	0.10 (2.17)
	2	409	1.4 (0.106)	4.50-4.54 (0.67-0.21)	0.04 (0.84)
	3	375	1.5 (0.058)	4.46-4.51 (0.50-0.96)	0.05 (1.03)
	4	290	0.3 (0.316)	4.42-4.42 (0.58-0.04)	0.01 (0.16)
Total	1	497	3.5 (0.373)	5.45-5.66 (0.04-0.29)	0.21 (3.81)
cholesterol	2	425	0.0 (0.523)	5.39-5.39 (0.54-0.04)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	399	0.9 (0.170)	5.30-5.40 (0.38-0.83)	0.10 (1.82)
	4	315	2.5 (0.194)	5.18-5.40 (0.25-0.92)	0.22 (4.17)
HDL	1	463	0.7 (0.252)	1.47-1.49 (0.42-0.88)	0.02 (1.66)
	2	410	3.5 (0.107)	1.52-1.63 (0.38-0.08)	0.11 (6.99)
	3	375	0.0 (0.845)	1.65-1.65 (0.00-0.54)	0.00 (0.00)
			-	. ,	· · ·

	4	290	1.4 (0.059)	1.68-1.76 (0.33-0.83)	0.08 (4.38)
LDL	1	497	0.0 (0.397)	3.47-3.47 (0.83-0.33)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	424	0.0 (0.794)	3.28-3.28 (0.63-0.13)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	400	0.2 (0.329)	3.19-3.21 (0.38-0.88)	0.01 (0.45)
	4	315	0.0 (0.692)	3.10-3.10 (0.21-0.67)	0.00 (0.0)
Total	1	463	1.8 (0.037)	3.81-4.03 (0.96-0.38)	0.22 (5.56)
cholesterol :	2	410	6.7 (0.056)	3.38-3.85 (0.63-0.38)	0.46 (12.8)
прг	3	374	0.0 (0.470)	3.37-3.37 (0.46-0.96)	0.00 (0.0)
	4	290	0.0 (0.779)	3.15-3.15 (0.75-0.29)	0.00 (0.0)
Grip strength (H	kg)				
Glucose	1	1919	1.5 (0.087)	4.75-4.79 (0.75-0.29)	0.05 (0.97)
	2	1921	4.3 (0.115)	4.74-4.84 (0.88-0.63)	0.11 (2.22)
	3	1939	3.5 (0.059)	4.76-4.84 (0.92-0.33)	0.08 (1.73)
	4	1978	0.0 (0.426)	4.79-4.79 (0.17-0.63)	0.00 (0.00)
Triglyceride	1	2150	3.1 (0.112)	1.21-1.30 (0.67-0.96)	0.08 (6.69)
	2	2111	0.0 (0.426)	1.20-1.20 (0.13-0.67)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	2158	3.4 (0.097)	1.16-1.26 (0.67-0.04)	0.10 (8.25)
	4	2209	0.0 (0.497)	1.17-1.17 (0.67-0.25)	0.00 (0.00)
TyG index	1	1917	3.1 (0.045)	4.50-4.54 (0.67-0.00)	0.04 (0.89)
	2	1921	0.7 (0.211)	4.50-4.51 (0.17-0.67)	0.01 (0.18)
	3	1939	3.4 (0.111)	4.49-4.52 (0.67-0.04)	0.04 (0.79)
	4	1978	0.0 (0.748)	4.49-4.49 (0.67-0.21)	0.00 (0.00)
Total	1	2150	0.0 (0.453)	5.40-5.40 (0.29-0.83)	0.00 (0.00)
cholesterol	2	2109	1.5 (0.032)	5.33-5.42 (0.21-0.71)	0.09 (1.74)
	3	2158	1.6 (0.083)	5.35-5.43 (0.42-0.96)	0.08 (1.50)
	4	2209	3.5 (0.018)	5.25-5.44 (0.17-0.88)	0.19 (3.47)
HDL	1	1919	1.7 (0.050)	1.52-1.55 (0.46-0.88)	0.04 (2.39)
	2	1920	2.1 (0.001)	1.53-1.60 (0.50-0.96)	0.07 (4.27)
	3	1939	1.7 (0.018)	1.55-1.60 (0.42-0.88)	0.05 (2.86)
	4	1978	1.7 (0.014)	1.55-1.59 (0.38-0.88)	0.04 (2.84)
LDL	1	2145	0.0 (0.658)	3.30-3.30 (0.17-0.58)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	2105	1.5 (0.027)	3.23-3.31 (0.13-0.63)	0.07 (2.27)
	3	2158	0.0 (0.599)	3.28-3.28 (0.50-0.00)	0.00 (0.00)
	4	2205	3.4 (0.054)	3.19-3.32 (0.17-0.88)	0.13 (3.98)
Total	1	1917	4.0 (0.134)	3.58-3.73 (0.71-0.50)	0.15 (4.01)
cholesterol :	2	1920	1.7 (0.003)	3.52-3.66 (0.08-0.54)	0.14 (3.99)
плг	3	1938	2.3 (0.117)	3.51-3.62 (0.75-0.42)	0.11 (3.01)
	4	1978	0.2 (0.333)	3.55-3.56 (0.00-0.50)	0.01 (0.18)

P-value represents significance for the smoothed term of menstrual cycle phase in the GAM. Bold face text denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation. Fat mass, muscle mass, handgrip strength, and fitness are

categorised as quartiles. IPAQ and HbA1c are categorised into low, medium and high according to previously defined criteria. Menstrual cycle phase values are shown on a scale of 0-1, this corresponds to the approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1 (14). EDF, estimated degrees of freedom; HbA1c, glycated haemoglobin; LDL, low density lipoprotein; HDL, high density lipoprotein.

Appendix 2.5: Sub-group analysis for variation in metabolites across the menstrual cycle

Variable	Level	N val	EDF (P val)	Min-max (IU (MC status))	Variation (IU (%))
Fat mass (%)					
Glucose	1	1892	0.0 (0.676)	4.75-4.75 (0.54-0.00)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	1904	1.0 (0.183)	4.75-4.78 (0.58-0.04)	0.02 (0.50)
	3	1909	1.4 (0.049)	4.76-4.80 (0.54-0.08)	0.05 (0.96)
	4	1947	0.4 (0.277)	4.83-4.84 (0.25-0.71)	0.01 (0.19)
Triglyceride	1	2118	0.0 (0.741)	0.94-0.94 (0.96-0.46)	0.00 (0.00)
0,7	2	2109	0.5 (0.273)	1.08-1.10 (0.58-0.13)	0.01 (1.15)
	3	2170	7.2 (0.001)	1.14-1.41 (0.79-0.63)	0.27 (21.39)
	4	1892	3.5 (0.029)	1.47-1.57 (0.96-0.33)	0.10 (6.49)
TyG index	1	1904	0.0 (0.411)	4.40-4.40 (0.00-0.50)	0.00 (0.00)
5	2	1908	1.0 (0.131)	4.45-4.47 (0.58-0.13)	0.01 (0.28)
	3	1946	6.9 (0.003)	4.49-4.57 (0.79-0.13)	0.08 (1.80)
	4	2121	3.2 (0.022)	4.61-4.65 (0.00-0.67)	0.04 (0.81)
Total cholesterol	1	2115	1.7 (0.012)	5.15-5.27 (0.79-0.29)	0.12 (2.22)
	2	2109	0.0 (0.409)	5.29-5.29 (0.83-0.29)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	2170	2.6 (0.003)	5.40-5.57 (0.83-0.25)	0.17 (3.18)
	4	1892	4.9 (0.024)	5.42-5.65 (0.88-0.13)	0.22 (4.05)
HDL	1	1903	2.2 (0.005)	1.68-1.73 (0.79-0.38)	0.06 (3.43)
	2	1909	2.1 (<0.001)	1.58-1.66 (0.00-0.50)	0.08 (4.83)
	3	1947	4.4 (0.007)	1.48-1.55 (0.04-0.33)	0.08 (5.17)
	4	2118	4.1 (0.047)	1.36-1.42 (0.88-0.50)	0.06 (4.25)
LDL	1	2115	1.2 (0.087)	3.03-3.08 (0.75-0.25)	0.05 (1.70)
	2	2105	3.2 (0.141)	3.12-3.21 (0.50-0.21)	0.09 (2.83)
	3	2164	2.0 (0.010)	3.33-3.43 (0.79-0.21)	0.10 (3.08)
	4	1892	3.5 (0.263)	3.46-3.56 (0.88-0.17)	0.10 (2.74)
Total cholesterol : HDL	1	2120	0.0 (0.718)	3.13-3.13 (0.42-0.88)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	1901	2.2 (0.003)	3.30-3.45 (0.54-0.08)	0.15 (4.56)
	3	1909	4.7 (0.014)	3.63-3.85 (0.83-0.08)	0.21 (5.72)
	4	1946	3.2 (0.114)	4.09-4.22 (0.54-0.21)	0.13 (3.07)
Fat-free mass (%)					
Glucose	1	1926	0.0 (0.479)	4.83-4.83 (0.17-0.71)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	1887	1.5 (0.033)	4.74-4.80 (0.50-0.04)	0.05 (1.11)
	3	1927	1.2 (0.118)	4.76-4.79 (0.58-0.04)	0.03 (0.70)
	4	1909	0.0 (0.812)	4.76-4.76 (0.42-0.00)	0.00 (0.00)
Triglyceride	1	2150	0.91 (0.195)	1.51-1.54 (0.96-0.46)	0.03 (1.78)
	2	2084	4.12 (0.082)	1.23-1.34 (0.83-0.63)	0.11 (8.43)
	3	2136	4.39 (0.559)	1.05-1.12 (0.83-0.08)	0.07 (6.38)

adjusted for fasting duration

Two index 1 1925 12 (0.146) 4 62 4 64 (0.04 0.59) 0.01 (0.20)	
1 1723 1.2 (0.140) 4.02-4.04 (0.04-0.36) 0.01 (0.30)	
2 1886 3.9 (0.055) 4.51-4.55 (0.83-0.13) 0.04 (0.93)	
3 1927 5.8 (0.170) 4.45-4.49 (0.83-0.08) 0.04 (0.97)	
<u>4</u> <u>1909</u> <u>0.0</u> (0.644) <u>4.40-4.40</u> (0.00-0.58) <u>0.00</u> (0.00)	
Total cholesterol 1 2150 4.5 (0.089) 5.45-5.63 (0.88-0.17) 0.18 (3.24)	
2 2084 2.6 (0.009) 5.42-5.58 (0.79-0.25) 0.16 (2.83)	
3 2135 1.6 (0.038) 5.25-5.35 (0.83-0.33) 0.10 (1.80)	
4 2143 1.6 (0.029) 5.15-5.25 (0.79-0.29) 0.10 (1.94)	
HDL 1 1926 3.3 (0.088) 1.38-1.43 (0.88-0.54) 0.05 (3.58)	
2 1887 1.5 (0.073) 1.51-1.54 (0.00-0.46) 0.03 (2.02)	
3 1926 2.0 (0.001) 1.58-1.64 (0.96-0.46) 0.06 (3.85)	
4 1909 2.0 (0.007) 1.67-1.73 (0.88-0.42) 0.05 (3.18)	
LDL 1 2144 3.2 (0.455) 3.47-3.54 (0.88-0.17) 0.07 (2.01)	
2 2080 1.9 (0.022) 3.34-3.43 (0.75-0.21) 0.09 (2.64)	
3 2133 0.9 (0.174) 3.17-3.20 (0.75-0.25) 0.03 (1.03)	
4 2142 1.4 (0.086) 3.02-3.08 (0.71-0.21) 0.06 (1.85)	
Total cholesterol : HDL 1 1925 6.3(0.034) 3.97-4.21 (0.54-0.17) 0.24 (5.80)	
2 1887 3.3 (0.048) 3.68-3.82 (0.79-0.13) 0.14 (3.62)	
3 1925 5.5 (0.144) 3.32-3.51 (0.54-0.08) 0.19 (5.52)	
4 1908 0.5 (0.272) 3.12-3.14 (0.46-0.96) 0.02 (0.66)	
Physical activity	
Glucose 1 1169 4.4 (0.042) 4.75-4.90 (0.58-0.83) 0.15 (3.13)	
2 2730 0.0 (0.389) 4.77-4.77 (0.46-0.96) 0.00 (0.00)	
3 2684 4.6 (0.445) 4.75-4.81 (0.38-0.88) 0.06 (1.17)	
Triglyceride 1 1300 0.2 (0.331) 1.35-1.36 (0.96-0.42) 0.01 (0.56)	
2 3053 0.7 (0.235) 1.20-1.22 (0.00-0.54) 0.02 (1.48)	
3 2975 0.0 (0.964) 1.13-1.13 (0.50-0.08) 0.00 (0.00)	
TyG index 1 1168 0.4 (0.297) 4.56-4.56 (0.96-0.46) 0.01 (0.12)	
2 2729 0.0 (0.443) 4.50-4.50 (0.04-0.58) 0.00 (0.00)	
3 2684 0.0 (0.962) 4.48-4.48 (0.00-0.58) 0.00 (0.00)	
Total cholesterol 1 1299 1.8 (0.013) 5.37-5.53 (0.83-0.29) 0.16 (2.92)	
2 3052 4.2 (0.002) 5.28-5.49 (0.83-0.21) 0.21 (3.85)	
3 2975 0.0 (0.457) 5.33-5.33 (0.79-0.29) 0.00 (0.00)	
HDL 1 1169 2.5 (0.009) 1.45-1.53 (0.79-0.42) 0.08 (5.45)	
2 2729 2.4 (0.001) 1.53-1.59 (0.92-0.50) 0.06 (4.12)	
3 2683 2.4 (0.008) 1.58-1.63 (0.96-0.42) 0.05 (3.07)	
LDL 1 1296 1.0 (0.191) 3.35-3.40 (0.79-0.25) 0.05 (1.37)	
2 3048 3.8 (0.037) 3.23-3.35 (0.83-0.17) 0.12 (3.60)	
3 2971 0.0 (0.413) 3.21-3.21 (0.54-0.08) 0.00 (0.00)	
Total cholesterol : HDL 1 1167 3.4 (0.287) 3.74-3.85 (0.50-0.75) 0.12 (3.08)	
2 2728 1.3 (0.077) 3.56-3.62 (0.50-0.04) 0.06 (1.79)	
3 2683 1.5 (0.084) 3.43-3.50 (0.46-0.96) 0.07 (2.00)	

Glucose	1	1962	5.4 (0.241)	4.68-4.76 (0.38-0.88)	0.08 (1.73)
	2	4840	3.3 (0.151)	4.76-4.81 (0.63-0.92)	0.05 (1.01)
	3	480	1.4 (0.084)	5.01-5.10 (0.46-0.96)	0.08 (1.66)
Triglyceride	1	2178	0.0 (0.542)	1.10-1.10 (0.13-0.63)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	5400	3.7 (0.263)	1.20-1.25 (0.92-0.67)	0.05 (4.13)
	3	533	2.7 (0.066)	1.43-1.61 (0.92-0.33)	0.18 (12.17)
TyG index	1	1962	0.0 (0.434)	4.47-4.47 (0.13-0.63)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	4838	3.4 (0.299)	4.50-4.52 (0.96-0.67)	0.02 (0.37)
	3	480	0.0 (0.405)	4.65-4.65 (0.92-0.38)	0.00 (0.00)
Total cholesterol	1	2176	3.2 (0.066)	5.18-5.33 (0.92-0.25)	0.15 (2.77)
	2	5400	2.1 (0.007)	5.38-5.47 (0.83-0.25)	0.09 (1.63)
	3	533	0.0 (0.922)	5.59-5.59 (0.92-0.29)	0.00 (0.00)
HDL	1	1961	2.0 (0.001)	1.56-1.63 (0.88-0.38)	0.07 (4.11)
	2	4840	3.1 (<0.001)	1.53-1.59 (0.88-0.50)	0.06 (4.06)
	3	480	0.0 (0.952)	1.40-1.40 (0.38-0.92)	0.00 (0.00)
LDL	1	2174	0.0 (0.712)	3.15-3.15 (0.79-0.25)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	5393	1.9 (0.027)	3.29-3.34 (0.67-0.21)	0.05 (1.64)
	3	532	0.0 (0.945)	3.53-3.53 (0.46-0.75)	0.00 (0.00)
Total cholesterol : HDL	1	1959	0.9 (0.186)	3.38-3.42 (0.38-0.88)	0.04 (1.19)
	2	4839	4.1 (0.001)	3.54-3.70 (0.50-0.17)	0.16 (4.50)
	3	480	0.0 (0.799)	4.17-4.17 (0.25-0.71)	0.00 (0.00)
Cardiorespiratory fitnes	s (MET	ſs)			
Glucose	1	463	1.5 (0.054)	4.88-4.97 (0.13-0.67)	0.09 (1.93)
	2	409	1.2 (0.153)	4.87-4.94 (0.33-0.83)	0.07 (1.33)
	3	375	0.0 (0.832)	4.83-4.83 (0.54-0.21)	0.00 (0.00)
	4	290	0.0 (0.420)	4.82-4.82 (0.42-0.92)	0.00 (0.00)
Triglyceride	1	497	5.9 (0.038)	1.24-1.60 (0.25-0.08)	0.36 (25.14)
	2	425	1.3 (0.116)	1.15-1.24 (0.17-0.63)	0.09 (7.67)
	3	398	1.4 (0.048)	1.05-1.18 (0.00-0.50)	0.13 (11.44)
	4	315	0.4 (0.284)	0.96-0.99 (0.04-0.54)	0.03 (2.75)
TyG index	1	463	5.6 (0.111)	4.54-4.64 (0.25-0.08)	0.10 (2.17)
	2	409	1.4 (0.106)	4.50-4.54 (0.21-0.67)	0.04 (0.84)
	3	375	1.5 (0.058)	4.46-4.51 (0.96-0.50)	0.05 (1.03)
	4	290	0.3 (0.316)	4.42-4.42 (0.04-0.58)	0.01 (0.16)
Total cholesterol	1	497	3.5 (0.373)	5.45-5.66 (0.29-0.04)	0.21 (3.81)
	2	425	0.0 (0.523)	5.39-5.39 (0.04-0.54)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	399	0.9 (0.170)	5.30-5.40 (0.83-0.38)	0.10 (1.82)
	4	315	2.5 (0.194)	5.18-5.40 (0.92-0.25)	0.22 (4.17)
HDL	1	463	0.7 (0.252)	1.47-1.49 (0.88-0.42)	0.02 (1.66)
	2	410	3.5 (0.107)	1.52-1.63 (0.08-0.38)	0.11 (6.99)
	3	375	0.0 (0.845)	1.65-1.65 (0.54-0.00)	0.00 (0.00)
	4	290	1.4 (0.059)	1.68-1.76 (0.83-0.33)	0.08 (4.38)

HbA1c	mmol	/mmol)	
IDITIC	minut	/ 11111101 /	

LDL	1	497	0.0 (0.397)	3.47-3.47 (0.33-0.83)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	424	0.0 (0.794)	3.28-3.28 (0.13-0.63)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	400	0.2 (0.329)	3.19-3.21 (0.88-0.38)	0.01 (0.45)
	4	315	0.0 (0.692)	3.10-3.10 (0.67-0.21)	0.00 (0.00)
Total cholesterol : HDL	1	463	1.8 (0.037)	3.81-4.03 (0.38-0.96)	0.22 (5.56)
	2	410	6.7 (0.056)	3.38-3.85 (0.38-0.63)	0.46 (12.8)
	3	374	0.0 (0.470)	3.37-3.37 (0.96-0.46)	0.00 (0.00)
	4	290	0.0 (0.779)	3.15-3.15 (0.29-0.75)	0.00 (0.00)
Grip strength (kg)					
Glucose	1	1919	1.5 (0.089)	4.75-4.79 (0.29-0.75)	0.05 (0.95)
	2	1921	4.3 (0.108)	4.74-4.85 (0.63-0.88)	0.11 (2.26)
	3	1939	3.8 (0.053)	4.75-4.84 (0.33-0.92)	0.09 (1.80)
	4	1978	0.0 (0.447)	4.79-4.79 (0.67-0.17)	0.00 (0.00)
Triglyceride	1	2150	3.2 (0.104)	1.21-1.30 (0.96-0.67)	0.09 (6.89)
	2	2111	0.0 (0.407)	1.20-1.20 (0.67-0.13)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	2158	3.4 (0.078)	1.16-1.26 (0.04-0.67)	0.10 (8.51)
	4	2209	0.0 (0.532)	1.17-1.17 (0.25-0.71)	0.00 (0.00)
TyG index	1	1917	3.1 (0.051)	4.50-4.54 (0.00-0.67)	0.04 (0.88)
	2	1921	0.7 (0.215)	4.50-4.51 (0.67-0.17)	0.01 (0.18)
	3	1939	3.3 (0.100)	4.49-4.52 (0.04-0.67)	0.04 (0.78)
	4	1978	0.0 (0.790)	4.49-4.49 (0.25-0.67)	0.00 (0.00)
Total cholesterol	1	2150	0.0 (0.466)	5.04-5.40 (0.83-0.29)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	2109	1.5 (0.032)	5.33-5.42 (0.71-0.21)	0.09 (1.74)
	3	2158	1.6 (0.084)	5.35-5.43 (0.96-0.42)	0.08 (1.49)
	4	2209	3.4 (0.019)	5.25-5.44 (0.88-0.21)	0.18 (3.42)
HDL	1	1919	1.7 (0.051)	1.52-1.55 (0.88-0.42)	0.04 (2.40)
	2	1920	2.1 (0.001)	1.53-1.60 (0.96-0.50)	0.07 (4.24)
	3	1939	1.7 (0.017)	1.55-1.60 (0.88-0.42)	0.04 (2.86)
	4	1978	1.7 (0.013)	1.55-1.59 (0.88-0.38)	0.05 (2.90)
LDL	1	2145	0.0 (0.688)	3.30-3.30 (0.58-0.17)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	2105	1.5 (0.029)	3.23-3.31 (0.63-0.13)	0.07 (2.24)
	3	2158	0.0 (0.615)	3.28-3.28 (0.00-0.50)	0.00 (0.00)
	4	2205	3.4 (0.063)	3.19-3.32 (0.88-0.17)	0.12 (3.83)
Total cholesterol : HDL	1	1917	4.1 (0.130)	3.58-3.73 (0.50-0.71)	0.15 (4.09)
	2	1920	1.8 (0.003)	3.52-3.66 (0.54-0.08)	0.14 (4.04)
	3	1938	2.0 (0.126)	3.52-3.62 (0.42-0.79)	0.10 (2.71)
	4	1978	6.3 (0.209)	3.46-3.65 (0.54-0.13)	0.19 (5.27)

P-value represents significance for the smoothed term of menstrual cycle phase in the GAM. Bold face text denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity, deprivation and fasting duration. Fat mass, fat-free mass, grip strength, and fitness are categorised as quartiles. IPAQ and HbA1c are categorised into low, medium

and high according to previously defined criteria. Menstrual cycle phase values are shown on a scale of 0-1, this corresponds to the approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1 (14). EDF, estimated degrees of freedom; HbA1c, glycated haemoglobin LDL, low density lipoprotein; HDL, high density lipoprotein.



Appendix 2.6: Association between metabolites and estradiol, IGF-1, SHBG and CRP in model 1. Lines represent GAM estimates using a smoothing spline function. Shaded areas represent 95 % confidence intervals. Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation.



Appendix 2.7: Association between metabolites and estradiol, IGF-1, SHBG and CRP in model 1. Lines represent GAM estimates using a smoothing spline function. Shaded areas represent 95 % confidence intervals. Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation.

Variable	Metabolite	Model 1: SDF		Model 2: SDF +fat mass		Model 3: SDF+ physical activity			Model 4: SDF + estradiol, CRP and IGF-1				
		N	Dev exp (EDF)	p val	N	Dev exp (EDF)	p val	N	Dev exp (EDF)	p val	N	Dev exp (EDF)	p val
Estradiol	Glucose	7485	1.2 (2.4)	<0.001	7368	1.9 (2.6)	<0.001	6344	1.4 (3.2)	<0.001	7485	1.3 (1.0)	0.005
	Triglyceride	8320	2.5 (1.0)	<0.001	8195	15.4 (1.0)	<0.001	7057	3.9 (2.8)	<0.001	8320	13.4 (7.7)	<0.001
	TyG index	7483	3.4 (1.0)	<0.001	7366	18.6 (1.0)	<0.001	6342	4.8 (1.0)	<0.001	8318	2.3 (4.4)	0.037
	HDL	8193	4.6 (5.3)	0.075	7055	2.5 (4.6)	0.016	8318	3.4 (5.4)	<0.001	7484	2.3 (2.4)	<0.001
	LDL	7367	14.6 (2.3)	<0.001	6342	3.6 (2.3)	<0.001	7484	9.8 (4.6)	<0.001	8305	1.9 (3.9)	0.001
	Total cholesterol	8180	8.3 (5.3)	0.045	7044	2.7 (4.5)	0.001	8305	4.5 (5.9)	<0.001	7481	2.1 (3.5)	<0.001
_	Total cholesterol : HDL	7364	20.0 (4.0)	<0.001	6339	3.8 (4.0)	<0.001	7481	12.9 (5.5)	<0.001	7483	15.6 (7.4)	<0.001
CRP	Glucose	7485	0.9 (1.0)	0.003	7368	1.6 (1.2)	0.702	6344	1.0 (1.0)	0.010	7485	1.3 (1.0)	0.581
	Triglyceride	8320	13.1 (7.7)	<0.001	8195	17.9 (7.3)	<0.001	7057	13.7 (7.7)	<0.001	8320	13.4 (1.2)	0.300
	TyG index	7483	15.1 (7.3)	<0.001	7366	20.9 (6.4)	<0.001	6342	15.7 (7.0)	<0.001	8318	3.2 (5.4)	<0.001
	HDL	8193	4.6 (3.9)	0.048	7055	3.3 (4.9)	<0.001	8318	3.4 (1.4)	0.771	7484	8.9 (4.5)	<0.001
	LDL	7367	15.2 (2.5)	<0.001	6342	9.9 (4.4)	<0.001	7484	9.8 (1.4)	<0.001	8305	4.3 (5.7)	<0.001
	Total cholesterol	8180	8.2 (3.7)	0.035	7044	5.0 (5.48)	<0.001	8305	4.5 (1.0)	0.140	7481	12.2 (5.5)	<0.001
	Total cholesterol : HDL	7364	21.1 (4.0)	<0.001	6339	13.6 (5.1)	<0.001	7481	12.9 (1.4)	<0.001	7483	15.6 (1.0)	0.001
IGF-1	Glucose	7485	0.8 (1.0)	0.861	7368	1.6 (1.0)	0.456	6344	1.0 (1.5)	0.822	7485	1.3 (2.3)	<0.001
	Triglyceride	8320	2.6 (2.5)	<0.001	8195	15.3 (1.5)	0.073	7057	3.9 (2.5)	<0.001	8320	13.4 (2.8)	<0.001
	TyG index	7483	3.3 (2.9)	<0.001	7366	18.3 (2.5)	0.677	6342	4.6 (3.8)	0.001	8318	2.1 (1.0)	0.040
	HDL	8193	4.5 (2.0)	0.409	7055	2.4 (3.7)	0.175	8318	3.3 (4.1)	0.060	7484	1.8 (5.0)	0.030
	LDL	7367	14.5 (5.2)	0.009	6342	3.0 (1.9)	0.355	7484	9.8 (2.2)	<0.001	8305	1.7 (1.0)	0.081
	Total cholesterol	8180	8.1 (1.6)	0.502	7044	2.3 (1.0)	0.082	8305	4.5 (1.1)	0.001	7481	1.7 (2.5)	<0.001
	Total cholesterol : HDL	7364	19.7 (1.3)	0.186	6339	3.4 (2.4)	0.003	7481	12.9 (1.0)	<0.001	7483	15.6 (1.0)	<0.001

|--|

P-value represents significance for smoothed term in the GAM. Model parameters shown as deviance explained in percentage (dev exp) with estimated degrees of freedom (EDF) in brackets. Bold face text denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Sociodemographic factors (SDF) included were age, ethnicity and deprivation. Model 1 was adjusted for SDF and fasting duration. Model 2 was adjusted for SDF, fasting duration and fat mass (%). Model 3 was adjusted for SDF, fasting duration and summed physical activity (MET min/wk). Model 4 was adjusted for SDF, fasting duration, estradiol, CRP and IGF-1 (except the exposure of interest). EDF, Estimated degree of Freedom; LDL, low density lipoprotein; HDL, high density lipoprotein; TyG index, triglyceride to glucose index.

Variable	N val	Mean ± SD	EDF	p-value Minimum (IU (MC status)		Variation
Estradiol (pmol/L)	7788	564.3 ± 387.9	7.4	<0.001	377.33-705.7 (0.00-0.38)	328.37 (60.64)
IGF-1 (mmol/L)	7743	23.7 ± 5.4	2.8	<0.001	22.37-24.29 (0.00-0.67)	1.93 (8.25)
SHBG (mmol/L)	6970	69.7 ± 30.6	5.8	0.002	66.91-73.48 (0.21-0.00)	6.58 (9.37)
CRP (mg/L)	7763	2.0 ± 3.6	2.0	0.129	1.89-2.22 (0.29-1.00)	0.33 (15.84)
Walking	6566	1061.9 ± 1106.2	1.0	0.116	1041.68-1117.95 (0.00-1.00)	76.27 (7.06)
Moderate	6566	775.5 ± 1050.8	1.0	0.105	745.42-820.21 (0.00-1.00)	74.79 (9.55)
Vigorous	6566	662.7 ± 1024.6	1.2	0.152	618.33-691.69 (0.00-1.00)	73.35 (11.2)
Summed	6566	2500.1 ± 2411.9	1.1	0.044	2407.13-2628.93 (0.00-1.00)	221.8 (8.81)
Fitness						
Grip strength	7764	26.9 ± 6.0	7.0	0.016	26.64-27.62 (0.21-0.88)	0.97 (3.59)
CRF (METS)	1409	9.5 ± 2.4	1.80	0.012	9.55-9.92 (0.88-0.33)	0.37 (3.80)
Metabolites						
Glucose	6985	4.8 ± 0.5	2.0	0.176	4.77-4.81 (0.42-1.00)	0.04 (0.90)
Triglyceride	7782	1.2 ± 0.7	2.0	0.488	1.19-1.23 (1.00-0.54)	0.03 (2.67)
TyG index	6983	4.5 ± 0.2	1.7	0.432	4.50-4.51 (0.00-0.58)	0.01 (0.20)
Total cholesterol	7780	5.4 ± 0.9	4.1	0.006	5.33-5.45 (0.00-0.25)	0.12 (2.15)
HDL	6984	1.6 ± 0.4	4.0	<0.001	1.53-1.59 (0.00-0.46)	0.06 (3.61)
LDL	7769	3.3 ± 0.7	4.3	0.168	3.26-3.33 (0.00-0.21)	0.07 (2.03)
Total cholesterol: HDL	6981	3.6 ± 0.9	6.2	0.029	3.53-3.66 (0.50-0.13)	0.14 (3.76)

Appendix 2.9: Variation in outcome variables across the menstrual cycle in participants without reported menstrual cycle symptoms.

P-value represents significance level for smoothed terms in the GAM. Bold face text denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Participants reporting any physical symptoms associated with the menstrual cycle (abdominal discomfort, abdominal pain, menstrual cramps or other

problems) were excluded. Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation. Menstrual cycle phase values are shown on a scale of 0-1, this corresponds to the approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1 (14). CRF, cardiorespiratory fitness; EDF, estimated degree of Freedom; HDL, high density lipoprotein; LDL, low density lipoprotein, TyG index; triglyceride to glucose index.

Appendix 2.10: Effect of continuous covariates on variation in metabolites across the menstrual cycle excluding menstrual cycle

symptoms

Variable	Value	BMI (kg/m ²)	Fat mass	Skeletal muscle	Summed PA	HbA1c (mmol/	Grip strength	Cardiorespiratory
Clucose	N	<u>6960</u>	6866	6863	5884	6569	6963	1310
Glucose	N Dou ovn	0900 ∠01	<0.1	2003 201	200 4	0.1	<pre>0903</pre>	0.1
	EDE	<0.1 1 0	<0.1 1.2	<0.1 1 2	<0.1 1 2	0.1	<0.1 1.2	0.1
		1.2	1.5	1.5	1.2		1.5	4.5
	p-value	0.065	0.005		0.110	0.050	7750	1407
Triglyceride	N	//5/	/65/	/654	6561	/330	//58	1407
	Dev exp	0.2	0.1	0.1	<0.1	0.1	<0.1	0.1
	EDF	4.4	4.1	4.1	0.9	4.5	4.0	3.6
	p-value	0.009	0.020	0.030	0.209	0.145	0.093	0.019
TyG index	N	6958	6864	6861	5882	6567	6961	1319
	Dev exp	0.2	0.2	0.2	<0.1	0.1	<0.1	0.1
	EDF	4.0	3.8	3.7	1.2	3.8	3.6	3.3
	p-value	0.018	0.051	0.077	0.141	0.155	0.096	0.018
Total	Ν	7755	7655	7652	6559	7328	7756	1408
cholesterol	Dev exp	< 0.1	0.1	0.1	< 0.1	<0.1	< 0.1	<0.1
	EDF	3.2	3.1	3.0	3.1	3.4	3.2	1.2
	p-value	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.002	<0.001	0.108
HDL	N	6959	6865	6862	5882	6568	6962	1320
	Dev exp	0.2	0.2	0.1	< 0.1	< 0.1	< 0.1	0.1
	EDF	2.4	2.4	2.3	2.3	2.5	2.6	4.2
	p-value	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	<0.001	0.021
LDL	Ν	7744	7644	7641	6550	7320	7745	1408
	Dev exp	0.1	0.1	0.1	< 0.1	< 0.1	<0.1	0.1
	EDF	3.5	3.4	3.2	3.3	3.6	3.4	0.0
	p-value	0.007	0.002	0.003	0.031	0.042	0.053	0.651
Total	N	6956	6862	6859	5879	6565	6959	1319
cholesterol:	Dev exp	0.2	0.2	0.2	<0.1	0.1	<0.1	0.1
HDL	EDF	5.2	5.8	6.0	4.2	6.2	5.7	4.1
	p-value	0.001	0.001	0.001	0.025	<0.001	0.002	0.158

P-value represents significance for the smoothed term of menstrual cycle phase in the GAM. Bold face text denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Participants reporting any physical symptoms associated with the menstrual cycle (abdominal discomfort, abdominal pain, menstrual cramps or other problems) were excluded. Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity and deprivation. Menstrual cycle phase values are shown on a scale of 0-1, this corresponds to the approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1 (14). EDF, estimated degree of Freedom; HbA1c, glycated haemoglobin LDL, low density lipoprotein; HDL, high density lipoprotein.

Appendix 2.11: Sub-group analysis for variation in metabolites across the menstrual

Variable	Level	N val	EDF (P val)	Min-max (IU (MC status))	Variation (IU (%))
Fat mass (%)					
Glucose	1	1660	<0.1 (0.64)	4.74-4.74 (0.38-0.96)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	1710	0.7 (0.22)	4.75-4.76 (0.58-0.08)	0.02 (0.39)
	3	1709	2.1 (0.02)	4.74-4.81 (0.54-0.13)	0.07 (1.56)
	4	1787	0.9 (0.17)	4.82-4.85 (0.25-0.71)	0.02 (0.50)
HDL	1	1660	2.0 (0.01)	1.68-1.73 (0.79-0.38)	0.05 (3.18)
	2	1709	2.0 (0.00)	1.58-1.65 (0.00-0.46)	0.07 (4.15)
	3	1709	3.6 (0.02)	1.48-1.55 (0.04-0.38)	0.07 (4.52)
	4	1787	3.9 (0.11)	1.37-1.42 (0.88-0.50)	0.05 (3.93)
LDL	1	1863	1.3 (0.06)	3.03-3.10 (0.83-0.29)	0.06 (2.07)
	2	1900	3.0 (0.45)	3.14-3.20 (0.50-0.25)	0.06 (1.90)
	3	1894	2.5 (0.01)	3.33-3.45 (0.79-0.21)	0.12 (3.51)
	4	1987	3.2 (0.37)	3.47-3.55 (0.88-0.17)	0.08 (2.22)
Total cholesterol	1	1866	1.7 (0.01)	5.16-5.29 (0.83-0.33)	0.13 (2.52)
	2	1899	<0.1 (0.47)	5.29-5.29 (0.92-0.33)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	1898	3.1 (0.01)	5.42-5.60 (0.88-0.25)	0.19 (3.38)
	4	1992	4.7 (0.04)	5.44-5.64 (0.88-0.13)	0.20 (3.64)
Total cholesterol : HDL	1	1660	<0.1 (0.95)	3.13-3.13 (0.42-0.79)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	1707	1.6 (0.04)	3.33-3.43 (0.54-0.04)	0.09 (2.80)
	3	1709	4.7 (0.02)	3.63-3.86 (0.83-0.13)	0.24 (6.30)
	4	1786	2.8 (0.19)	4.10-4.21 (0.54-0.21)	0.11 (2.60)
Triglyceride	1	1865	<0.1 (0.89)	0.94-0.94 (0.92-0.38)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	1902	<0.1 (0.46)	1.10-1.10 (0.63-0.17)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	1898	7.2 (0.00)	1.14-1.43 (0.79-0.63)	0.28 (22.17)
	4	1992	4.7 (0.01)	1.44-1.59 (0.92-0.33)	0.15 (10.12)
TyG index	1	1660	<0.1 (0.80)	4.40-4.40 (0.92-0.50)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	1710	0.2 (0.32)	4.46-4.46 (0.67-0.17)	0.00 (0.05)
	3	1708	7.0 (0.01)	4.49-4.58 (0.79-0.63)	0.08 (1.85)
	4	1786	4.0 (0.01)	4.60-4.65 (0.96-0.71)	0.05 (1.04)
Fat-free mass (%)					
Glucose	1	1768	<0.1 (0.37)	4.83-4.83 (0.17-0.71)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	1703	1.9 (0.02)	4.72-4.79 (0.50-0.08)	0.07 (1.49)
	3	1717	1.1 (0.15)	4.75-4.78 (0.58-0.04)	0.03 (0.65)
	4	1675	<0.1 (0.78)	4.75-4.75 (0.38-0.96)	0.00 (0.00)
HDL	1	1768	2.7 (0.16)	1.38-1.42 (0.88-0.54)	0.04 (2.95)
	2	1703	0.9 (0.20)	1.52-1.53 (0.00-0.42)	0.02 (1.06)
	3	1716	1.9 (0.00)	1.58-1.64 (0.96-0.42)	0.06 (3.53)
	4	1675	1.8 (0.02)	1.68-1.73 (0.88-0.42)	0.05 (2.79)

cycle excluding women with menstrual cycle symptoms.

LDL	1	1971	<0.1 (0.67)	3.52-3.52 (0.88-0.42)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	1884	1.8 (0.05)	3.36-3.44 (0.75-0.21)	0.08 (2.41)
	3	1906	<0.1 (0.52)	3.19-3.19 (0.79-0.29)	0.00 (0.00)
	4	1880	1.4 (0.08)	3.02-3.08 (0.79-0.29)	0.06 (1.98)
Total cholesterol	1	1976	4.0 (0.13)	5.47-5.62 (0.88-0.50)	0.15 (2.67)
	2	1888	2.8 (0.02)	5.44-5.60 (0.88-0.25)	0.16 (2.90)
	3	1907	1.2 (0.10)	5.27-5.34 (0.88-0.38)	0.07 (1.28)
	4	1881	1.7 (0.02)	5.14-5.26 (0.83-0.33)	0.12 (2.26)
Total cholesterol : HDL	1	1767	6.5 (0.05)	3.96-4.21 (0.54-0.13)	0.25 (6.20)
	2	1703	3.0 (0.12)	3.69-3.81 (0.79-0.13)	0.12 (3.17)
	3	1715	5.1 (0.33)	3.35-3.50 (0.54-0.08)	0.16 (4.56)
	4	1674	<0.1 (0.61)	3.13-3.13 (0.50-0.00)	0.00 (0.00)
Triglyceride	1	1976	1.56 (0.08)	1.48-1.54 (0.92-0.38)	0.06 (3.97)
	2	1888	3.60 (0.17)	1.25-1.34 (0.88-0.63)	0.10 (7.56)
	3	1908	<0.1 (0.72)	1.11-1.11 (0.79-0.33)	0.00 (0.00)
	4	1882	<0.1 (0.92)	0.95-0.95 (0.92-0.29)	0.00 (0.00)
TyG index	1	1767	2.07 (0.09)	4.61-4.64 (0.00-0.42)	0.02 (0.52)
-	2	1702	3.69 (0.13)	4.52-4.55 (0.88-0.58)	0.04 (0.85)
	3	1717	5.59 (0.26)	4.45-4.49 (0.83-0.42)	0.04 (0.93)
	4	1675	<0.1 (0.88)	4.40-4.40 (0.96-0.58)	0.00 (0.00)
Physical activity					
Glucose	1	1054	3.9 (0.04)	4.73-4.88 (0.54-0.83)	0.14 (2.97)
	2	2437	<0.1 (0.37)	4.77-4.77 (0.42-0.92)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	2393	5.1 (0.44)	4.75-4.81 (0.38-0.83)	0.06 (1.33)
HDL	1	1054	2.2 (0.01)	1.45-1.53 (0.83-0.42)	0.08 (5.39)
	2	2436	2.5 (0.00)	1.53-1.59 (0.92-0.50)	0.06 (3.77)
	3	2392	2.9 (0.03)	1.58-1.63 (0.00-0.42)	0.05 (2.95)
LDL	1	1171	0.4 (0.29)	3.38-3.40 (0.83-0.29)	0.02 (0.56)
	2	2720	3.3 (0.09)	3.24-3.34 (0.83-0.17)	0.10 (3.17)
	3	2659	0.0 (0.80)	3.21-3.21 (0.58-0.25)	0.00 (0.00)
Total cholesterol	1	1173	1.7 (0.02)	5.39-5.54 (0.83-0.33)	0.14 (2.63)
	2	2723	3.8 (0.01)	5.29-5.48 (0.88-0.21)	0.19 (3.61)
	3	2663	3.0 (0.17)	5.29-5.39 (0.00-0.33)	0.10 (1.87)
Total cholesterol : HDL	1	1052	3.1 (0.29)	3.74-3.87 (0.50-0.79)	0.13 (3.30)
	2	2435	0.3 (0.30)	3.59-3.60 (0.54-0.04)	0.01 (0.34)
	3	2392	<0.1 (0.37)	3.48-3.48 (0.46-0.96)	0.00 (0.00)
Triglyceride	1	1174	0.1 (0.36)	1.35-1.35 (0.88-0.33)	0.00 (0.21)
	2	2724	1.0 (0.18)	1.20-1.23 (0.00-0.54)	0.03 (2.24)
	3	<u>266</u> 3	<0.1 (0.99)	1.14-1.14 (0.92-0.29)	0.00 (0.00)
TyG index	1	1053	<0.1 (0.45)	4.56-4.56 (0.92-0.42)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	2436	<0.1 (0.37)	4.51-4.51 (0.04-0.54)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	<u>239</u> 3	<0.1 (0.73)	4.48-4.48 (0.00-0.54)	0.00 (0.00)

Glucose	1	1749	5.3 (0.46)	4.67-4.76 (0.42-0.88)	0.09 (1.84)
	2	4346	0.8 (0.22)	4.77-4.79 (0.54-0.96)	0.01 (0.26)
	3	444	0.8 (0.24)	5.01-5.05 (0.46-0.04)	0.04 (0.77)
HDL	1	1748	2.1 (0.00)	1.56-1.63 (0.88-0.33)	0.07 (4.69)
	2	4346	2.7 (0.00)	1.54-1.59 (0.88-0.46)	0.05 (3.28)
	3	444	<0.1 (0.90)	1.40-1.40 (0.13-0.75)	0.00 (0.00)
LDL	1	1943	3.0 (0.29)	3.11-3.19 (0.96-0.25)	0.07 (2.37)
	2	4849	1.4 (0.10)	3.31-3.34 (0.71-0.21)	0.04 (1.08)
	3	493	<0.1 (0.96)	3.54-3.54 (0.00-0.71)	0.00 (0.00)
Total cholesterol	1	1945	3.6 (0.01)	5.15-5.35 (0.96-0.29)	0.20 (3.72)
	2	4854	1.7 (0.04)	5.40-5.47 (0.83-0.29)	0.07 (1.21)
	3	494	<0.1 (0.87)	5.60-5.60 (0.96-0.38)	0.00 (0.00)
Total cholesterol : HDL	1	1746	0.9 (0.19)	3.38-3.43 (0.33-0.79)	0.05 (1.33)
	2	4345	4.1 (0.00)	3.55-3.71 (0.50-0.17)	0.15 (4.26)
	3	444	<0.1 (0.91)	4.19-4.19 (0.42-0.75)	0.00 (0.00)
Triglyceride	1	1947	0.1 (0.35)	1.11-1.11 (0.08-0.58)	0.00 (0.24)
	2	4854	3.9 (0.30)	1.21-1.26 (0.88-0.67)	0.05 (4.34)
	3	494	1.4 (0.10)	1.49-1.60 (0.92-0.38)	0.11 (7.24)
TyG index	1	1749	0.5 (0.25)	4.46-4.47 (0.13-0.63)	0.01 (0.15)
	2	4344	3.4 (0.37)	4.51-4.52 (0.92-0.67)	0.02 (0.35)
	3	444	0.1 (0.34)	4.65-4.65 (0.88-0.33)	0.00 (0.03)
Cardiorespiratory fitnes	s (MET	ſs)			
Glucose	1	401	2.0 (0.02)	4.85-4.98 (0.13-0.67)	0.13 (2.67)
	2	350	<0.1 (0.54)	4.89-4.89 (0.33-0.79)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	325	<0.1 (0.67)	4.82-4.82 (0.58-0.17)	0.00 (0.00)
	4	240	3.4 (0.19)	4.73-4.88 (0.46-0.71)	0.15 (3.14)
HDL	1	401	<0.1 (0.44)	1.47-1.47 (0.88-0.42)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	351	<0.1 (0.37)	1.57-1.57 (0.92-0.38)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	325	0.4 (0.28)	1.64-1.66 (0.63-0.13)	0.02 (1.01)
	4	240	5.6 (0.08)	1.63-1.83 (0.13-0.33)	0.20 (11.65)
LDL	1	432	<0.1 (0.64)	3.47-3.47 (0.38-0.92)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	364	<0.1 (0.59)	3.29-3.29 (0.08-0.58)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	348	1.1 (0.11)	3.17-3.28 (0.83-0.33)	0.11 (3.51)
	4	261	<0.1 (0.87)	3.12-3.12 (0.92-0.33)	0.00 (0.00)
Total cholesterol	1	432	3.7 (0.41)	5.47-5.70 (0.29-0.08)	0.23 (4.10)
	2	365	<0.1 (0.39)	5.40-5.40 (0.04-0.54)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	347	1.6 (0.02)	5.25-5.51 (0.83-0.33)	0.26 (4.82)
	4	261	<0.1 (0.38)	5.31-5.31 (0.88-0.38)	0.00 (0.00)
Total cholesterol : HDL	1	401	1.7 (0.08)	3.85-4.03 (0.42-0.00)	0.19 (4.75)
	2	351	6.8 (0.05)	3.36-3.87 (0.38-0.63)	0.51 (14.18)
	3	324	0.5 (0.26)	3.35-3.41 (0.00-0.50)	0.05 (1.60)
	4	240	<0.1 (0.72)	3.17-3.17 (0.25-0.71)	0.00 (0.00)
Triglyceride	1	432	6.3 (0.01)	1.23-1.68 (0.25-0.08)	0.45 (31.13)

	2	365	<0.1 (0.39)	1.18-1.18 (0.13-0.63)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	346	1.5 (0.04)	1.05-1.20 (0.00-0.50)	0.15 (13.5)
	4	261	0.9 (0.14)	0.94-1.02 (0.08-0.58)	0.08 (8.29)
TyG index	1	401	5.9 (0.04)	4.54-4.66 (0.25-0.08)	0.12 (2.68)
	2	350	4.8 (0.23)	4.48-4.57 (0.38-0.58)	0.09 (2.00)
	3	325	1.4 (0.05)	4.46-4.51 (0.96-0.5)	0.05 (1.06)
	4	240	1.0 (0.16)	4.41-4.44 (0.08-0.63)	0.03 (0.66)
Grip strength (kg)					
Glucose	1	1731	1.7 (0.06)	4.74-4.80 (0.29-0.75)	0.06 (1.21)
	2	1726	<0.1 (0.66)	4.78-4.78 (0.54-0.96)	0.00 (0.00)
	3	1745	4.6 (0.03)	4.73-4.85 (0.33-0.92)	0.11 (2.38)
	4	1761	0.5 (0.27)	4.78-4.79 (0.67-0.17)	0.01 (0.27)
HDL	1	1731	0.5 (0.24)	1.53-1.54 (0.92-0.46)	0.01 (0.60)
	2	1725	2.0 (0.00)	1.53-1.59 (0.96-0.46)	0.07 (4.22)
	3	1745	1.5 (0.03)	1.55-1.59 (0.88-0.38)	0.04 (2.66)
	4	1761	1.5 (0.02)	1.55-1.59 (0.88-0.38)	0.04 (2.62)
LDL	1	1946	<0.1 (0.91)	3.31-3.31 (0.58-0.21)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	1893	1.1 (0.09)	3.25-3.30 (0.67-0.13)	0.05 (1.56)
	3	1951	<0.1 (0.39)	3.30-3.30 (0.00-0.50)	0.00 (0.00)
	4	1955	3.7 (0.08)	3.19-3.32 (0.92-0.21)	0.13 (4.07)
Total cholesterol	1	1950	<0.1 (0.65)	5.40-5.40 (0.92-0.38)	0.00 (0.00)
	2	1896	1.3 (0.06)	5.34-5.42 (0.75-0.25)	0.08 (1.54)
	3	1951	1.7 (0.05)	5.37-5.47 (0.96-0.42)	0.10 (1.83)
	4	1959	3.4 (0.03)	5.26-5.44 (0.92-0.21)	0.17 (3.23)
Total cholesterol : HDL	1	1729	3.9 (0.20)	3.61-3.74 (0.50-0.71)	0.13 (3.58)
	2	1725	1.7 (0.01)	3.53-3.66 (0.54-0.08)	0.14 (3.80)
	3	1744	0.9 (0.21)	3.56-3.61 (0.33-0.79)	0.04 (1.24)
	4	1761	6.9 (0.13)	3.45-3.70 (0.54-0.67)	0.25 (6.92)
Triglyceride	1	1950	2.6 (0.08)	1.22-1.30 (0.96-0.33)	0.09 (6.88)
	2	1898	0.5 (0.27)	1.19-1.20 (0.63-0.13)	0.01 (1.21)
	3	1951	1.3 (0.11)	1.20-1.25 (0.08-0.63)	0.05 (4.04)
	4	1959	<0.1 (0.53)	1.18-1.18 (0.25-0.67)	0.00 (0.00)
TyG index	1	1729	3.0 (0.06)	4.50-4.54 (0.96-0.63)	0.04 (0.87)
	2	1726	0.7 (0.21)	4.50-4.51 (0.67-0.17)	0.01 (0.19)
	3	1745	1.11 (0.14)	4.51-4.52 (0.08-0.63)	0.02 (0.34)
	4	1761	<0.1 (0.80)	4.50-4.50 (0.21-0.63)	0.00 (0.00)

P-value represents significance for the smoothed term of menstrual cycle phase in the GAM. Bold face text denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity, deprivation. Fat mass, muscle mass, handgrip strength, and fitness are categorised as quartiles. IPAQ and HbA1c are categorised into low, medium and high

according to previously defined criteria. Menstrual cycle phase values are shown on a scale of 0-1, this corresponds to the approximate phases: follicular phase, 0-0.54; luteal phase 0.54-1 (1). EDF, estimated degrees of freedom; HbA1c, glycated haemoglobin; LDL, low density lipoprotein; HDL, high density lipoprotein.

		Mode	l 1:		Mode	12:		Mode	l 3:		Model	4:	
Variable	Metabolite	SDF			SDF +	f at mass		SDF+	physical activ	vity	SDF +	estradiol, CRP	and IGF-1
			Dev exp			Dev exp			Dev exp			Dev exp	
		N	(EDF)	p val	Ν	(EDF)	p val	N	(EDF)	p val	N	(EDF)	p val
Estradiol	Glucose	6705	1.1 (2.6)	<0.001	6597	1.9 (2.8)	<0.001	5658	1.1 (3.2)	<0.001	6705	1.4 (2.5)	<0.001
	Triglyceride	7466	2.1 (3.1)	<0.001	7352	14.3 (3.2)	0.001	6305	3.5 (3.8)	<0.001	7466	12.8 (4.0)	<0.001
	TyG index	6703	3.1 (1.0)	<0.001	6595	17.6 (1.0)	<0.001	5656	4.4 (1.0)	<0.001	6703	15.2 (3.1)	<0.001
	HDL	7464	2.1 (3.4)	0.051	7350	4.3 (3.9)	0.130	6303	2.2 (3.6)	0.028	7464	3.2 (3.3)	0.075
	LDL	6704	2.3 (2.0)	<0.001	6596	14.7 (2.1)	<0.001	5656	3.6 (1.8)	<0.001	6704	9.9 (1.9)	<0.001
	Total cholesterol	7453	1.5 (1.4)	0.001	7339	7.8 (3.3)	0.105	6294	2.2 (3.0)	0.003	7453	4.2 (1.6)	0.009
	Total cholesterol : HDL	6701	1.7 (1.0)	<0.001	6593	19.6 (1.0)	<0.001	5653	3.4 (1.0)	<0.001	6701	12.7 (1.0)	<0.001
CRP	Glucose	6705	0.8 (1.0)	0.001	6597	1.6 (1.1)	0.738	5658	1.1 (8.5)	0.003	6705	1.4 (8.4)	0.016
	Triglyceride	7466	12.4 (7.4)	<0.001	7352	16.7 (6.7)	<0.001	6305	13.0 (7.4)	<0.001	7466	12.8 (7.4)	<0.001
	TyG index	6703	14.6 (7.2)	<0.001	6595	19.9 (6.3)	<0.001	5656	15.2 (7.0)	<0.001	6703	15.2 (7.3)	<0.001
	HDL	7464	3.0 (5.2)	<0.001	7350	4.3 (3.9)	0.110	6303	3.1 (4.9)	<0.001	7464	3.2 (5.2)	<0.001
	LDL	6704	9.1 (4.4)	<0.001	6596	15.3 (2.6)	<0.001	5656	10.1 (4.2)	<0.001	6704	9.9 (4.6)	<0.001
	Total cholesterol	7453	4.0 (5.6)	<0.001	7339	7.8 (3.6)	0.064	6294	4.6 (5.1)	<0.001	7453	4.2 (5.6)	<0.001
	Total cholesterol : HDL	6701	12.1 (5.4)	<0.001	6593	20.8 (3.9)	<0.001	5653	13.4 (4.9)	< 0.001	6701	12.7 (5.4)	<0.001
IGF-1	Glucose	6705	0.7 (1.0)	0.492	6597	1.6 (1.0)	0.762	5658	0.6 (1.0)	0.592	6705	1.4 (1.0)	0.932
	Triglyceride	7466	2.2 (2.7)	<0.001	7352	14.1 (1.8)	0.203	6305	3.4 (2.8)	<0.001	7466	12.8 (1.6)	0.193
	TyG index	6703	3.0 (3.1)	<0.001	6595	17.3 (2.7)	0.505	5656	4.2 (3.7)	0.001	6703	15.2 (2.5)	0.005
	HDL	7464	2.0 (4.1)	0.233	7350	4.3 (4.3)	0.441	6303	2.2 (4.5)	0.196	7464	3.2 (4.1)	0.484
	LDL	6704	1.9 (5.6)	0.032	6596	14.5 (1.0)	0.002	5656	3.0 (1.9)	0.402	6704	9.9 (1.0)	<0.001
	Total cholesterol	7453	1.3 (1.0)	0.184	7339	7.7 (1.0)	0.345	6294	2.1 (3.2)	0.334	7453	4.2 (1.0)	0.090
	Total cholesterol : HDL	6701	1.5 (2.6)	<0.001	6593	19.4 (1.7)	0.155	5653	3.1 (2.6)	0.002	6701	12.7 (1.8)	<0.001

Appendix 2.12: Relationship between metabolites with estradiol and inflammatory markers excluding women with menstrual cycle

symptoms.

P-value represents significance for smoothed term in the GAM. Model parameters shown as deviance explained in percentage (dev exp) with estimated degrees of freedom (EDF) in brackets. Bold face text denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Sociodemographic factors (SDF) included were age, ethnicity and deprivation. Model 1 was adjusted for SDF. Model 2 was adjusted for SDF and fat mass (%). Model 3 was adjusted for SDF and summed physical activity (MET min/wk). Model 4 was adjusted for SDF and estradiol, CRP and IGF-1 (except the exposure of interest). EDF, estimated degree of Freedom; LDL, low density lipoprotein; HDL, high density lipoprotein; TyG index, triglyceride to glucose index.

Appendix 2.13: Sub-group analysis for variation in estradiol, CRP and IGF-1 across the

menstrual cycle.

Variable	Level	N val	EDF (P val)	Min-max (IU (MC status))	Variation (IU (%))
Fat mass (%)				
Estradiol	1	2122	4.5 (<0.001)	416.48-728.39 (0.38-1.00)	311.91 (54.49)
Estradiol	2	2120	5.4 (<0.001)	440.88-755.27 (0.38-0.00)	314.39 (52.57)
Estradiol	3	2110	7.1 (<0.001)	408.61-694.24 (0.42-0.00)	285.63 (51.80)
Estradiol	4	2171	4.5 (<0.001)	395.51-605.03 (0.33-0.00)	209.52 (41.88)
CRP	1	2113	0.0 (0.628)	0.92-0.92 (0.88-0.38)	0.00 (0.00)
CRP	2	2113	0.0 (0.846)	1.39-1.39 (0.33-0.83)	0.00 (0.00)
CRP	3	2106	0.0 (0.84)	1.73-1.73 (0.75-0.29)	0.00 (0.00)
CRP	4	2167	5.4 (0.022)	3.45-4.22 (0.00-0.21)	0.77 (20.17)
IGF-1	1	2113	2.8 (<0.001)	22.97-25.13 (0.67-0.13)	2.16 (8.96)
IGF-1	2	2108	6.5 (<0.001)	23.31-25.40 (0.63-0.08)	2.08 (8.56)
IGF-1	3	2097	6.0 (<0.001)	23.11-24.99 (0.54-0.08)	1.88 (7.82)
IGF-1	4	2159	3.3 (<0.001)	21.57-23.40 (0.67-0.13)	1.83 (8.12)
Muscle ma	iss (%)				
Estradiol	1	2122	4.6 (<0.001)	389.59-606.46 (0.38-0.00)	216.87 (43.55)
Estradiol	2	2120	4.4 (<0.001)	435.12-667.01 (0.38-0.00)	231.89 (42.08)
Estradiol	3	2110	6.4 (<0.001)	428.77-755.91 (0.38-0.00)	327.14 (55.23)
Estradiol	4	2171	4.4 (<0.001)	414.71-733.39 (0.38-0.00)	318.69 (55.52)
CRP	1	2113	1.4 (0.109)	3.56-3.82 (0.00-0.54)	0.26 (7.12)
CRP	2	2113	5.5 (0.016)	1.47-2.38 (0.63-0.38)	0.91 (47.39)
CRP	3	2106	0.0 (0.934)	1.43-1.43 (0.33-0.79)	0.00 (0.00)
CRP	4	2167	0.0 (0.992)	0.91-0.91 (0.88-0.21)	0.00 (0.00)
IGF-1	1	2113	3.8 (<0.001)	21.59-23.15 (0.75-0.13)	1.56 (6.95)
IGF-1	2	2108	5.7 (<0.001)	22.97-24.97 (0.54-0.04)	2.00 (8.36)
IGF-1	3	2097	2.3 (<0.001)	23.67-24.90 (0.63-0.13)	1.23 (5.06)
IGF-1	4	2159	2.9 (<0.001)	23.13-25.32 (0.67-0.13)	2.19 (9.04)
Physical a	ctivity				
Estradiol	1	1302	4.8 (<0.001)	425.69-692.66 (0.38-0.04)	266.97 (47.74)
Estradiol	2	3054	5.0 (<0.001)	420.95-697.29 (0.33-0.00)	276.34 (49.42)
Estradiol	3	2977	5.5 (<0.001)	418.33-696.91 (0.38-0.00)	278.58 (49.96)
CRP	1	1299	7.3 (0.007)	1.95-3.44 (0.67-0.21)	1.49 (55.38)
CRP	2	3045	0.6 (0.25)	1.77-1.85 (0.92-0.42)	0.08 (4.19)
CRP	3	2971	0.0 (0.399)	1.63-1.63 (0.58-0.17)	0.00 (0.00)
IGF-1	1	1299	2.6 (<0.001)	22.73-24.19 (0.54-0.13)	1.45 (6.20)
IGF-1	2	3037	5.0 (<0.001)	22.78-24.60 (0.63-0.13)	1.82 (7.67)
IGF-1	3	2957	2.8 (<0.001)	23.23-24.82 (0.67-0.13)	1.59 (6.60)
HbA1c (m	mol/mm	ol)			

Estradiol	1	2179	5.7 (<0.001)	408.25-759.85 (0.38-0.04)	351.6 (60.2)
Estradiol	2	5405	5.7 (<0.001)	407.92-680.60 (0.38-0.00)	272.67 (50.1)
Estradiol	3	533	1.9 (0.005)	487.49-604.67 (0.42-0.96)	117.18 (21.46)
CRP	1	2171	0.0 (0.903)	1.58-1.58 (0.79-0.25)	0.00 (0.00)
CRP	2	5389	4.9 (0.112)	1.81-2.20 (0.00-0.21)	0.39 (19.43)
CRP	3	532	5.0 (0.011)	3.18-4.96 (0.67-0.13)	1.78 (43.77)
IGF-1	1	2170	3.6 (<0.001)	22.62-24.57 (0.67-0.08)	1.96 (8.29)
IGF-1	2	5374	6.6 (<0.001)	22.79-24.84 (0.88-0.04)	2.04 (8.58)
IGF-1	3	529	4.7 (0.181)	21.95-23.66 (0.54-0.96)	1.71 (7.48)
Cardioresp	oiratory fi	tness (ME	Гs)		
Estradiol	1	497	1.8 (0.026)	494.4-601.68 (0.42-0.96)	107.29 (19.58)
Estradiol	2	425	2.4 (<0.001)	478.01-672.15 (0.38-0.92)	194.15 (33.76)
Estradiol	3	400	3.9 (<0.001)	448.29-698.25 (0.38-0.04)	249.96 (43.6)
Estradiol	4	315	6.1 (<0.001)	395.95-796.11 (0.33-0.96)	400.16 (67.14)
CRP	1	497	6.9 (0.001)	2.27-5.70 (0.63-0.21)	3.43 (86.13)
CRP	2	424	0.1 (0.343)	1.90-1.96 (0.67-0.21)	0.06 (2.99)
CRP	3	400	0.0 (0.906)	1.22-1.22 (0.92-0.38)	0.00 (0.00)
CRP	4	314	0.7 (0.24)	1.12-1.42 (0.42-0.92)	0.30 (23.48)
IGF-1	1	494	1.2 (0.105)	22.57-23.37 (0.79-0.29)	0.80 (3.50)
IGF-1	2	425	7.3 (0.020)	22.32-26.41 (0.67-0.00)	4.09 (16.77)
IGF-1	3	400	1.7 (0.031)	24.03-25.35 (0.63-0.08)	1.32 (5.36)
IGF-1	4	312	5.4 (0.001)	23.01-26.43 (0.83-0.04)	3.42 (13.83)
Grip streng	gth (kg)				
Estradiol	1	2153	7.0 (<0.001)	432.43-741.49 (0.33-0.00)	309.06 (52.66)
Estradiol	2	2112	6.1 (<0.001)	394.89-710.67 (0.38-0.00)	315.78 (57.13)
Estradiol	3	2160	4.7 (<0.001)	397.55-680.93 (0.38-0.96)	283.37 (52.55)
Estradiol	4	2209	4.5 (<0.001)	427.89-676.87 (0.38-0.00)	248.99 (45.07)
CRP	1	2147	7.1 (0.135)	1.83-2.73 (0.67-0.25)	0.89 (39.16)
CRP	2	2107	4.8 (0.138)	1.77-2.41 (0.92-0.50)	0.64 (30.41)
CRP	3	2153	0.6 (0.247)	1.71-1.81 (0.92-0.42)	0.10 (5.77)
CRP	4	2201	0 (0.456)	1.74-1.74 (0.71-0.25)	0.00 (0.00)
IGF-1	1	2138	6.0 (<0.001)	22.10-24.08 (0.54-0.04)	1.99 (8.60)
IGF-1	2	2099	2.4 (<0.001)	22.81-24.14 (0.58-0.13)	1.33 (5.68)
IGF-1	3	2153	2.7 (<0.001)	23.04-25.02 (0.58-0.13)	1.98 (8.24)
IGF-1	4	2197	5.6 (<0.001)	23.43-25.23 (0.67-0.04)	1.80 (7.39)

P-value represents significance for the smoothed term of menstrual cycle phase in the GAM. Bold face text denotes significant p-value (<0.05). Analyses were adjusted for age, ethnicity, deprivation. Fat mass, muscle mass, handgrip strength, and fitness are categorised as quartiles. IPAQ and HbA1c are categorised into low, medium and high according to previously defined criteria. Menstrual cycle phase values are shown on a



Appendix 2.14: Changes in metabolite concentration across hourly fasting durations.

Fasting	Glucose Triglyceride		ride	Total cholesterol		HDL		LDL		
duration	Value	P-val	Value	P-val	Value	P-val	Value	P-val	Value	P-val
(hr)	(mmol/L)		(mmol/L)		(mmol/L)		(mmol/L)		(mmol/L)	
0	5.24 ± 0.85	0.147	1.19 ± 0.65	1.000	5.16 ± 1.22	0.608	1.42 ± 0.28	0.660	3.21 ± 0.96	0.833
1	5.00 ± 0.91	< 0.001	1.24 ± 0.70	0.923	5.26 ± 0.91	0.992	1.55 ± 0.35	0.178	3.18 ± 0.70	1.000
2	4.80 ± 0.68	0.052	1.22 ± 0.69	1.000	5.30 ± 0.90	0.371	1.55 ± 0.34	1.000	3.23 ± 0.72	0.169
3	4.76 ± 0.58	0.665	1.22 ± 0.67	1.000	5.32 ± 0.90	0.908	1.55 ± 0.34	0.932	3.24 ± 0.71	0.991
4	4.78 ± 0.49	0.770	1.21 ± 0.65	0.758	5.36 ± 0.90	0.313	1.56 ± 0.34	0.655	3.26 ± 0.71	0.875
5	4.76 ± 0.47	1.000	1.24 ± 0.68	0.398	5.36 ± 0.89	1.000	1.55 ± 0.34	0.762	3.27 ± 0.71	0.997
6	4.77 ± 0.58	0.997	1.19 ± 0.70	0.999	5.37 ± 0.86	1.000	1.57 ± 0.35	0.415	3.25 ± 0.69	0.999
7	4.79 ± 0.42	0.915	1.17 ± 0.55	0.703	5.41 ± 0.90	0.985	1.57 ± 0.36	1.000	3.31 ± 0.72	0.863
≥8	4.84 ± 0.48	NA	1.10 ± 0.61	NA	5.39 ± 0.94	NA	1.50 ± 0.35	NA	3.35 ± 0.75	NA

Appendix 2.15: Metabolite concentration across fasting durations.

Values are represented as mean ± 1 SD. P-value represents paired t-test between consecutive hours of fasting duration (i.e. 0-1, 1-2, etc).

Bold type font represents a significant P-value (< 0.05). HDL, high density lipoprotein; LDL, low density lipoprotein. Note: significant p-value for glucose at 0 hr vs 1 hr is at a timepoint prior to the 4 hr threshold for fasting duration implemented as a participant exclusion criteria.

Appendix 3.1: Menstrual cycle questionnaire

01/05/2018 [V2.0]



Participant number:

Date:

<u>Menstrual cycle questionnaire.</u>

Have you ever had/experienced any of the following in the previous 3 months:	YES	NO
(Please mark an X the appropriate box)		
Current pregnancy or pregnancy within the previous 3 months?		
Use of any hormone based medication (Including any hormone based contraception,		
i.e. contraceptive pill or contraceptive implant)?		
Previous diagnoses of a menstrual cycle disorder?		
Absence of a period?		
Severe painful cramps during menstruation?		
Heavy menstrual bleeding (including bleeding >7d)?		
Bleeding between periods?		

Appendix 3.2: Menstrual cycle diary



Participant number:

Date:

Menstrual cycle diary

The questions below are about your current menstrual cycle.

- Please answer question 5-6 during the occurrence of menstrual bleeding.
- Date period begins is defined as the first day of menstrual bleeding.

1. Date last period began:									
2. Date	2. Date this period began:								
3. Date	3. Date of positive luteinizing hormone test:								
4. Symptoms of this period have been:									
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Least symptomatic						Most sym	ptomatic		
5. This period compared to previous cycles has been									
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Less symptomatic No change						More symptomatic			
6. Did this cycle exhibit any of the following?					YES	NO			
(Place an X in the appropriate box)									
Heavy menstrual bleeding (including bleeding duration >7d)									
Severe c	Severe cramps/unusually painful cramps during menstruation								

Catalogue number	miRNA ID	Target sequence
YP00204308	hsa-miR-155-5p	UUAAUGCUAAUCGUGAUAGGGGU
YP00206046	hsa-miR-331-3p	GCCCCUGGGCCUAUCCUAGAA
YP00204303	hsa-miR-324-3p	ACUGCCCCAGGUGCUGCUGG
YP02113205	hsa-miR-328-5p	GGGGGGGCAGGAGGGGCUCAGGG
YP00205632	hsa-miR-30c-2-3p	CUGGGAGAAGGCUGUUUACUCU
YP00204783	hsa-miR-30c-5p	UGUAAACAUCCUACACUCUCAGC
YP00204292	hsa-miR-20a-5p	UAAAGUGCUUAUAGUGCAGGUAG
YP00205873	hsa-miR-23b-5p	UGGGUUCCUGGCAUGCUGAUUU
YP00204629	hsa-miR-224-3p	AAAAUGGUGCCCUAGUGACUACA
YP00204638	hsa-miR-550a-5p	AGUGCCUGAGGGAGUAAGAGCCC
YP00204423	hsa-miR-331-5p	CUAGGUAUGGUCCCAGGGAUCC
YP02104649	hsa-miR-3180-3p	UGGGGCGGAGCUUCCGGAGGCC
YP00205702	hsa-miR-16-5p	UAGCAGCACGUAAAUAUUGGCG
YP00204080	hsa-miR-194-5p	UGUAACAGCAACUCCAUGUGGA
YP00204258	hsa-miR-92a-3p	UAUUGCACUUGUCCCGGCCUGU
YP00204116	hsa-miR-616-3p	AGUCAUUGGAGGGUUUGAGCAG
YP00204354	hsa-miR-497-5p	CAGCAGCACACUGUGGUUUGU
YP02105743	hsa-miR-500b-3p	GCACCCAGGCAAGGAUUCUG
YP02114733	hsa-miR-1231	GUGUCUGGGCGGACAGCUGC
YP00204644	hsa-miR-1914-3p	GGAGGGGUCCCGCACUGGGAGG
YP02106599	hsa-miR-3615	UCUCUCGGCUCCUCGCGGCUC

Appendix 3.3: miRNA target sequence in Qiagen custom LNA miRNA RT-qPCR panels.



Appendix 3.4: Raw cycle threshold (Ct) values for RT-qPCR endogenous controls (miR-324-3p & miR-331-3p) in the early-follicular (EF), late-follicular (LF), post-ovulatory (PO) and mid-luteal (ML) phases of the menstrual cycle (N=11). Data are displayed as conventional box and whisker plot with individual data points.

miRNA	Early-follicular	Late-follicular	Post-ovulatory	Mid- luteal	P-value	Adjusted P-value
mir-16-1	2.43 ± 0.72	2.03 ± 0.44	1.4 ± 0.67	2.32 ± 0.33	0.039	0.68
mir-16-2	4.67 ± 0.89	5.18 ± 0.95	4.8 ± 1.73	5.57 ± 1.43	0.046	0.68
mir-20a	2.12 ± 0.19	1.74 ± 0.24	1.91 ± 0.29	1.86 ± 0.26	0.046	0.68
mir-20a-5p	2.35 ± 0.36	2.15 ± 0.37	1.73 ± 0.47	1.85 ± 0.46	0.039	0.68
mir-23b-5p	1.84 ± 0.21	1.82 ± 0.31	1.77 ± 0.43	2.11 ± 0.31	0.045	0.68
mir-30c-2-3p	1.71 ± 0.26	2 ± 0.23	2.07 ± 0.31	1.91 ± 0.28	0.015	0.68
mir-30c-5p	1.76 ± 0.2	1.89 ± 0.26	2.06 ± 0.42	1.5 ± 0.2	0.004	0.68
mir-92a-2	1.8 ± 0.32	1.89 ± 0.19	1.85 ± 0.2	1.51 ± 0.07	0.048	0.68
mir-194-2	1.81 ± 0.2	1.9 ± 0.26	1.92 ± 0.36	1.54 ± 0.23	0.020	0.68
mir-224-3p	2.1 ± 0.3	1.7 ± 0.35	1.8 ± 0.35	1.94 ± 0.26	0.012	0.68
mir-331-5p	3.59 ± 0.88	4.05 ± 0.91	3.66 ± 1.55	4.33 ± 1.13	0.001	0.67
mir-497	1.82 ± 0.56	2.23 ± 0.63	2.36 ± 1.07	2.53 ± 1.23	0.043	0.68
mir-500b	2.73 ± 0.84	3.38 ± 1.26	2.88 ± 1.27	3.95 ± 1.56	0.006	0.68
mir-550a-5p	1.62 ± 0.17	2.04 ± 0.17	2.03 ± 0.18	2.05 ± 0.43	0.032	0.68
mir-616	1.78 ± 0.43	1.87 ± 0.57	2.02 ± 0.73	2.66 ± 0.47	0.023	0.68
mir-1231	3.17 ± 0.79	2.75 ± 0.67	2.54 ± 1.2	3.77 ± 0.67	0.024	0.68
mir-1272	1.76 ± 0.2	1.79 ± 0.22	2.01 ± 0.29	2.11 ± 0.21	0.009	0.68
mir-1321	1.65 ± 0.34	2.04 ± 0.2	1.59 ± 0.52	2.21 ± 0.32	0.037	0.68

Appendix 3.5: Differentially expressed adipose tissue miRNA across the menstrual cycle determined using microarray analysis.

mir-1914	2.3 ± 0.43	1.76 ± 0.42	1.74 ± 0.56	2.17 ± 0.21	0.049	0.68
mir-3133	2.01 ± 0.21	1.71 ± 0.21	1.9 ± 0.25	1.94 ± 0.17	0.004	0.68
mir-3180-1	2.97 ± 0.66	2.58 ± 0.63	2.31 ± 1.1	3.56 ± 0.71	0.025	0.68
mir-3180-2	2.97 ± 0.66	2.58 ± 0.63	2.31 ± 1.1	3.56 ± 0.71	0.025	0.68
mir-3180-3	2.97 ± 0.66	2.58 ± 0.63	2.31 ± 1.1	3.56 ± 0.71	0.025	0.68
mir-3180-3p	2.91 ± 0.74	2.55 ± 0.66	2.27 ± 1.14	3.61 ± 0.68	0.024	0.68
mir-3180-4	5.17 ± 0.72	3.93 ± 1.4	4.11 ± 1.52	4.77 ± 1.55	0.040	0.68
mir-3180-5	3.45 ± 0.7	3.38 ± 0.34	2.83 ± 0.99	3.46 ± 0.37	0.019	0.68
mir-3615	2.02 ± 0.39	1.56 ± 0.41	1.77 ± 0.86	2.03 ± 0.26	0.014	0.68
mir-3914-1	3.65 ± 0.64	4.12 ± 0.93	4.16 ± 1.66	4.62 ± 1.7	0.040	0.68
mir-4443	2.68 ± 0.54	2.32 ± 0.7	2.51 ± 0.55	3.07 ± 0.21	0.016	0.68
mir-4538	2.23 ± 0.49	2.27 ± 0.31	2.49 ± 0.49	2.88 ± 0.38	0.022	0.68
mir-4716	4.8 ± 0.95	5.24 ± 1.04	4.8 ± 1.98	5.58 ± 1.62	0.046	0.68
mir-4745	1.48 ± 0.39	2.02 ± 0.38	1.87 ± 0.28	1.79 ± 0.36	0.048	0.68
mir-7976	3.05 ± 0.81	2.58 ± 0.68	2.22 ± 1.21	3.58 ± 0.87	0.025	0.68

Data are expressed as mean ± SD (N=8). P-value represents moderated empirical Bayes ANOVA. Adjusted p-value represents FDR correction for multiple testing. P-value < 0.05 considered statistically significant.
1		5				
miRNA	Early- follicular	Late- follicular	Post- ovulatory	Mid- luteal	p-value	R ²
miR-155-5p	1.37 ± 1.08	1.03 ± 0.52	1.15 ± 1.13	1.72 ± 2.49	0.882	< 0.01
miR-16-5p	1.83 ± 2.54	1.73 ± 0.85	2.12 ± 2.47	3.71 ± 5.09	0.577	< 0.01
miR-194-5p	1.85 ± 2.61	1.09 ± 0.64	1.7 ± 1.35	2 ± 2.06	0.856	< 0.01
miR-20a-5p	2.2 ± 3.4	1.83 ± 1.05	2.41 ± 2.56	3.6 ± 5.59	0.714	< 0.01
miR-224-3p	1.18 ± 0.65	1.03 ± 0.6	1.11 ± 0.5	1.19 ± 1.37	0.769	< 0.01
miR-23b-5p	1.07 ± 0.38	1.16 ± 0.57	1.08 ± 0.41	1.4 ± 1.13	0.953	< 0.01
miR-30c-2-3p	1.18 ± 0.75	1.07 ± 0.52	1.17 ± 0.4	1.16 ± 0.97	0.896	< 0.01
miR-30c-5p	1.2 ± 0.78	1.23 ± 0.99	1.43 ± 1.23	2.17 ± 3.39	0.883	< 0.01
miR-328-5p	1.09 ± 0.45	0.73 ± 0.51	0.67 ± 0.3	1.02 ± 1.3	0.158	0.05
miR-331-5p	1.29 ± 0.99	1.04 ± 0.56	1.09 ± 0.62	1.44 ± 1.61	0.982	< 0.01
miR-3615	1.64 ± 2.13	1.56 ± 0.8	2.51 ± 2.53	2.9 ± 3.08	0.510	<0.01
miR-497-5p	1.24 ± 0.84	1.07 ± 0.65	1.1 ± 0.46	1.02 ± 0.86	0.756	<0.01
miR-500b-3p	1.14 ± 0.69	1.55 ± 0.82	1.31 ± 0.63	1.15 ± 0.87	0.537	< 0.01
miR-550a-5p	1.53 ± 1.62	1.58 ± 0.94	1.59 ± 1.5	2.4 ± 2.27	0.785	<0.01
miR-616-3p	1.05 ± 0.36	0.6 ± 0.48	1.34 ± 0.95	0.98 ± 0.58	0.200	0.07
miR-92a-3p	1.98 ± 3.2	2.02 ± 1.04	2.58 ± 3.06	3.54 ± 5.2	0.458	< 0.01

Appendix 3.6: miRNA expression in the early-follicular, late-follicular, post-ovulatory and mid-luteal phase of the menstrual cycle.

Data are presented as mean ± 1 SD (N=11). Early-follicular, EF; late-follicular, LF; postovulatory, PO; mid-luteal, ML. p-values represent repeated measures ANOVA between menstrual cycle phases. Effect size represented as adjusted R² for fixed effects. P-value < 0.05 considered statistically significant.

miRNA	Early- follicular	Late- follicular	Post- ovulatory	Mid- luteal	p-value	R ²
miR-155-5p	1.05 ± 0.34	0.9 ± 0.08	0.77 ± 0.14	0.98 ± 0.60	0.435	0.02
miR-16-5p	1.16 ± 0.62	1.51 ± 0.1	1.47 ± 0.59	2.11 ± 1.40	0.187	0.15
miR-194-5p	1.17 ± 0.64	0.94 ± 0.02	1.29 ± 0.36	1.26 ± 0.56	0.395	0.06
miR-20a-5p	1.33 ± 0.96	1.56 ± 0.19	1.53 ± 0.44	1.83 ± 1.21	0.260	0.14
miR-224-3p	1.00 ± 0.04	0.90 ± 0.2	0.99 ± 0.03	0.87 ± 0.47	0.059	0.07
miR-23b-5p	1.01 ± 0.14	1.04 ± 0.05	1.02 ± 0.09	1.17 ± 0.41	0.195	0.01
miR-30c-2-3p	1.01 ± 0.11	1.00 ± 0.24	1.10 ± 0.04	0.97 ± 0.24	0.489	< 0.01
miR-30c-5p	1.02 ± 0.22	1.01 ± 0.16	1.11 ± 0.11	1.46 ± 0.85	0.064	0.10
miR-328-5p	1.01 ± 0.15	0.58 ± 0.09	0.68 ± 0.29	0.77 ± 0.28	0.069	0.17
miR-331-5p	1.01 ± 0.15	0.93 ± 0.17	0.94 ± 0.10	1.19 ± 0.66	0.059	0.11
miR-3615	1.12 ± 0.53	1.38 ± 0.13	1.74 ± 0.56	1.82 ± 0.88	0.339	0.07
miR-497-5p	1.02 ± 0.20	0.92 ± 0.07	1.00 ± 0.02	0.92 ± 0.55	0.030	0.18
miR-500b-3p	1.01 ± 0.17	1.41 ± 0.15	1.17 ± 0.05	0.92 ± 0.37	0.349	< 0.01
miR-550a-5p	1.01 ± 0.13	1.28 ± 0.24	1.26 ± 0.49	1.55 ± 0.27	0.535	< 0.01
miR-616-3p	1.04 ± 0.32	0.48 ± 0.01	1.15 ± 0.68	0.92 ± 0.42	0.151	0.24
miR-92a-3p	1.12 ± 0.54	1.74 ± 0.07	1.56 ± 0.54	2.06 ± 1.29	0.253	0.11

Appendix 3.7: miRNA expression in the early-follicular, late-follicular, post-ovulatory and mid-luteal phase of the menstrual cycle, adjusted for age.

Data were adjusted for age and presented as mean \pm 1 SD (N=11). Early-follicular, EF; late-follicular, LF; post-ovulatory, PO; mid-luteal, ML. p-values represent repeated measures ANOVA between menstrual cycle phases. Effect size represented as adjusted R² for fixed effects. Bold face text represents a statistically significant relationship (P <0.05).

Category	Term	Total genes of term	Score
KEGG	Neurotrophin signaling pathway	127 (25)	8.821
KEGG	Insulin signaling pathway	137 (26)	8.791
KEGG	Pathways in cancer	325 (43)	8.783
KEGG	WNT signaling pathway	150 (27)	8.58
Reactome	Insulin receptor signaling cascade	86 (20)	8.494
Pathway interaction database	ERBB1 downstream signaling	106 (22)	8.292
Reactome	IRS-mediated signaling	81 (19)	8.171
Reactome	IRS-related events	81 (19)	8.171
Reactome	PI3K cascade	70 (17)	7.624
Pathway interaction database	PDGFR-beta signaling pathway	126 (23)	7.538
Score is generated by the	weight of RT-qPCR miRNA expres	ssion (ddCt)	times its

Appendix 3.8: Functional pathway analysis for miR-497-5p.

enrichment -log (p-value) (N=11).

Appendix 3.9: Functional pathway analysis for miR-224-3p, miR-331-5p and miR-497-

5p.

Category	Term	Total genes of term	Score
Pathway interaction database	ERBB1 downstream signaling	106 (27)	4.481
KEGG	Focal adhesion	199 (33)	3.572
KEGG	Neurotrophin signaling pathway	127 (28)	3.537
KEGG	Insulin signaling pathway	137 (29)	3.5
KEGG	MAPK signaling pathway	272 (40)	3.42
KEGG	Pathways in cancer	325 (46)	3.389
Reactome	Insulin receptor signaling cascade NGF signaling via TRKA from the	86 (22)	3.269
Reactome	plasma membrane	136 (25)	3.079
Reactome	Signaling by NGF	221 (34)	3.069
Reactome	Axon guidance	266 (38)	2.951

Score is generated by the weight of RT-qPCR miRNA expression (ddCt) times its

enrichment -log (p-value) (N=11).

Value	Early-	Late-	Post-	Mid-	P-
value	follicular	follicular	ovulatory	luteal	value
E:P (ng/mL)	0.017 (0.009)	0.045 (0.029) *	0.017 (0.006) *†	0.023 (0.019) †‡	< 0.001
Values are pre	sented as mean	± 1 SD (N=11).	P- values repres	sent one-way re	peated
measures ANOVA between menstrual cycle phases. E:P, estradiol to progesterone ratio. st					
Significantly di	fferent from earl	y follicular; † sigi	nificantly differen	nt from late-follio	cular; ‡
significantly d	ifferent from p	ost-ovulatory. F	SH, follicle stim	ulating hormon	e; LH,
luteinizing hor	mone.				

Appendix 3. 10: Estradiol to progesterone ratio during the early-follicular, late-follicular, post-ovulatory and mid-luteal phases of the menstrual cycle.



Appendix 3.11: Power curves for detecting differences in miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle. Power curves were generated by simulation using RT-qPCR data (N=11). Estimated power for a given sample size is shown with a 95 % confidence interval for that power estimate. Data represented as estimated value with 95 % confidence intervals. Dashed line represents level of 80 % power. Grey box represents the minimum sample size required at the lower 95 % confidence interval to achieve 80% power



Physiol Genomics 54: 1–10, 2022. First published November 19, 2021; doi:10.1152/physiolgenomics.00088.2021

RESEARCH ARTICLE

Changes in adipose tissue microRNA expression across the menstrual cycle in regularly menstruating females: a pilot study

[®] Kirstin A. MacGregor,¹ Nidia Rodriguez-Sanchez,¹ Thomas G. Di Virgilio,¹ Nick D. Barwell,² Iain J. Gallagher,¹ and [®] Colin N. Moran¹

¹Physiology, Exercise and Nutrition Research Group, University of Stirling, Stirling, United Kingdom and ²Department of Diabetes and Endocrinology, Forth Valley Royal Hospital, Larbert, United Kingdom

Abstract

Cyclical changes in hormone profiles across the menstrual cycle are associated with alterations in metabolic control. MicroRNAs (miRNAs) contribute to regulating metabolic control, including adjose tissue metabolism. How fluctuations in hormonal profiles across the menstrual cycle affect adjose tissue miRNA expression remains unknown. Eleven healthy, regularly menstruating females underwent four sampling visits across their menstrual cycle. Subcutaneous abdominal adjose tissue and venous blood samples were collected at each sampling visit Luteinizing hormone (LH) tests, calendar counting, and serum hormone concentrations were used to determine menstrual cycle phases: early-follicular (EF), late-follicular (LF), postovulatory (PO), and midluteal (ML). Serum follicle-stimulating hormone, LH, estrogen, progesterone, and testosterone were determined using multiplex magnetic bead panels and enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays. Global adipose tissue miRNA expression levels were determined via microarray in a subset of participants (n = 8) and 17 candidate miRNAs were validated by RT-qPCR in the whole cohort (n = 11). Global analysis of adipose tissue miRNA expression identified 33 miRNAs significantly altered across the menstrual cycle; however, no significant differences remained after correcting for multiple testing (P > 0.05). RT-qPCR analysis of candidate miRNAs revealed miR-497-5p expression was significantly altered across the menstrual cycle; however, no significant differences between menstrual cycle phases (P > 0.05). miR-30c-5p was associated with testosterone across the menstrual cycle and a weak association with ovarian hormones. Further research in larger sample sizes is required to confirm regulation of miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle and a weak association with ovarian hormones. Further research in larger sample sizes is required to confirm regulation of miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle and a weak association with ovarian hormones.

estradiol; hormone; metabolism; ovarian hormones; progesterone

INTRODUCTION

Approximately 50% of the female population are of reproductive age, accounting for 1.9 billion women globally (1, 2). The menstrual cycle is a fundamental biological rhythm governing female physiology and encompasses the ovarian cycle and the uterine cycle. The ovarian cycle relates to oocyte maturation and release across the follicular, ovulatory, and luteal phases, whereas the uterine cycle relates to the changes in the uterine lining across the menstrual, proliferative, and secretory phases (3). These cycles occur simultaneously and are coordinated across a typical duration of 24-35 days (4). The menstrual cycle is characterized by hormonal fluctuations within the hypothalamic-pituitary-ovarian axis; gonadotropin, pituitary hormones [follicle stimulating hormone (FSH) and luteinizing hormone (LH)], and ovarian hormones (estradiol, progesterone, and testosterone) (3). Variation in hormonal profiles across the menstrual cycle increases the complexity of female physiology.

Cyclical fluctuations in hormonal profiles between menstrual cycle phases are associated with variable metabolic

Submitted 3 August 2021 / Revised 13 October 2021 / Accepted 16 November 2021

control in regularly menstruating women. Studies report elevated glucose and insulin during the luteal phase, alongside reduced triglyceride and cholesterol (5–8). Correspondingly, glycemic control, lipid control, insulin resistance, and energy expenditure differ between menstrual cycle phases (6, 7, 9, 10). Moreover, variation in several metabolic parameters across the menstrual cycle, including insulin sensitivity, glucose, and lipoprotein levels, are positively associated with estradiol and progesterone concentrations (6, 7). However, to fully understand changes in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle, it is crucial to examine metabolic responses at a tissue-specific level.

Adipose tissue is metabolically receptive to changes in the ovarian hormonal milieu. Estrogen, testosterone, and progesterone regulate a range of metabolic pathways within adipocytes, including lipolysis, lipogenesis, and insulin sensitivity (11–15). Correspondingly, acute and chronic alterations to ovarian hormone profiles, including menstrual cycle phase, estrogen supplementation, and menopausal status, are associated with alterations in adipose tissue metabolism. These parameters include basal lipolysis, stimulated

Correspondence: C. N. Moran (colin.moran@stir.ac.uk).

1094-8341/22 Copyright © 2022 the American Physiological Society.

Downloaded from journals.physiology.org/journal/physiolgenomics at Univ of Stirling (077.103.166.045) on January 5, 2022.

(1) ADIPOSE TISSUE MICRORNA EXPRESSION AND MENSTRUAL CYCLE PHASE

lipolysis, and insulin action (16–18). Thus, hormonal regulation of adipose tissue metabolism across the menstrual cycle may underpin variation in parameters of whole body metabolic control; however, the associated molecular mechanisms remain uncertain.

One potential mechanism for the regulation of adipose tissue metabolism is through microRNA (miRNA) expression. miRNAs are short noncoding RNAs that regulate gene expression at a post-transcriptional level through binding to the 3'UTR region of target messenger RNA (mRNA) transcripts (19). Approximately 60% of known protein-coding genes have target sites for miRNA binding, and thus miRNAs are recognized as major regulators of mRNA translation (20). In adipose tissue, miRNAs target components of pathways involved in metabolic control, including lipid transport, lipolysis, lipogenesis, and insulin signaling (21-23). Divergent adipose tissue miRNA profiles have been observed in response to chronically altered ovarian hormone profiles, including menopausal status (24), hormone supplementation (24), polycystic ovary syndrome (25), and ovariectomy (26). A recent study reported upregulated adipose tissue expression of miR-16-5p, miR-451a, miR-223-3p, miR-18a-5p, miR-19a-3p, miR-363-3p, and miR-486-5p between hormone replacement therapy users and nonusers in postmenopausal women (24). However, the few studies that have investigated miRNA expression in response to acute hormone fluctuations across the menstrual cycle have yielded equivocal results (27, 28). Moreover, previous reports are limited to analysis of plasma miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle, which may not be representative of adipose tissue miRNA expression (24, 27, 28). Investigating the effect of menstrual cycle phase on adipose tissue miRNA expression will help unravel mechanisms involved in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle.

In the present pilot study, first, we aimed to characterize adipose tissue miRNA expression profiles across the menstrual cycle. To achieve this goal, we conducted exploratory analysis using microarrays in a subset of participants followed by RTqPCR validation of candidate miRNAs in the whole cohort. Second, we aimed to investigate the association between ovarian hormone concentration and miRNA expression.

METHODS

Ethics

Ethical approval was obtained from the NHS, Invasive and Clinical Research (NICR) Ethical Committee at the University of Stirling (NICR 17/18 32). This study was conducted in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Following written and verbal explanation of the study procedures, participants provided written informed consent.

Participants

A total of 11 healthy, premenopausal women aged 22–30 yr were recruited from the University of Stirling and surrounding areas via poster and online advertising. Participant characteristics are detailed in Table 1. The inclusion criteria were: aged 18–40 yr; recreationally active; no previous diagnosis of a menstrual cycle disorder; no use of hormone-based medication within the previous 3 mo; and, not pregnant

Table 1. Participant characteristics

	Value
Age, yr	27.4±3.3
Body mass, kg	65.8±5.4
Height, cm	170.6±5.8
BMI, m/kg ²	22.6 ± 1.5
Cycle duration, days	29.1±3.2 (6.3%)
Follicular phase length, days	15.5 ± 2.2 (9%)
Luteal phase length, days	13.3±1.3 (11%)

Values are means ± 1 SD (n = 11). Average between cycle intrasubject coefficient of variation is shown in brackets.

within the previous 3 mo. Additionally, participants were excluded if they exhibited any symptom of an irregular cycle within the previous 3 mo: menstrual cycle length <21 days or >38 days; abnormal menstrual bleeding; menstrual bleeding \geq 7 days; abnormal menstrual cramps; or absence of a period.

Experimental Design

All participants attended the laboratory for a pre-sampling visit, followed by four identical sampling visits across the menstrual cycle in a repeated measures design. Four participants completed the sampling visits across two consecutive menstrual cycles either due to failure to obtain a positive ovulation test during the first cycle (n = 2) or due to unavailability to attend all scheduled sampling visits during the first cycle (n = 2).

Experimental Protocol

Pre-sampling visit.

Participants were provided with a menstrual cycle diary and urinary LH tests (Digital Ovulation Test, Clearblue, Switzerland) to monitor one menstrual cycle before the sampling visits. The menstrual cycle diary detailed menstrual cycle duration, menstrual bleeding duration, date of positive LH test, and menstrual cycle symptoms. Based on responses collected in the menstrual cycle diary, participants were excluded at this stage if they reported any symptoms of an irregular cycle, as described earlier. In addition, participants were provided with a 48 h food diary to be completed on *cycle days 3* and 4, which recorded the time, quantity, and preparation method of all meals, snacks, and drinks.

Sampling visits.

Participants attended the laboratory for four identical sampling visits during the following menstrual cycle phases: early-follicular (EF), late-follicular (LF), postovulatory (PO), and mid-luteal (ML). Menstrual cycle phase was determined using the calendar counting method in conjunction with urinary LH tests (Digital Ovulation Test, Clearblue, Switzerland) as follows: EF, cycle days 1-5; LF, cycle days 9-11; PO, positive LH test + 2 days; ML, positive LH test + 8–10 days, dependent on menstrual cycle length. Menstrual cycle phase was retrospectively confirmed via serum hormone analysis. Before each sampling visit, participants underwent a 10-12 h fast and abstained from alcohol and caffeine for 24 h. To control participants' dietary intake preceding each sampling visit, participants were instructed to repeat food intake as recorded in the 48 h food diary before each sampling visit. Participants were instructed to maintain habitual levels of daily living and physical activity throughout the duration of the study, but to abstain from physical exercise in the 48 h preceding each sampling visit. Participants attended the laboratory between 07:00 AM and 10:00 AM, with each subsequent sampling visit scheduled for a time within 1 h of the initial sampling visit. Each sampling visit consisted of the following protocol: 15 min rest in a semisupine position upon arrival at the laboratory; collection of a venous blood sample; and an adipose tissue biopsy.

Blood sampling and adipose tissue biopsies.

Venous blood samples were collected by a trained phlebotomist into 6 mL serum vacutainers (Becton, Dickinson and Company, NJ). Blood samples were allowed to clot for 60-120 min at room temperature and then centrifuged at 2,500 gfor 10 min at 4°C for serum separation. Serum was aliquoted into 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tubes and stored at -80° C until analysis. Abdominal adipose tissue biopsies were obtained 5-10 cm lateral of the umbilicus under local anesthesia (2% lidocaine) using a mini-liposuction technique (29). Samples were cleaned of visible contaminants (connective tissue, blood, and vasculature) and washed in 0.9% sodium chloride saline over sterile gauze. Tissue was split into similarly sized pieces (~50-150 mg), placed into an RNA-free 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tube containing 5–10 \times tissue volume RNA*later* (Cat No. AM7020, Thermo Fisher Scientific, UK), flash frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80°C until analysis. All adipose tissue samples were processed and frozen within 3 min of sampling.

Hormone Analysis

Serum estrogen, testosterone, FSH, and LH concentrations were determined using magnetic bead panels (Cat Nos. HPTP1MAG-66k and PTP1MAG-66K-02, MilliporeSigma, MA) analyzed using the Luminex 200 instrument, according to the manufacturer's protocol. Serum progesterone were determined using an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) (Cat No. NBP2-60124, R&D Systems, MN), according to the manufacturer's protocol. The intra-assay coefficients of variation (CVs) were as follows: FSH = 6.4%; LH = 8.69%; estradiol = 12.0%; progesterone = 8.3%; testosterone = 10.4%. These intra-assay CVs are similar to the intra-assav CVs reported in the manufacturers protocol (FSH $<\!10\%,$ LH $<\!10\%,$ estradiol $<\!15\%,$ progesterone $<\!15\%,$ testosterone <10%). All sample concentrations were above the minimum limit of detection reported in the manufacturers protocol for each assay (FSH = 0.01 mIU/mL, LH = 0.01 mIU/mL, estradiol = 0.01, progesterone = 0.5 ng/mL, testosterone = 0.08 ng/mL).

RNA Extraction

Adipose tissue was mechanically homogenized using 1.4 mm ceramic beads (Cat No. 13113-50, Qiagen, Germany) and the MagNA Lyser instrument (Roche, Switzerland) with 3×20 s bouts of homogenization interspersed with 20 s rest. Total RNA was isolated from 30–100 mg homogenized adipose tissue in a combined protocol using TRIzol reagent (Cat No. 15596026, Thermo Fisher Scientific, UK) and the miRNeasy mini lipid kit (Cat No. 217004, Qiagen, Germany,), as previously described (30). Final elution volume for

isolated RNA was 30 μ L. Concentration ($\mu g/mL$) and purity (absorbance ratio 260/280 nm) of isolated RNA samples were assessed using a DS-11 FX + spectrophotometer (DeNovix, DE). RNA samples were stored at -80° C until analysis.

Global microRNA Expression Analysis

Global miRNA expression was examined using microarrays in a subset of participants at all timepoints (n = 32; 8 participants, 4 time points). Samples were selected from the eight participants with the highest RNA quantity and purity across all timepoints (Concentration: 25-92.6 µg/mL; absorbance ratio 260/280: 1.9-2.1 nm). Then 100 ng RNA were labeled using the Flashtag Biotin HSR labeling kit (Cat No. 901910, Thermo Fisher Scientific, UK). Hybridization cocktails were prepared using the GeneChip hybridization kit (Cat No. 900720, Thermo Fisher Scientific, UK). Biotin labeled samples were hybridized overnight onto GeneChip miRNA 4.0 arrays (Cat No. 902413, Thermo Fisher Scientific, UK) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The arrays were washed and stained using the GeneChip wash and stain kit (Cat No. 902413, Thermo Fisher Scientific, UK) and the Affymetrix fluidics station 450, as per the manufacturer's instructions. GeneChips were scanned by the Affymetrix scanner 3000 7G. Microarray signal intensities were normalized using the variance stabilization normalization 2 (VSN2) algorithm and probe-level summarization conducted using robust multichip analysis (RMA) (31). Microarray data has been deposited to the Gene Expression Omnibus (GEO) with the accession number GSE180625.

RT-qPCR

A total of 17 candidate miRNAs were selected for validation using RT-qPCR in the whole cohort (n = 44; 11 participants, 4 time points) from the subset of miRNAs differentially expressed across the menstrual cycle, as determined via microarray. Candidate miRNAs were selected based on association with hormones across menstrual cycle phases and reported association with adipose tissue function. Analysis of microarray data via NormFinder (32) reported miR-155-5p, miR-324-3p, miR-331-3p, and miR-328-5p had optimal stability values and were selected as potential endogenous aPCR control miRNAs for RT-aPCR analysis (32). RT-qPCR was performed using miRCURY LNA custom PCR panels with pre-coated miRNA primers (Cat No. 339330, Qiagen, Germany), according to the manufacturer's protocol. Briefly, cDNA synthesis reactions comprised 2 µL miRCURY RT reaction buffer, 4.5 μ L RNase-free water, 1 μ L 10× miRCURY RT enzyme mix, 0.5 µL UniSp6 RNA spike-in and 2 μ L template RNA (5 ng/ μ L) in a 10 μ L total reaction volume. UniSp6 (Cat No. 339390, Qiagen, UK) were added to cDNA synthesis reactions to analyze cDNA synthesis efficiency. Reverse transcription temperature cycling was performed using a LightCycler 480 (Roche, Switzerland) according to manufacturer instructions. Conditions were 60 min at 42°C, 5 min at 95°C, and then immediate cooling to 4°C. cDNA samples were assayed immediately by qPCR or stored at 20° C until analysis. qPCR reaction volume comprised 5 μ L miRCURY LNA SYBR Green Master Mix (Cat No. 339345, Qiagen, Germany), 4 μ L cDNA template (diluted 1:80), and 1 μL RNase-free water, in a total reaction volume of 10 $\mu L.$

3

(1) ADIPOSE TISSUE MICRORNA EXPRESSION AND MENSTRUAL CYCLE PHASE

UniSp3 were included in miRCURY LNA custom PCR panels to perform inter-plate calibration, miRNA target sequences are supplied in Supplemental Table S1 (all Supplemental Material is available at https://doi.org/10.6084/m9.figshare.15059688). qPCR temperature cycling was performed using a LightCycler 480 (Roche, Switzerland), according to the manufacturer's instructions, consisting of 95°C for 2 min, followed by 45 cycles at 95°C for 10 s, then 56°C for 60 s, and finished with melting curve analysis. All qPCR reactions were performed in triplicate and analyzed using the $2^{-\Delta\Delta Ct}$ method (33). Analysis of RT-qPCR data using NormFinder identified miR-324-3p and miR-331-3p to be the most stable pair of miRNAs from the four potential endogenous controls (miR-155-5p, miR-324-3p, miR-331-3p, and miR-328-5p) (32). Raw Δ Ct values were calculated relative to the geometric mean of the endogenous controls (miR-324-3p, miR-331-3p) and $\Delta\Delta Ct$ values calculated relative to the EF phase. Raw ACt values for endogenous controls are shown in Supplemental Fig. S1.

miRNA-mRNA Pathway Analysis

miRsystem was used to conduct miRNA-mRNA pathway analysis using RT-qPCR results for miRNA expression (34). miRsystem integrates seven miRNA target gene prediction databases (DIANA, miRanda, miRBridge, PicTar, PITA, rna22, and TargetScan) to enable prediction of target genes and functional pathways.

Statistical Analysis

A priori power calculations were conducted in G*Power 3.1 (35). miRNA expression was not included in power calculations due to a lack of suitable published data reporting miRNA expression across similar menstrual cycle phases. Power calculations were conducted using reported means and standard deviation of estradiol and progesterone concentrations at EF, LF, PO, and ML (35–37) to ensure appropriate statistical power to differentiate between menstrual cycle phases. Testosterone was omitted from power calculations due to relatively small changes between menstrual cycle phases. G*Power reported *n* = 11 was required to achieve 80% power ($\alpha = 0.05$) to detect changes in estrogen and progesterone between menstrual cycle phases.

All statistical analyses were conducted using R v. 3.6.3 (38). Hormone data were log transformed for normality and this was confirmed using the Shapiro-Wilk test. One-way repeated measures ANOVA were used to examine the effect of menstrual cycle phase on hormone concentration. Pairwise comparisons were conducted with Tukey adjustment. To determine differential microarray expression across the menstrual cycle, moderated empirical Bayes ANOVA was conducted and corrected for multiple testing using the false discovery rate (FDR) method, in the "limma' package (39). Linear mixed-effect models were conducted to examine the relationship between menstrual cycle phase and ovarian hormone concentration with candidate miRNA expression using RT-qPCR data, in the "lme4" package in R (40). A participant identifier was included in models as a random effect to account for repeated measures. P values were obtained using the Kenward-Roger approximation for denominator degrees of freedom (41). Pairwise comparisons were conducted with Tukey adjustment. Effect sizes where

calculated as adjusted R^2 for fixed effects with Cohen's descriptors used to interpret effect sizes; 0.02 small, 0.13 moderate, and 0.26 large (42). In all analyses, miRNA expression was adjusted for age due to the reported association between age and basal adipose miRNA expression in regularly menstruating women (24). Unadjusted candidate miRNA expression data are presented in Supplemental Table S3. P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

To provide sample size estimations for future studies using data generated in this study, power analysis for linear mixed-effect models were conducted using the package "simr" in R (43). "simr" generates power curves for samplesize estimation based on Monte Carlo simulations.

RESULTS

Menstrual Cycle Characteristics

Participant characteristics are shown in Table 1. All participants reported regular menstrual cycles during the course of the study, as assessed via the menstrual cycle diary. Sampling visits occurred on cycle day; 3±1 (EF), 11±1 (LF), 16±2 (PO), and 24±3 (ML). Serum analysis of hormones showed expected temporal changes in LH, FSH, estradiol, progesterone, and testosterone profiles between menstrual cycle phases (Table 2). FSH was significantly lower during ML compared to EF, LF, and PO (P < 0.001; P = 0.011; P < 0.001). LH was significantly higher during PO compared to EF and ML (P = 0.006; P < 0.001) and higher during LF compared to ML (P = 0.005). Estradiol was significantly greater during LF, PO, and ML compared to EF (P = 0.002; P = 0.013; P < 0.001). Progesterone was significantly higher during ML compared to EF, LF, and PO (all P < 0.001) and higher during PO compared to EF and LF (P = 0.006; P = 0.003). Testosterone was significantly greater during PO compared to EF (P = 0.024).

Global miRNA Expression

We analyzed global miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle in a subset of participants (n = 32; 8 participants, 4 timepoints). Three arrays did not pass quality control (PO: n =2, ML: n = 1) and therefore final analysis was conducted on 29 samples. Total 729 miRNAs were considered significantly expressed in adipose tissue samples at a median expression level ≥ 1.75 . Differential expression across the menstrual cycle was observed in 33/729 miRNAs before correction for multiple testing (Fig. 1 and Supplemental Table S2). No significant differences were observed following FDR correction for multiple testing (Fig. 1 and Supplemental Table S2).

Candidate RT-qPCR miRNA Expression

A total of 19 miRNAs were selected for validation using RT-qPCR (17 candidate miRNAs, 2 unused potential endogenous control miRNAs) in the whole cohort (n = 44; 11 participants, 4 time points). Three miRNAs (miR-1231, miR-1914, miR-3180-3p) were not detected consistently in all participants and were removed from the analysis. Mean log fold change in expression level for each of the remaining 16 candidate miRNAs relative to endogenous controls and expression level in EF are shown in Fig. 2 and Supplemental Table S4. miR-497-5p expression was significantly altered across the menstrual cycle (P = 0.030, R^2 =

() ADIPOSE TISSUE MICRORNA EXPRESSION AND MENSTRUAL CYCLE PHASE

 Table 2. Ovarian and pituitary hormone concentrations during the early-follicular, late-follicular, postovulatory and mid-luteal phases of the menstrual cycle

Hormone	Early-follicular	Late-follicular	Postovulatory	Midluteal	P Value
FSH, IU/mL	4.89±2.45	3.70 ± 2.53	4.81±3.26	2.24±1.63*+‡	< 0.001
LH, IU/mL	4.90 ± 2.37	7.97±7.05	12.13 ± 8.93*	4.04±3.08+‡	< 0.001
Estrogen, ng/mL	0.10 ± 0.03	0.23 ± 0.10*	0.21±0.13*	0.32 ± 0.11*	0.001
Progesterone, ng/mL	6.80±2.89	7.14 ± 4.66	10.44 ± 3.28*+	19.2±3.94*†‡	< 0.001
Testosterone, ng/mL	0.56 ± 0.18	0.63±0.21	0.75±0.31*	0.62±0.21	0.040

Values are means \pm 1 SD (*n* = 11). *P* values represent one-way repeated measures ANOVA between menstrual cycle phases. FSH, follicle stimulating hormone; LH, luteinizing hormone. *Significantly different from early follicular; \pm significantly different from postovulatory.

0.18); however, post-hoc testing did not reveal any significant differences between menstrual cycle phases (P > 0.05). There was a tendency for altered expression of miR-224-3p (P = 0.059, $R^2 = 0.07$) and miR-331-5p (P = 0.059, $R^2 = 0.11$) across the menstrual cycle, although they did not reach statistical significance.

Association between RT-qPCR miRNA Expression and Ovarian Hormones

Linear mixed-effect models were conducted to assess the relationship between hormone concentration and miRNA expression, as determined using RT-qPCR (Table 3). miR-



Figure 1. Clustered heatmap of microarray log10 *z*-scores in differentially expressed adipose tissue miRNAs in the early-follicular (EF), late-follicular (LF), postovulatory (PO), and mid-luteal (ML) phases of the menstrual cycle (n = 8), P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant by moderated empirical Bayes ANOVA.

30c-5p was significantly, negatively associated with serum testosterone (P = 0.033, $R^2 = 0.13$). miR-92a-3p had a tendency for a negative association with serum estradiol (P = 0.067, $R^2 = 0.14$).

miRNA-mRNA Pathway Analysis

miRNA-mRNA pathway analysis was conducted using RT-qPCR results. miRNA-mRNA pathway analysis was performed with miR-497-5p due to significant variation in expression across the menstrual cycle. In addition, due to the tendency for alteration across the menstrual cycle in miR-224-3p and miR-331-5p, miRNA-mRNA pathway analysis was also performed for this subset of miRNAs (miR-224-3p and miR-331-5p, miR-497-5p). Data are presented in Fig. 3 and Supplemental Tables S5 and S6.

DISCUSSION

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to characterize adipose tissue miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle. Initially, we conducted an exploratory approach utilizing microarrays to analyze global miRNA expression in a subset of eight participants selected from the whole cohort. Based on examination of microarray data distributions, we identified 729 miRNAs expressed in adipose tissue samples in healthy, regularly menstruating women. Expression levels of 33 miRNAs were significantly altered across the menstrual cycle, although no significant differences remained after correction for multiple testing using FDR. Validation via RT-qPCR was conducted on 16 candidate miRNAs in the whole cohort. RT-qPCR analysis determined miR-497-5p was significantly altered across the menstrual cycle, whereas miR-224-3p and miR-331-5p exhibited a trend toward differential expression. In addition, we examined the relationship between miRNA expression and circulating hormone concentrations. Testosterone was significantly associated with miR-30c-5p expression, predicting up to 13% of the variation in expression. We also observed a trend for a negative association between miR-92a-3p and estradiol, predicting up to 14% of the variation in miRNA expression. These pilot data suggest adipose tissue miR-497-5p expression may be altered by menstrual cycle phase and adipose tissue miRNAs exhibit weak associations with ovarian hormones.

The effect of the menstrual cycle on basal miRNA expression has been previously limited to plasma samples, with inconsistent findings reported (28, 44). Li et al. (27) observed elevated miR-126 expression during the ML phase compared

5



1 ADIPOSE TISSUE MICRORNA EXPRESSION AND MENSTRUAL CYCLE PHASE

Figure 2. RT-qPCR analysis of adipose tissue miRNA expression in the early-follicular (EF), late-follicular (LF), postovulatory (PO), and mid-luteal (ML) phases of the menstrual cycle (n =11). miRNA expression represented as $\Delta\Delta$ Ct values adjusted for age. Data are displayed as conventional box and whisker plots with individual data points represented by circles.

to the EF and LF phases, whereas Rekker et al. (28) observed no change in the expression of 375 miRNAs between four time points across the menstrual cycle. These studies were conducted in healthy participants with comparable sample sizes to that used in this study (n = 12) (27, 28). However, miRNA expression is highly tissue specific and miRNA profiles in plasma may not represent adipose tissue (24). In this study, RT-qPCR analysis determined miR-497-5p expression was significantly altered across the menstrual cycle. miR-497-5p expression increased 10% in PO compared with ML and LF; however, pairwise comparisons did not detect any significant differences between phases. Loss of statistical significance between ANOVA and pairwise comparisons can be caused by a weakly significant global effect in ANOVA and insufficient statistical power resultant from a low sample size (45). In addition, we observed a trend for reduced miR-224-3p during the PO and ML phase (P = 0.059) and a trend for reduced miR-331-5p during the ML phase (P = 0.059). This is congruent with previous studies reporting reduced miR-224 and miR-331 expression following chronic estradiol supplementation in adipose tissue (24) and adipose-derived extracellular vesicles (46). Future research should further investigate changes in adipose tissue miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle in a larger study population.

6

Table 3. Linear mixed-effect models to assess the association between estradiol, progesterone, and testosterone with $\Delta\Delta Ct$ miRNA expression

miRNA	Estradiol	Progesterone	Testosterone
miR-155-5p	0.07 (0.657)	0.07 (0.726)	0.07 (0.846)
miR-16-5p	0.17 (0.118)	0.14 (0.315)	0.11 (0.479)
miR-194-5p	0.10 (0.383)	0.11 (0.286)	0.09 (0.433)
miR-20a-5p	0.16 (0.267)	0.15 (0.621)	0.12 (0.309)
miR-224-3p	< 0.01 (0.461)	<0.01 (0.476)	<0.01 (0.717)
miR-23b-5p	0.03(0.832)	0.04 (0.77)	0.03 (0.35)
miR-30c-2-3p	0.08 (0.155)	0.03 (0.722)	0.03 (0.826)
miR-30c-5p	0.04 (0.581)	0.05 (0.492)	0.13 (0.033)
miR-328-5p	0.04 (0.628)	0.07 (0.221)	0.09 (0.146)
miR-331-5p	0.02 (0.804)	0.03 (0.695)	0.03 (0.591)
miR-3615	0.09 (0.219)	0.08 (0.216)	0.06 (0.859)
miR-497-5p	0.08 (0.251)	0.06 (0.517)	0.06 (0.792)
miR-500b-3p	<0.01 (0.389)	<0.01 (0.376)	<0.01 (0.98)
miR-550a-5p	<0.01 (0.347)	0.01 (0.233)	<0.01 (0.809)
miR-616-3p	<0.01 (0.571)	<0.01 (0.782)	<0.01 (0.943)
miR-92a-3p	0.14 (0.067)	0.10 (0.399)	0.06 (0.277)

Values are adjusted R^2 for fixed effects (*P* value) (n = 11). miRNA values input as $\Delta\Delta Ct$. All hormone values were log transformed. Bold face text represents a statistically significant relationship (P < 0.05).

To gain insight into the potential cellular consequences of variation in miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle, we conducted functional pathway analysis using miRsystem. Functional pathways analysis of miR-497-5p revealed 5 of the top 10 pathways target processes related to insulin sensitivity (Fig. 3). miR-497-5p has previously been shown to inhibit adipocyte insulin sensitivity and associated gene expression in vivo (47, 48). Small increases in adipose tissue miR-497-5p expression may contribute to the reduction in insulin sensitivity previously reported during the PO phase of the menstrual cycle (6, 49).

We conducted additional functional pathway analysis in a subset of miRNAs demonstrating a trend toward differential expression in addition to miR-497-5p (miR-224-3p, miR-331-5p, and miR-497-5p). Similar functional pathways were identified in this subset of miRNAs, which were comparable to miR-495-5p alone, including the insulin signaling pathway and insulin receptor signaling cascade (Fig. 3). This finding supports the notion that synergistic co-expression of miRNAs regulates functionally related cohorts of genes involved in metabolism (50). These functional pathway predictions suggest that differential co-expression of adipose tissue miRNAs across the menstrual cycle may regulate variation in insulin sensitivity. However, it must be considered that the adipose tissue transcriptome is highly insulin sensitive and, without the use of a background gene list, functional pathway analysis cannot determine which pathways are upregulated over and above the biological bias already present within adipose tissue (51). Nonetheless, these findings suggest that future research should further investigate the role of differential co-expression of subsets of miRNAs across the menstrual cycle on insulin signaling pathways. Concurrent analysis of mRNA-miRNA expression would offer valuable mechanistic insight on the impact of miRNAs on the insulin signaling pathway across the menstrual cycle.

Cyclical fluctuations in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle are associated with ovarian hormone concentrations (6, 49). Due to the reported impact of ovarian hormones on adipocyte metabolism, we examined the relationship between serum estradiol, progesterone, and testosterone with adipose tissue miRNA expression (14, 52, 53). We observed a significant negative association between testosterone and miR-30c-5p, explaining up to 13% of the variation in miRNA expression level. This is concordant with previous research demonstrating lower plasma miR-30c-5p expression in



Figure 3. Functional pathway analyses were conducted using RT-qPCR results for miR-497-5p (*top left*) and miR-224-3p, miR-331-5p, and 497-5p (*bottom left*) (n = 11). Score is generated by the weight of miRNA expression ($\Delta\Delta$ Ct) times its enrichment $-\log (P \text{ value})$. Numbers at the end of bars represent the total number of genes in the indicated term with total union targets in term encased in brackets.

ADIPOSE TISSUE MICRORNA EXPRESSION AND MENSTRUAL CYCLE PHASE

1 ADIPOSE TISSUE MICRORNA EXPRESSION AND MENSTRUAL CYCLE PHASE

women with polycystic ovary syndrome, whose testosterone levels are significantly greater, compared to healthy controls (54).

Adipose tissue is a complex tissue that comprises heterogenous cell populations (55, 56). Correspondingly, miRNA expression profiles are specific to individual cell populations within adipose tissue (57). Thus, detected miRNA signals in this study are reflective of the combined miRNA expression profiles within both mature adipocytes and the stromovascular fraction, including pre-adipocytes, mesenchymal stem cells, endothelial cells, and macrophages (56). In addition, hormonal influences on miRNA expression may be exerted in opposing directions in differing cellular fractions within adipose tissue. This may induce a "counterbalancing effect" on determined miRNA signal from whole adipose tissue. Therefore, future studies should consider isolating a single adipose tissue cell population (i.e., mature adipocytes) before miRNA analysis to reduce variability in expression and gain further mechanistic insight. In addition, three candidate miRNAs (miR-1231. miR-1914, miR-3180-3p) were detected at low levels via RT-qPCR and were thus removed from statistical analysis. Future studies can consider performing an RNA-Seq study of sufficient sequencing depth or including a cDNA pre-amplification step before qPCR analysis of adipose tissue miR-1231, miR-1914, and miR-3180-3p to facilitate the detection of these less expressed miRNAs (58, 59).

Females are significantly under-represented in physiological research and therefore our understanding of physiological changes across the menstrual cycle remains incomplete (60). Understanding how the menstrual cycle affects physiology is important to be able to properly account for these effects in fully inclusive physiology research. Our findings suggest that consideration of menstrual cycle phase is important in research investigating miRNA expression in regularly menstruating women. Associations between miRNA expression and reproductive hormone levels highlight the need to consider other situations impacting circulating hormone concentrations in addition to menstrual cycle phase, such as menopausal status and exogenous hormone supplementation.

This study was conducted with 11 participants and high interindividual variability of miRNA expression and ovarian hormone concentration was observed. Analysis of miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle obtained multiple P values close to the significance threshold, alongside small-to-moderate effect sizes in 12 out of 16 measured miRNAs. We did not perform post-hoc power calculations as this technique is considered analytically misleading (61).

We conducted power analysis to calculate sample size estimates using effect sizes derived from RT-qPCR data in the five miRNAs with the lowest significance levels; miR-497-5p, miR-224-3p, miR-331-5p, miR-30c-5p, and miR-32 8-5p. We generated power curves for each of the miRNA under consideration by simulation. Estimates of power from these simulations were accompanied by 95% confidence intervals (CIs). The results presented below are those for which the lower limit of that 95% CI was greater than 80% power at $\alpha = 0.05$ to detect differential miRNA expression between menstrual cycle phases (Supplemental Fig. S2). Estimated sample sizes are as follows: miR-497-5p, n = 90; miR-224-3p, n = 110; miR-331-5p, n = 690; miR-30c-5p, n = 150; miR-328-5p, n = 30. These

8

sample size estimates provide an important methodological consideration for future studies investigating changes in adipose tissue miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle with defined outcomes. In addition, it must be noted that ethnicity was not recorded in this study. Ethnicity may increase interindividual variation in adipose tissue miRNA expression; we acknowledge that this may be a limitation. Future studies should endeavor to record participants' ethnicity.

This study recruited young, healthy, regularly menstruating women and as such findings must be extrapolated to a broader population with caution. Elevated adiposity and insulin resistance are associated with greater perturbations in ovarian hormone concentrations and metabolic control across the menstrual cycle (5, 6, 62, 63). Accordingly, molecular mechanisms underlying metabolic control, such as miRNA expression, may undergo relatively less variation across the menstrual cycle in healthy women compared with populations with obesity or metabolic disorders. In addition, diverse miRNA expression profiles are observed in individuals with metabolic disorders when compared with healthy controls (64). Therefore, future research should consider investigating changes in miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle in populations with impaired metabolic control.

In conclusion, we present novel pilot data characterizing miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle and associations with ovarian hormone concentrations. We report significant variation in miR-497-5p across the menstrual cycle alongside small-to-large effect sizes in 12 out of 16 assessed miRNAs. Furthermore, miRNAs with the strongest tendency for differential expression across the menstrual cycle shared common targets related to insulin sensitivity pathways. However, future studies should explore miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle in larger sample sizes. Future studies would also benefit from concurrent analysis of miRNA and mRNA expression within insulin signaling pathways to provide further mechanistic insight. In addition, these findings provide direction for future research to examine changes in miRNA expression across the menstrual cycle in individuals with impaired metabolic control, such as type 2 diabetes. These studies are necessary to fully elucidate the role of varying hormonal milieu across the menstrual cycle on miRNA expression and associated effects on metabolic control.

SUPPLEMENTAL DATA

Supplemental Figs. S1 and S2 and Tables S1–S6: https://doi.org/10.6084/m9.figshare.15059688.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank all of the women for time and efforts to take part in the study.

DISCLOSURES

No conflicts of interest, financial or otherwise, are declared by the authors.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

K.A.M., I.J.G., and C.N.M. conceived and designed research; K.A.M., N.R.-S., T.G.D.V., N.D.B., I.J.G., and C.N.M. performed

_265

experiments; K.A.M., and I.J.G. analyzed data; K.A.M., I.J.G., and C.N.M. interpreted results of experiments; K.A.M. prepared figures; K.A.M. drafted manuscript; K.A.M., N.R.-S., T.G.D.V., N.D.B., I.J.G., and C.N.M. edited and revised manuscript; K.A.M., N.R.-S., T.G.D.V., N.D.B., I.J.G., and C.N.M. approved final version of manuscript.

REFERENCES

- 1. The World Bank WDI. Population, Female (Online). https://data. worldbank.org/indicator/SP POP TOTL FE IN [2021 Apr 22].
- The World Bank WDI. Women of Reproductive Age (15–49 Years) Population (Thousands) (Online). https://www.who.int/data/maternal-
- Reed BG, Carr BR. The normal menstrula (2021 Apr 22).
 Reed BG, Carr BR. The normal menstrula cycle and the control of ovulation (Online). In: *Endotext*, edited by Feingold KR, Anawalt B, Boyce A, Chrousos G, de Herder WW, Dhatariya K, Dungan K, Hershman JM, Kalra S, Hofland J, Kaltsas G, Koch C, Kopp P, Korbonits M, Kovasc SG, Kuohung W, Laferere B, Levy M, McGee EA, McLachlan R, Morley JE, New M, Purmell J, Sahay R, Singer F, Sperling MA, Stratakis CA, Trence DL, Wilson DP. South Dartmouth, MA: MDText.com, Inc, 2000. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/ NBK279054/.
- Bull JR, Rowland SP, Scherwitzl EB, Scherwitzl R, Danielsson KG, Harper J. Real-world menstrual cycle characteristics of more than 600,000 menstrual cycles. NPJ Digit Med 2: 83, 2019. doi:10.1038/ s41746-019-0152-7.
- MacGregor KA, Gallagher IJ, Moran CN. Relationship between insulin sensitivity and menstrual cycle is modified by BMI, fitness and physical activity in NHANES. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 106: 2979– 2990, 2021. doi:10.1210/clinem/dgab415.
- C. Yeung EH, Zhang C, Mumford SL, Ye A, Trevisan M, Chen L, Browne RW, Wactawski-Wende J, Schisterman EF. Longitudinal study of insulin resistance and sex hormones over the menstrual cycle: the BioCycle study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 95: 5435–5442, 2010. doi:10.1210/jc.2010-0702.
- Mumford SL, Schisterman EF, Siega-Riz AM, Browne RW, Gaskins AJ, Trevisan M, Steiner AZ, Daniels JL, Zhang C, Perkins NJ, Wactawski-Wende J. A longitudinal study of serum lipoproteins in relation to endogenous reproductive hormones during the menstrual cycle: findings from the BioCycle study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 95: E80–E85, 2010. doi:10.1210/jc.2010-0109.
- Metab 95: E80-E85, 2010. doi:10.1210/jc.2010-0109.
 Draper CF, Duisters K, Weger B, Chakrabarti A, Harms AC, Brennan L, Hankemeier T, Goulet L, Konz T, Martin FP, Moco S, van der Greef J. Menstrual cycle rhythmicity: metabolic patterns in healthy women. *Sci Rep* 8: 14568, 2018. doi:10.1038/s41598-018-2364740
- Webb P. 24-hour energy expenditure and the menstrual cycle. Am J Clin Nutr 44: 614–619, 1986. doi:10.1093/ajcn/44.5.614.
 Gill JM, Malkova D, Hardman AE. Reproducibility of an oral fat toler-
- Gill JM, Malkova D, Hardman AE. Reproducibility of an oral fat tolerance test is influenced by phase of menstrual cycle. *Horm Metab Res* 37: 336–341, 2005. doi:10.1055/s-2005-861481.
- D'Eon TM, Souza SC, Aronovitz M, Obin MS, Fried SK, Greenberg AS. Estrogen regulation of adiposity and fuel partitioning. J Biol Chem 280: 35983–35991, 2005. doi:10.1074/jbc.M507339200.
- Hamosh M, Hamosh P. The effect of estrogen on the lipoprotein lipase activity of rat adipose tissue. J Clin Invest 55: 1132–1135, 1975. doi:10.1172/JCI08015.
- Blouin K, Nadeau M, Perreault M, Veilleux A, Drolet R, Marceau P, Mailloux J, Luu-The V, Tchernof A. Effects of androgens on adipocyte differentiation and adipose tissue explant metabolism in men and women. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxt)* 72: 176–188, 2010. doi:10.1111/ 11365-2265.2009.03645.x.
- Lacasa D, Le Liepvre X, Ferre P, Dugail I. Progesterone stimulates adjpocyte determination and differentiation f/sterol regulatory element-binding protein 1c gene expression. J Biol Chem 276: 11512– 11516, 2001. doi:10.1074/jbc.M008556200.
- Kumagai S, Holmäng A, Björntorp P. The effects of oestrogen and progesterone on insulin sensitivity in female rats. *Acta Physiol Scand* 149: 91–97, 1993. doi:10.1111/j.1748-1716.1993.tb09596.x.
- Ferrara CM, Lynch NA, Nicklas BJ, Ryan AS, Berman DM. Differences in adipose tissue metabolism between postmenopausal and perimenopausal women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 87: 4166– 4170, 2002. doi:10.1210/jc.2001-012034.

- Rebuffé-Scrive M, Eldh J, Hafström L-O, Björntorp P. Metabolism of mammary, abdominal, and femoral adipocytes in women before and after menopause. *Metabolism* 35: 792–797, 1986. doi:10.1016/ 0026-0495(86)90217-9.
- Marsden PJ, Murdoch A, Taylor R. Adipocyte insulin action during the normal menstrual cycle. *Hum Reprod* 11: 968–974, 1996. doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.humrep.a019333.
- Lewis BP, Shih I, Jones-Rhoades MW, Bartel DP, Burge CB. Prediction of mammalian microRNA targets. *Cell* 115: 787–798, 2003. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(03)01018-3.
- Friedman RC, Farh KK-H, Burge CB, Bartel DP. Most mammalian mRNAs are conserved targets of microRNAs. *Genome Res* 19: 92– 105, 2009. doi:10.1101/gr.082701.108.
- Dávalos A, Goedeke L, Smibert P, Ramírez CM, Warrier NP, Andreo U, Cirera-Salinas D, Rayner K, Suresh U, Pastor-Pareja JC, Esplugues E, Fisher EA, Penalva LOF, Moore KJ, Suárez Y, Lai EC, Fernández-Hernando C. miR-33a/b contribute to the regulation of fatty acid metabolism and insulin signaling. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 108: 9232–9237. 2011. doi:10.1073/pnas.1102281108.
- Hilton C, Neville MJ, Karpe F. MicroRNAs in adipose tissue: their role in adipogenesis and obesity. *Int J Obes (Lond)* 37: 325–332, 2013. doi:10.1038/ijo.2012.59.
 Zhang Y, Yang L, Gao Y-F, Fan Z-M, Cai X-Y, Liu M-Y, Guo X-R,
- Zhang Y, Yang L, Gao Y-F, Fan Z-M, Cai X-Y, Liu M-Y, Guo X-R, Gao C-L, Xia Z-K. MicroRNA-106b induces mitochondrial dysfunction and insulin resistance in C2C12 myotubes by targeting mitofusin-2. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* 381: 230–240, 2013. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2013. 08.004.
- Kangas R, Morsiani C, Pizza G, Lanzarini C, Aukee P, Kaprio J, Sipilä S, Franceschi C, Kovanen V, Laakkonen EK, Capri M. Menopause and adipose tissue: miR-19a-3p is sensitive to hormonal replacement. *Oncotarget* 9: 2279–2294, 2018. doi:10.18632/oncotarget.23406.
- Chen Y-H, Heneidi S, Lee J-M, Layman LC, Stepp DW, Gamboa GM, Chen B-S, Chazenbalk G, Azziz R. miRNA-93 inhibits GLUT4 and is overexpressed in adipose tissue of polycystic ovary syndrome patients and women with insulin resistance. *Diabetes* 62: 2278–2286, 2013. doi:10.2337/db12-0963.
- Link JC, Hasin-Brumshtein Y, Cantor RM, Chen X, Arnold AP, Lusis AJ, Reue K. Diet, gonadal sex, and sex chromosome complement influence white adipose tissue miRNA expression. *BMC Genomics* 18: 89, 2017. doi:10.1186/s12864-017-3484-1.
- Li P, Wei J, Li X, Cheng Y, Chen W, Cui Y, Simoncini T, Gu Z, Yang J, Fu X. 17β-Estradiol enhances vascular endothelial Ets-1/miR-126-3p expression: the possible mechanism for attenuation of atherosclerosis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 102: 594–603, 2017. doi:10.1210/ ic.2016-2974.
- Rekker K, Saare M, Roost AM, Salumets A, Peters M. Circulating microRNA profile throughout the menstrual cycle. *PLoS One* 8: e81166, 2013. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0081166.
 MacGregor KA, Rodriguez-Sanchez N, Barwell ND, Gallagher IJ,
- MacGregor KA, Rodriguez-Sanchez N, Barwell ND, Gallagher IJ, Moran CN, Di Virgilio TG. Human subcutaneous adipose tissue sampling using a mini-liposuction technique. J Vis Exp 175: e62635, 2021. doi:10.379/I62635.
- Cirera S. Highly efficient method for isolation of total RNA from adipose tissue. *BMC Res Notes* 6: 472, 2013. doi:10.1186/1756-0500-6-472.
- Huber W, von Heydebreck A, Sultmann H, Poustka A, Vingron M. Variance stabilization applied to microarray data calibration and to the quantification of differential expression. *Bioinformatics* 18: S96– S104, 2002. doi:10.1093/bioinformatics/18.suppl_1.S96.
- Andersen CL, Jensen JL, Ørntoft TF. Normalization of real-time quantitative reverse transcription-PCR data: A model-based variance estimation approach to identify genes suited for normalization, applied to bladder and colon cancer data sets. *Cancer Res* 64: 5245–5250, 2004. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-04-0496.
- Livak KJ, Schmittgen TD. Analysis of relative gene expression data using real-time quantitative PCR and the 2-ΔΔCT method. *Methods* 25:402–408. 2001. doi:10.1006/meth.2001.1262.
- Lu T-P, Lee C-Y, Tsai M-H, Chiu Y-C, Hsiao CK, Lai L-C, Chuang EY. miRSystem: an integrated system for characterizing enriched functions and pathways of microRNA targets. *PLoS One* 7: e42390, 2012. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0042390.
- Faul F, Erdfelder E, Lang A-G, Buchner A. G*Power 3: a flexible statistical power analysis program for the social, behavioral, and

9

(1) ADIPOSE TISSUE MICRORNA EXPRESSION AND MENSTRUAL CYCLE PHASE

biomedical sciences. Behav Res Methods 39: 175–191, 2007. doi:10.3758/BF03193146.

- Rothman MS, Carlson NE, Xu M, Wang C, Swerdloff R, Lee P, Goh VHH, Ridgway EC, Wierman ME. Reexamination of testosterone, dihydrotestosterone, estradiol and estrone levels across the menstrual cycle and in postmenopausal women measured by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. *Steroids* 76: 177–182, 2011. doi:10.1016/j.tsteroids.2010.10.010.
- Janse de Jonge XA, Boot CR, Thom JM, Ruell PA, Thompson MW. The influence of menstrual cycle phase on skeletal muscle contractile characteristics in humans. J Physiol 530: 161–166, 2001. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7793.2001.0161m.x.
- RStudio Team. RStudio: Integrated Development Environment for R (Online). RStudio, Inc. http://www.rstudio.com/ [2 Apr. 2021].
 Ritchie ME, Phipson B, Wu D, Hu Y, Law CW, Shi W, Smyth GK.
- Ritchie ME, Phipson B, Wu D, Hu Y, Law CW, Shi W, Smyth GK. limma powers differential expression analyses for RNA-sequencing and microarray studies. *Nucleic Acids Res* 43: e47, 2015. doi:10. 1093/nar/gkv007.
- Bates D, Mächler M, Bolker B, Walker S. Fitting linear mixed-effects models using lme4. J Stat Softw 67: 1–48, 2015. doi:10.18637/jss. v067.i01.
- Kenward MG, Roger JH. Small sample inference for fixed effects from restricted maximum likelihood. *Biometrics* 53: 983–997, 1997. doi:10.2307/253558.
- Cohen J. Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences (2nd ed.). Hillsdale, Mi: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1988.
 Green P, MacLeod CJ. SIMR: an R package for power analysis of
- Green P, MacLeod CJ. SIMR: an R package for power analysis of generalized linear mixed models by simulation. *Methods Ecol Evol* 7: 493–498, 2016. doi:10.1111/2041-210X.12504.
- Li K, Urteaga I, Wiggins CH, Druet A, Shea A, Vitzthum VJ, Elhadad N. Characterizing physiological and symptomatic variation in menstrual cycles using self-tracked mobile-health data. NPJ Digit Med 3: 79, 2020. doi:10.1038/s41746-020-0269-8.
 Lee S, Lee DK. What is the proper way to apply the multiple compari-
- Lee S, Lee DK. What is the proper way to apply the multiple comparison test? *Korean J Anesthesiol* 71: 353–360, 2018. [Erratum in *Korean J Anesthesiol* 73: 572, 2020]. doi:10.4097/kja.d.18.00242.
- 46. Florijn BW, Duijs JMGJ, Klaver M, Kuipers EN, Kooijman S, Prins J, Zhang H, Sips HCM, Stam W, Hanegraaf M, Limpens RWAL, Nieuwland R, van Rijn BB, Rabelink TJ, Rensen PCN, den Heijer M, Bijkerk R, van Zonneveld AJ. Estradiol driven metabolism in transwomen associates with reduced circulating extracellular vesicle microRNA-224/452. *Eur J Endocrinol* 185: 539–552, 2021. doi:10. 1530/EJE-21-0267.
- Chen Z, Chu S, Liang Y, Xu T, Sun Y, Li M, Zhang H, Wang X, Mao Y, Loor JJ, Wu Y, Yang Z. miR-497regulates fatty acid synthesis via LATS2 in bovine mammary epithelial cells. *Food Funct* 11: 8625– 8636, 2020. doi:10.1039/D0FO00952K.
- Wang X, Wang M, Li H, Lan X, Liu L, Li J, Li Y, Li J, Yi J, Du X, Yan J, Han Y, Zhang F, Liu M, Lu S, Li D. Upregulation of miR-497 induces hepatic insulin resistance in E3 rats with HFD-MetS by targeting insulin receptor. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* 416: 57–69, 2015. doi:10.1016/j. mcce.2015.08.021.
- González-Ortiz M, Martínez-Abundis E, Lifshitz A. Insulin sensitivity and sex steroid hormone levels during the menstrual cycle in healthy women with non-insulin-dependent diabetic parents. *Gynecol Obstet Invest* 46: 187–190, 1998. doi:10.1159/000010030.
- 50. Gennarino VA, D'Angelo G, Dharmalingam G, Fernandez S, Russolillo G, Sanges R, Mutarelli M, Belcastro V, Ballabio A, Verde

P, Sardiello M, Banfi S. Identification of microRNA-regulated gene networks by expression analysis of target genes. *Genome Res* 22: 1163–1172, 2012. doi:10.1101/gr.130435.111.

- Timmons JA, Szkop KJ, Gallagher IJ. Multiple sources of bias confound functional enrichment analysis of global -omics data. *Genome Biol* 16: 186, 2015. doi:10.1186/s13059-015-0761-7.
- Palin SL, McTernan PG, Anderson LA, Sturdee DW, Barnett AH, Kumar S. 17β-estradiol and anti-estrogen ICI:Compound 182,780 regulate expression of lipoprotein lipase and hormone-sensitive lipase in isolated subcutaneous abdominal adipocytes. *Metabolism* 52: 383–388, 2003. doi:10.1053/meta.2003.50088.
- Rebuffe-Scrive M, Basdevant A, Guy-Grand B. Effect of local application of progesterone on human adipose tissue lipoprotein lipase. *Horm Metab Res* 15: 566–566, 1983. doi:10.1055/s-2007.1018791.
- Murri M, Insenser M, Fernández-Durán E, San-Millán JL, Luque-Ramírez M, Escobar-Morreale HF. Non-targeted profiling of circulating microRNAs in women with polycystic ovary syndrome (PCOS): effects of obesity and sex hormones. *Metabolism* 86: 49–60, 2018. doi:10.1016/j.metabol.2018.01.011.
- Han S, Sun HM, Hwang K-C, Kim S-W. Adipose-derived stromal vascular fraction cells: update on clinical utility and efficacy. *Crit Rev Eukaryot Gene Expr* 25: 145–152, 2015. doi:10.1615/ CritRevEukaryotGeneExpr.2015013057.
- CritRevEukaryotGeneExpr.2015013057.
 Birahim MM. Subcutaneous and visceral adipose tissue: structural and functional differences. *Obes Rev* 11: 11–18, 2010. doi:10.1111/j.1467-789X.2009.00623.x.
- Oger F, Gheeraert C, Mogilenko D, Benomar Y, Molendi-Coste O, Bouchaert E, Caron S, Dombrowicz D, Pattou F, Duez H, Eeckhoute J, Staels B, Lefebvre P. Cell-specific dysregulation of microRNA expression in obese white adipose tissue. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 99: 2821–2833, 2014. doi:10.1210/jc.2013-4259.
- Mestdagh P, Feys T, Bernard N, Guenther S, Chen C, Speleman F, Vandesompele J. High-throughput stem-loop RT-qPCR miRNA expression profiling using minute amounts of input RNA. *Nucleic Acids Res* 36: e143, 2008. doi:10.1093/nar/gkn725.
- Chen Y, Gelfond JA, McManus LM, Shireman PK. Reproducibility of quantitative RT-PCR array in miRNA expression profiling and comparison with microarray analysis. *BMC Genomics* 10: 407, 2009. doi:10.1186/1471-2164-10-407.
- Costello JT, Bieuzen F, Bleakley CM. Where are all the female participants in Sports and Exercise Medicine research? *Eur J Sport Sci* 14: 847–851, 2014. doi:10.1080/17461391.2014.911354.
- Zhang Y, Hedo R, Rivera A, Rull R, Richardson S, Tu XM. Post hoc power analysis: is it an informative and meaningful analysis? *Gen Psychiatr* 32: e100069, 2019. doi:10.1136/gpsych-2019-100069.
 Yeung EH, Zhang C, Albert PS, Mumford SL, Ye A, Perkins NJ,
- Yeung EH, Zhang C, Albert PS, Mumford SL, Ye A, Perkins NJ, Wactawski-Wende J, Schisterman EF. Adiposity and sex hormones across the menstrual cycle: the BioCycle study. *Int J Obes (Lond)* 37: 237–243, 2013. doi:10.1038/jio.2012.9.
- Ahrens KA, Vladutiu CJ, Mumford SL, Schliep KC, Perkins NJ, Wactawski-Wende J, Schisterman EF. The effect of physical activity across the menstrual cycle on reproductive function. *Ann Epidemiol* 24: 127–134, 2014. doi:10.1016/j.annepidem.2013.11.002.
- Dahlman I, Belarbi Y, Laurencikiene J, Pettersson AM, Arner P, Kulyté A. Comprehensive functional screening of miRNAs involved in fat cell insulin sensitivity among women. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 312: E482–E494, 2017. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00251.2016.

10

Human Subcutaneous Adipose Tissue Sampling using a Mini-liposuction Technique

Kirstin A. MacGregor¹, Nidia Rodriguez-Sanchez¹, Nicholas D. Barwell², Iain J. Gallagher¹, Colin N. Moran¹, Thomas G. Di Virgilio¹

¹ Physiology, Exercise and Nutrition Research Group, University of Stirling ² Department of Diabetes and Endocrinology, Forth Valley Royal Hospital

Corresponding Author

Thomas G. Di Virgilio td13@stir.ac.uk

Citation

MacGregor, K.A., Rodriguez-Sanchez, N., Barwell, N.D., Gallagher, I.J., Moran, C.N., Di Virgilio, T.G. Human Subcutaneous Adipose Tissue Sampling using a Miniliposuction Technique. *J. Vis. Exp.* (175), e62635, doi:10.3791/62635 (2021).

Date Published

September 27, 2021

DOI

10.3791/62635

URL

jove.com/video/62635

Introduction

Adipose tissue can provide useful information on the metabolic function of humans. Human subcutaneous adipose tissue is readily accessible. A technique for subcutaneous adipose tissue extraction was first described in the mid-80s¹; since then, the initial protocol has been improved to increase the yield and improve study participant tolerability. Subcutaneous adipose tissue can be obtained from numerous sites, most commonly from the glutei¹ and abdominal area². Samples from the latter may be more

desirable as they provide more valuable information in metabolic disease-related contexts³.

Subcutaneous adipose tissue biopsy using the miniliposuction method can be safely and efficiently performed in a non-clinical setting. Following appropriate training by a board-certified physician and using strict aseptic technique, researchers can routinely perform these biopsies with minimal risk to both participant and investigators. The biopsy

Copyright © 2021 JoVE Journal of Visualized Experiments

jove.com

September 2021 • 175 • e62635 • Page 1 of 13

Abstract Studies on adipose tissue are useful in understanding metabolic and other conditions. Human subcutaneous adipose tissue is accessible. With appropriate training and strict adherence to aseptic technique, subcutaneous adipose samples can be safely and efficiently obtained in a non-clinical setting by researchers. Following the

Human subcutaneous adipose tissue is accessible. With appropriate training and strict adherence to aseptic technique, subcutaneous adipose samples can be safely and efficiently obtained in a non-clinical setting by researchers. Following the administration of local anesthetic lateral to the umbilicus, a 14 G needle attached to a 5 or 10 mL syringe is inserted through the skin into the subcutaneous tissue. Under suction, the syringe is moved in a reciprocating, slicing motion to isolate fragments of adipose tissue. Withdrawing the plunger is enough to ensure that adipose tissue fragments are aspirated through the needle into the syringe. A single biopsy can collect about 200 mg of tissue. This biopsy technique is very safe for both participants and research staff. Following the biopsy, participants can resume most everyday activities, although they should avoid swimming and overly strenuous activities for 48 h to avoid excessive bleeding. Participants can safely undergo 2 biopsies within a single day, meaning that the technique can be applied in before-after acute intervention studies.

team must consist of at least 2 individuals: the person who will perform the biopsy and an assistant.

The person responsible for the biopsy is tasked with confirming the participant's identity, checking the participant can safely undergo the procedure (see protocol steps 2.1-2.4 below), ensuring the participant is comfortable throughout the procedure, ensuring sterile technique is maintained throughout the procedure, carrying out the procedure, and providing the participant with verbal and written after-care procedures. The assistant's role is to handle and rapidly process the adipose tissue obtained for later analysis and/ or storage. The assistant also helps by being the "non-sterile hands" and ensuring the participant is at ease throughout the procedure. The purpose of this video and paper is to describe the step-by-step biopsy procedure to safely obtain subcutaneous adipose tissue from the abdominal area.

Protocol

NOTE: The University of Stirling NHS, Invasive, or Clinical Research Committee approved the biopsy procedure described below. All research studies using this procedure must be approved by the appropriate independent ethics committee. The biopsy taker must have completed formal training in the described technique in accordance with their institution's requirements. Typically, this involves observing a demonstration of the described adipose tissue biopsy technique by a board-certified physician, followed by supervised practice. Once the trainee has performed 10 practice adipose tissue biopsies on volunteer subjects under supervision, they will be examined by a board-certified physician to ensure good knowledge and practice of the procedure. The board-certified physician then provides the individual with a signed examination form.

1. Laboratory room preparation

- Ensure that the laboratory has an appropriately private room with clean, wipeable non-porous surfaces and a clean, comfortable (preferably non-porous) bed on which the participant may lie supine. Clean all required surfaces for the biopsy procedure using 70% ethanol spray and clean paper towels. Provide clean pillows or cushions to support the participant if required.
- Keep appropriate sharps disposal bins and biohazard waste bags within easy reach of the area where the biopsy is being performed and within easy reach of the person taking the biopsy.
- Prepare the equipment required for the procedure and set up on a freshly cleaned general medical trolley prior to the participant arriving to the laboratory (Figure 1). For a complete list of consumables required, see the Table of Materials.

2. Participant preparation

- Ensure that all participants provide written informed consent prior to undergoing the procedure in accordance with protocols required by the institution's independent ethics committee. Additionally, ask the participants to complete a written questionnaire to ensure they are not allergic to any materials used in the procedure (namely, nickel, chromium, local anesthetic, iodine, shellfish, and plasters).
- Confirm the identity of the participant. Ensure the participant understands the procedure to be carried out and potential secondary effects, including bruising, pain, and infection (Table 1). Gather verbal consent in addition to previously obtained written informed consent.

jove.com

September 2021 • 175 • e62635 • Page 2 of 13

 Describe to the participant how the procedure will be carried out, with emphasis on how the administration of the anesthetic and biopsy itself will feel. Ensure that the participant is comfortable with proceeding.

NOTE: Local subcutaneous anesthetic will produce a stinging sensation, similar to a bee sting of short duration. Many participants report the anesthetic administration as the most uncomfortable part of the technique. Once the anesthetic has taken effect, the participant should feel no more than a slight tugging sensation during the biopsy.

- 4. Ensure that the participant has no allergies to the local anesthetic (specifically from the amino-amide type, if using lidocaine or similar), certain metals (nickel and chromium), and shellfish (if using iodine-based solutions). Additionally, ensure that the participants are not taking any form of anticoagulant medication.
- Provide the participant with an opportunity to go and empty their bladder if required, to ensure they do not have to interrupt the procedure or experience undue discomfort in step 4.1.

3. Biopsy procedure - instructions for the biopsy taker

- Once the participant is lying in a supine position, identify the biopsy site approximately 5-10 cm lateral to the umbilicus.
 - NOTE: If the participant is to undergo multiple biopsies on the same day, identify biopsy sites on opposing sides of the umbilicus for each biopsy. This will ensure maximal distance between each biopsy site.
- Wash hands with soap and warm water according to standard medical guidelines⁴.

- Place the sterile sheet on the cleaned trolley or work area, taking care to only touch the outer edges of the sheet.
- 4. Put on sterile surgical gloves using proper aseptic technique. Have the assistant open the rest of the equipment in such a way that it drops onto the prepared sterile sheet without touching/contaminating the equipment. Ensure that the assistant takes care not to touch items when removing tools from their sterile wrappings.
- Instruct the assistant to dispense a small amount of iodine-based solution on some sterile gauze (without oversaturating the gauze) on the work surface.
- 6. Sterilize approximately 5-10 cm² around the chosen biopsy site using the sterile gauze and iodine-based solution. Ensure the skin is cleaned in a spiraling motion moving outward from the proposed biopsy site. Repeat the skin cleaning procedure twice. Remove excess liquid (e.g., running off sterile area) by wiping with fresh sterile gauze.
- Along with the assistant, verbally confirm the content of the local anesthetic vial (2% lidocaine in this protocol) and that this is within its expiry date. Instruct the assistant to hold the opened vial upside down and draw 5 mL of local anesthetic into a syringe, using a 21 G needle. Dispose of the needle into the sharps bin, and ensure the syringe is free of air bubbles.
- 8. Apply a 26 G needle to the syringe and expel any air bubbles. Gently pinch the abdominal skin and adipose tissue, moving it away from the abdominal wall. Then, insert the needle horizontally into the subcutaneous tissue at an angle no greater than 10° relative to the surface of the skin.

Copyright © 2021 JoVE Journal of Visualized Experiments

jove.com

September 2021 • 175 • e62635 • Page 3 of 13

- Withdraw the syringe's plunger an additional 0.5 mL (to ensure the needle is not in a blood vessel). If blood appears in the syringe, withdraw and reinsert the needle at a different angle.
- Raise a bleb of 2-4 mm diameter to anesthetize the insertion area.
- Advance the needle into the subcutaneous tissue and administer ~1 mL of lidocaine in a fan-shaped pattern (Figure 2), taking care to withdraw the plunger each time before injecting the anesthetic.
- 4. Remove and dispose of the 26 G needle, apply a 21 G needle to the syringe, expel any air bubbles, and administer the remaining ~4 mL of lidocaine in a fan-shaped pattern (Figure 2), taking care to withdraw the plunger each time before injecting the anesthetic.
- 9. Wait approximately 5 min for the local anesthetic to take effect. Use a sterile scalpel to gently prod the biopsy area to i) ensure the local anesthetic has taken effect and ii) identify the boundaries of the anesthetized area. If necessary, wait an additional minute or two and reassess.
- Once satisfied that the local anesthetic is working, gently pinch the skin and adipose tissue (as in step 3.8) and use a sterile scalpel to make a small 1-2 mm puncture in the skin.

NOTE: This only needs to be large enough to ease the entry of the 14 G needle and must be small enough that no suture is required to close it. It is common for some bleeding to occur from this point onwards, which can be controlled with a piece of sterile gauze.

11. First, apply a 14 G needle to a 5 or 10 mL syringe. Then, while gently pinching the skin and adipose tissue, gradually insert the needle through the puncture into the adipose tissue approximately centrally in the anesthetized area and at an angle no greater than 10° relative to the surface of the skin.

NOTE: For all cases of needle advancement in step 3.11, a syringe angle of no greater than 10° must be maintained.

- Apply suction by withdrawing the plunger to approximately the 2.5 mL mark. Take the biopsy by moving the needle in a quick backwards and forwards motion to slice fragments of adipose tissue. After approximately 30 s, twist the needle and syringe through 90° and repeat this procedure to break up the fragments of adipose tissue, which are then aspirated into the syringe by the suction.
 - **NOTE:** Other syringe sizes can be used. It is essential that the researcher selects a syringe size that permits both a good grip on the syringe and to comfortably maintain plunger retraction for maintenance of the vacuum. Locking syringes are available that maintain the vacuum, which can improve needle control and reduce perceived difficulty for the biopsy taker 5 .
- After approximately 45-60 s of step 3.11.1, remove the needle and empty the syringe content onto a layer of gauze covering a weighing boat. Ensure that the lumen of the needle is facing down to avoid potential blood spatter.
- Repeat steps 3.11.1 and 3.11.2 for a maximum of 3 times. Check that the participant is content to proceed before each repeat of the above procedure.

Copyright © 2021 JoVE Journal of Visualized Experiments

jove.com

September 2021 • 175 • e62635 • Page 4 of 13

 Whilst performing steps 3.11.1 and 3.11.2, instruct the assistant to process and prepare the samples for analysis/storage (see section 5).

4. Post-biopsy procedure

- Once a satisfactory sample (i.e., ~200 mg) of adipose tissue has been obtained, place 1-2 layers of sterile gauze over the puncture wound, then place an ice pack over these, and apply firm pressure for approximately 10 min to induce hemostasis.
- When hemostasis has occurred, wipe away any iodinebased solution/dried blood with sterile gauze, and apply an adhesive wound dressing with absorbent pad to the site. Check that the participant feels well and provide verbal and written instructions on biopsy site aftercare.
 - Emphasize that the participants will likely exhibit some bruising for the next few days. Inform them that this may be substantial, although it is minimized by the ice pack in step 4.1 and will resolve without lasting effects.
 - Recommend that should the participants feel any discomfort/pain once the anesthetic has worn off, they should take analgesics such as paracetamol following the instructions on the packet but refrain from taking analgesics that have anticoagulant activities (e.g., ibuprofen or aspirin).
 - 3. Explain that swelling, redness, or discharge from the biopsy site are indications of infection. In the unlikely event that these signs or symptoms occur, instruct the participant to urgently seek medical advice from a doctor or local Accident & Emergency unit. Inform the participant that if they seek medical advice, they must also notify the research team.

NOTE: As research staff, neither the biopsy taker nor the assistant can provide medical advice or treatment; however, it is important that the research team are aware of and record all instances of complications resulting from the biopsy procedure.

- Recommend that participants should avoid swimming or overly strenuous activity for 48 h until the site of incision has closed.
- Clear away any used sharps and contaminated materials into designated sharps and/or clinical waste containers.
- Clean all surfaces used in the biopsy procedure using 70% ethanol spray and clean paper towels. Place disposable and non-disposable items of bedding in appropriate clinical bags for disposal or cleaning, respectively.

5. Sample processing - instructions for the assistant

 Use sterile tweezers and 0.9% saline to rinse the adipose tissue sample to remove visible contaminants (i.e., blood, vasculature). Then, weigh the adipose tissue samples using digital scales. Split the tissue into appropriately sized pieces for downstream analysis and place them into appropriate storing tubes using sterile tweezers. Immerse the tubes containing the adipose tissue biopsies in liquid nitrogen at -190 °C to flash-freeze until the samples are stored at -80 °C.

NOTE: The assistant must complete sample processing as quickly as possible, typically within 3 min of sample aspiration, to minimize potential sample degradation.

Representative Results

The described adipose tissue biopsy procedure is an efficient and low-risk technique for researchers to

jove.com

September 2021 • 175 • e62635 • Page 5 of 13

obtain subcutaneous adipose tissue samples from human volunteers. We performed 39 subcutaneous adipose tissue biopsies using the described procedure in 11 healthy, normal weight females (age, 27.4 ± 3.3 years; body mass index (BMI), 22.6 ± 1.5 kg.m²). All participants attended the laboratory between 07:00 and 10:00 following an 8-12 h fasting period. Sample yield using this adipose tissue biopsy procedure was 192.0 \pm 97.1 mg (range = 32.8-393.6 mg) (**Figure 4**). We observed no relationship between the biopsy yield and participant BMI (p= 0.643), although the participants'

BMI were all within the healthy weight range (range= 21.1-25.4 kg/m²). Adequate sample weight was typically obtained following 2-3 bouts of tissue collection (i.e., number of repetitions of steps 3.11.1 and 3.11.2). Following adipose tissue biopsies, all participants experienced a bruise, but none experienced excessive pain that was not alleviated by painkillers. Nor were there any other adverse reactions (**Table 1**). This is consistent with previously reported complication rates for adipose tissue biopsies^{1,5}.



Figure 1: Materials required for the procedure. (**A**) The trolley laid out with the materials required for the procedure. (**B**) Materials arranged on the sterile field. 1: sterile field; 2: sterile gloves; 3: scalpel; 4: 14 G needle; 5: 21 G needle; 6: 26 G needle; 7: 5mL syringe; 8: lidocaine 2%; 9: sterile gauze; 10: adhesive wound dressing; 11: iodine-based solution. Please click here to view a larger version of this figure.

jove.com

September 2021 • 175 • e62635 • Page 6 of 13



Figure 2: Schematic of the fan-shaped injection sites for administering the local anesthetic. The solid and dotted lines represent where the anesthetic should be administered using the 26 G and 21 G needle, respectively. Please click here to view a larger version of this figure.

jove.com

September 2021 • 175 • e62635 • Page 7 of 13

j<mark>o</mark>ve



Figure 3: Adipose tissue sample yield from healthy, normal weight women (n= 39). Bar chart with error bars represent mean ± standard deviation. Circles represent individual data points. Please click here to view a larger version of this figure.

jove.com

September 2021 • 175 • e62635 • Page 8 of 13

j<mark>o</mark>ve



Figure 4: An example of a bruise resulting from an early training attempt. Please click here to view a larger version of this figure.

Complication	Response
Pain	Participant may take analgesics if necessary, following the instructions on the packet (e.g., paracetamol). Participants must refrain from taking analgesics that have anticoagulant activities.
Bleeding	Participant is to be advised that some bleeding is to be expected.
Bruising	Participant is to be advised that bruising is to be expected.
Scar tissue	Participant is to be advised that the development of some scar tissue at the biopsy site is to be expected.
Infection	Participant must be informed of all symptoms of an infection at the biopsy site prior to the biopsy. Participants must be instructed to seek medical advice from a doctor or local Accident and Emergency unit should these symptoms occur and notify the research team retrospectively.

Table 1: List of complications that may be experienced by participants.

Discussion

The described protocol and associated video provide a stepby-step overview of a mini-liposuction technique to obtain subcutaneous adipose tissue samples from the abdominal area. This research group has performed a total of 124 biopsies over the course of 19 months with no adverse effects in participants. The procedure is safe and associated with minimum risk to participants or the biopsy team, provided that the described safety measures are followed. Aseptic technique (including opening and dispensing of

jove.com

September 2021 • 175 • e62635 • Page 9 of 13

sterile equipment without contaminating them, appropriately donning/removing sterile gloves, general hand hygiene) must be maintained at all times by the researchers performing the procedure (to minimize the risk of infection to the participant)⁶. Additionally, disposal of used sharps in an appropriate manner ensures the safety of the researcher and others who handle this waste by reducing the risk of needle-stick injuries⁷.

Although the procedure can be classed as "low-risk", there are several critical steps in addition to aseptic technique and appropriate waste disposal that need to be followed to minimize adverse effects. Primarily, participants should confirm that they have no allergies to local anesthetics in the amino amide family (e.g., lidocaine) or the drug family of the local anesthetic used, certain metals that may be contained in needles (chromium, nickel, and cobalt), and shellfish/iodine if using an iodine-based skin disinfectant solution (step 2.4). As participants may not be familiar with the name of the anesthetic, and as lidocaine is commonly used in dental procedures, it might be helpful to ask whether they have had a reaction to anesthetic administration in that context. Similarly, participants can be asked whether they had allergic reactions to any jewelry/piercings rather than specifically chromium and nickel. Individuals currently on anticoagulants should not undergo the procedure as they are at increased risk of excessive bleeding. Participants routinely taking lowdose aspirin would not preclude participation in the biopsy protocol; however, participants must inform the biopsy taker as this may affect rate of hemostasis⁸. While omega-3 fatty acids supplementation would not preclude the biopsy from being performed, participants should confirm whether such supplements (or fatty-rich fish) are part of their routine diet as this may affect blood viscosity⁹. Prior to commencing the procedure, participants should also be asked whether they

have any conditions that might otherwise affect the biopsy. For example, cosmetic surgery (i.e., liposuction) would affect the quantity/quality of tissue sample, and previous scars/ tattoo sites should be avoided. Lastly, the biopsy team may want to consider shaving participants with substantial amounts of body hair to make the biopsy area more visible.

When selecting the biopsy area (step 3.1), the researcher should make sure that the site is sufficiently far from the navel (approximately 5-10 cm) as the proximal area is very vascular. Choosing a biopsy site too close to the umbilicus can lead to unnecessarily extensive bruising (e.g., Figure 4). While excessive bruising can be limited by an appropriate choice of biopsy area and the application of an ice pack following the procedure, participants should be informed that some degree of bruising is likely to occur. Within this research group, we anecdotally observed that such contusions dissipate within 3-5 days. In addition, some participants may develop some scar tissue at the biopsy site, presenting as a lump of tissue hard to the touch. Anyone undergoing the biopsy procedure should be made aware that the scar tissue is transient and will resolve itself within 2-3 weeks. To maximize patient tolerability, the researcher should identify the area affected by the local anesthetic (step 3.9): by using a scalpel and gently prodding the biopsy area, the researcher can verbally confirm with the participant that the area has been successfully anesthetized. The limits of the anesthetized area should be confirmed by going beyond the area. Inform the participant that this will be done and that they may feel some very slight discomfort. This is a particularly important step, as placing the biopsy needle in non-anesthetized areas will cause participant discomfort.

The mini-liposuction biopsy technique described here is a low-cost alternative to surgical procedures and does not

September 2021 • 175 • e62635 • Page 10 of 13

require specialist tools. Owing to their straightforwardness, these biopsies can be performed routinely with little-tono problems. The most common issue encountered when performing the adipose tissue sampling is that the shaft of the 14 G needle can become obstructed, preventing adipose tissue aspiration into the syringe. An experienced individual trained in the described biopsy technique will notice the obstruction through changes in the responsiveness of the syringe's plunger (i.e., it "sticks" in place). Should a needle obstruction occur, the researcher is advised in primis to attempt removing the obstruction by forcefully depressing the plunger while the needle bevel is over the weighing boat. If the obstruction is firmly lodged, the second option is to replace the needle and syringe. After the procedure, tissue lodged in a needle can be retrieved by pushing sterile saline through the needle. To prevent sample degradation, the obtained tissue should be cleaned, processed, and stored as soon as possible following the procedure¹⁰. To minimize RNA degradation, a stabilization solution can be utilized at the sample processing step¹⁷ (please refer to the Table of Materials).

The main limitation of this technique is that while it is relatively fast (~15 min for a trained and experienced individual) and cost-effective, it results in only a moderately sized sample (~200 mg). Whilst this sample size is typically adequate for various metabolic assays, it is recommended that the researcher ensures the expected sample yield is sufficient for the intended sample analysis. The sample yield obtained using the described technique is typically lower than that of surgical techniques¹¹; however, larger incision sites used in surgical biopsies cause more discomfort to participants and may prevent them from engaging in certain day-to-day activities until fully healed¹¹. These techniques are also more likely to discourage participants from enrolling in research

studies and require a trained clinician. A key advantage of the mini-liposuction biopsy described in this video is that it can be quickly performed in a non-clinical setting by non-medical researchers. Furthermore, being able to complete multiple biopsies on one participant within the same day enables researchers to perform acute before-after nutritional/exercise intervention studies. It should be noted that in the UK, lidocaine administration requires a prescription; a member of our team is qualified in non-medical prescribing. Local regulations should be checked before the administration of local anesthetic.

Many research groups have applied the mini-liposuction technique for a variety of research questions. These include, but are not limited to, providing adipose tissue hormone profiles in participants with diabetes², quantifying the variation of adipose tissue miRNA expression in patients with metabolic dysfunction¹², and assessing nutritional and exercise interventions in overweight populations^{13, 14}. Additionally, the immediate processing of adipose tissue samples permits; isolation of pre-adipocytes for cell culture¹⁵; and analysis of ex vivo metabolic parameters, such as lipolytic rate¹⁶, hormone secretion¹³, and mitochondrial respiration¹⁴. It must be noted that adipose tissue samples obtained via the described technique have high levels of fragmentation when compared to samples obtained via surgical techniques using a cutting needle or scalpel⁵. This precludes the successful usage of analytical techniques for the assessment of architectural and morphological parameters⁵. Should researchers intend to obtain adipose tissue samples for analysis of architectural and morphological parameters, alternative methods are associated with reduced tissue fragmentation¹⁸. Nonetheless, obtaining adipose

jove.com

September 2021 • 175 • e62635 • Page 11 of 13

tissue samples via the described technique permits the investigation of a broad range of key physiological processes.

In summary, the present video and paper describe a non-clinical mini-liposuction biopsy technique to obtain subcutaneous abdominal adipose tissue. With appropriate controls in place, the method is relatively pain-free, safe, and time-/cost-effective. This biopsy method is particularly well suited for studies that implement a before-after study design and do not require large amounts of tissue sample.

Disclosures

The authors have no conflicts of interest to declare.

Acknowledgments

The authors have no funding to declare.

References

- Beynen, A. C., Katan, M. B. Rapid sampling and longterm storage of subcutaneous adipose-tissue biopsies for determination of fatty acid composition. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition.* 42 (2), 317-322 (1985).
- Moran, C. N. et al. Effects of diabetes family history and exercise training on the expression of adiponectin and leptin and their receptors. *Metabolism.* 60 (2), 206-214 (2011).
- Jialal, I., Devaraj, S. Subcutaneous adipose tissue biology in metabolic syndrome. *Hormone Molecular Biology and Clinical Investigation.* 33 (1) (2018).
- World Health Organization. WHO Guidelines 4 on hand hvaiene in health care: а summary. https://www.who.int/gpsc/5may/tools/ who_guidelines-handhygiene_summary.pdf (2009).

- Kettwich, L. G. et al. New device technologies for subcutaneous fat biopsy. *Amyloid.* **19** (2), 66-73 (2012).
- Preston, R. M. Aseptic technique: evidence-based approach for patient safety. *British Journal of Nursing*. 14 (10), 540-542, 544-546 (2005).
- Handiyani, H., Meily Kurniawidjaja, L., Irawaty, D., Damayanti, R. The effective needle stick injury prevention strategies for nursing students in the clinical settings: a literature review. *Enfermeria Clinica*. 28 (Suppl 1), 167-171 (2018).
- Raggio, B. S., Barton, B. M., Kandil, E., Friedlander, P. L. Association of continued preoperative aspirin use and bleeding complications in patients undergoing thyroid surgery. *JAMA Otolaryngology-Head & Neck Surgery.* 144, 335 (2018).
- Cartwright, I. J., Pockley, A. G., Galloway, J. H., Greaves, M., Preston, F. E. The effects of dietary omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids on erythrocyte membrane phospholipids, erythrocyte deformability and blood viscosity in healthy volunteers. *Atherosclerosis*. 55 (3), 267-281 (1985).
- Hemmrich, K., Denecke, B., Paul, N. E., Hoffmeister, D., Pallua, N. RNA isolation from adipose tissue: an optimized procedure for high RNA yield and integrity. *Laboratory Medicine*. **41** (2), 104-106 (2010).
- Chachopoulos, V. et al. A technique for subcutaneous abdominal adipose tissue biopsy via a non-diathermy method. *Journal of Visual Experiments: JoVE.* (127), 55593 (2017).
- 12. Civelek, M. et al. Genetic regulation of human adipose microRNA expression and its consequences for

jove.com

September 2021 • 175 • e62635 • Page 12 of 13

metabolic traits. *Human Molecular Genetics*. **22** (15), 3023-3037 (2013).

- Chen, Y. C. et al. Feeding influences adipose tissue responses to exercise in overweight men. *American Journal of Physiology Endocrinology and Metabolism.* 313 (1), E84-E93 (2017).
- Mendham, A. E. et al. Exercise training results in depotspecific adaptations to adipose tissue mitochondrial function. *Scientific Reports.* **10** (1), 3785 (2020).
- Carswell, K. A., Lee, M. J., Fried, S. K. Culture of isolated human adipocytes and isolated adipose tissue. *Methods in Molecular Biology*. 806, 203-214 (2012).
- Arner, P., Andersson, D. P., Backdahl, J., Dahlman, I., Ryden, M. Weight gain and impaired glucose metabolism in women are predicted by inefficient subcutaneous fat cell lipolysis. *Cell Metabolism.* 28 (1), 45-54 e43 (2018).
- Mutter, G. et al. Comparison of frozen and RNALater solid tissue storage methods for use in RNA expression microarrays. *BMC genomics*. 5, 88 (2004).
- Coleman, S. Structural fat grafting: more than a permanent filler. *Plastic and Reconstructive Surgery*. **118** (Suppl 3), 108S-120S (2018).

jove.com

September 2021 • 175 • e62635 • Page 13 of 13

The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism, 2021, Vol. 106, No. 10, 2979-2990 doi:10.1210/clinem/dgab415 Clinical Research Article



Clinical Research Article

Relationship Between Insulin Sensitivity and Menstrual Cycle Is Modified by BMI, Fitness, and Physical Activity in NHANES

Kirstin A. MacGregor,¹ lain J. Gallagher,¹ and Colin N. Moran¹

¹Physiology, Exercise and Nutrition Research Group, University of Stirling, Stirling, Stirlingshire, Scotland FK9 4LA, UK

ORCiD numbers: 0000-0001-9269-9004 (K. A. MacGregor); 0000-0002-8630-7235 (I. J. Gallagher); 0000-0001-6226-8131 (C. N. Moran).

Abbreviations: ADIPO-IR, adipose tissue insulin resistance index; BMI, body mass index; CRF, cardiorespiratory fitness; FSH, follicle-stimulating hormone; HOMA-IR, homeostatic model of insulin resistance; HR, heart rate; LH, luteinizing hormone; MEC, mobile examination center; MESOR, a rhythm-adjusted mean; MET, metabolic equivalent; NHANES, National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey; VO_{2mar}, maximal oxygen consumption.

Received: 9 March 2021; Editorial Decision: 4 June 2021; First Published Online: 10 June 2021; Corrected and Typeset: 6 July 2021.

Abstract

Context: There is evidence demonstrating variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle. However, to date, research has yielded inconsistent results.

Objective: This study investigated variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle and associations with body mass index (BMI), physical activity, and cardiorespiratory fitness (CRF).

Methods: Data from 1906 premenopausal women in NHANES cycles 1999 to 2006 were analyzed. Menstrual cycle day was assessed using questionnaire responses recording days since last period. Rhythmic variation of plasma glucose, triglycerides, and insulin, homeostatic model of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR), and adipose tissue insulin resistance index (ADIPO-IR) across the menstrual cycle were analyzed using cosinor rhythmometry. Participants were assigned low or high categories of BMI, physical activity, and CRF, and category membership included in cosinor models as covariates.

Results: Rhythmicity was demonstrated by a significant cosine fit for glucose (P = .014) but not triglycerides (P = .369), insulin (P = .470), HOMA-IR (P = .461), and ADIPO-IR (P=.335). When covariates were included, rhythmicity was observed when adjusting for: BMI: glucose (P < .001), triglycerides (P < .001), insulin (P < .001), HOMA-IR (P < .001), and ADIPO-IR (P < .001); 2) physical activity: glucose (P < .001), triglycerides (P = .006), and ADIPO-IR (P = .038); and 3) CRF: triglycerides (P = .041), insulin (P = .002), HOMA-IR

ISSN Print 0021-972X ISSN Online 1945-7197 Printed in USA

© The Author(s) 2021. Published by Oxford University Press on behalf of the Endocrine Society

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs 2979 https://academic.oup.com/jcem licence (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/), which permits non-commercial reproduction and distribution of the work, in any medium, provided the original work is not altered or transformed in any way, and that the work is properly

cited. For commercial re-use, please contact journals.permissions@oup.com

2980

The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism, 2021, Vol. 106, No. 10

(P=.004), and ADIPO-IR (P=.004). Triglyceride amplitude, but not acrophase, was greater in the high physical activity category compared to low (P=.018). **Conclusion**: Rhythmicity in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle are modified by BMI, physical activity, and CRF.

Key Words: menstrual cycle, insulin, glucose, triglyceride, insulin sensitivity, NHANES

The onset and severity of insulin resistance are associated with a range of modifiable and nonmodifiable risk factors, including, sex, age, adiposity, physical inactivity, and cardiovascular fitness (1, 2). Women exhibit lower fasting plasma glucose levels, but greater impairment in glucose tolerance compared to men (3). Within adipose tissue, women have greater insulin-stimulated glucose and fatty acid uptake compared to men (4). While body mass index (BMI) and age are positively associated with insulin resistance, in women insulin resistance typically occurs at a higher BMI and higher age compared with men (5). Moreover, low fitness has a greater association with insulin resistance in overweight women compared with overweight men (2).

Reports have demonstrated a clear mechanistic role of sex hormones underpinning sexual dimorphism in insulin resistance (6). Insulin sensitivity has been positively associated with estradiol and negatively associated with progesterone in rats (7). This suggests that hormonal fluctuations across the menstrual cycle in humans may play a role in insulin sensitivity. However, strategies targeting the prevention and treatment of reduced insulin sensitivity rarely consider sex and none consider the role of the menstrual cycle.

The menstrual cycle is a fundamental biological rhythmic cycle occurring in females of reproductive age, composed of the ovarian and uterine cycles. The ovarian cycle, consisting of follicular, ovulatory, and luteal phases, is concerned with oocyte maturation and release, while the uterine cycle, consisting of menstruation, proliferative, and secretory phases, is concerned with preparing the uterine lining for possible oocyte implantation in the event of fertilization (8). The ovarian cycle and uterine cycle occur in a coordinated and concurrent manner; herein we will refer to menstrual cycle phase in terms of the follicular and luteal phases (8). The average cycle length is 29 days, although this varies between individuals, with cycle lengths of 24 to 35 days considered normal and healthy (8, 9). Within an individual, typical cycle length declines as age increases (9). The menstrual cycle is governed by rhythmic fluctuations of hormones within the hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal axis; gonadotropin-releasing hormone, pituitary hormones (follicle-stimulating hormone [FSH] and luteinizing hormone [LH]), and ovarian hormones (estradiol, progesterone, and testosterone) (8). However, the effect of the menstrual cycle on physiology is underresearched and in

fact is frequently cited as a barrier toward the inclusion of women in research projects (10).

Cyclical fluctuations in hormonal profiles across the menstrual cycle have been associated with alterations in metabolic control. During the luteal phase an increase in circulating insulin and reductions in circulating glucose and triglycerides have been observed (11, 12). Correspondingly, insulin sensitivity would be expected to fluctuate across the menstrual cycle. However, studies so far have been equivocal. Reductions in insulin sensitivity during the luteal phase have been reported (12-18). However, other studies have documented no change in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle (19-22). These inconsistencies may be attributable to the relatively small sample sizes used in all but one (12) of these studies (n = 6-30), which lacked statistical power to robustly detect the small, yet clinically meaningful, changes in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle. Yeung et al used a large sample size (n = 259) and reported significant variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle (12). Moreover, previous studies recruited heterogeneous study populations with varying BMI and physical activity levels, in which limited adjustment or investigation into the potentially confounding effects of these modifiable risk factors was conducted (12, 21, 22). Examining the role of modifiable risk factors in a large cohort of women is necessary to fully understand rhythmicity in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle.

In this study we first aim to characterize the variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle in a large cohort of well-characterized female participants. Second, we will investigate the role of BMI, physical activity, and cardiovascular fitness on the variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle.

Materials and Methods

Participants

The National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) is a national, cross-sectional, population-based study representative of the noninstitutionalized US civilian population (NHANES, RRID: SCR_013201). Data were collected in 2-year cycles beginning in 1999, with data collection ongoing. NHANES participants completed an at-home The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism, 2021, Vol. 106, No. 10

2981

interview and a physical examination at a mobile examination center (MEC). A reproductive health questionnaire was included in data collection cycles between 1999 and 2006. This questionnaire was completed by 23 569 females. Participants were excluded if they had current diagnoses of metabolic disorder (diabetes, thyroid condition) or were taking medication that altered insulin sensitivity (Fig. 1). Details of variable descriptions and codes used in this study are provided in data repository (23).

Menstrual Cycle Assessment

The response to the question "number of days since last period started" was treated as the day of menstrual cycle. Responses were collected once for each participant. Unfortunately, data on typical menstrual cycle length were not available within the NHANES database. Participants were excluded from data analysis if the reported number of days since their last period started more than 35 days earlier. While the typical menstrual cycle length is 29 days, a maximum cycle day value of 35 days was selected to encompass 95% of the cycle lengths in women (9). Participants were excluded based on factors that influence the hormonal milieu across the menstrual cycle: age younger than 16 years, currently taking hormonal contraceptive medication, or currently pregnant or gave birth within the previous year. Final analyses were conducted on 1906 participants (see Fig. 1).

Anthropometric Assessment

Height was measured using a stadiometer, and weight was measured using a digital scale following standard procedures at the MEC. BMI was calculated using weight in kilograms divided by height in meters squared. Prior to analyses, participants were assigned to BMI-defined categories based on standard cutoff thresholds (low BMI, underweight and healthy weight ≤ 24.9 ; high BMI, overweight and obese > 25) (24).

Blood Sampling and Biochemical Analysis

Venous blood samples were collected the same day as the menstrual cycle questionnaire following a fast of at least 9 hours, but not more than 24 hours, by a trained phlebotomist at the MEC and processed according to a standardized protocol (2.5). Serum FSH and LH concentrations were analyzed by microparticle Enzyme Immunoassay (Abbot Laboratories) (26). Plasma glucose and triglyceride concentrations were analyzed enzymatically (Roche Diagnostic Systems) (27, 28). Plasma insulin concentration was assessed via radioimmunoassay (Pharmacia Diagnostics AB) (29). Insulin sensitivity was calculated using the HOMA-IR (30) and ADIPO-IR (31) methods.

Physical Activity

Each participant completed a physical activity questionnaire that included questions relating to all physical activity performed in the previous 30 days. Activity type, duration, intensity, and number of times performed in the last 30 days were recorded. Moderate-intensity activities were defined as inducing light sweating or a slight to moderate increase in breathing or heart rate (HR). Vigorous activities were defined as inducing



Figure 1. Flowchart depicting participant selection in the study. The dotted lines represent participant exclusion.

Downloaded from https://academic.oup.com/jcem/article/106/10/2979/6296035 by University of Stirling user on 29

September

202

2982

heavy sweating or large increases in breathing or HR. Metabolic equivalent (MET) scores for specific activities were calculated based on the activity type and intensity (32). MET scores were multiplied by the average duration and number of times performed in the last 30 days to calculate MET minutes per 30 days (MET min/30d) for each activity. MET min/30d were summed for each activity then divided by 4.29 to calculate total MET minutes per week. Prior to analyses, participants were assigned to low and high physical activity categories based on whether they met the national physical activity guidelines (low physical activity < 500 MET/wk; high physical activity \geq 500 MET/wk) (33).

Cardiorespiratory Fitness

Participants underwent a submaximal exercise test on a treadmill to predict maximal oxygen consumption (V O2max) (34). Participants were assigned to 1 of 8 protocols, of varying difficulty, based on age, BMI, and selfreported physical activity level. Each protocol included a 2-minute warmup, 2 x 2-minute stages, and a 2-minute cool down. Heart rate was recorded throughout using an automated monitor. These exercise protocols aimed to elicit 75% of maximal HR by the end of the test. Predicted VO2max was estimated by extrapolating agespecific maximal HR responses to the two 2-minute exercise stages, assuming a linear relation between HR and O2 consumption during exercise (35, 36). Prior to analyses, participants were assigned to low and high cardiorespiratory fitness categories based on whether their V O2max scores were below or above the age-specific 50th percentile (37).

Statistical Analysis

All analyses were conducted in R (version 3.6.3) (38). Participant demographic data are presented as mean ± SD. The number of participants are shown for each analysis; this varies because of missing data. Data were tested for normality using visual inspection of histogram and Shapiro-Wilk test. Nonnormal data were log10-transformed. Rhythmicity across the menstrual cycle was detected using the "Cosinor" and "Cosinor2" packages (39, 40). Cosinor fits a cosine curve with a free phase to data and calculates MESOR (a rhythm-adjusted mean), amplitude (half the predictable variation within a cycle). Peak-to-peak difference (%) was calculated using the following equation: (2 × amplitude/mean)*100. In

separate cosinor models, we included the BMI, physical activity, and cardiorespiratory fitness category as a covariate. Inclusion of covariates in the cosinor model allows the MESOR, amplitude, and acrophase to differ between respective high and low covariate categories. Overall significance of the cosine model was established using the zero-amplitude test. Wald tests were conducted to test for differences in the amplitude and acrophase between respective high and low covariate categories. Cosine data are presented as MESOR ± amplitude. Data are shown as conventional box plots.

Results

Participant Characteristics

Participant characteristics are outlined in Table 1. As would be expected, greater weight, higher BMI, lower physical activity, and lower VO2max were observed in the low physical activity category (difference = 2.0 kg, P = .020; 1.2, P < .001; 2884.7 MET min/wk P < .001; 1.4 mL/min/kg, P = .019, respectively), high BMI category (26.6 kg, P < .001; 10.3, P < .001; 576.4 MET min/wk, P < .001; 2.5 mL/min/kg, P < .001), and low cardiorespiratory fitness category (3.4 kg, P = .003; 1.3, P = .001; 403.1 MET min/wk, P = .028; 10.8 mL/min/ kg, P < .001, respectively). Age was significantly greater for the low physical activity (3.1 years, P < .001), high BMI (3.6 years, P < .001), and high cardiorespiratory fitness (5.5 years, P < .001) categories. Height was significantly greater in the high physical activity category (1.5 cm, P < .001), but not BMI (0.4 cm, P = .166) nor cardiorespiratory fitness (0.2 cm, P = .757). No rhythmic cycling was detected across the menstrual cycle in BMI (MESOR: 26.3 ± amplitude: 0.15, P = .822), physical activity (1527.1 ± 182.1 MET min/wk, P = .199), or cardiorespiratory fitness (37.5 ± 0.5 mL/min/kg, P = .517) (23).

Pituitary Hormone Concentration Across the Menstrual Cycle

To demonstrate the validity of cosine analysis for analyzing cyclic rhythms in variables across the menstrual cycle, pituitary hormones were analyzed. Plasma FSH and LH concentrations were available for a subset of participants (Table 2 and Fig. 2). FSH concentration reached a peak of 8.6 IU on day 9 falling to 3.5 IU on day 26 (P < .001). LH concentration peaked at 8.1 IU on day 12 and declined to a trough of 2.1 IU on day 29 (P < .001).

Downloaded from https://academic.oup.com/jcem/article/106/10/2979/6296035 by University of Stirling user on 29 September

202

2983

The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism, 2021, Vol. 106, No. 10

 1811.0 ± 3200.0^{4}

 66.1 ± 15.1^{4} $25.1 \pm 5.4^{\circ}$ $42.6 \pm 9.3^{\circ}$

 $26.8 \pm 10.0^{\circ}$

CRF

High (514 (53.2) 162.2 ± 6.7

What Is the Effect of the Menstrual Cycle on Insulin Sensitivity?

Rhythmicity was demonstrated by a significant cosine fit for glucose (MESOR: 85.1 ± amplitude: 1.2 mg/dL; P = .014). No significant fit was observed for triglycerides (87.7 ± 2.8 mg/dL; P = .369), insulin (9.8 ± 0.4 uU/mL; P = .470), HOMA-IR (2.1 ± 0.1 mmol/L; P = .461), or ADIPO-IR (9.7 ± 0.6 mmol/L; P = .335) (Table 3; Figs. 3 and 4).

How Does Body Mass Index Affect Insulin Sensitivity Across the Menstrual Cycle?

When the BMI category was added as a covariate into the cosine model, significant cosine fit was observed for glucose (P < .001), triglycerides (P < .001), insulin (P < .001), HOMA-IR (P < .001), and ADIPO-IR (P < .001) (see Table 3; Figs. 3 and 4). There were no significant differences in amplitude between low and high BMI categories for glucose (0.7 vs 1.7 mg/dL, P = .205), triglycerides (3.4 vs 3.9 mg/dL, P = .889), insulin (0.3 vs 1.1 uU/mL, P = .486), HOMA-IR (0.1 vs 0.3 mmol/L, P = .318), or ADIPOIR (0.2 vs 1.9 mmol/L, P = .248). Nor was there a significant difference in acrophase between low and high BMI categories for glucose (12 vs 16 days, P = .335), triglycerides (28 vs 21 days, P = .098), insulin (15 vs 23 days, P = .180), HOMA-IR (15 vs 22 days, P = .267), or ADIPO-IR (23 vs 22 days, P = .902).

How Does Physical Activity Affect Insulin Sensitivity Across the Menstrual Cycle?

covariate into the cosine model, significant cosine fit was observed for glucose (P < .001), triglycerides (P = .006), and ADIPO-IR (P = .038), but not insulin (P = .095) or HOMA-IR (P = .061) (see Table 3; Figs. 3 and 4). Triglyceride amplitude was significantly lower in the low physical activity category compared to the high physical activity category (3.1 vs 7.2 mg/dl, P = .018). No significant differences were observed in amplitude between low and high physical activity categories across the menstrual cycle for either glucose (1.5 vs 1.1 mg/dL, P = .308), insulin (0.7 vs 0.3 uU/mL, P = .284), HOMA-IR (0.2 vs 0.1 mmol/L, P = .310) or ADIPO-IR (0.7 vs 0.7 mmol/L, P = .506). There were no significant differences in acrophase between low and high BMI categories for glucose (17 vs 12 days, P = .235), triglycerides (12 vs 27 days, P = .675), insulin (21 vs 14 days, P = .571), HOMA-IR (21 vs 14 days, P = .577), or ADIPO-IR (18 vs 26 days, P = .423).

When the physical activity category was added as a

Table 1. Participant characteristics split by demographic category

Demographic	IIV	Low MET	High MET	Low BMI	High BMI	Low CRF
No.	1906	946 (49.6)	960 (50.4)	1021 (53.6)	885 (46.4)	451 (46.7)
Age, y	25.4 ± 9.4	27.0 ± 10.0	23.9 ± 8.6^{4}	23.8 ± 8.5	27.4 ± 10.1^{4}	21.3 ± 5.9
Height, cm	161.8 ± 6.9	161.1 ± 6.9	162.6 ± 6.8^{d}	162.0 ± 6.8	161.6 ± 7.0	162.0 ± 6.7
Weight, kg	69.0 ± 19.0	70.0 ± 19.9	68.0 ± 18.0^{4}	56.6 ± 7.2	83.2 ± 18.3^{d}	69.5 ± 19.5
BMI	26.3 ± 6.8	26.9 ± 7.2	25.7 ± 6.3^{a}	21.5 ± 2.1	$31.8 \pm 6.1^{\circ}$	26.4 ± 7.0
VO,, mL/kg/min	37.5 ± 9.0	36.8 ± 9.5	$38.2 \pm 8.6^{\circ}$	38.6 ± 8.8	$36.1 \pm 9.1^{\circ}$	31.8 ± 3.8
MET, min/wk	1548.3 ± 3112.5	95.3 ± 144.7	$2980.0 \pm 3884.4^{\circ}$	1815.9 ± 3479.9	$1239.5 \pm 2593.5^{\circ}$	1407.9 ± 2498.3

fitness; MET, meta bolic equivalent; PA, physical activity; VO have, maximal oxygen consumption Data are presented as mean ± SD. No. values are presented as total (%) for each demographic category. Abbreviations: BMI, body mass index, CRF, cardiorespiratory than .05 following independent samples t test. "P less

-	n	0	
	-	25	а
-	~	v	-

The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism, 2021, Vol. 106, No. 10

Table 2. Pituitary hormone concentrations across the menstrual cycle										
Variable	No.	MESOR, IU	Amplitude, IU	P-P, %	Peak, d	Trough, d	Р			
FSH	218	6.1	2.5	91.9	9	26	< .001			
LH	219	5.1	3.0	144.0	12	29	< .001			

P value from zero amplitude test for model fit.

Abbreviations: FSH, follicle-stimulating hormone; LH, luteinizing hormone; MESOR, rhythm-adjusted mean; P-P, %, difference between peak and trough.



Figure 2. Box plot with cosine wave showing pituitary hormone concentration across the menstrual cycle. A, Follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH). B, Luteinizing hormone (LH).

How does Cardiorespiratory Fitness Affect Insulin Sensitivity across the Menstrual Cycle?

When the cardiorespiratory fitness category was added as a covariate into the cosine model, significant cosine fit was observed for triglycerides (P = .041), insulin (P = .002), HOMA-IR (P = .004), and ADIPO-IR (P = .004), but not glucose (P = .223) (see Table 3; Figs. 3 and 4). No significant differences in amplitude across the menstrual cycle were observed between low and high cardiorespiratory fitness for glucose (0.4 vs 0.8 mg/dL, P = .460), triglycerides (6.9 vs 6.0 mg/dL, P = .116), insulin (1.2 vs 0.7 uU/mL, P = .099), HOMA-IR (0.3 vs 0.2 mmol/L, P = .109), or ADIPOIR (1.7 vs 1.0 mmol/L, P = .115). There were no significant differences in acrophase between low and high BMI categories for glucose (20 vs 12 days, P = .443), triglycerides (34 vs 24 days, P = .271), insulin (27 vs 17 days, P = .290), HOMA-IR (27 vs 17 days, P = .282), or ADIPO-IR (30 vs 20 days, P = .260).

Discussion

This study aimed to characterize cyclical changes in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolic parameters across the menstrual cycle and their association with BMI, physical activity, and cardiorespiratory fitness. We found rhythmic cycling across the menstrual cycle for glucose, but not triglycerides, insulin, HOMA-IR, or ADIPO-IR. When including selected risk factors for insulin resistance as covariates, rhythmic cycling was observed across the menstrual cycle for glucose, triglycerides, insulin, HOMA-IR, and ADIPO-IR when models included BMI; glucose, triglycerides, and ADIPO-IR when models included physical activity; and triglycerides, insulin, HOMA-IR, and ADIPO-IR when models included cardiorespiratory fitness. Triglyceride amplitude, but not acrophase, was significantly greater in the high physical activity category compared to the low physical activity category. No significant differences in amplitude nor acrophase were observed for glucose, insulin, HOMA-IR, or ADIPO-IR between respective high and low covariate categories. These findings demonstrate changes in insulin sensitivity and triglyceride levels across the menstrual cycle are modified by BMI, physical activity, and cardiorespiratory fitness status.

Previous literature reports insulin sensitivity is either reduced during the luteal phase (12-18) or remains unchanged

Variable	Category	n value	Mean, IU	Amplitude, IU	P-P, %	Acrophase, d	Р	Amplitude difference P	Acrophase difference P
Glucose	All	1903	85.09	1.15	2.70	15	.014		
	Low BMI	1019	83.41	0.67	1.62	12			
	High BMI	884	87.07	1.69	3.88	16	.000	.205	.335
	Low PA	944	85.82	1.46	3.41	17			
	High PA	959	84.35	1.10	2.61	12	.000	.308	.235
	Low CRF	451	84.16	0.44	1.05	20			
	High CRF	513	84.44	0.78	1.86	12	.223	.460	.443
Triglycerides	All	872	87.67	2.79	6.37	26	0369		
	Low BMI	482	77.26	3.39	8.78	28			
	High BMI	390	102.55	3.85	7.51	21	.000	.889	.098
	Low PA	404	89.83	3.07	6.85	12			
	High PA	468	86.39	7.22	16.73	27	.006	.018	.675
	Low CRF	192	88.14	6.87	15.58	34			
	High CRF	254	83.39	6.03	14.47	24	.041	.116	.271
Insulin	All	872	9.75	0.37	7.63	20	.470		
	Low BMI	483	7.49	0.30	8.14	15			
	High BMI	389	13.55	1.09	16.05	23	.000	.486	.180
	Low PA	405	10.06	0.67	13.32	21			
	High PA	467	9.45	0.26	5.59	14	.095	.284	.571
	Low CRF	194	10.89	1.22	22.49	27			
	High CRF	2.52	9.04	0.71	15.60	17	.002	.099	.290
HOMA-IR	All	871	2.09	0.09	8.34	20	.461		
	Low BMI	482	1.56	0.05	6.90	15			
	High BMI	389	3.01	0.28	18.91	22	.000	.318	.267
	Low PA	404	2.18	0.15	14.18	21			
	High PA	467	2.01	0.06	6.03	14	.061	.310	.577
	Low CRF	194	2.30	0.27	23.21	27			
	High CRF	252	1.92	0.16	16.75	17	.004	.109	.282
ADIPO-IR	All	868	9.67	0.59	12.24	23	.335		
	Low BMI	480	6.53	0.23	7.09	23			
	High BMI	388	15.71	1.89	24.09	22	.000	.248	.902
	Low PA	403	10.24	0.72	14.02	18			
	High PA	465	9.22	0.68	14.82	26	.038	.506	.423
	Low CRF	192	10.81	1.71	31.64	30			
	High CRF	2.52	8.54	1.04	24.47	20	.004	.115	.260

Table 3. Variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle

Cosine fit P value represents zero amplitude test for model fit. Amplitude difference P value represents difference in amplitudes between respective low and high covariate categories. Acrophase difference P value represents difference in acrophase between respective low and high covariate categories. Bold font indicates a P value of less than .05.

Low BMI, 24.9 or less; high BMI, greater than 25; low CRF, less than or equal to 50th age-specific VO2mex percentile; high CRF, greater than 50th specific VO2mex percentile; low PA, less than or equal to 500 MET min/wk; high PA, greater than 500 MET min/wk.

Abbreviations: ADIPO-IR, adipose tissue insulin resistance index; BMI, body mass index; CRF, cardiorespiratory fitness; HOMA-IR, homeostatic model of insulin resistance; PA, physical activity.

2985



Figure 3. Changes in glucose, triglycerides, and insulin across the menstrual cycle with low and high categories of left, body mass index (BMI); middle, cardiorespiratory fitness; and right, physical activity. Box plot represents all participants data for each respective variable. Cosinor model fits are shown for (blue) all participants, (green) low covariate category, and (red) high covariate category. Low BMI, 24.9 or less; high BMI, greater than 25; low cardiorespiratory fitness, 50th or lower age-specific percentile; high cardiorespiratory fitness, greater than 50th age-specific percentile; low physical activity, less than or equal to 500 metabolic equivalent (MET) min/wk; high physical activity, greater than 500 MET min/wk.

across the menstrual cycle (19-22). Reported variation in HOMA-IR across the menstrual cycle is of a relatively small magnitude (0.3 U), although it may be clinically meaningful (12). Therefore, some previous studies using small sample sizes may have lacked statistical power to detect significant variation (19-22). In contradiction to a report from another large study, we did not observe rhythmic variation for insulin sensitivity prior to adjusting cosine fit for BMI or cardiorespiratory fitness (12). Participants studied by Yeung et al had an average lower BMI (24.1 vs 26.3), which may have contributed to discrepancies in findings (12). Cardiorespiratory fitness was not assessed in their study. Following the inclusion of BMI and cardiorespiratory fitness into our models, we observed rhythmic cycling for HOMA-IR with variability across the menstrual cycle of 0.3 U, similar to that previously reported by Yeung and colleagues. This provides evidence that BMI and cardiorespiratory fitness mediate the variation in HOMA-IR across the menstrual cycle. This mediation effect may underpin inconsistencies reported in the literature.

To our knowledge, this is the first study to investigate ADIPO-IR across the menstrual cycle. We observed rhythmic variation in ADIPO-IR when adjusting for BMI, physical activity, and cardiorespiratory fitness levels. Rhythmic cycling in ADIPO-IR concentration roughly coincided with rhythmic cycling of triglycerides across the menstrual cycle, which peaked at cycle day 23, declining to a trough at cycle day 5 (see Table 3). This contradicts previous research reporting elevated triglyceride concentrations during the follicular phase compared to the luteal phase (11, 41). However, previous studies did not consider BMI, physical activity, or cardiorespiratory fitness, which


Figure 4. Changes in homeostatic model of insulin resistance (HOMA-IR) and adipose tissue insulin resistance index (ADIPO-IR) across the menstrual cycle with low and high categories of left, body mass index (BMI); middle, cardiorespiratory fitness; and right, physical activity. Box plot represents all participant data for each respective variable. Cosinor model fits are shown for (blue) all participants, (green) low covariate category, and (red) high covariate category. Low BMI, 24.9 or less; high BMI, greater than 25; low cardiorespiratory fitness, 50th or lower age-specific percentile; high cardiorespiratory fitness, greater than 500 metabolic equivalent (MET) min/ wk; high physical activity, greater than 500 MET min/wk.

we found significantly mediated rhythmicity in triglycerides across the menstrual cycle. Additionally, we used a larger sample size in this study compared with previous studies (n = 34 (41) and 259 (11) vs 869). Increases in ADIPO-IR during the luteal phase alongside concurrent elevations in triglyceride concentration may be underpinned by a decline in insulin-stimulated triglyceride uptake or suppression of lipolysis during the luteal phase. Progesterone has been shown to inhibit adipocyte insulin signaling and receptor binding (42, 43). Increased circulating progesterone levels may contribute to the increased ADIPO-IR observed during the luteal phase of the menstrual cycle. However, further work is required to elucidate the role progesterone plays in regulating changes in circulating triglycerides and ADIPO-IR across the menstrual cycle.

We observed lower mean triglyceride concentration alongside significantly greater amplitude across the menstrual cycle in the high physical activity category compared to low. The timing of the peak and trough in triglyceride concentration roughly coincided with the glucose trough and peak, respectively. Regular physical activity increases the capacity for adipose tissue and skeletal muscle lipid uptake and mobilization (4, 44). Moreover, high physical activity levels are positively associated with increased metabolic flexibility (44). Greater amplitude in triglyceride concentration across the menstrual cycle in the high physical activity category may reflect a coordinated uptake and release of triglycerides in response to fluctuations in glucose concentration.

While BMI and physical activity are significantly associated with variation in HOMA-IR and ADIPO-IR across the menstrual cycle, the mechanisms underpinning this relationship are uncertain. Variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle has been associated with progesterone and estradiol (12). Differences in BMI and physical activity are known to alter ovarian hormonal profiles. Low physical activity levels are associated with higher mean estradiol levels across the menstrual cycle and higher progesterone levels during the luteal phase (45). High BMI is associated with greater variability of estradiol, but not progesterone (46). Unfortunately, neither estradiol nor progesterone was assessed in NHANES. Future research should investigate the role of sex hormones in the relationship between insulin sensitivity and BMI and physical activity levels.

We observed significant rhythmicity in HOMA-IR and ADIPO-IR following adjustment for BMI and

2988

cardiorespiratory fitness. This suggests that the menstrual cycle phase is an important consideration in the assessment of insulin sensitivity in clinical practice or research, especially in populations with high BMI or low cardiorespiratory fitness. Additionally, we found greater amplitude across the menstrual cycle for HOMA-IR and glucose in high compared to low BMI and HOMA-IR in low compared to high cardiorespiratory fitness. Although these amplitudes were not statistically significant, these data indicate individuals with high BMI or low cardiorespiratory fitness may be at greater risk of impaired insulin sensitivity and elevated glucose concentration during the luteal phase. Therefore, therapeutic strategies aiming to reduce disturbances in metabolic control across the menstrual cycle may benefit from targeting a reduction in BMI and increase in cardiovascular fitness. This is of particular clinical importance because of the role of high glucose variability and insulin resistance in the development and progression of diabetic complications (47, 48). Future larger studies should further investigate the association between BMI and cardiorespiratory fitness with the magnitude of variation in insulin sensitivity and glucose concentrations across the menstrual cycle. This research is crucial to further understand the role of the menstrual cycle in diabetes.

Unexpectedly, some participant demographics were significantly different between respective low and high demographic categories. Therefore, some caution should be applied when interpreting these findings. Age was significantly greater in the high BMI, physical activity, and cardiorespiratory fitness categories compared to low. However, previous research has reported the positive relationship between age and insulin resistance is associated with concurrent increases in adiposity and decreases in physical activity (49), which were included in the cosinor analysis as covariates. Height was significantly greater in the high physical activity group. We performed a regression analysis to assess the relationship between height and metabolic outcome parameters while accounting for menstrual cycle day and found no significant associations (23). This statistically significant effect may simply be due to the number of participants in the study (50). Similarly, a previous large study reported no association between variation in HOMA-IR across the menstrual cycle and height (12). We would expect there to be overlap in participants within covariate categories, which may have confounding effects, for example, commonality between participants in the high BMI, low physical activity, and low cardiorespiratory categories. Future studies should investigate whether there is a cumulative effect of BMI, physical activity, and cardiorespiratory on rhythmic cycling in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle.

The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism, 2021, Vol. 106, No. 10

The large, prospective nature of the NHANES data set represents a major strength of this study. Our analyses were conducted in 1906 female participants with detailed questionnaire data available for reproductive and general health. These data permitted the exclusion of women with conditions that alter metabolic control or hormonal concentrations. The indirect assessment of insulin resistance using surrogate measures (HOMA-IR and AIDIPO-IR) was a limitation. However, HOMA-IR and ADIPO-IR have been validated against the gold-standard hyperinsulinemic euglycemic clamp (r = 0.82, P < .001) and the multistep pancreatic clamp (r = 0.86, P < .001) respectively, demonstrating strong correlations (51, 52). Physical activity levels were determined using a questionnaire. However, reports from the NHANES data set demonstrate similar amounts of self-reported physical activity and objectively measured physical activity via accelerometer in those either meeting or not meeting physical activity guidelines (53). Nonetheless, future studies may benefit from collecting objectively measured physical activity across the menstrual cycle. This study used the number of days since the last menstrual period started as a proxy for phase of menstrual cycle and was limited by a lack of data regarding participants' typical menstrual cycle length. These data would allow greater accuracy in determining menstrual cycle phase. However, that the analysis of FSH and LH displayed expected fluctuations with significant rhythmicity across the menstrual cycle supports the use of "number of days since last menstrual period started" for statistical analysis in this data set. Ovarian hormone concentrations across the menstrual cycle were not measured, which would allow further exploration into the relationship between insulin sensitivity and risk factors for metabolic dysregulation. Future studies should obtain further data to allow a thorough characterization of participants' menstrual cycles, including typical menstrual cycle duration, ovulation date, and ovarian hormones.

In conclusion, our study confirms previous reports showing insulin sensitivity undergoes small yet statistically and clinically significant rhythmic cycling across the menstrual cycle. This is the first study to demonstrate a modifying effect of BMI, physical activity, and cardiorespiratory fitness on variation in insulin sensitivity and associated metabolites across the menstrual cycle. These findings provide a basis for further research to explore the mediatory role of BMI, physical activity, and cardiorespiratory fitness on variation in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle. Furthermore, this provides direction for investigation into the therapeutic benefit of targeting BMI and physical activity to mitigate disturbances in insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle. The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism, 2021, Vol. 106, No. 10

Additional Information

Correspondence: Colin N. Moran, PhD, University of Stirling, Stirling, Stirlingshire, Scotland FK9 4LA, UK. Email: colin.moran@ stir.ac.uk.

Disclosures: The authors have nothing to disclose.

Data Availability: All data generated or analyzed during this study are included in this published article or in the data repositories listed in "References" (54, 55).

References

- Lin X, Xu Y, Pan X, et al. Global, regional, and national burden and trend of diabetes in 195 countries and territories: an analysis from 1990 to 2025. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):14790.
- Clarke SL, Reaven GM, Leonard D, et al. Cardiorespiratory fitness, body mass index, and markers of insulin resistance in apparently healthy women and men. *Am J Med.* 2020;133(7):825-830.e2.
- Sicree RA, Zimmet PZ, Dunstan DW, Cameron AJ, Welborn TA, Shaw JE. Differences in height explain gender differences in the response to the oral glucose tolerance test—the AusDiab Study. *Diabet Med.* 2008;25(3):296-302.
- Honka MJ, Latva-Rasku A, Bucci M, et al. Insulin-stimulated glucose uptake in skeletal muscle, adipose tissue and liver: a positron emission tomography study. *Eur J Endocrinol*. 2018;178(5):523-531.
- Logue J, Walker JJ, Colhoun HM, et al; Scottish Diabetes Research Network Epidemiology Group. Do men develop type 2 diabetes at lower body mass indices than women? *Diabetologia*. 2011;54(12):3003-3006.
- Mauvais-Jarvis F. Gender differences in glucose homeostasis and diabetes. *Physiol Behav.* 2018;187:20-23.
- Kumagai S, Holmäng A, Björntorp P. The effects of oestrogen and progesterone on insulin sensitivity in female rats. Acta Physiol Scand. 1993;149(1):91-97.
- Reed BG, Carr BR. The normal menstrual cycle and the control of ovulation. In: Feingold KR, Anawalt B, Boyce A, et al, eds. *Endotext*. MDText.com Inc; 2000. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK279054/
- Bull JR, Rowland SP, Scherwitzl EB, Scherwitzl R, Danielsson KG, Harper J. Real-world menstrual cycle characteristics of more than 600 000 menstrual cycles. NPJ Digit Med. 2019;2:83.
- Costello JT, Bieuzen F, Bleakley CM. Where are all the female participants in sports and exercise medicine research? *Eur J Sport Sci.* 2014;14(8):847-851.
- Mumford SL, Schisterman EF, Siega-Riz AM, et al. A longitudinal study of serum lipoproteins in relation to endogenous reproductive hormones during the menstrual cycle: findings from the BioCycle Study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2010;95(9):E80-E85.
- Yeung EH, Zhang C, Mumford SL, et al. Longitudinal study of insulin resistance and sex hormones over the menstrual cycle: the BioCycle Study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2010;95(12):5435-5442.
- Valdes CT, Elkind-Hirsch KE. Intravenous glucose tolerance test-derived insulin sensitivity changes during the menstrual cycle. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1991;72(3):642-646.
- González-Ortiz M, Martínez-Abundis E, Lifshitz A. Insulin sensitivity and sex steroid hormone levels during the menstrual

cycle in healthy women with non-insulin-dependent diabetic parents. Gynecol Obstet Invest. 1998;46(3):187-190.

- Escalante Pulido JM, Alpizar Salazar M. Changes in insulin sensitivity, secretion and glucose effectiveness during menstrual cycle. Arch Med Res. 1999;30(1):19-22.
- Diamond MP, Simonson DC, DeFronzo RA. Menstrual cyclicity has a profound effect on glucose homeostasis. *Fertil Steril.* 1989;52(2):204-208.
- Gill JM, Malkova D, Hardman AE. Reproducibility of an oral fat tolerance test is influenced by phase of menstrual cycle. *Horm Metab Res.* 2005;37(5):336-341.
- Zarei S, Mosalanejad L, Ghobadifar MA. Blood glucose levels, insulin concentrations, and insulin resistance in healthy women and women with premenstrual syndrome: a comparative study. *Clin Exp Reprod Med.* 2013;40(2):76-82.
- Toth EL, Suthijumroon A, Crockford PM, Ryan EA. Insulin action does not change during the menstrual cycle in normal women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1987;64(1):74-80.
- Blum CA, Müller B, Huber P, et al. Low-grade inflammation and estimates of insulin resistance during the menstrual cycle in lean and overweight women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2005;90(6):3230-3235.
- Bingley CA, Gitau R, Lovegrove JA. Impact of menstrual cycle phase on insulin sensitivity measures and fasting lipids. *Horm Metab Res.* 2008;40(12):901-906.
- Yki-Järvinen H. Insulin sensitivity during the menstrual cycle. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1984;59(2):350-353.
- MacGregor KA, Gallagher IJ, Moran CN. Insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle: Supplementary Tables 1-3. Figshare 2021. Uploaded March 9, 2021. https://doi.org/10.6084/ m9.figshare.14185673
- World Health Organization, ed. Obesity: Preventing and Managing the Global Epidemic: Report of a WHO Consultation. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2000.
- US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES). Laboratory procedures manual. Published online March 2011. https://www.cdc. gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes_11_12/2011-12_laboratory_procedures_manual.pdf. Accessed February 17, 2021.
- US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Laboratory procedure manual. Follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH). Published online 2000. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/ nhanes_99_00/lab18_met_follicle_stimulating_hormone-.pdf. Accessed February 17, 2021.
- US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Laboratory procedure manual. Total cholesterol, HDL-cholesterol, triglycerides, and LDL-cholesterol. Published online 2000. https://www. cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes_99_00/lab13_met_lipids.pdf. Accessed February 17, 2021.
- US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Laboratory procedure manual. Plasma glucose. Published online 2000. https:// www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes_99_00/lab10am_met_ plasma_glucose.pdf. Accessed March 8, 2021.
- US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Laboratory procedure manual. Insulin. Published online 2000. https://www.cdc. gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes_99_00/lab10am_met_insulin.pdf. Accessed February 17, 2021.
- Matthews DR, Hosker JR, Rudenski AS, Naylor BA, Treacher DF, Turner RC. Homeostasis model assessment: insulin resistance

2990

The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism, 2021, Vol. 106, No. 10

and fl-cell function from fasting plasma glucose and insulin concentrations in man. Diabetologia. 1985;28(7):412-419.

- Gastaldelli A, Gaggini M, DeFronzo RA. Role of adipose tissue insulin resistance in the natural history of type 2 diabetes: results from the San Antonio Metabolism Study. *Diabetes*. 2017;66(4):815-822.
- Ainsworth BE, Haskell WL, Whitt MC, et al. Compendium of physical activities: an update of activity codes and MET intensities. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 2000;32(Suppl):S498-S516.
- US Department of Health and Human Services. 2008 Physical Activity Guidelines for Americans. Published online 2008. https://health.gov/sites/default/files/2019-09/paguide.pdf. Accessed February 18, 2021.
- US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Cardiovascular fitness procedures manual. Published online 2004. https://www. cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhanes/nhanes_05_06/CV.pdf
- Whaley MH, Brubaker PH, Otto RM, Armstrong LE, eds. ACSM's Guidelines for Exercise Testing and Prescription. 7th ed. Baltmore, MD: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2006.
- Wilmore JH, Roby FB, Stanforth PR, et al. Ratings of perceived exertion, heart rate, and power output in predicting maximal oxygen uptake during submaximal cycle ergometry. *Phys Sportsmed.* 1986;14(3):133-143.
- Kaminsky LA. Reference standards for cardiorespiratory fitness measured with cardiopulmonary exercise testing: data from the Fitness Registry and the Importance of Exercise National Database. *Mayo Clin Proc.* 2015;90(11):1515-1523.
- RStudio Team. RStudio: Integrated Development Environment for R. Boston, MA: RStudi, Inc; 2019. http://www.rstudio.com/. Accessed February 24, 2021.
- Sachs M. cosinor: tools for estimating and predicting the cosinor model. Published online 2014. https://CRAN.R-project.org/ package=cosinor. Accessed February 24, 2021.
- Mutak A. cosinor2: extended tools for cosinor analysis of rhythms. Published online 2018. https://CRAN.R-project.org/ package=cosinor2. Accessed February 24, 2021.
- Draper CF, Duisters K, Weger B, et al. Menstrual cycle rhythmicity: metabolic patterns in healthy women. *Sci Rep.* 2018;8(1):14568.
- Marsden PJ, Murdoch A, Taylor R. Adipocyte insulin action during the normal menstrual cycle. *Hum Reprod.* 1996;11(5):968-974.

- Wada T, Hori S, Sugiyama M, et al. Progesterone inhibits glucose uptake by affecting diverse steps of insulin signaling in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab. 2010;298(4): E881-E888.
- Goodpaster BH, Katsiaras A, Kelley DE. Enhanced fat oxidation through physical activity is associated with improvements in insulin sensitivity in obesity. *Diabetes*. 2003;52(9):2191-2197.
- Ahrens KA, Vladutiu CJ, Mumford SL, et al. The effect of physical activity across the menstrual cycle on reproductive function. *Ann Epidemiol.* 2014;24(2):127-134.
- Yeung EH, Zhang C, Albert PS, et al. Adiposity and sex hormones across the menstrual cycle: the BioCycle Study. Int J Obes (Lond). 2013;37(2):237-243.
- Dimova R, Chakarova N, Grozeva G, Kirilov G, Tankova T. The relationship between glucose variability and insulin sensitivity and oxidative stress in subjects with prediabetes. *Diabetes Res Clin Pract*. 2019;158:107911.
- Monnier L, Colette C. Postprandial and basal hyperglycaemia in type 2 diabetes: contributions to overall glucose exposure and diabetic complications. *Diabetes Metab.* 2015;41(6 Suppl 1):659-6515.
- Lanza IR, Short DK, Short KR, et al. Endurance exercise as a countermeasure for aging. *Diabetes*. 2008;57(11):2933-2942.
- 50. Demidenko E. The P-value you can't buy. Am Stat. 2016;70(1):33-38.
- 51. Bonora E, Targher G, Alberiche M, et al. Homeostasis model assessment closely mirrors the glucose clamp technique in the assessment of insulin sensitivity: studies in subjects with various degrees of glucose tolerance and insulin sensitivity. *Diabetes Care*. 2000;23(1):57-63.
- Søndergaard E, Espinosa De Ycaza AE, Morgan-Bathke M, Jensen MD. How to measure adipose tissue insulin sensitivity. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2017;102(4):1193-1199.
- Schuna JM Jr, Johnson WD, Tudor-Locke C. Adult self-reported and objectively monitored physical activity and sedentary behavior: NHANES 2005-2006. Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act. 2013;10(1):126.
- MacGregor KA, Gallagher IJ, Moran CN. Insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle. Rcode. Uploaded March 9, 2021. https://doi.org/10.6084/m9.figshare.14182439
- MacGregor KA, Gallagher IJ, Moran CN. Data from: insulin sensitivity across the menstrual cycle. Uploaded March 9, 2021. https://doi.org/10.6084/m9.figshare.14182445